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PART I 

THE DEBATES 



DEBATES - Tuesday 1 March 1977 

THE NORI'HERN TERRI'IORY OF AUS'IRALIA 

Northern Territory (Administration) Act 1910 

LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBIX FOR THE NORI'HERl-J TEffiITORY 

WHEREAS, by Section 4M(1) of the Northern Territory (Administration) Act 
1910, it is provided that the Administrator may prorogue the Legislative Assembly 
for the Northern Territory and may also .. appoint such times for holding the 
sessions of the Legislative Assembly as he thinks fit: 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, JOHN ARMSTRONG ENGLAND, the Administrator of the Northern 
Territory of Australia, in exercise of the powers conferred by the said Northern 
Territory (Administration) Act 1910, do, by this notice, prorogue the Legislative 
Assembly for the Northern Territory as on Friday, the twenty-fifth day of Feb­
ruary, 1977 and appoint Tuesday, the first day of March, 1977 as the day for the 
Legislative Assembly for the Northern Territory to assemble and be holden for the 
dispatch of divers urgent and important affairs and all members of the said Legis­
lative Assembly are hereby required to give their attendance accordingly in the 
building known as the Legislative Assembly Chamber at Danrin at the hour of ten 
0' clock in the forenoon on the first day of March 1977. 

Made under my Hand and Seal of the Northern Territory of Australia this 
eleventh day of February in the year of our Lord one thousand nine hundred and 
seventy-seven. 

J .A. ENGLAND 
Administrator 

FIFST ASSEJV!BLY - SEOOND SESSION 

On Tuesday 21 December 1976, the Assembly adjourned until 10 am on Tuesday 1 
March 1977. The Assembly was prorogued by His Honour the Administrator under the 
provisions of the Northern Territory (Administration) Act on 25 February until 1 
March 1977. The second session commenced on that day. 

Tuesday 1 March 1977 

The Assembly met at 10 am pursuant to 
the notice of prorogation and appoint­
ment made by His Honour the Administra­
tor. 

The Acting Clerk read the notice. 

Mr Sp'eaker MacFarlane took the Chair. 

Mr SPEAKER: I am info~ed that it is 
the intention of His Honour the Admini­
strator to attend at the doors to the 
Legislative Assembly Chambers at the 
hour of 10.10 o'clock and it is my 
in tention to pres ent mys elf to him 
there. I shall be pleased if honourable 
members will accompany me. 

SITTING RESUMED 

Mr Speaker resumed the Chair at 10.17 
am. 
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Dr LETTS: Mr Speaker, His Honour the 
Administrator requests me to inform you 
that it is his pleasure to attend the 
Assembly no,v to declare the causes of 
his calling the Assembly together. 

Mr SPEAKER: Hill the Serj eant-at-Arms 
kindly inform His Honour that the 
Assembly is ready to receive him. 

AIMINIS'IR(J,TOR'S SPEECH 

His Honour the Administrator took the 
Chair, with Mr Speaker on his right 
hand. His Honour vias pleased to deliver 
the following speech: 

Mr Speaker and members, the calling 
together 0 f this Legislat i ve As sembly 
for a new session at this time is 
particularly appropriate. It is an 
Assembly vested with new powers follow­
ing the enactment of Commonwealth and 
Territory legislation which, for the 
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ATI'ENDANCE OF THE MINISTER 

Mr SPEAKER: : wish to inform honour­
able members that the Honourable Albert 
Evan Adermann, Commonwealth Minister of 
State for the Northern Territory, is 
wi thin the precincts. With the con­
currence of honourable members, I shall 
invite the Honourable Minister to take 
a seat on the floor of the Assembly. 

Members: Hear, hear! 

The Minister took a seat on the floor 
of the Assembly. 

DELEGATION FRCM THE COMMONWEALTH 
PARUAMENT 

The Serjeant-at-Arms announced the 
presence of a delegation from the 
Commonwealth Parliament. 

Mr SPEAKER: I propose to the Assembly 
that, with its concurrence, the delega­
tion be received at the Table. 

Members: Hear, hear! 

The members of the delegation took 
their seats at the Table. 

The delegation comprised: 

Senator the Honourable C.L. Laucke, 
President of the Senate 

The Right Honourable B.M. Snedden, 
Q.C., Speaker of the House of 
Representatives 

Senator J.B. Keeffe 
Senator B.F. Kilgariff 
Senator E.A. Robertson 
Mr S.E. Calder, M.H.R. 
Mr S.A. Lusher, M.H.R. 
Mr D.M. Blake, V .R.D., 

Deputy Clerk, House of Repre­
sentatives 

Mr K.O. Bradshaw, 
First Clerk-Assistant, the 
Senate 

Hr SPEAKER: Mr President Laucke, Mr 
Speaker Snedden, and members of the 
delegation, on behalf of the Assembly, 
I extend to you a warm welcome. I 
understand that the joint leaders of 
the delegation have decided on this 
occasion that Mr Speaker Snedden will 
address the Assembly on behalf of the 
delegation. I would ·be grateful, Mr 
Speaker, if you would do so now. 
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Mr SNEDDEN: It is a pleasure for all 
the delegation to be in Darwin for this 
significant occasion. The President and 
I are honoured to lead the delegation 
from the Commonwealth Parliament. The 
delegation has no members who are 
strangers to the Territory. Three 
represent the Territory in the Parlia­
ment, and no more staunch or eloquent 
advocates of Territorians' interests 
exist. The others of the delegation are 
kindred spirits and friends of the 
people of the Territory. We are 
messengers bringing you the friendship, 
the goodwill and the encouragement of 
the Commonwealth Parliament. 

You are not strangers to us. You, Mr 
Speaker, we have seen in Canberra on 
select committees of your Assembly and 
we have met you at Presiding Officers 
Conferences and hope to ,do so again in 
future. 

Mr Majority Leader and ·Chief Secre­
tary, you are a frequent visitor to 
Canberra and you have played a notable 
part in constitutional development, not 
only in the Territory but at the Aust­
ralian Constitutional Convention. We 
have many colleagues and friends whom 
we meet as members of committees in 
international and regional conferences 
and seminars. 

This is no mere courtesy visit con­
strained by formal niceties and proto­
col; this is an opportunity for parlia­
mentary colleagues to congratulate you 
on a significant advance in parliament­
ary and democratic process. This 
Assembly is now responsible, through 
the Majority Leader and Chief Secretary 
and his Cabinet, for such things as 
constitutional development - I am not 
quite sure who sets the pace for that, 
but you have a responsibility local 
administration through your own public 
service; husbanding and improving your 
own environmeht; local government and 
its finance; housing and town manage­
ment; law and order; civil defence and 
emergency services; transport and 
communications; local industries and 
public works; educational planning; and 
community services, including welfare, 
recreation and consumer protection. 
These ar~ the very essence of living 
and human relationships and the manage­
ment will now be where it properly be­
longs - with the people and with you, 
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their elected representatives. This is 
just part of the continuing evolution 
of democracy - devolution in management 
of the affairs of people by their 
elected representatives. This is not "a 
great leap forward". What has happened 
can be seen only as a measured and ord­
erly tread in the direction towards 
statehood. 

Mr Speaker, we do not come bearing 
gifts as did the Greeks with such dis­
astrous consequences for the Trojans. I 
am here to make a promise of a gift -
and I do not want any wry smiles from 
Territorians about promises from Can­
berra, please. We thought it should be 
something in the tradition of parlia­
mentary interests. We would have liked 
to have promised you a new and perma­
nent parliament house but we thought 
perhaps we had better build our own 
first. We hope, however, that we will 
be invited to Darwin again to see a new 
parliament house that will be a focal 
point linking the two parts of the 
city. It occurred to us that it may be 
acceptable to the Assembly if we were 
to offer as a gift 2 dispatch boxes and 
we will hope that it will not be long 
before we will be in a position to 
offer a mace to the Assembly on the 
achievement of self-government and 
statehood in the Territory. 

Mr Speaker, it has been a great 
honour to all delegation members to be 
here to mark the occasi~n of the open­
ing of the second session of the first 
Legislative Assembly of the Northern 
Territory. Through their representa­
tives in the Commonwealth Parliament, 
the whole of Australia wishes you 
success in your deliberations, discre­
tion in your judgement, and the 
achievement of the aspirations of the 
people of the No~thern Territory. 

Mr SPEAKER: I call upon the honour­
able member for Gillen to move a motion 
of thanks to the delegation. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I move that the follow­
ing resolution be agreed to: 

We, the members of the Legislative 
Assembly for the Northern Territory, 
in Assembly assembled, express our 
thanks to the Senate and the House of 
Representatives of the Parl~ament of 
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the Commonwealth of Australia in 
sending to us a distinguished delega­
tion to attend the opening of the 
second session of the first Assembly. 
The presence of your delegation at a 
time of a significant constitutional 
development in the Territory is wel­
comed as a mark of the continuing re 
gard of the parent legislature for 
the welfare of this institu~ion. We 
reciprocate your warm greetings and 
expressions of goodwill and look for­
ward to the continuation of a friend­
ly association that has always exist­
ed between our respective Houses. 

I note first of all, Mr Speaker 
Snedden, that you do not come, as you 
have pointed out, bearing gifts so that 
we need not be wary of you. Perhaps 
when you come next time and bring the 
dispatch boxes we may have cause to be 
wary of you. 

The delegation before us has, as its 
joint leaders, the two highest ranking 
members that Parliament can send as a 
delegation. They send to us the Speaker 
of the House of Representatives and the 
President of the Senate. 

Mr Speaker Snedden is no stranger to 
us in the Territory. Indeed, I recall 
the many visits you made, sir, as the 
Leader of the Opposition. In the pro­
cess of that, you assisted us greatly 
and you made many undying friendships. 
Mr President Laucke, I have seen you in 
your Chamber and I thought, from my 
humble position as Chairman of Comm­
ittees in this House, that your impar­
tial conduct in that House was an 
example to us all. I welcome you both 
here very sincerely. 

I turn now, to the two senators who 
are members of the Australian Labor 
Party. I welcome Senator Keeffe as 
Shadow Minister for the Northern Terri­
tory and Senato~ Robertson, I welcome 
you here as one of our opposing Terri­
tory members. I suppose that in your 
own way, Senators, you have a certain 
distinguishing feature - I speak in a 
spirit of levity - you are the first 2 
members of the Australian Labor Party 
to pass through the Bar during a sit­
tings of this Assembly. I daresay you 
will be doing your absolute best to en­
sure that you are not the last. You are 
welcome here. 
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Steve Lusher MHR comes to us and is 
welcome in his capacity as a member of 
the Government's Internal Committee on 
Federal Affairs. Mr Lusher has recent­
ly visited us in his capacity as a mem­
ber of a subcommittee of that committee 
and he is very welcome back here. In­
deed we hope, sir, that you and your 
colleagues on that committee come back 
again. I think that it is a most useful 
exercise and you are welcome in that 
capacity. 

Mr Sam Calder MHR - what do I say in 
this Chamber about Mr Calder? He has 
devoted many years of service to the 
Northern Territory. It gives me great 
pleasure to welcome to this Chamber a 
man who has been of such inspiration to 
me. I have been a supporter of Sam's 
for a long time and now find myself in 
the position of speaking to him on the 
floor of this House. Sam, you are very 
welcome here. 

Senator Bernie Kilgariff - again what 
do you say about Senator Kilgariff? We 
are not really welcoming him to the 
floor of this Chamber but welcoming him 
back to it. Senator Kilgariff was the 
first Speaker of this Assembly. It is 
significant that he comes back to us on 
this occasion when you bear in mind 
that he first came here on the first 
constitutional development of the Cham­
ber. From my recollection, that was 
when he was originally elected. I 
extend to you, Senator, a very warm 
welcome. 

Thank you all for coming, thank you 
for your kind words and I would also 
like to say thank you to your Clerks 
who have attended. 

I cannot really close without 
mentioning, on an occasion such as 
this, the presence of Mr Justice Ward 
in the Gallery. I think that too is 
very significant. 

Mrs LAWRIE: I second the motion. 

I see the presence of the members of 
the Commonwealth Parliament as the 
recognition, approval and endorsement 
by the people of Australia of our ord­
erly constitutional development. This 
is a moment of unity not division. It 
is a recognition that we are firstly 
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and primarily Australians, a free 
people, governing our own destiny by a 
very democratic process, The Australian 
people through their representatives 
are present and wish us well and we 
thank them for their presence and 
approval. 

Members: Hear, hear! 

Mr SPEAKER: With the unanimous con­
currence of members, I declare the 
motion carried. 

Mr SNEDDEN: On behalf of the delega­
tion, Mr Speaker, I would say we appre_ 
ciate the opportunity to be here and 
may we now withdraw? 

The delega"tion withdrew. 

MINISTER'S SPEECH 

Mr SPEAKER: With the concurrence of 
members, I now invite the Honourable 
the Minister for the Northern Territory 
to address the Assembly. 

Mr ADERMANN: This is indeed an im­
portant day in the constitutional his­
tory of the Northern Territory, marking 
as it does the first meeting of the 
Legislative Assembly in which the mem­
bers have direct executive responsibil­
ity over a substantial ntmlber of 
state-type activit ies. Today sees the 
beginning of a process which will bring 
the Northern Territory to a situation 
of responsible self-government and 
ultimate statehood. This is a commit­
ment which the Government made to the 
people of the Nbrthern Territory when 
it was elected to office. It is a 
commitment which will be honoured. 

Before addressing myself further to 
this important event, I take the oppor­
tunity to dispel rumours suggesting 
that the Government intends to mark 
time on the total re-establishment of 
Darwin and in the developmental pro­
gress of the Territory as a whole. 
There is no truth in these rtmlours; the 
Government is committed to the develop­
ment of Darwin as a great city, to the 
progress of all other centres, and to 
the orderly development of the enormous 
resource potential of the Territory. 

It is true that Territorians, and the 
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region, have had to share in the gen­
eral economic problems that have beset 
Australia as a result of the worst 
world-wide economic climate since the 
great depression in the 1930s. It is 
not true that these difficult times 
have anything to do with a deliberate 
policy of containment of Darwin growth 
and NT development. Indeed, despite the 
difficult budgetary situation facing 
it, the Government consciously sought 
this financial year to ensure that ade­
quate funds were provided to maintain 
the impetus of Darwin reconstruction 
and the development of the Territory 
generally. It has been, and it re­
mains, our fullest intention to provide 
adequate funds, within the scope allow­
ed by these still difficult but 
improving times, to meet the needs 
and aspirations of, the Northern Terri­
tory. We are just as committed in this 
regard as we have proven to be on our 
promise to take the first real step to­
wards the conferral of executive 
responsibility on the Legislative 
Assembly. While some here will not see 
today's important event in constitu­
tional development as being as 
far-reaching as they would have liked, 
it is a major step. We have set in 
train an irreversible process which 
must inevitably lead to political 
autonomy for the Northern Territory. 

Today's ceremony, as you all know, 
was rather abruptly and devastatingly 
postponed by Cyclone Tracy on Christmas 
Day of 1974. At this point, may I 
digress a little to pay tribute to the 
magnificent j ob done by the Darwin 
Reconstruction Commission. 

On Christmas morning 1974, only 400 
of Darwin's 8,700 homes were left sub­
stantially intact by Cyclone Tracy's 
winds. But, by the second anniversary 
of the devastation of Darwin, the DRC 
had completed 1,350 new homes and 150 
flats; work had been done on other 
maj or government building projects; 
private residents, with the help of the 
Government's concessional home loan 
scheme, had built or rebuilt 1,800 
homes, and the Northern Territory Hous­
ing Commission a further 500. Within 2 
years, 3,650 homes had been built or 
rebuilt in addition to those restored 
to their pre-Tracy condition. We have 
witnessed a building effort unique in 
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Australia's history. The Darwin Recon­
struction Commission has be~n so 
effective in performing its task that 
it has proved possible to wind it up on 
31 December next and revert to normal 
procedures for public works in the city 
from that date. 

That said, here we are today in a 
city that is moving ahead very quickly 
towards complete reconstruction, in a 
Territory with an obviously great 
future, and it gives me great pleasure 
to know that this Legislative Assembly 
rose to the occasion through very 
difficult times. It is encouraging to 
note that the Assembly is pressing 
strongly for more responsibilities in 
the drive to ultimate statehood. The 
Government will cooperate with the 
Assembly in the orderly achievement of 
that goal. 

This may be the point to recall the 
history of constitutional change or re­
form in more recent times. The Legis­
lati ve Council was establi shed in 1947 
with power to make ordinances for the 
peace, order and good government of the 
Territory. The composition of the Coun­
cil from then until 1959 was: the 
Administrator of the Northern Territory 
as President, 7 official or govern­
ment appointed members and 6 elected 
members. 

In 1960, the Council was redesigned 
to provide some more influence from 
elected representation. The Administra­
tor remained as President, there were 6 
official members, 3 government appoint­
ed non-official members and 8 elected 
members. This situation again changed 
in 1966 when, from the same number of 
MLCs, the Prewident was elected from 
non-official and elected membership. In 
1968, the composition became 6 official 
'and 11 elected members, and in 1974 the 
now Legislative Assembly was establish­
ed with 19 elected members. 

It is fitting that tribute be paid to 
some of the major political figures of 
the past and present, people deeply in­
volved in the move towards ultimate 
self-determination, to people like the 
first Northern Territory federal mem­
ber, the late Harold Nelson, who fought 
his campaign on the catchery: "No taxa_ 
tion without representation", to his 
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son Jock, who held the seat for 17 
years after the war and, although on 
the other side of the political fence, 
did his job with great dignity. Repre­
senting the Territory since has been 
Sam Calder who is untiring in his 
efforts on behalf of the Territory and 
its peop le. 

I pay tribute to the leader of the 6 
elected members of the Legislative 
Council who fought to win changes in 
the 1950s - I refer to the then Mr Dick 
Ward, now His Honour Mr Justice Ward of 
the Northern Territory Supreme Court. 
Other names spring to mind Senator 
Bernie Kilgariff, originally one of the 
government appointed non-official mem­
bers who won popular support when he 
s'tood as the member for Alice Springs 
and who became one of the Northern 
Territory's first 2 senators; men like 
Ron Ivithnall MLA, still here and still 
independent and still pressing the 
cause of constitutional advancement; 
"blinkin' bods" like former MLC and 
Mayor of Darwin, Mr Tiger Brennan, who 
regularly used the phrase "the holy 
city" to describe Canberra; the late 
Fred Drysdale of that noted NT pioneer­
ing family; and the late Harry Chan, 
Chinese community leader and former 
President of the Legislative Council 
and Mayor of Darwin. 

There are manv more, including the 
official and appointed non-official 
members 0 f the old Legislative Council. 
Time does not permi t my mentioning them 
all by name but the Territory owes them 
all a debt of gratitude. 

Members: Hear, hear! 

Mr ADERMANN: Looking to the future, I 
would remind you that the Government 
has set itself the target of progress­
ively transferring to the L~gislative 
Assembly Executive responsibility for 
all state-type functions within the 
next 3 to 4 years. In the coming finan­
cial year, the Legislative Assembly 
will determine the financial priorities 
to be accorded to the functions for 
which it is responsible - for the first 
time there will be a full scale budget 
in the Assembly. 

Pending the transfer of other func­
tions, the Government will continue to 
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consult with and seek the advice of 
Executive Members in respect of those 
matters. We have estab lished the 
essential framework for the further 
transfer of powers, including prOVision 
for Executive Members and the Northern 
Territory Public Service. A good deal 
more remains to be done. 

In the coming months, the Government 
and the Legislative Assembly will turn 
their attention to the development of a 
separate fiscus for the Territory and 
the establishment of a Northern Terri­
tory Government as a legal entity. 
These complex matters will be given 
priority, as will the determination of 
an agreed timetable for the transfer of 
further powers to the Assembly. 

Nobody can doubt that the Territory 
has a great and bright future and it is 
the Government's intention that the 
people's elected representatives should 
play their full role in the realisation 
of that future as dictated by your 
wishes and demands - the demands of the 
people of the Territory, the people of 
yesterday, today and tomorrow. 

Mr SPEAKER: On behalf of the Assem­
bly, I thank the Honourable the Mini­
ster for his speech. 

The Chair will be resumed at the 
ringing of the bells at approximatelv 2 
pm. 

Mr Speaker MacFarlane resumed the 
Chair at 2 pm and questions without 
notice were asked. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATE 

Dr LETTS: I move that the Assembly do 
now adjourn. 

Mr STEELE: Question on notice number 
1629 was directed to the Cabinet Member 
for Finance and Local Government. It 
concerned the contractor company in 
charge of the construction of the Tim­
ber Creek Police Station - a $600,000 
to $700,000 job. The question asked 
whether it was true that the company 
was having financial difficulties; I 
was told that this company was having 
problems in carrying on the work down 
there. This is a pretty important 
facility in that area, Ive are all of 
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the op~~on in this House that these 
isolated bush stations must have 2 
policemen instead of one, and the con­
struction of this police station is 
obviously a step in the right direc­
tion. 

The question also asked whether the 
construction of Timber Creek Police 
Station was on schedule in keeping with 
the requirements of the Department of 
Construction and, if not, what the 
problems were and why there was a 
delay. I thought the question was 
important enough to put on notice and I 
am disappointed that the answer has not 
been forthcoming. I do not know what 
the system is in regard to questions 
unanswered for a certain time. Who is 
responsible for providing an answer? It 
is important that these departments do 
come back with this information. We 
will certainly find some way of re­
directing the question or making sure 
that these people do provide some son 
of information. 

Mr VALE: Mr Speaker', I am very glad 
to see you looking a lot more like 
yourself. This morning, when you were 
all dressed up and looking so disting­
uished, you 'reminded me of a story 
about the fellow who had been away from 
home for so long that when he got back 
the dog bit him in the front yard, the 
kids started to cry and his wife phoned 
the police to say that there was a 
prowler in the yard. 

The point I wish to raise concerns 
the serious and grave position of local 
business houses and firms in Alice 
Springs concerning payment by the 
Government for the supply of goods and 
services. The delays by the departments 
in paying for these goods and services 
has dragged, not into days, not into 
weeks, but into months. The position 
has become so critical th~t these small 
firms have had to go into heavy bank 
overdrafts to make ends meet while 
waiting for payments from the Federal 
Treasury. The position is so serious 
that I suggest there is only one method 
to shake the departments into paying 
these accounts on time, and that would 
be for thes e f inns to withhold their 
taxes, The position is critical in 
Central Australia - I cannot oVer-empha­
sise that. A serious position requires 
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a serious reply. The only method I can 
suggest to shake the Government out of 
its lethargic payment of these accounts 
is for these firms to withhold their 
taxes. 

Mr ROBERTSON: The new floor coveri~g 
may have its advantages but I doubt 
that these chairs enhance that advant­
age. I cannot understand quite frankly 
why people insisted· on keeping these 
things. 

I would like to endorse the remarks 
of the honourable member for Stuart. I 
have been very closely involved in the 
difficulties of business houses in 
Alice Springs recently, in particular 
their difficulties in obtaining payment 
from the Government. I went public dur­
ing the term of office of the Aus.t­
ralian Labor Party and I made a comment 
to the press vlhich was printed in the 
Centralian Advocate. I said that, 
until the Government paid its debts to 
the busine.ss people of Alice Springs, I 
would not pay my debts to the Govern­
ment. I now reaffirm, and they can 
print it again that I will be paying 
nothing to the Government, on exactly 
the same basis as I have previously, 
until such time as the Government hon­
ours its commitments and its debts to 
the business people of my town. They 
are going out backvlards and it is this, 
as much as anything else, that is caus­
ing it. The Government must accept 
ultimate responsibility for what its 
servants and officers do. The diffi­
culty clearly is in the departments. 
Whether that is the result of the 
Government's control of finance or 
whether the Government is not receiving 
money in sufficient time to pay it out, 
I do not care. The fact of the matter 
is that in Wilkinson Street alone last 
week I was informed of the loss of 6 
jobs. One of those firms that put 4 off 
have been owed $40,000 continually over 
90 days. In a small company of local 
business people who have put their 
whole heart and soul into establishing 
a business, a small firm that started 
off in the back of a van and ended up 
employing 22 people, consumers in our 
town, those consuners are now losing 
their jobs and it is largely a result 
of cash flow difficulties. 

There is another matter which I wish 
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to go into now. It is very serious and 
I start off by saying that the comments 
I am going to make are in no way what­
ever directed towards the Aboriginal 
people as a people. It is a situation 
which has developed and it has been 
debated in this House before; I refer 
to the report of the Parliamentary 
Committee on Alcoholism among the Abor­
iginal people which was debated here. I 
said at that time that we are unlikely 
to have" any panaceas. We are unlikely 
in the present circumstances to come up 
with a cure although I hope we can. The 
honourable member for Barkly, in his 
capacity as Cabinet Member, is current­
ly heading a liquor commission legisla­
tion proposal in which I am assisting 
him. Whether that is going to solve the 
prob lem, I do not know. 

I have here a letter from Australian 
Pacific Tours Pty Ltd, addressed to Mr 
L.J.R. Underdown, Hotel Alice Springs, 
PO Box 5, Alice Springs NT 5750, and I 
have Mr Underdown's personal approval 
to read this letter to the House. It 
results from a letter he wrote to the 
company querying why, after many years 
of that company using his hotel for 
accommodation on tours, they have can­
celled that arrangement. Their letter 
says: 

Thank you for your letter of 11 
(J-aniA.aJrd. I must a-ooLoaise for not 
replying earlier, but I have been on 
leave untiZ FebPUary. rv'e regret the 
necessity for having to canceZ the 
tour which was booked into your hotel 
over the New Year period, but 
unfortunately, due to circumstances 
apparently beyond your control, 
trouble with Aboriginals at the hotel 
has caused considerable alarm and 
discomfort to our passengers, to a 
point where we couZd have been guilty 
of misrepresentation in that we know~ 
ingly allowed the next party to stay 
at your hotel after the incidents 
which occurred on the prev-~ous tour, 
and the fact that there was no 
guarantee that all Would be well for 
a second tour. I must point out that 
we would have placed ourselves in a 
ve~d difficult situation in relation 
to the new Trade Practices Act if we 
had knowingly booked our party into 
your hotel after having made the 
statements in our brochure that we do 
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with'regard to checking of hotels and 
the high standards of the establish­
ments we use. Unfortunately, ~om­
plaints we have received from our 
passengers have left uS with no 
alternative. 

I can assure you that it is not a 
decision we came to easily. We real­
ise that you, as well as ourselves, 
are in an awkward position. We do 
thank you for the assistance we have 
received from your hoteZ, staff, 
management and company over the 
years, and we hope that when the 
hoteZ recovers from its present prob. 
lems, we will once again be in a 
position to make use of same. 

The implications there for Alice 
Springs are very dire indeed. We are in 
a serious economic situation in Alice 
Springs. I believe in some areas that 
business exaggerates its difficulties 
and I also believe that a lot of busi­
ness problems, from my own observations 
in Alice Springs, are the result of in­
eptitude in management and in many 
cases want of common courtesy. I am not 
generalising; there are only one or two 
firms involved in this, but you will 
always find that those firms do \ the 
most grizzling. 

This is a letter from a major tour 
operator to a major hotelier in our 
town at a time when we desperately need 
tourism. We desperately need to encour­
age it. In fact it is at the moment one 
of the very few viable industries we 
have, although hopefully the cattle 
industry will pick up to some extent. I 
read the letter to honourable members 
to give uS all an idea of the diffi­
culties we face with the alcohol prob­
lem in respect of our Aboriginal 
people. What we can do about it, as I 
have said in this place before, I do 
not know. I am afraid that, when we 
came into this place, when we were 
elected by the people and were sworn in 
here, we were not given a magic wand at 
the same time as we took the oath. 

Mr WITHNALL: I would like to say a 
few words this afternoon on the subject 
of town planning. I am aware that there 
is a proposal that town planning 
legislation will be introduced, but my 
particular comments this afternoon are 
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directed towards what I might call the 
sub terfuges which the Da rwin Recon­
struction Commission are using in order 
to justify their retention of a very 
expensi ve and, I suggest, very us eless, 
town planning staff. The Darwin Recon­
s,tructi'on Commission, under section 8 
of the act, has the right to indulge in 
town planning schemes, but no town 
planning scheme can be put into opera­
tion until it has been properly adver­
t is ed and has re cei ved the approval 0 f 
the Minister. There has been some 
advertisement of some abortive propos­
als but in no case has the Minister 
approved of any town planning scheme. 
It would appear, however, that the Dar­
win Reconstruction Commission has 
received some advice that, because it 
has power under section 15 of its act 
to approve the sorts of buildings that 
may be erected, it may indulge in un­
limited town planning by simply dealing 
with the types of buildings which can 
be erected on particular land. Nothing 
could be further from the truth. While 
I admit that the Darwin Reconstruction 
Commission may refuse to permit on a 
particular piece of land buildings to 
be erected which are within the exist­
ing town plan, it cannot approve of the 
erection of buildings on any land with­
in the city of Darwin which are in 
excess of the town plan because the 
fact remains that, in the absence of a 
town plan approved under section 8 of 
the Darwin Reconstruction Act, the 
existing town plan is valid; it may not 
be denied and may not be contravened 
even by a body so august as the Darwin 
Reconstruction Commission. 

I illustrate this by saying that in 
an area at th~ west end of Smith 
Street, around Beagle Street, an 
advertisement has appeared under the 
authority of the Darwin Reconstruction 
Commission proposing the erection of 6 
or 8 blocks at least and it may be 
more than that - of 6 storey flats. I 
discussed this matter with somebodY 
concerned with town planning in the 
Darwin Reconstruction Commission and 
they claimed that, because they had 
authority to approve the erection of a 
building, they could change the -town 
plan that way. Of course that is non­
sense. They could, in a negative way, 
prevent anything being erected which 
was within the existing town plan but 
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they cannot extend the power to approve 
the erection of a building against the 
town plan itself. 

This is the sort of nonsense the Dar­
win Reconstruction Commission is now 
committing in order to hang on to the 
authority which it claims to have to do 
some town planning in the city of Dar­
win. Let us face it, the Darwin Recon­
struction Commission has no power, none 
whatever, to do any town planning in 
the city of Darwin. It has power only 
to approve or disapprove of the erec­
tion of a building of a particular 
type. 

I would like to g'o on to discuss the 
merits of the pro~sal which they have 
made with respect to the Beagle Street 
area, but I do not think time will per­
mit. However, I would like to bring to 
the attention of honourable members and 
the public generally a further piece of 
monumental stupidity which the Darwin 
Reconstruction Commission and the Town 
Planning Board between them have 
committed. I am the executor of Eric 
Izod's estate. Eric Izod owned a piece 
of land on the Esplanade in Darwin 
which is next door to the present Naval 
Headquarters. That piece of land has 
been sold under a contract which is 
conditional upon the use of the land 
being rezoned for general business pur­
poses. The buyers under the contract of 
sale approached, in my name, the Darwin 
Reconstruction Commission and the Town 
Planning Board simultaneously for per~ 
mission to erect a business building 
which would require rezoning of the 
land to a general business zone. 

The town planning section of the Dar­
win Reconstruction Commission, sitting 
with the members of the Town Planning 
Board, considered this application and 
said that it would allow the erection 
of the building. Then, so help me, the 
Town Planning Board went away and sat 
down on its own and refused to change 
the zoning. 

Thus, we 
situation - it 
has got to be 
the ridiculous 

have a most ridiculous 
cannot be Catch 22; it 

Catch 23 surely. We have 
situation that the Dar-

win Reconstruction Commission town 
planning people, sitting with the Dar­
win Town Planning Board, have 'approved 
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of the erection 
the Town Planning 
the land cannot be 
except residential 

of that building and 
Board has said that 

use~ for any purpose 
A. 

How silly can you get? What sort of a 
ridiculous situation have we been 
reduced to under governmental author­
ity? The honourable member for Fannie 
Bay is a member of the DRC and I will 
ask him to have a look at this situa­
tion, to find out just exactly what is 
going on in the town planning section 
of the Darwin Reconstruction Commission 
and to instruct them that the Darwin 
Reconstruction Commission's operation 
in town planning never even started. 
They have not started, they cannot be 
used, and the continued employment of 
staff for town planning in the Darwin 
Reconstruction Commission is a complete 
waste of public money. 

Mr DONDAS: I rise to make some brief 
remarks about the 14th Regional Confer­
ence of the Commonwealth Parliamentary 
Association that the honourable member 
for Ludmilla and myself attended with 
our Serjeant-at-Arms. The agenda items 
for the conference were vast and varied 
and one particular agenda item was 
"Aid". This was discussed mainly by the 
delegates from the Cook Islands, Fiji, 
Hestern Samoa and the Gilbert Islands 
and they directed their aid questions 
to~ards Australia and New Zealand. 
There was one gentleman there whose 
name ,.as Sir Albert Henry and he was 
the Premier of the Cook Islands. Sir 
Albert Henry was deploring the lack of 
aid that the Cook Islands were receiv­
ing and mentioned that they were unable 
to build a new powerhous e. Vle are hav­
in'g powerhouse problems in Darwin, so 
that was not anything new to me. He 
attacked the New Zealand Government 
constantly for the whole 15 minutes 
that he was allowed to speak. 

I was fortunate enough to take part 
in the conference but the thing that 
struck me about the speech that Sir 
Albert Henry made was that he was 
worried about going to the polls this 
year. He had promised the Cook Islands 
that he was going to obtain aid from 
New Zealand or Australia to build a new 
powerhouse. He had fallen down on his 
promise because he was unable to obtain 
the aid. He has probably got more rela-
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tions in the Parliament of the Cook 
Islands than anywhere else in the world 
so his pOSition in the Cook Islands is 
very secure. Nevertheless, he was con­
cerned that, because he was unable to 
obtain the aid from either Australia or 
New Zealand, he was letting the Cook 
Islands down. 

Finally. it was my turn to speak and 
I jumped to my feet and assured Sir Al­
bert Henry that members of this Legis­
lative Assembly were also having prob­
lems, especially those in the Darwin 
area. I told him that we were having 
power disputes. power breakdowns, tur­
bine breakdowns, that our telephones 
were running hot every time the power 
went out and our electors were ringing 
us up and asking what we were doing 
about it. I said we also were worried 
about an election. 

We in Darwin think that we are the 
only pecple who are having problems 
with power and water. He are not. 
Apparently the water problem exists not 
only in Darwin, but exists throughout 
various parts of the world. 

Mr Wit-hnall: ,-later or power? 

Mr DONDAS: Water and power. Everybody 
seems to be having problems, but we 
seem to single out Darwin and keep on 
saying, "Hhat kind of place are I,'e liv­
ing in? He have terrible water and we 
have no power". Everybody seems to get 
very excited. But I am saying that 
there are other parts of the country 
that are experiencing a lot of problems 
with their water supply and with their 
power supply. We should maybe take a 
stand now and have a little bit of 
patience and work towards a goal within 
the next 2 or 3 years to overcome the 
prolems we are faced with now. 

Mr Withnall: You have given in. 

Mr DONDAS: I have not given in. 

There was a delegate from Fij i and he 
was the mayor of Ba. ~~ilst he was on 
his feet he told a joke about a cyclone 
in his area during which a goat was 
killed. The parish priest came along to 
the mayor and said, "Mr Mayor, I have a 
dead goat; I am giving it to you for 
disposal". The mayor said to the parish 
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priest, "That is not my job; you are 
the priest and it is your job to bury 
the goat". The parish priest replied: 
"Yes, I will bury the goat but I am 
inviting the next of kin". 

Mr Ryan: Ha, ha! 

Mr DONDAS: I am glad you saw the 
point. 

The conference itself was carried out 
in a very friendly manner and both the 
honourable memb er for Ludmilla and my­
self as well as our Serjeant-at-Arms 
enjoyed our stay. The South Australian 
branch of the CPA made every endeavour 
to make sure that we were happy and 
content. 

I asked a question earlier of the 
Cabinet Member for Education and Plan­
ning: "Why was the airconditioning in 
government offices left on over the 
weekend?" I did not really hear his 
reply because it was a little bit 
waffled, maybe because of the new seat­
ing arrangements or he was not quite 
clear in his pronunciation, but he said 
that they did not have anybody to go 
around and turn the things off. We sit 
out there in the northern suburbs and 
there is not a day or a weekend goes by 
when we do not have the pm·ler go off 
for an hour or 2 hours. 

Hr Perron: Rubbish! 

Mr DONDAS: I challenge the honourable 
member outside the House to prove that 
statement, Mr Speaker. I will not go 
in to it .now becaus e there is no way in 
the world that he could win that argu­
ment and I would only be wasting every 
member's time here. 

I am saying that while we have 
government offices here in town, Block 
1, Block 2, Block 8, Block 5, Block 6 
with power on at the weekend, there are 
people out in the northern suburbs who 
maybe could have power if it was turned 
off in town. On Friday night, they 
knock off at 4.21. On Saturday and Sun­
day there are something like 52 hours 
with power on in town and we have power 
off out there for 2 hours because they 
are shedding. You do not get this in 
Katherine, Mr Speaker, but we get it in 
the northern suburbs. In the northern 
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suburbs we have 20,000 people. The 
Cabinet Member says, "Rubbish". I would 
like him to come out to the northern 
suburbs and spend 48 hours and see what 
the residents of the northern suburbs 
go through. 

A lady rang me up from Howard Springs 
the other day. Over a 30 hour period 
she had only had 10 hours of power. 
That appeared in the NT News on Thurs­
day. Her name is Mrs Harris. She rang 
me up and she was quite irate. She 
said, "Our power has been off. We have 
had 10 hours of power in 30 hours. We 
have food in the fridge and I have got 
a baby to feed. What can you do about 
it?" I told her there was nothing very 
much I could do except ring Bishop 
Street and ask what the problem was. 
Mrs Harris said, "I can do that·, I can 
find out the information". She was 
quite irate and she hung up. I was 
quite disturbed. I did not have a 
chance to find out where Mrs Harris 
lived in Howard Springs and what the 
story' was , but nevertheless I rang Mr 
Redmond, the Director of Works, and 
said, "Look, this is a phone call that 
I have had. what can you do about it?" 
Eventually, about a half hour later, I 
got another phone call from somebody 
else, from the ESU or Bishop Street, 
and I think that Mrs Harris' problem 
was finally organised. But what I am 
trving to say is that if we are going 
to waste power in the city areas then 
we should not have any shedding out in 
the northern suburb s. 

Another area of concern I have is 
that the ESU and the day labour force 
have an argument. I feel for them be­
cause there have been some people in 
the day labour organisation who have 
been employed here for 5, 10 or 15 
years. They are asking for accommoda­
tion. That is not too much to ask when 
you consider that these bods who come 
up from Canberra or Sydney and are go­
ing to be here for only 2 years have 
everything laid on. They do not want to 
be part of our community, but they are 
coming up here and are going to work up 
here for a couple of years; they are 
going to save a few bob and then buzz 
off. But we have had people working in 
the day labour force for 5 and 10 years 
and they do not get any consideration 
as far as accommodation is concerned. I 
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feel that they have every justification 
to take the action they are taking. 
However, now we have something like 
$9.5m worth of homes sitting vacant in 
the northern suburbs and we have had 
people living in cyclone-damaged houses 
and in caravans or demountables for 18 
months, Their Christmas wish for 1976 
was to get into a house. Some people 
had over 40 points and they were high 
on the priority list to move into 
accommodation for Christmas, but be­
cause of this dispute they were unable 
to and they were forced to face another 
Christmas in the old caravan or the old 
demountable or even under the old wet 
floor boards. 

You would not stand for it, Mr 
Speaker, and I would not stand for it, 
but nevertheless these people have no 
alternative. They are faced with the 
situation whereby they must stay in 
that accommodation. They cannot afford 
to pay $60 a week for a flat or $90 per 
week for a house, and they are jus-t not 
available. This dispute should have 
been settled well and truly by now. We 
ask questions of various Cabinet Mem­
bers about what is happening but nobody 
seems to know. It is about time some­
body got up off his backside and made 
some decision so that those 240 or 250 
homes can be connected up and people 
.can move out of substandard accommoda­
tion and into good accommodation. 

Mr POLLOCK: I have 2 matters that I 
want to raise today. The first con 
cerns the sEMerage farm situation at 
Alice Springs. We had planned this 
year to spend $105,000 for additional 
pondage. Tenders were to be called a 
month or so ago and work was to be done 
this financial year. The problem of 
pumping the excess sewage or letting if 
flow over into the swamp from down the 
creek would have been overcome. Some 
thinking people decided that it would 
be possible to use the excess water in 
a lucerne growing project on land be­
side the sewage pond area and thus save 
the expenditure of some of this 
$105,000. However, nobody seems to want 
to make up his mind about the matter; 
decisions are still to be made on the 
matter. The Minister wrote that he has 
departmental fellows looking into this. 
The $105,000 is not being spent on the 
pond and no decision is being made in 
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relation to the lucerne growing. An end 
result will be that no money at all 
will be spent and the swamp will be 
added to considerably with sewage waste 
breeding more mosquitoes. It is time 
that those responsible took some firm 
action to overcome the problem. It is a 
problem that is on-going as the town of 
Alice Springs grows. There will be an 
increased amount of sewage and waste 
water to be disposed of. 

The other matter I wanted to refer to 
concerns the Australian Broadcasting 
Commission services to the Northern 
Territory. Members will recall that 
last year I alluded to this matter and 
said that I had called on the Minister 
for Posts and Telecommunications, Mr 
Robinson, to institute an inquiry into 
a number of aspects of the service in 
the Northern Territory. The Minister 
replied saying that he did not really 
consider an inquiry necessary, but he 
did advise, quoting his letter: "Again 
I must emphasise that the commission 
and the Government are aware of the 
deficiencies in the service provided by 
the Australian Broadcasting Commission 
in the Northern Territory. As soon as 
resources permit, I expect that the 
commission will quickly move to improve 
the situation". They are moving quickly 
to improve the situation because for 
the last 18 months or so the pOSition 
of talks officer here in Darwin to ser­
vice the whole Northern Territory has 
been vacant, and nothing has been done, 
as far as I can see, about replacing 
that officer or improving the service. 
We have 2 rural officers here at the 
ABC who provide the service for the 
whole of the Northern Territory; one is 
about to go on 3 months' leave, and as 
soon as he comes back, the second one 
goes on 4 months' leave. So, effect­
ively, for 7 months there will be one 
rural officer instead of the 2 who are 
needed to provide a service to the 
rural community of the Northern Terri­
tory, and still no talks officer to 
provide a service which Territorians 
are entitled to in relation to their 
community affairs. 

I hope that the new chairman of the 
Australian Broadcasting Commission will 
take some positive action to remedy the 
situation which the Government admits 
exists, that the service provided by 
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ABC radio and television to the North­
ern Territory is quite unsatisfactory 
and needs improvement. One would hope 
that this will be forthcoming in the 
immediate future. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I rise in this 
adjournment debate to convey to the 
House a few things which are affecting 
my electorate, but before doing so, I 
would like to pay tribute to you, Mr 
Speaker. and your staff for the work 
that has been done on the Assembly 
Chamber. 

Members: Hear, hear! 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I have watched the 
progress over the last few weeks and I 
think there has been .. ,a magnificent 
effort put in by the workmen who did 
the job. It was really an eye-opener to 
me when I saw it and I would like to 
convey my thanks, and I am sure every­
one here, by the "hear, hear s", would 
wish to say the same thing. 

My first subject today is one of 
maintenance of schools in the Northern 
Territory. I am sure that every member 
has problems with the same thing in his 
electorate. It is a continuing problem 
and I do not know why it is. Malcolm 
Fraser said in 1975 that we were going 
to have better management to tighten up 
the economy and he would manage the 
money and the nation IS aff airs in the 
best possible way. I know he is not a 
miracle-man to wave a wand, but some­
where along the line in the government 
departments there are people, I would 
say, who deliberately try to sabotage 
the system. I refer, as did the honour 
able member for Gillen today, to pay­
ment to contractors who take out 
government contracts to do certain 
works of maintenance; I am sure that 
somewhere along the line there is a 
deliberate sabotage effort to cause 
chaos, not only to the department it­
self but to the people who are called 
in to do jobs. 

I mention this because I happen to 
know one of the contractors in Nhulun­
buy and I recently asked him how busi­
ness was. He said, "I have been doing a 
bit of contract work for the Govern­
ment, repairing schools". Some of the 
maintenance work there had built up, so 
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they got him to do a certain job. He 
said he was not going to take on an­
other one because he would go broke; he 
was not being paid. 

I do not know why, when you take out 
a contract, you cannot get paid for it. 
We buy something, we buy a car, we buy 
household goods, we buy a house, we 
have a commitment and we have to pay. 
Somehow or other within the government 
service it is always computer problems: 
"The program broke down". They have the 
most sophisticated equipment you can 
buy anywhere I have seen some of the 
equipment and I happen to be a little 
bit knowledgeable in this field - but 
for some reason or other they cannot 
pay their bills. You cannot tell me 
that they_ have not got the money. That 
is a lot of nonsense because the money 
is available. A contract has been taken 
out and it has been fulfilled by the 
contractors but for some reason or 
another, when they come around to get­
ting paid for the job, there is no 
money available or the department is 
still processing it. 

I just thought that I would draw your 
attention to that because I know how 
the member for Gillen and the member 
for Stuart feel about these things. I 
am sure that all the other members of 
this Assembly have the same problems. I 
do not know why. Management has grown 
this day from one foot wide to a kilo­
metre wide. I am sure that in mangement 
today there is chaos. I only know one 
thing about management: when you pay 
something for goods you receive them 
and if you are not happy with the goods 
you return them or you come to some 
understanding. 

There seems to be a different system 
of operating the programs for the main­
tenance of schools than when I was in 
the industry. There is no preventive 
maintenance scheme. A plan can be drawn 
up for every school, for every build­
ing, the same as this building here, 
where you have a monthly check up; in­
spectors come around and check up on 
these things and find out whether the 
taps are leaking or whether there is a 
blind broken or a window catch not 
operating. It seems to me that they 
wait until everything happens at once. 
A perfect example of this exists at the 
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Dhupuma Co llege just out of Nhulunbuy. 
I went out there the other day and I 
was absolutely appalled at what I saw. 
I had been out there before but they 
had not been pointing these things out 
to me. They said they were having 
trouble getting this done and getting 
that done. There was a young chap kill­
ed out there last year. He was electro­
cuted. He plugged into a general pur­
pose outlet; he went up on the roof, 
grabbed hold of an electric drill on an 
iron roof and was electrocuted. I went 
out there the other day and that same 
general purpose outlet still had a 
safety tag on it. I do not know whether 
it had been checked. Through somebody I 
know, I tried to get it fixed up and I 
believe they,have checked it out. Those 
are the sorts of things that really 
worry me. 

There was $15,000 spent checking up 
on the electrical system out there. The 
principal told me that the security 
lights did not work after they had 
spent the $15,000. Surely they were 
working before. I could go out there 
with 2 or 3 people and I would have 
that thing operating in an afternoon 
but, for some reason or another, they 
bring up all these stories that they 
have not got the money. I am sure that 
a lot of the trouble is that the work­
ers have not got the tradesmanship be­
hind the".. I am "orried about the 
people who are doing these jobs. There 
were 2 driers and one brand new indus­
trial washing machine Sitting out in 
the weather; they have been there for 2 
years in a crate. I guarantee that if 
you took those units out of the boxes 
you would have to spend something like 
$2,000 or $3,000 to get the machines to 
operate because they will probably be 
full of water and rusted out. These are 
the sorts of things that I worry about. 

I bring this to the attention of the 
Assembly because, somewhere along the 
line, I am sure that there is sabotage 
going on. I only hope that some sense 
will reign in regard to the planning of 
the maintenance of schools and govern­
ment buildings and that the proper 
people will be given the money to do it 
in a more methodical way than it has 
been done in th e pas t. I could go to 
every place in the Territory and find 
all sorts of problems with bUildings 
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because people are too lazy to do the 
j ob or they leave it go to next day or 
they say tr.~:· hav.e not got enough 
money. I do not believe that. I just 
bring that to members' attention be­
cause I know that it conc.erns all of 
us. 

Today I asked the Executive Cabinet 
Member for Law about a police boat. 
This is one of these things that go on 
and on and on. There will come a time 
when I might have to report to this 
Assembly that someone has drowned in a 
boating accident because there was no 
police boat at Nhulunbuy. I was told I 
should check with the company out 
there. I do not know what the company 
has to do with it; I asked about a 
police boat. However, I will find that 
out and will probably trace it. They 
may be playing a little game with me 
and will say: "When you get there, you 
will probably find that there is a 
boat". I only hope, when they do buy a 
boat, that it is seaworthy' because we 
have pretty high seas out there at 
times. We do not want a little motor 
boat to putt putt around in the har­
bour; we want something to go out to 
sea in case of emergency. We want to 
have it equipped with the proper emerg­
ency gear and also a spare outboard 
engine. 

I asked a question in this House last 
year about the surroundings of the 
government buildings in Mi tchell 
Street. I see that some work has been 
carried out but I was told that it was 
supposed to be finished in November 
last year. We are now into the month of 
March and that work is still not com­
pleted. I do not know who is doing the 
job. It seems to me that they are doing 
the job quite methodically, but the 
time they have taken to do it astounds 
me. 

A member: 
$110,000? 

What about the cost, 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I am no gardener and I 
am no landscaper, but that job has 
taken so far something like 9 months. I 
do not know who was organising it; I 
think it was the DRC but I do not know 
who the officer in charge was, I am 
glad that I am not working in private 
enterprise with him because, manage­
ment-wise, he has a lot to learn. 
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I asked the Cabinet Member for Trans­
port privately about Aboriginal people 
who work in industry in isolated areas. 
Some of them are sometimes held back in 
their employment because they have not 
got the educational background, they 
cannot read or write. It was drawn to 
my attention recently that one Aborigi­
nal lad had let his licence expire; he 
had a C class licence. Now, the licence 
has expired and he cannot pass the test 
because he is unable to read the ques­
tions that are asked for that C class 
licence. I believe he got the C class 
licence in the early days when the 
regulations were not as tough. I only 
hope that we could give some considera­
tion to the Aboriginal people in the 
isolated areas. Perhaps we might be 
able to do it through the Administra­
tor's Council and give them, say, a re­
stricted licence, a licence to operate 
in a certain area, not in the towns or 
townships but in an outback area where 
you do not have the same problems - you 
have not got road signs and lights and 
all that sort of thing. 

It is a problem that concerns me and 
I only hope that other members will 
discuss this with me because I am sure 
that we may be able to help the Abor­
iginals in their employment. Driving 
vehicles is something that they can do 
quite capably. But you have got to pass 
all sorts of quiz tests these days. 
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They seem to be in the C class licence 
test particularly, and these people are 
just unable to read or write. There 
have been la~guage papers put out for 
the Aboriginals but they cannot even 
read their own language. They know 
their own language to speak it but they 
cannot read it and they cannot write 
it. I only hope that we can in some way 
try to rehabilitate some of the Abor­
iginal people in this way. 

Mr SPEAKER: Honourable members, as 
the honourable member for Nhulunbuy has 
remarked, in the last 3 or 4 weeks a 
remarkable transformation of this Cham­
ber has been accomplished. I am greatly 
impressed, and I know most members are 
also, by the vastly improved appearance 
of the Chamber and the prOVision of 
better facilities. It is my intention 
to write a congratulatory letter to the 
9irector of Construction, Mr George 
Redmond, with particular reference to 
the efforts exerted for the successful 
completion of the job by Mr Mackenzie, 
Assistant Associate Director, General 
Works, and the Chief Designer, General 
Works, Mr Drewes. The cooperation from 
all sections of the Department of Con­
struction and the contractors involved 
in the work was excellent. 

Motion 
adj ourned. 

agreed to; the Assembly 



DEBATES - Wednesday 2 March 1977 

Wednesday 2 March 1977 

Mr Speaker MacFarlane took the Chair 
at 10 am. 

LAW REFORM COMMISSION REPORT ON 
ALCffiOL, DRUGS AND DRIVING 

Mr RYAN: I table the Law Reform Comm­
ission report on alcohol, drugs and 
driving. 

I move that 
seek leave to 
later time. 

the report be noted and 
continue my remarks at a 

I would like to point out to honour­
able members that, when this report was 
tabled at the las t s ittings, there were. 
only a limited number of copies avail­
able and I assume that all members now 
have copies of the report. If, however, 
any memb er has mislaid his' copy, if he 
could contact me, I will do my best to 
see that he gets another copy. I have 
just had to hand back the original copy 
that I had for tabling. 

Leav~ granted. 

Debate adj ourned. 

PROPOSED MATTER OF PUBLIC IMPORTANCE 

Mr SPEAKER: Honourable members, I 
have received from the honourable mem­
ber for Port Darwin a letter proposing 
that a definite matter of public 
importance be submitted to the Assembly 
for discussion, namely, the need for 
the revision of (a) the functions of 
the Home Finance Trustee and (b) the 
grounds and provisions upon which loan 
money should be advanced. Is the 
honourable member supported? 

Proposal not supported. 

HOUSING BILL 

(Serial 183) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr TAMBLING: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

This bill is in identical form to the 
Housing Bill (Serial 115) which was 
presented to the Assembly in October 
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1976 and, as a result of the proroga­
tion, it is necessary for me to re­
introduce the bill. Most of the princi­
ples were fully outlined in the sec­
ond-reading speech on 13 October and I 
do not propose to waste the time of the 
Assembly in recanvassing all of the 
issues that were raised at that time 
and in the subsequent debate. The 
scheme is proposed to proceed as was 
originally indicated and members might 
recall that, at the time of presenting 
the bill, I did indicate that there 
were several issues which required 
resolution by the Australian Govern­
ment. These were occasioned by the fact 
that some new concepts had been intro­
duced into the bill by ourselves, 
particularly the principle of a ·rebate 
off the purchase price of the home of 
part of the rent pa~d in the qualifying 
period. I believe that is a completely 
new concept in Australian housing. How­
ever, it was also necessary for us to 
negotiate with the Government with re­
gard to the sale price formula that was 
determined in the bill and was explain­
ed on 13 October. That has now been 
accepted although it is also accepted 
that this may need to be reviewed in 
1978 in light of the new arrangements 
to be settled between the Commonwealth 
and the states for the provision of 
welfare housing on a new assistance 
basis from 1978/79. However, for the 
time being, we have been advised by the 
Minister that he considers the comm­
ission sales scheme to be generally in 
accord with the provisions of the 
1973/74 Housing Agreement Act. There­
fore, the way is now clear to permit 
the relevant bill to proceed and for 
the commission's home sales scheme to 
be implemented in due course. 

The other area that required major 
negotiation with the Government was 
interest and income limits that were to 
be applicable. Again, I believe that we 
have a major win in the Northern Terri­
tory in that it has now been accepted 
as a principle that the income limit 
cut-off point ought to be a figure of 
125% of the average weekly male earn­
ings in the Northern Territory. This 
will mean that, under the terms of the 
bill, the Administrator in Council will 
declare the interest rate applicable to 
particular classes of purchaser and, by 
the application of the income test, and 
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the acceptance of the principle of 125% 
of the average weekly earnings, it 
means that persons below an income of 
$10,000 per annum at the moment will be 
eligible for the lower interest rate of 
5.75%. Applicants whose income assess­
ments are above the formula basis will 
be required to pay interest at the same 
rate as is payable in respect to hous­
ing loans by the Northern Territory 
Home Finance Trustee. That rate has now 
been fixed from 1 March at 9%. I have 
been advised by the Housing Commission 
that they estimate that about 90% of 
the commission's eligible tenants will 
qualify for the lower percentage rate 
of interest. I would like to indicate 
that the scheme will mean that 642 fam­
ilies will be eligible throughout the 
Northern Territory. These are 170 in 
Alice Springs, 19 in Tennant Creek, 39 
in Katherine and 414 in Darwin. Natur­
ally, as the scheme progresses and 
people move from the four year period 
to the fifth year that is required for 
qualification, those numbers will nat­
urally increase. 

I would like to stress again that a 
considerable percentage of the housing 
stock owned by the Housing Commission 
is eligible for sale. For example, in 
Darwin at the moment, the Housing Comm­
ission has 1,700 housing lots and some 
359 flats. Of the 2,000 people in Dar­
win who are currently housed by the 
Housing Commission, 414 will be elig­
ible to purchase their homes. I am sure 
a similar proportion will apply in 
other centres in the Northern Terri­
tory. When we add these sorts of fig­
ures to the previous sales that have 
been undertaken- by the commission in 
past years, we see that the Northern 
Territory Housing Commission has ful­
filled a very worthwhile role in pro­
viding private sector housing for Dar­
win because so many of its tenants 
elect to purchase their homes and be­
come permanent citizens in our commun­
ity. 

I am very pleased th~t our negotia­
tions with the Department of the North­
ern Territory and the Department of 
Finance have resulted in the acceptance 
of our bill without amendment. There 
are still some sensitive areas and 
obviously we will have to continue to 
liaise with Treasury. However, I am 
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confident that this scheme will provide 
a boost to this community and a sound 
basis on which we will be able to go to 
the housing ministers conference next 
year as part of the re-negotiation of 
the home sales agreement. 

Members will be interested to know 
that the Minister was keen to establish 
some sort of relationship between the 
scheme adopted for the Housing Comm­
ission and the sale of government homes 
to Commonwealth Government employees 
scheme. The Minister has indicated that 
he would like to see the terms and con­
ditions of the government home sales 
scheme to be tied as closely as poss­
ible to that of the Housing Commission. 
There will no doubt be some differ~ 
ences, probably in the eligibility per­
iod. .1 am not yet in a position .to 
indicate when the government scheme can 
be implemented. However, given the 
momentum that this bill will now pro­
duce and the pressures that the Common­
wealth employees will themselves exert, 
it will not be long before we see the 
final form of the government sales 
scheme announced by the Minister and 
hopefully implemented on a common date 
with this particular scheme. I commend 
the bilL 

Mr ROBERTSON: It is with great pleas­
ure that I stand to support this 
particular bill. It is an area that I 
have certainly pushed for for quite 
some time in the Alice Springs region. 
I note that, in Alice Springs, we have 
172 families which will be immediately 
eligible and, as time goes by, there 
will be more. While I wholeheartedly 
support the bill and while the Cabinet 
Member is to be commended for the 
effort which he has put into this piece 
of legislation, and more particularly 
for the efforts which he has put into 
negotiation with Treasury, there are 
some things in it which do not leave me 
completely satisfied. 

I turn first to the question of 
interest payments in respect of the 
loan. It is to be noted that an inter­
est rate of 5.75% is to be charged for 
people on under 125% of the average 
male earnings. Before I proceed with 
that, there is something I would like 
the Cabinet Member to explain for me in 
his reply. He mentioned that this is 
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determined on a Territory basis but I 
am unaware of any such statistical 
analysis and I am wondering if it is 
going to be determined on the national 
basis. If it is, owing to the high cost 
of living in the Northern Territory, 
our average earnings would be consider­
ably higher than the national average. 
L.hope I can take him at his word and 
that, in fact, it will be based on a 
Territory average. I have no doubt that 
he will be able· to put me in the 
picture there. 

I am not advocating an increase in 
interest for those people below the 
125%, but I mention this to amptify my 
pleasure in speaking to the bill in 
that I would have been happy with about 
6.5% and when my constituents have been 
asking me what the interest rate is 
most likely to pan out at, that is the 
figure I have been giving as an ideal 
target. It is very gratifying indeed to 
see that the lower income earners are 
going to benefit from an extremely low 
interest rate. In fact at 5.75%, it is 
probably better than you will obtain 
from the War Service Home Commission 
over $15,000. Their system is 3.75% for 
the first $12,000 and 6.5% for the bal­
ance. 

The question of 9% being applied in 
respect of the people over 125% how­
ever. leaves me in some conflict. There 
is a conflict of ideology with what I 
believe is the role of a Liberal mem­
ber, and that is to encourage people to 
go out and earn and to benefit from 
their efforts. Let us assume that 
$10,000 a year is the cut-off point and 
a person goes into the scheme earning 
$9,500 and he then gets a $1,000 in­
crease to $10,500. If the value of his 
home is around about $40,000, which is 
not uncommon in the Territory, then 
clearly he is going to make a nett loss 
as a result of his efforts. His inter· 
est component will increase enough to 
more than wipe out the extra money he 
has earnt. That of course is in con­
flict with the basic concept of welfare 
housing. It has always been my under­
standing that welfare housing is meant 
for people on lower incomes. Perhaps we 
could say that. a person who receives a 
certain income is no longer really a 
person entitled to welfare housing and 
perhaps this is a reasonable justifica-
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tion for the move. It is something I 
would like the Cabinet Member's comment 
on. I am quite sure that he has re­
searched this in depth and has given it 
a lot of thought, but I do point out 
that it is somewhat contradictory to 
the policy and philosophical stand of 
those on this side of the Chamber. 

He mentions that the rebate rental 
system is to come into operation and I 
think that is absolutely magic. That is 
something I have told everyone that we 
were having difficulty with and that 
the Cabinet Member was using his best 
endeavours to obtain that sche~e. To 
have him come here and tell us that he 
has achieved it, I think is to his 
credit entirely. What I would like to 
know is how that percentage will oper­
ate, how many years it is in respect 
of, and how it will work. When I go 
back to my electorate, I want to be 
able to clearly explain to people as 
precisely as I can. I know there will 
probably be regulations and various 
other problems, but I want to be able 
to explain to the many people who have 
approached me on this precisely how it 
will work. Is it to be 45% of the last 
3 years or 55% or whatever over the 
whole? 

One other very pleasing feature of 
the bill as reintroduced is the point 
that the present tenant of the Housing 
Commission, having qualified under the 
5-year scheme and having lived in that 
home for the 5-year period or whatever 
part of that 5-year period, having re­
gard to the f act that this also in­
cludes tenancy of a flat, is going to 
make improvements. Under the old 
scheme, a home in which you had been 
living for a long time was not nece­
ssarily the one that was offered to you 
to purchase; you ended up going to a 
brand new house on a dusty block, hav­
ing worked for some years establishing 
lawns and trees on the house you were 
renting. That situation I believe is to 
be changed, and again the Cabinet Mem­
ber is to be commended for insisting 
upon that. 

He did say, and I was a little dis­
t res sed by it, that he hoped the 
legislation would commence in due 
course. I do not know what difficulties 
he has in mind in relation to its 
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commencement and perhaps in reply he 
might let us know what difficulties he 
anticipates to prompt him to mak .. the 
statement "in due course". I want to 
see this piece of legislation commenced 
quickly. I want to see it commence 
properly, let us not go too hasty about 
it, but I would like to know precisely 
what he means by that and what diffi~ 
culties he expects. 

He did mention also, and I endorse 
his remarks, although I put it another 
way, that he is looking at the poss­
ibility of putting the Goverrunent homes 
scheme into a similar format to the 
Housing Commission' scheme. Surely it 
should be in his mind, and no doubt is, 
that we should be working towards a 
single housing authority. If we have a 
single housing authority, there can be 
no difference in my mind between the 
commission's scheme and the scheme that 
relates to the public service. We have 
heard from 2 good senators from here, 
in a joint statement recently, taking 
up incidentally the policy of this 
party over the years for a single hous­
ing authority and, while we have the 
basis for a home sales scheme as good 
as this one is going to be if passed 
into law, then I think it is an ideal 
basis upon which we can establish our 
single housing authority. I wholeheart­
edly support the bill. 

.Mr RYAN: I supported the bill upon 
its previous introduction and I con­
tinue to support it. It is extremely 
important that the people who come to 
live in the Territory are given the 
opportuni ty to achieve what many people 
consider to be the most important 
transaction in their life - the pur­
chase of a house. Initially, we have a 
situation where they can rent for 5 
years and then become eligible to buy. 
I support that idea; it certainly makes 
sure that people who rent a house and 
wish to buy it live in the Territory 
for 5 years. This is an excellent way 
to weed out those people who may try to 
capitalise on cheap housing to the 
detriment of those people who wish to 
stay in the Territory and help develop 
the Territory. 

I sympathise with the honourable mem­
ber for Gillen in his remarks about the 
difference between the low interest and 
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the high interest. However, I do not 
think a lot can be done in this 
particular case because there has to be 
a cut off point somewhere and, where 
there are cut-off points, there is al­
ways an inequity for those people who 
happen to fall round about the cut-off 
point. It will be unfortunate for those 
people affected. However, in general, 
the proposal of the dual interest rate 
is certainly a good idea. It may even 
be true to say that those people on the 
9% interest rate really are not getting 
welfare housing. They are paying a 
fairly realistic rate whereas the 
people on the 5% are truly welfare 
housing recipients. 

Before sitting down, I will refer 
back to my previous speech in support 
of this bill where I mentioned that the 
Housing Commission should encourage 
people who intend to buy a house to im~ 
prove the house. This does not nece­
ssarily restrict them to gardens. A 
garden is easy to establish in Darwin 
and relatively easy to establish in 
Alice Springs and the other centres if 
one is prepared to take the time. I 
think more people in the Territory are 
now taking a pride in their homes and 
this is seen by anybody who visits the 
various centres. Darwin, Katherine, 
Tennant Creek, Alice Springs are all 
improving in that particular way. How­
ever, encouragement should be given to 
people who are quite sure that they 
will remain in the houses, to improve 
the house, make additions to the house. 
It should be made quite clear that 
those additions will not affect the 
final purchase price of the house from 
the Housing Commission. When the 
assessment comes, the Housing Commiss­
ion should look very realistically at 
the fact that this person has improved 
the property and make sure that he is 
not in fact paying twice for the 
improvements. It should be sufficient 
that he improved the house. If he pays 
the equivalent of a house that has not 
been improved, this is a satisfactory 
arrangement. 

Mrs LAWRIE: I rise to support the 
bill. I think that mention should be 
made of the fact that a former member 
of the Legislative Council worked very 
hard to have such a measure as this 
introduced. I refer to the former mem-
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ber for McMillan, Tom Bell, who did all 
in his power to ensure that eligible 
Housing Commission tenants could buy 
the house in which they had lived in 
many cases for up to 10 or 12 years. 
However, because of the policy at that 
time, they had not been allowed to pur­
chase. This is a significant change in 
policy on the part of the Housing 
Commission and it has no doubt been in­
fluenced by the Cabinet Member. People 
will now be able to buy a house in 
which they have been living if they are 
approved tenants. This is something 
which the old Legislative Council and 
this Assembly have been pressing for. I 
expect. this legislation to have the 
full support of all members of the 
House. It will encourage stability in 
our communities and it should be wel­
comed by all. 

Debate adj ourned. 

(Serial 171) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr PERRON: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

I indicate that this is government 
sponsored legislation and the sec­
ond-reading speech has been prepared 
for me by the Government. The purpose 
of this bill is to amend the Workmen's 
Compensation Ordinance so that it fully 
conforms with the International Labour 
Organisation's Ho rkmen , s Compensation 
and Occupational Disease Convention re­
vised in 1934. Ratification of this 
convention by the Australian Government 
was registered on 29 April 1959. Al­
though th e No rth ern Te rri tory 1 egisla­
tion does in certain cases protect some 
larger categories of workers, it does 
not provide for automatic presumption 
in favour of workers engaged in the 
industries or belonging to the profess­
ions mentioned in the right hand column 
of the convention's table, when they 
are struck down by one of the diseases 
figured in the left hand column, that 
the illness has been contracted pro­
f es s ionally , 

It is proposed that a list of dis­
eases in related areas of employment 
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should be included in the schedule and 
that there should be sections added to 
the ordinance to provide that specific 
diseases contracted whilst employed in 
that specific industry be deemed to be 
caused by that employment for the pur~ 
poses of section 9 unless the contrary 
is proved. 

The ACT and all states except Queens­
land have complied with the convention. 
Some of these jurisdictions have gone 
further than the convention's require­
ments; it is proposed however that, in 
the Northern Territory, only strict 
compliance with the requirements of the 
convention will be sought, by lifting 
directly out of the convention the list 
of the diseases and their related 
industries or occupations. It is be­
lieved that any other disease which may 
be.claimed to be employment related is 
adequately provided for by the general 
provisions of the existing section 9 of 
the principal ordinance. 

I will now turn to the provisions of 
the bill. The short title of the bill 
is dealt with in clause 1. The princi_ 
pal ordinance is defined in clause 2 as 
the Horkmen's Compensation Ordinance. 
Matters relating to the commencement of 
the ordinance are dealt with in clause 
3. Clause 4 amends section 9 of the 
principal ordinance by omitting subsec­
tions (5). (SA), (6) and (7) of that 
section. 

Clause 5 amends the principal ordi­
nance by the insertion of section 9AA 
which provides that, unless the con­
trary is established, the contraction 
of a prescribed disease by a workman, 
the workman having been employed in a 
prescribed industry or occupation, is 
deemed to have been caused by the 
employment, The insertion of these 
provisions further provides for the 
situation where a person is no longer 
employed but who suffers from or whose 
death is caused by a prescribed disease 
and who had previously been employed in 
a prescribed industry and establishes 
the date of commencement of the disease 
for the purpose of giving notice under 
section 25 and establishes a need for 
giving notice under section 9 of the 
principal ordinance. 

Clause 6 provides for the inclusion 
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of a fourth schedule to the principal 
ordinance in which is prescribed in the 
first column the disease referred to in 
section 9AA and in the second column 
the industries or occupations to which 
those diseases are related for the pur­
poses of that section of the ordinance. 

I commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

CEMEI'ERIES BILL 

(Serial 180) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr TAMBLING: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

The Nhulunbuy cemetery lies just out­
side the town boundary and the Aborigi­
nal reserve. In 1973, the Administrator 
formally dedicated the land for the 
purposes of a public cemetery and 
created a board of trustees for its 
control and management. Since then, the 
board IS activities have been subsidised 
through an annual appropriation. It has 
been noted that there is an apparent 
legal conflict in the management 
arrangements for this cemetery land. On 
the one hand, there is the Board of 
Trustees exerc~s~ng exclusive powers 
under the ordinance but, on the other, 
there is the Director of Social Welfare 
with a duty imposed on him by the 
Social Welfare Ordinance to supervise 
and regulate the use and management of 
the land for the benefi t of the Abor­
iginal people. Inconsistency is also 
app arent between those sections 0 f the 
Cemeteries Ordinance which grant cert­
ain rights to the public in dedicated 
cemeteries and the limitations on 
access onto Aboriginal reserves. 

This conflict and the inconsistencies 
have been studied and I am now advised 
that the dedication of the cemetery 
should be considered ineffective. It 
follows from this that the purported 
appointment of a Board of Trustees 
would also be ineffective. The Depart­
ment of Aboriginal Affairs has con­
firmed that the traditional claimants 
of this land have no objections to its 
continued use as a public cemetery but 
would object to its excision from the 
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reserve. This reserve is one of those 
scheduled for transfer to a land trust 
under the Aboriginal Land Rights 
(Northern Territory) Act. As that act 
allows for the continuation of Crown 
occupation of parts of land within that 
Aboriginal freehold, it is important 
that the use of the Nhulunbuy cemetery 
is legitimised prior to the vesting 
process. 

Clause 3 of this short bill intro­
duces a new section 6A into the Cemet­
eries Ordinance. The section is in 3 
parts. The first is to remove all 
doubts as to the validity of the origi­
nal dedication of the Nhulunbuy cemet­
ery. The second part removes from that 
land the controls previously applicable 
under the Social Welfare Ordinance. The 
third part retrospectively validates 
the appointment and activities of the 
Board of Trustees. Although other 
burial grounds do exist on reserves. 
none of these have ever been dedicated 
as a public cemetery and, consequently, 
no parallel action in respect of them 
is required to protect their status. 

In view of the implications of this 
legislation, I indicate that I will be 
seeking urgency at this sittings. 

Debate adj ourned. 

~m!ING BILL 

(Serial 181) 

Bill presented, by leave, and read a 
first time. 

Mr POLLOCK: I move that the bill be 
now read·a second time. 

Copies of this bill have already been 
sent to honourable members to give them 
an opportunity to study it as it is 
desirable that the debate on the bill 
be finalised at this sittings of the 
Assembly. This is a very short bill and 
its purpose is, firstly, to amend the 
existing prov~s~ons of the ordinance 
whereby the grant of a mining tenement 
over land included in an Aboriginal 
reserve can only be made to the holder 
of a current exploration licence over 
that land and, secondly, to provide for 
the grant of a special mineral lease 
over Aboriginal land. in December 1972, 
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in association with the Government's 
decision to provide for the grant of 
title to Aboriginals over their tradit­
ional land and the subsequent appoint­
ment of Mr Justice Woodward to inquire 
into and report on the appropriate 
means to recognise and establish trad­
itional rights and interests of Abor­
iginals, the granting of further 
exploration and mining rights in ..Abor­
iginal reserves throughout the Northern 
Territory was suspended. The only 
exception to this freeze related to 
exploration licences granted prior to 
December 1972. Exploration licences 
which had been granted prior to that 
date were continued in force and, sub­
j ect to the agreement of the appro­
priate Aboriginal representative being 
obtained, allowed to undergo annual re­
newals to the full extent of the 5-year 
term prescribed by the Mining Ordi­
nance.. This exception was made on the 
clear understanding that consideration 
of any application for mining tenements 
made by virtue of these exploration 
rights would be deferred until the 
Government had fully considered and 
determined the question of Aboriginal 
land rights. With the acceptance, in 
principle, of the Woodward Report, this 
suspension was reaffirmed and. as I 
understand the situation, it will con­
tinue to be applied until the admini­
strative arrangements associated with 
the introduction of the Aboriginal Land 
Rights (Northern Territory) Act have 
been settled. 

Whilst it is not hard to appreciate 
the complexities involved in the Gov­
ernment's considerations leading to the 
Aboriginal Land Rights legislation, nor 
to understand the need to defer any 
further alienation of land which could 
become Aboriginal land until the pre­
cise scheme of land title had been 
determined, unfortunately the time in­
volved in these processes has placed 
outstanding applications for mJ.nJ.ng 
tenements over reserve land in 
jeopardy. 

Under the existing provision of sec­
tion 38Y of the Mining Ordinance, a 
person can only apply for, and be 
granted, a mJ.nJ.ng tenement over land 
included in an Aboriginal reserve if he 
is the current holder of an exploration 
licence over that land. At the present 
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time, aout 100 applications for mJ.nJ.ng 
tenements over Aboriginal reserved land 
are being held in abeyance and most of 
these were applied for by virtue of 
exploration licences which no longer 
exist. The balance are related to the 
few remaJ.nJ.ng exploration licences 
which were exemptions to the December 
1972 embargo, but these will also 
shortly expire, leaving all the mining 
tenement applications submitted without 
the necessary cover of an exploration 
licence over the land applied for. As 
none of the applications will therefore 
have been determined during the life of 
their related exploration licences, by 
the operation of section 38Y 'of the 
ordinance, their continuation is open 
to continual suspicion. The companies 
involved have in good faith spent sub­
stantial expenses and effort in explor­
ing the mineral potential of their 
respective areas and it is considered 
that an obligation exists to fully pro­
tect any rights which the mining com­
panies may have established by virtue 
of their applications for mining tene­
ments. 

It is worth mentioning here that the 
Aboriginal Land Rights (Northern Terri­
tory) Act provides specific exemption 
from the consent provisions of the act 
to those exploration licence holders 
who applied for mining tenements before 
4 June 1976, the date on which the bill 
was introduced into Parliament. The 
inclusion of this proviSion was ob­
viously made in the belief that such 
applications would be preserved and the 
only statutory obligations placed on 
such applicants is to negotiate fair 
terms and conditions with the appro­
priate Aboriginal land council. 

The amendment proposed to section 38Y 
will erase any doubt as to the valid 
continuation of the applications which 
have been submitted. In general, it 
provides that a mJ.nJ.ng tenement of 
reserved land can be granted to a per­
son who has taken possession and made 
application whilst the holder of an 
exploration licence, removing the 
req'urement for him to also be the 
holder of an exploration licence at the 
time of a grant. This change will 
allow the current applications to 
legitimately continue beyond the expiry 
date to the terms of their related 
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exploration licences, and in due course 
to receive proper consideration subject 
to the provlSJ.ons of the Aboriginal 
Land Rights Act. 

Members will note that, in addition 
to exploration licences, provision has 
also been made for application for min­
ing tenements submitted by virtue of a 
prospecting authority which was the 
former prospecting title available 
under the Mining Ordinance prior to the 
introduction of exploration licences in 
late 1971. This reference to author­
i ties is called for to protect applica­
tions by Queensland Mines Ltd over the 
Nabarlek uranium deposits in the Arnhem 
Land Aboriginal Reserve. The applica­
tions by Queensland Mines were origin­
ally applied for under a prospecting 
authority granted in the late 1960s 
which was subsequently converted to an 
exploration licence. The continuance of 
the applications by Queensland Mines is 
also contemplated in the Aboriginal 
Land Rights Act where an exploration 
licence has been defined in the act to 
include prospecting authorities, which 
establishes any application for mJ.nJ.ng 
tenements made by the holders therefore 
in the category of those exempt from 
the consent provisions. 

The other main amendment contained in 
the bill is to section 54B of the ordi­
nance, which relates to the granting of 
special mineral leases. Under the 
present provisions of this section, a 
special mineral lease can only be 
granted over Crown land or land in­
cluded in an Aboriginal reserve, and 
the purpose of this amendment is to in­
clude the power to grant such leases 
over Aboriginal land. This proposal has 
special significance in relation to Mr 
Justice Fox's consideration of Aborigi­
nal land claims in the Alligator River 
region and to any subsequent develop­
ment of the Ranger uranium deposits 
should those claims be successful and 
the grant of Aboriginal land made. 

I assure members that the amendments 
that I have proposed will in no way 
interfere with the intentions or 
requirements of the Aboriginal Land 
Rights (Northern Territory) Act regard­
ing the grant of mJ.nJ.ng titles. I 
commend the bill to the Assembly. 

Debate adj ourned. 
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PRISONS BILL 

(serial 169; 

Bill presented, by leave, and read a 
first time. 

Miss ANDREW: I move that the bill be 
read a second time. 

In presenting the bill, I am acutely 
aware of the deficiencies in the Pris­
ons Ordinance and the need for substan­
tial legislative reform to enable mod­
ern philosophies on penal reform and 
the treatment of offenders to take 
place in the Northern Territory. 

A review of this 
commenced under the 
Executive Member 

legislation 
auspices of 

responsible 

was 
the 
for 

correctional services prior to the 
transfer of powers, Mr Pollock, and it 
has been continued since my assumption 
of the responsibilities. With the 1974 
report from the Legislative Council 
Select Committee, reports from the 
Hawkins-Misner investigations into the 
Northern Territory criminal justice 
system, United Nations standard minimum 
rules for the treatment of prisoners, 
and a number of other recommendations 
in reports, there is substantial expert 
advice available on which to base 
legislative reform. Legislation on 
prisons must be capable of complement­
ing other laws and programs concerned 
with penal reform in the community. The 
Northern Territory, with its special 
socio-economic situation, provides a 
unique opportunity for the development 
of policies and laws which would enable 
some break-through in this huge prob­
lem. This task is massive and our 
resources are very limited. I would 
hope, within the life of this present 
Assembly, to initiate policies and pro­
vide the framework for some of the 
legislation which will enable the re­
form process to get under way; 

The amendments proposed in this bill 
will assist in establishing a situation 
where administration of the present 
legislation will be effectively carried 
out. The purpose of this bill is to 
amend the Prisons Ordinance to enable 
its more effective administration. Un­
fortunately, it stops there. It is not 
intended to bring about amendments 
other than those absolutely necessary 
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for this purpose because of the limita­
tions of resources. 

Prior to the recent amendments to 
this ordinance arising out of the pass­
ing of the Transfer of Powers Ordi­
nance, both the policy direction and 
executive responsibility for this ordi­
nance res ted wi th the Administrator, 
with the Controller of Prisons respons­
ible to the Administrator for its 
administration. The effect of the 
amendment made by the Transfer of Pow­
ers Ordinance has been to transfer most 
of the powers and responsibilities 
previously held by the Administrator to 
myself as Executive Member. This was 
convenient and expedient in meeting the 
deadline, 1 January 1977. It is now 
possible and desirable to place some of 
thes e adminis trati ve powers with the 
Di rector of Co rrectional Services. This 
will bring the Northern Territory fur­
ther into line with the other states of 
Australia. 

As well, the bill provides for some 
amendment that will enable the Director 
of Correctional Services to absorb some 
of the responsibilities for the control 
of prisons. The result will see the 
Executive Member for Law responsible 
for the overall policy direction and 
more important responsibility under the 
ordinance. The Director of Correctional 
Services tvill be responsible to the 
Executive Member, or myself, for its 
administration. 

In essence, the bill places the 
Executive Member and the Director of 
Correctional Services in the same rela­
tionship as the Executive Member and 
the director are in the capacity as 
Chief Executive Officer for Correc­
tional Services under the Public Ser­
vice Ordinance. Power of delegation for 
the director is proposed to enable the 
more efficient implementation of var­
ious aspects covered by the ordinance 
in the regulations. This is consistent 
with the arrangement under the Public 
Service Ordinance. 

There has been extreme criticism, 
historically, over the administration 
of prisons in the Northern Territory 
and a number of inquiries and investi­
gations, some of which I have mention­
ed, have been carried out. I think an 
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appropriate appreciation of ineffic­
iencies arising out of the administra­
tion is contained in the report that 
was done by the former Legislative 
Council in 1974. A couple of these 
recommendations are included in the 
bill before the House, 

Administration of the ordinance by 
the controller has been virtually im­
possible because of the restrictions 
placed upon him in his capacity as a 
Commonwealth public servant working 
through a hierarchical situation in the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
and its predecessors. He has been hind­
ered by lack of administrative per­
sonnel and financial delegation as well 
as having to work through a series of 
more senior officers without in reality 
having any direct access to the Admini­
strator. The situation will change 
substantially with the passing of this 
bill as a Director of Correctional Ser­
vices, having the powers and respons­
ibility of the Chief Executive Officer 
under the Public Service Ordinance, 
will have all the necessary powers to 
enable the effective administration of 
the prison services and be answerable 
directly to the Executive Member. I 
commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

(Serial 179) 

Bill presented, by leave, and read a 
first time. 

Miss ANDREW: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

Members may recall that last year 
this Assembly passed the Disposal of 
Uncollected Goods Ordinance. That ordi­
nance, which has been assented to but 
has not yet come into operation, en­
ables a person to dispose of goods that 
have not been collected by the owner. 

In the course of preparing regula­
tions pursuant to the ordinance, the 
legislative draftsman has observed a 
number of minor deficiencies in the 
ordinance. This bill seeks to correct 
the deficiencies. The matters dealt 
with in the bill are: firstly, to pro-
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vide for a prescribed form of a bail­
ee's notice of intended sale in the 
Gazette; se~v~dly, to make it clear 
that notice of an application to a 
court for an order of sale of goods 
must be given to every person who the 
applicant has reason to believe has, or 
claims to have, an interest in the 
goods; thirdly, to make it clear that a 
dispute can only be referred back to 
the court that made an order for sale 
if the dispute arises out of an attempt 
to comply with section 16 of the ordi­
nance; fourthly, to provide for a pre­
scribed form of record of sale or dis­
posal and to require further details if 
the goods are destroyed; and finally, 
to correct errors in section 23 of the 
princip'al ordinance. 

The bill is designed to come into 
operation contemporaneously with the 
principal ordinance. In addition, the 
regulations have been prepared and 
early action can be taken to bring the 
legislation into operation. This bill 
is commended to members. 

Debate adjourned. 

CONSULTATIVE COMMITTEE ON 
SOCIAL WEL.H'ARE 

Mr PERRON: (by leave): I move that Mr 
I. Tuxworth, the member for Barkly, be 
nominated by the Assembly to the North­
ern Territory Consultative Committee on 
Social Welfare. 

The Minister for Social Welfare, 
Senator Guilfoyle, has sought from this 
Assembly a nomination to the Northern 
Territory Consultative Committee on 
Social Welfare which will be convened 
in Darwin tomorrow. The consultative 
committee will provide an input from 
people of the Northern Territory on 
problems and difficulties encountered 
in the administration of Commonwealth 
social security and welfare programs. 
The committee will advise the Director 
General of the Department of Social 
Security on the administration of such 
programs within the Northern Territory. 
The legislative responsibilities for 
child and social welfare in this House 
rests with the Cabinet Member for 
Community Services and I believe it is 
fitting that he should represent this 
Assembly on Senator Guilfoyle's newly 
constituted committee. 
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Mr BALLANTYNE: I rise to support the 
motion. Social welfare is one of our 
big portfolios and there are many pro­
grams going on in both the long and the 
short term. In the Territory, we have a 
vast area to cover and, if we can get 
this information to the consultative 
committee, they can probably speed up 
the process. Often, requests come from 
people for assistance and, by the time 
they reach the proper authority, the 
people may have suffered some hardship. 
I can only say that this is an oppor 
tunity for which we should be thankful. 
If we can have somebody from the Assem­
bly on the committee, I cannot think of 
anyone more worthy than the honourable 
member for Barkly. I am sure that, from 
time to time, he will come back to the 
Assembly from those mee~ings and he may 
even enlighten us on some of the things 
they discuss. I am sure it will all be 
made public. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I do think-that it is 
appropriate that the Cabinet Member for 
Community Services be appointed by this 
Assembly to this Committee. I also 
think that it is appropriate that the 
House be advised of the terms of refer­
ence of that particular committee and I 
say that not knowing whether anybody 
else is going to inform the House or 
whether or not they have been circulat­
ed. If the House will bear with me, Mr 
Speaker, I will read those so that we 
are all quite clear what we are in­
flicting on the honourable member. 

The terms of reference simply are: 
"Within the responsibilities of the 
Commonwealth Government to advise the 
Director-General of the Department of 
Social Security through the Direc­
tor General at Adelaide, on the admini­
stration at the Territory level of the 
departmental social security and wel­
fare programs, and in particular to (1) 
review delivery of Commonwealth social 
security programs in the Northern 
Territory; (2) review the relationship 
between the department's programs and 
those welfare services of other depart­
ments; (3) advise on the department's 
social welfare programs and the effect­
iveness of service delivery in the 
Northern Territory; and (4) provide 
within the Northern Territory an 
assessment of the welfare services and 
roles of local government and voluntary 
organisations in their relationship to 



DEBATES - Wednesday 2 March 1977 

the department's program". In addition 
to the consultative committee, the 
Children's Services Sub-Committee will: 
"(1) asses s data on target populations; 
(2) examine how public expenditure is 
deployed; (3) review and comment on the 
initiatives and proposals of the Office 
of Child Care, Department of Social 
Security; and (4) encourage the co-ord­
ination of Commonwealth Government pro­
grams in the child care field with 
other children's services and family 
welfare programs in the Northern Terri­
tory or ini tiat e prop osals f or the con­
sideration of the Office of Child Care. 
The Children's Services Sub-Committee 
will report to the' Northern Territory 
Consultative Committee on Social Wel­
fare" . 

In supporting the motion, I would 
like to endorse the comments of the 
Cabinet Member for Education and Plan­
ning, in that the Cabinet Member for 
Community Services is the ideal person 
to undertake these tasks. Having said 
that and having been provided with a 
letter of invitation to that Cabinet 
Member, I do not want to always play 
the devil' s advocate in this place, but 
unless we 1rotest at certain things 
then we are not heard and things are 
not corrected. I realise that the first 
meeting of this consultative committee 
and the first meeting which the Cabinet 
Hember I,ill attend if a??ointed by the 
Assembly is to be held tomorrow, 3 
March, at 10 am f or the convenience of 
the Minister for Social Security who 
proposes to open that conference. I am 
fully aware that s he is probably busier 
than we are; it does seem to me though 
a pity tha.t that Cabinet Member is re­
quired to be absent from this House or 
absent from that meeting. 

Just looking at the letter gen­
erally, it seems ·to me as if some 
departments s till do not unders tand 
I"hat this place is all about. For a 
start, there is no information that I 
have available as to who the other mem­
bers on the committee are to be. Fur­
ther than that, the letter says, "Of fi­
cers of the department will contact you 
to facilitate transport arrangements 
for your attendance at the meeting". 
They either do .not realise we have our 
own transport arrangements and our own 
facilities or they believe that on 
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matters affecting the Department of 
Social Security, that department must 
fund transport for our Cabinet Members. 
There seems to be a lack of understand­
ing still among some elements of the 
public service as to what this Assembly 
is all about. However, I do not want to 
create a bad atmosphere for the Cabinet 
Member to go into the meeting tomorrow 
if that is what is done. 

I do not really believe there is a 
great deal of reason to dwell on the 
terms of reference other than to say I 
would like to see if the Cabinet Member 
intends perhaps to have a further one 
injected into it. We notice that the 
committee is to inquire into relation­
ships between local government and 
local programs and planning and plans 
of the federal department. I think it 
is necessary, having regard to the fact 
that we have our own Social Development 
Branch which will become a state-like 
function, that the functions of the 
state welfare services are also exam­
ined in relation to those provided by 
the Federal Government. It is a further 
area for consideration. 

Certainly in the field of social 
development and social welfare in the 
Northern Territory, it is very good to 
see such a consultative committee 
emerge. Those of us from Alice Springs 
I,'culd be I·:ell a"are of t:'e very severe 
difficulties we are facing down there 
in relation to minors. The courts are 
becoming increasingly concerned with 
children's behaviour. We have a large 
concern at what are alleged to be prob­
lems with children at the Alice Springs 
High School. I would like to take this 
opportunity to advise publicly that, as 
far as I can find out as a member of 
the Alice Springs High School Council, 
the problem is not a result of the 
students of the school, rather it is a 
welfare problem resultant from children 
who have left school, who are unemploy­
ed and bored, and who come back to the 
school and in many instances involup_ 
tarily involve school students. 

It is a rather disturbing thing that 
in a town like Alice Springs we have a 
group called the "Gap Angels" and I be­
lieve we now see the emergence of an­
other group called the "East-side Warr­
iors" • One group wears tight jeans and 
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ripple-soled shoes and the other one 
does not, and God help any young person 
in A:i.-:e Springs who is caught in Todd 
Street wearing ripple-soled shoes be­
cause he will be taken for one of the 
other lot and will probably end up in 
the gutter. It is a serious business. 
It has got to the level of people mov­
ing in groups to defend themselves 
against other groups. 

All these areas are within the social 
welfare and social difficulty scene. I 
welcome the appointment of the comm­
ittee and I cow~end to honourable mem­
bers the Cabinet Member for Community 
Services as this Assembly's appointment 
to that committee. 

Motion agreed to. 

'!'ECENICflL AND FURTBER EDUCATION 
COUNCIL FOR T'2E NORTHE,'\J-! TERRITORY 

Miss ANDREW (by leave): I move that 
the Legislative Assembly nominate Mr 
M.B. Perron, the member for Stuart 
Park, to take a place on the Technical 
and Further Education Council for the 
Northern Territory. 

In moving that motion, which I have 
great pleasure in doing, I would like 
to make a few comments about the his­
tory of the formation of this council. 
This council was announced by the Hini­
ster towards the end of November last 
year and a letter was subsequently 
written inviting the Legislative Assem­
bly to make a nomination to the coun­
cil. This council is chaired by the 
Director of Education in the Northern 
Territory, Dr Eed1e, and has as its 
third member a nominee of the Darwin 
Communi ty College; apparently, this 
position is currently held by the 
principal Mr Flint. 

The terms of reference of this coun­
cil are very broad. They are to advise 
the Minister firstly of their own 
responsibility and the need for other 
consultative support. This of course 
allows the council, with its knowledge 
and resources, to look into all kinds 
of areas where examination in the field 
of technical and further education is 
needed. They have responsibility for 
advising the Minister on the operation 
of a vocational training centre in 
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Batchelor; the relationship of the Dar­
win Community College to the TAFE coun­
cil - it must be kept in mind of course 
that the Darwin Community College is a 
statutory authority in its own right 
and as such has a large degree of inde­
pendence; the relationship between 
the TAFE Council and the Department of 
Employment and Industrial Relations; 
and the future development of the Alice 
Springs College and the role of the 
Technical and Further Education Council 
in coordinating resource allocation and 
development plans for technical and 
further education. 

The need for this committee has be­
come very obvious since the last elec­
tion. Ministers of the Federal Govern­
ment in many portfolios suddenly bound­
ed on a great urge to vocationa11y 
train everyope. A number of departments 
are involved in this business; just to 
mention a few: the Department of 
Health, the Department of Aboriginal 
Af fairs, the Department of Emp10ment 
and Industrial Relations, as well as 
the Darwin Community College. The 
Department of Education, too, has a 
number of officers scattered around the 
Territory \·lith responsibility, quite 
independent of the Dan~in Community 
College, for certain elements of voca­
tional tra~n~ng; usually these are on 
Aboriginal settlements. There are some 
in some of the s~aller centres. This 
led to a ludicrous situation arising 
where all these departments were 
conducting one form or another of voca­
tional training without any knowledge 
of or consultation with the other 
departments. 

This council has already met and I 
was interested to note, in reading the 
files, that they have already suggested 
the establishment of a consultative 
body, which will include all these 
d~partments plus many others, to meet 
twice a year and discuss various 
specific matters; for example, the 
School of Community Health and Welfare. 
I am not certain whether the Minister 
has agreed with this proposal but I 
understand that a tentative meeting 
date for this group of people has been 
arranged. 

This is one of the most important 
committees that has arisen in the field 
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of education in recent years. A lot of 
patience and diplomacy will be required 
from the members and I wish Mr Perron 
well and leave him Idth the thought 
that it must be kept in mind that this 
committee must, by necessity, be a 
coordinating resource not a directive 
one. 

Mr RYAN: I support wholeheartedly the 
nomination of the Cabinet Member for 
Education and Planning to the Technical 
and Further Education Council of the 
NT. The reasons why I support his 
nomination are varied and many. Let us 
look at the title, "Technical and Fur­
ther Education". This is the education 
you might receive after you leave 
school and I intend to be quite blun.t 
in my approach to this situation. Wh'en, 
you leave school, there is a good 
chance in the Northern Territory that 
you will need further education because 
I do not think they give you much at 
school. I am supporting the honourable 
member's nomination because it is about 
time we had an ordinary person who can 
use a bit of common sense, and not be 
snowed over by all the "birds" who come 
up here. When I say "b irds", I do not 
mean women but rather the funny people 
who come up here with all sorts of 
qualifications and then proceed to turn 
out kids who are pretty well useless. I 
am sure that the honourable member's 
approach will be quite enlightening to 
the Director of Education and the 
principal of the college. I think he 
will be able to give quite a lead to 
these gentlemen. I am not being 
over-critical of these 2 people, but I 
feel that the honourable member will be 
able to present the feelings of many 
people in the Northern Territory. He 
will certainly be able to present mine. 
I know that we do tend to agree on most 
things concerning education and I 
particularly support his nomination. I 
am quite sure that he will represent 
the views of the majority of the people 
in this Assembly and the Northern 
Territory . 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I support the nomina­
tion of the honourable member to the 
committee and, like all previous speak­
ers, I call down on his head and the 
heads of his wife and family, the beni­
ficence of Allah, and I hope that his 
goats and crops will be good this year. 
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I hope that this committee has not been 
set on us by the secret agents of the 
Rank Xerox Corporation. If you look 
around Darwin and the plethora of comm­
ittees that exist, you would often 
wonder whether anyone would have set 
them up except someone trying to boost 
the output of Rank Xerox machines. I 
would say that 85% of the committees in 
this community do nothing but churn out 
more and more wasted material on Rank 
Xerox machines material that gets 
distributed, is never read, and is 
thrown straight in the wastepaper bin 
at great expense to the public purse. I 
hope that this committee is not another 
one like that. I am sure that, with the 
Cabinet Member on this committee, it 
will do something positive. 

I must 'support the remarks of the 
honourable Cabinet Member for Transport 
and Secondary Industry in relation to­
the requirements for further education. 
In fact, a night school would be a very 
good thing because I am sure that my 
9-year old daughter, who presently is 
supposed to know her 9 times multi­
plication tables, but who cannot yet 
repeat to me the twice times multi­
plication tables and who cannot spell 
for nuts and has been passed from grade 
to grade year after year, will have to 
go to night school because any sane em­
ployer would simply not put up with the 
standard that she is going to be able 
to apply to her work in later life. 

The other point which I would like to 
refer to is the sad lack of attendance' 
at committee meetings. Certainly, I am 
a big enough offender myself. I am sure 
that our Cabinet Member will attend 
whenever he can, but so many committee 
meetings are called and put off time 
and time again because of no, quorum. 
There are sometimes 9 members on 
committees - far too large of course -
in many cases 15 members; they are 
idiot committees that just kaep talking 
round and round the table. When enough 
people do turn up, they keep talking 
round and round and, about once in 
every 3 meetings, there is not a 
quorum. I certainly hope that this does 
not happen here. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I support the motion. 
The honourable member for Jingili did 
say some adverse words against comm-



DEBATES - Wednesday 2 March 1977 

ittees and I would agree in some cases, 
but I think, in a case like this, it is 
a little bit different. I would not 
support the remark made by the Cabinet 
Member for Transport. ~1any of the 
problems in the educational field today 
do not come particularly from the 
educators, they have a lot to do with 
the parental guidance and discipline in 
the home. 

Mrs Lawrie: They are not allowed to 
have a say in their children's educa­
tion, 

Mr BALLANTYNE: You should live in 
Gove, you might feel happier there. 

I am particularly in.terested in the 
technical education side. 'In the town­
ship of Nhulunbuy over the last 2 
years, the· evening classes at night 
school have risen from about 5% to 15% 
which is not too bad for the population 
in the town. If you have 3,500, about 
2,000 of those would be adults. These 
classes range from matriculation right 
through to degree courses in business 
studies. There are also art courses, 
hobby courses etc. The community is 
responding very well. We are a new 
community and most of the people are in 
the younger age group and I think you 
would probably get more people 
interested in education among that age 
group. 

The terms of reference were read out 
by the Cabinet Member for Law and I am 
sure they will be looking into all 
areas of education. Today, we have 
these expert educators who come up with 
some bright ideas that can be very 
confusing. We had a change in our sys­
tem some 2 years ago from the South 
Australian system to the Commonwealth 
Teaching Service. Our biggest problem 
in the Territory is that the Director 
of Education cannot choose his own 
teachers. He has to go through the 
Commonwealth Teaching Service. I am not 
saying that some of those teachers are 
not the right type to come to the 
Territory but those people are not ad­
justed to the Territory. Hany of them 
have just come out of training school 
and from other areas. Some of them have 
come from other isolated areas and they 
seem to adj ust pretty well. Those are 
the sorts of things I would like to 
talk about. 
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Dr Eedle, ,the Director of Education, 
is probably one of the best types of 
persons I have had dealings with, He 
has been trying very hard since he has 
been in this position. I only hope 
that, in this new position that he now 
has under the Minister for Education, 
he has some power and some say in the 
education of the people of the Terri­
tory. I do not know how he stands it -
a man of his ability, his knowledge and 
background. He is not given the 
opportunity that a director should be 
given. I only hope that, with constitu­
tional development, we can form a 
commission or some other means of giv­
ing him the power so that, in the 
Territory, we can have our own say in 
everything we want to do. 

There are big problems regarding the 
education of Aboriginal children, par­
ticularly in the adult field. This 
council will be headed by Dr Eedle and 
our Cabinet Nember for Education, Mr 
Perron who is a young man in a hurry, 
and he is going to go a long way to 
help us. I am sure his enthuiliasm 
alone will help to restore some sanity 
back into the future outlook on 
education. 

Mr PERRON: I would like to say a few 
words on the terms of reference for 
this committee and thank hqnourable 
members for some of the remarks they 
have put forward in supporting this 
motion. I would like to mention 3 short 
key terms of reference that I believe 
are particularly significant in gauging 
whether the council is playing an 
effecti ve role as tima go es by, The 
first one is "Co-ordinating resource 
allocation and developmant plans". That 
is very important, with the multitude 
of organisations which are at present 
running around the Northern Territory, 
seemingly go ing their own way, over­
lapping each other's areas and 
obviously creating considerable waste. 
The second one is "To recommend on the 
dis tribution of financial allocations 
for technical and further education". 
This is very important and fits in with 
what I was saying about the first term. 
The last one re fers to "dec ision at the 
local level". If that decision-making 
at the local level is not taken heed of 
in the advice given to the Hinister -
and the committee is primarily there to 
advise the Minister - the committee can' 
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take various actions either to ensure 
that its advice is heeded or even go so 
far as declaring itself as a waste of 
time on everybody's part. 

Time will tell whether indeed it is 
effective in its task. I believe that 
decision-making at a local level is 
probably the most important of all 
areas because in the decisions which 
are now being made in Canberra by the 
various departmental liaison branches 
that advise the Minister on recommend­
ations which come from the Northern 
Territory, these recommendations are 
usually shunted back to some public 
servant in Canberra. Many of thes.e 
public servants no doubt have probably 
never been here; they look at these 
recommendations from the Territory; 
they make a recommendation to the 
Minister and, no doubt, in many cases 
he just takes that recommendation. I 
see this committee as playing a role of 
replacing these Territorial liaison 
branches in Canberra to a large degree. 
Time alone will tell if we are 
effectively in that situation. 

Motion agreed to. 

SELECT CO~E ON REGIONAL 
COUNCILS FOR SOCIAL DEVEIDPlVEr,'I' 

Mr POLLOCK: I move that a select 
committee comprising Mr Ballantyne, Mr 
i;ithuclll and Hr Pollock De appointed to 
examine and report to the Assembly on 
the role, structure and effectiveness 
of Regional Councils for Social 
Development established in the Terri­
tory under the Australian Assistance 
Plan with a view to (a) advising on 
their value as a means of community 
development, (b) recommending changes 
in the composition, structure and 
functions of the regional councils, (c) 
evaluating existing projects initiated 
by the councils, (d) suggesting the 
basis of financial assistance if the 
responsibility for funding the councils 
is assumed by the Legislative Assembly, 
and (e) examining the role of 10.cal 
government as a substitute for regional 
councils in the area of community 
development; that the committee have 
power to consider and make use of the 
minutes of evidence and records of the 
select committee appointed for this 
purpose in the first session of this 
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Assembly; that the committee have power 
to sit during any adjournment of the 
As semb ly and to adj ourn from place to 
place; and that the committee report to 
this Assembly during this sittings. 

This motion is required for the 
re-formation of the select committee 
which has been carrying out an inquiry 
in relation to the matters outlined in 
the terms of reference. It is hoped 
that committee will present its report 
during this current sittings. 

Motion agreed to. 

ADMINISTRATOR'S SPEECH - ADDRESS 
IN REPLY 

Mr KENTISH: It gives me pleasure to 
rise in reply to the address delivered 
by His Honour the Administrator on the 
occasion of the opening of the session 
yesterday. I thoroughly agree with His 
Honour the Administrator that the time 
was and is appropriate for such a cere­
monial marking of the occasion. 

I would like to refer to some 
snippets of wisdom that the Adminis­
trator mentioned in his address to us 
yesterday. It is of interest to me and 
perhaps to members here to compare the 
ceremony that we witnessed yesterday 
with a file which I came across yester­
day evening relating to a similar 
ceremony on 18 February 1969. It was 
somewhat knocked about by Cyclone 
Tracy, but I still have a folder 
similar to the one we had on the desk 
yesterday, bearing the names of the 
people who were sworn in on that 
occasion in 1969. The Administrator on 
that occasion was Mr Roger Dean who 
left his mark on those papers at that 
time. We had a delegation from Canberra 
on that occasion also and, according to 
this paper, Senator J.A. Little, DLP, 
S.E. Calder MP, C.P. and B.P. Hansen 
MP, ALP composed the delegation that 
visited us on 18 February 1969, which 
was the first Legislative Council in 
which I took part. 

Yesterday we had a similar occasion 
and it was very interesting and inform­
ative to compare what has gone on in 
between. The Administrator said that 
these major happenings occur at a 
difficult time in Australia's history 
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and the Territory is not isolated from 
events elsewhere on the continent. 
While he was speaking, I was thinking 
of our physical isolation to some 
extent, that our railway had disappear­
ed under a heap of red tape or whatever 
it might be, and our road has 
disappeared under water and our shipp­
ing is somewhat unpredictable. He 
remarked that we are not isolated but 
he did not mean in that sense of 
course;. he meant that, in matters of 
politics and economy and all these sort 
of things, we are definitely part of 
the rest of Australia and that is very 
true. He might have gone further and 
said that we are increasingly tied to 
the rest of the world. It so happens 
that, when we have an economic 
depression, we are told that it is due 
to an economic depression in England or 
America or in Europe and that is the 
inflationary depression that we are 
putting up with at the present time. By 
the same token, we are told we cannot 
expect to recover from economic 
depressions or inflation until the rest 
of the world recovers and so on; we are 
unmistakably tied to the rest of the 
world, more than in economic things, of 
course, in other matters as well. I am 
told that in education we follow some­
thing like 10 or 20 years behind Canada 
and America, that we are plunging head 
first into matters now that they dis­
carded 10 years ago. We should be very 
fortunate in being a bit behind; we 
might be able to learn something from 
the mistakes that other countries have 
made, but we do not appear to benefit 
much by learning from their mistakes; 
we are intent on making our own 
mistakes in many directions. 

Hilitarily, we are very concerned 
with what happens in the rest of the 
world. Over the past years we have 
gradually seen a red arrow creeping 
towards the strategic point in our sea­
lanes communication with Europe, namely 
the Cape of Good Hope, Capetown. In 
enemy hands this could effectively cut 
us off from sea communications with 
Europe. Lately, we have heard rumbles 
or the portents of a similar situation 
possibly occurring in the Pacific. To 
the west of us and to the east of us, 
we heard some murnblings from our 
Pacific neighbours about this. We de 
not live in a world alone a very 
timely reminder from His Honour. 
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He mentioned bills that would be 
coming forward. There is a bill for a 
mental defectives ordinance to replace 
current but outdated legislation. I am 
not quite conversant with the present 
situation but, during the 1930s and 
1940s, I did hear it remarked that 
mental defectives had to be sent south 
to be certified insane. This roused my 
curiosity and I inquired why they were 
sent out of the Territory to be 
certified. The answer I received was 
that it was considered that there would 
not be people in the Northern Territory 
qualified to judge who was a mental 
defective. It is possible to read 
several meanings into that. However, 
that was the way it stood then so I am 
interested to see the form of the 
legislation which is coming up in this 
regard. 

He mentioned that work was proceeding 
on licensing legislation. He have had 
the Adams inquiry and, more recently, a 
parliamentary inquiry about the licens­
ing and liquor problems in the Northern 
Territory. Host of us would agree that 
it is a grievous prob lem in the 
Northern Territory and everyone would 
hope that some effective action can be 
taken to alleviate the disaster that is 
caused by the liquor consumption in 
many parts of the Northern Territory. 
The problem will no doubt require very 
drastic treatment. We see drastic 
things happen. 

I asked a question this morning 
concerning the behaviour of some of my 
constituents in outlying stations. 
These people have been waiting for many 
years for the help of the law to deal 
with the problems. They know that it 
is against the law of the Northern 
Territory to bring liquor without a 
special permit into the reserve areas 
but they are still plagued by this pro­
blem of people ignoring the law and 
bringing in liquor by charter planes 
and other means. They have been tempted 
to take the law into their own hands to 
try to alleviate their problem because. 
no other access to the law is readily 
or effectively available to them. They 
may ~vait several years yet before they 
have a police station and someone who 
will uphold the law of the Northern 
Territory in this respect. 

I would hope that, when the liquor 
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licensing is looked at, many of the 
recommendations, or at least the most 
useful of them, from the Adams Inquiry 
and from the Parliamentary Committee 
Inquiry will be implemented. I have 
seen a suggestion recently in a 
southern paper that people who are 
chronic offenders in drunkenness and 
alcohol problems should be institution­
alised or put away for a while and 
treated until they have recovered. This 
is not a new thing. I can remember when 
I was much younger in Brisbane, I would 
inquire about persons who were missing 
from the scene and I would be told that 
they had gone to Dulwich. This was an 
institution somewhere around Bribie 
Island off Brisbane where people were 
put away to dry out, as we might say. 
In those days it is doubtful that they 
received any effective treatment and we 
would hope that there would be some 
effective treatment for such people. It 
is not a new idea. It may be very 
necessary for us to consider something 
like this in the Northern Territory, 
that once a person has been apprehended 
several times or treated in an over­
night place for drunkenness, that he 
would be taken to a place where he 
could be isolated and treated by law. 
This would be drastic, of course, but a 
grievous problem requires drastic 
treatment. 

On the reserves, having gone around 
and looked at the situation for quite a 
while, it seems to me that there are 
some places where a majority of people 
are in favour of liquor and I would say 
thac such places would require a wet 
canceen, properly supervised and cared 
for. In other places, the majority 
want to remain dry and I. think that 
their wishes should be respected. In 
both of these cases, they are plagued 
and worried enormously by what they 
call "personal permits" which destroy 
both the functions of a controlled wet 
canteen and also control the prohibi­
tion on the areas. It would seem to me 
that this matter of a personal permit 
would have to be deleted. 

The Administrator dealt briefly and 
succinctly with other matters as well. 
Finally, he said that he would leave us 
to our deliberations and that he wished 
us well for the year ahead for the 
short life that is ahead of this Assem-
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bly. In reply to that, I would say that 
we waited a long time for the appoint­
ment of the Administrator people be­
came very impatient that we had to wait 
so long but having ob served His 
Honour and the way in which he manages 
the duties of his office, I would say 
that the long delay we had has been 
vindicated. 

Mr WITHNALL: The fact that there waS 
an address by His Honour the Admini­
strator to this Assembly, indicating 
what the reasons were for the calling 
together of the Northern Territory 
Legislative Assembly, was at least an 
advance upon the situation we have been 
used to for many years now where nobody 
got a glimmer of anybody's policy until 
the bill was thumped on the table, not 
generally, but very often, with a re­
quest for urgency. 

I do not profess to speak on behalf 
of the honourable member for Night­
cliff, but I do want to say that, al­
though I have read some suggestions in 
the press of late that the oppOSition 
in the Legislative Assembly is a weak 
opposition, I want to deny that because 
I think that the opposition is a fairly 
strong one although fairly weak in num­
bers. I will have more to say about 
that on a later occasion. 

In dealing with what was said in the 
Administrator's speech, I must say 
that, although the general indication 
of the policy to be adopted in 'the next 
8 months is acceptable, the speech was 
notable for what it did not say. If the 
total proposals contained in the 
Administrator's speech represent the 
total policy of honourable members 
opposite, then I suggest that what we 
are going to enjoy from honourable mem­
bers is a fairly shady simulacrum of 
government instead of any real govern­
ment at all. 

I would have thought that we would 
have had in the Administrator's speech 
some very real indications of what 
honourable members opposite were pro­
posing for the next 8 months, certainly 
in the field of constitutional reform. 
I would have expected to find some pro­
posal there as to the ways in which the 
beef industry could have been helped. I 
would have expected to see some idea at 
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least of the direction in which honour­
able members opposite were heading. I 
w~~:d have expected to hear something 
about their policy in so far as mining 
is concerned and the extent to which 
they were going to press for the con­
ferring on a local Northern Territory 
executive the power to deal with the 
day to day business of mining. I must 
emphasise that I am not suggesting or 
requesting' that the Commonwealth 
Government should, so far as the North­
ern Territory is concerned, give over 
its hold over mining, but I think the 
Commonwealth Government's interests are 
completelY served and will in the 
future be completely served through 
their exercise of the power of con­
trolling exports. I cannot see any real 
interest at all that the Commonwealth 
Government has in mining except the 
control over the export of minerals 
mined. If minerals can be used within 
the Commonwealth of Australia, there is 
surely no reason for the mining of 
those minerals in the Northern Terri­
tory to be under the control of the 
Commonwealth Government. 

The last 2 Commonwealth Governments, 
over the last 4 years, have shown that 
they really have no mining policy. So 
far as uranium mining is concerned, 
they have relied on the old stunt of 
referring the matter to some other per­
so .. ::0 inqui::e ane make recommendations 
and then, having received the recom­
mendations, to be ultra-cautious in 
applying them. Indeed I would not be 
surprised if, in answer to some ques­
tion that I might ask tomorrow, I would 
elicit the information that there was 
an interdepartmental committee consid­
ering the Fox Report, as well as the 
interdepartmental committee which ap­
parently for 14 agonising months has 
been considering the report on land 
tenure by His Honour Mr Justice 
Else-Mitchell. 

I would have expected somewhere in 
the speech the Administrator made to 
find some statement as to what the 
policy of honourable members opposite 
was on the Home Finance Trustee. By a 
series of contrived questions this 
morning, we elicited some information 
but the only direction which was indi­
cated so far as the policy of honour­
able members opposite was concerned 
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this morning was that they favoured an 
increase of the maximum money available 
from $15,000 to $20,000. I would have 
expected more. I would have thought 
that somebody would have examined the 
whole scheme under the Housing Loans 
Ordinance and come up with some sort of 
policy as to what direction that ordi­
nan~e would take in the next 8 months 
at least. 

A member: Do you want a committee? 

Mr WITHNALL: I do not suggest any 
committee. The honourable member seems 
to love the idea of committees. I 
suppose that is only an indication' of 
his desire to shuffle off his respons­
ibility as welL 

I also wondered, and will ask honour­
able members opposite, what happened to 
their ideas about land reform. Admit­
tedly the control of land is not one of 
the referred powers, everybody under­
stands that, but I would expect that at 
a time when constitutional changes were 
in the offing - and the Minister said 
that the Government was going to stick 
to its promise that the Territory would 
become a state within 3 years - I would 
have though that honourable members 
opposite would have been able to give 
some idea of the direction in which 
their thinking lay so far as lend 
?olicy was concerned. 

Let me emphasise that this is an 
important time in the life of this 
Assembly and a most important time in 
the political history of the Northern 
Territory and all the members opposite 
have the ball in their court. Between 
now and the next elections is a criti­
cal time for them to really put their 
foot to the ball and get some sort of 
policy stated, get some sort of,policy 
in actio~. If honourable members have 
such a policy, I only ask why it has 
not been shared with the people or with 
the other members of the Assembly not 
fortunate enough to be members of the 
party which is in power. 

I would like to say what I thought 
ought to be policy in a number of these 
fields, but it would probably take me 
too long. But I have to express some 
hopes with respect to a number of 
matters that I have spoken about. I 
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would hope that by some dint or other a 
coherent policy on housing could be 
presented by honourable members oppo­
site. I would hope that one of the 
foremost proposals in their policy will 
relate to constitutional reform, both 
through the Constitutional Convention 
and also through pressure on the Fed­
eral Government. 

I hoped that there would have been an 
exp"ession of policy in the Administra­
tor's speech - and I .hope that I will 
get this sort of expression in future -
about the revision of the meat export 
system in the Northern Territory. I 
hoped to have heard that it was-the 
policy of members opposite that they 
would proceed as effectively as they 
could to enlarge the export trade for 
meat in the Northern Territory. I am 
sure that you, Mr Speaker, would en­
t irely agree wi th me. Th ere is a market 
for meat from the Northern Territory 
which is largely neglected, and neg­
lected only because the Department of 
Primary Industry in Canberra thinks 
entirely in terms of the states. They 
do not think in terms of the Northern 
Territory and the market that we could 
get quite easily - a market which would 
earn us export income. 

From what I have said, you will 
understand that my regret is that there 
was so little in the Administrator's 
speech. There was no indication of the 
direction which the Government of the 
Northern Territory - I think that is a 
correct term - will take in the next 8 
months. 

Let me conclude by saying that, while 
I accept with a good deal of satisfac­
tion the re-affirmation made by the 
Minister for the Northern Territory 
that statehood would be achieved in the 
Northern Territory within the ensuing 3 
years, I was somewhat disappointed by 
the generality of the statements that 
he made. I would have hoped that, some­
how or other in the 2 years since the 
promise was made, a good deal more pro­
gress would have been achieved than the 
mere 34 subjects of government which 
have been transferred. I would have 
expected in a speech on such an occas­
ion that he would have said something 
more concrete about the Government's 
proposals for the transfer of powers. I 
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warn honourable members opposite that, 
if those 34 subjects are still the only 
34 subjects which have been transferred 
at the date of the next elections, they 
will have achieved very little and 
their record will go to the people on 
that achievement. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: In rising to support 
this motion, I find myself surprised 
that the honourable member for Port 
Darwin could voice some of the criti­
cism that he has just managed to do. He 
has used the term, "the government of 
the Northern Territory", and it is all 
very well to use that term but the 
honourable member opposite is as well 
aware as I am of the qualification that 
should be applied to it. The honourable 
member has himself just said that there 
are only 34 areas in which responsibil­
ity has so far been transferred and I 
rather think it would be vain for the 
Administrator to have spoken in respect 
of areas where this Assembly's Cabinet 
has no authority to carry out the 
wishes that the Administrator might 
vainly state in a speech to us. 

Mr Withnall: He could have expressed 
the direction of energies. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: The Administrator 
should correctly and I think the 
honourable member will concede this­
confine himself to the areas where the 
Assembly Executive has authority to act 
and, whilst I agree with many of the 
sentiments the honourable member 
expressed just now, it would be a mere 
idle airing of views for his Honour the 
Administrator to have canvassed the 
field as the honourable member appar­
ently wished him to do. His Honour the 
Administrator rightly confined himself 
to areas where he can see that his 
Cabinet or Executive may be able to get 
some things done. He has presented to 
us a positive series of proposals. 

I think that my friend the honourable 
member opposite asked what we were do­
ing about mining. "Nothing", he said. 
Well, he cannot have read the speech 
too closely because a Mining Bill to 
enable the granting of development 
leases to provide for detailed examina­
tion of significant mineralisation is 
to be introduced. 
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"What are we going to do about the 
beef industry?", he asked. Well, Mr 
Speaker I where will we find the money 
to finance these vague and general 
propositions that the honourable member 
opposite has proposed? What is attain­
able? If we jus t examine his speech, we 
see on the first page of Hansard that 
the Administrator has proposed the 
introduction of 5 bills, and on the 
next page a further 9, a total of 14 
bills. He then goes on to say: "Our 
limited dTafting resources are con­
stantly engaged on corrective bills 
resulting from the daily problems of 
government in the Territory". And for 
the next 8 months I would consider that 
if we can achieve what has been indi­
cated there with the resources of 
drafting available to us, we will be 
doing extremely well. It is much better 
to put forward an object which is 
attainable rather than to promise pie 
in the sky as my learned friend oppo­
site can so easily do with no sense of 
having to actually realise promises 
that are so easily made. 

Before sitting down, I might touch on 
the matter of the Home Finance Trustee 
which I suppose has now become a sour 
grape issue with the honourable member. 

Mr Withnall: Not at all, I have 
plenty of time. 

Mr EVERINGHAM! The honourable member 
has seen, apparently without any great 
emotion, the slow rise in the maximum 
loan available from the Home Finance 
Trustee from $6,000 in 1966 to $15,000 
today. Where have we on record before 
that it caused the honourable member 
such concern? All of a sudden, the 
matter becomes one of public urgency. 

Mr Withnall: The word "urgent" does 
not appear, 

Mr EVERINGAHM: Public importance. It 
is rather strange that it becomes a 
matter of public importance all of a 
sudden when there is possibly some 
little oil to be squeezed out of it. I 
would say that the honourable member 
has heard that it is the policy of this 
group to endeavour to raise the amount 
available to people under the scheme 
but the honourable member is watching 
the hole at the moment and not the 
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doughnut. If you have so much money, 
you can only give it to so many people. 
If you break it up into pieces of 
$15,000, many people get it but if you 
break it up into pieces of $20,000 few­
er people get it. I would like to see 
the loan raised to $25,000 and I have 
stated this previously before the 
honourable member thought about it. If 
we do that, and we can probably easily 
do that within a couple of months, it 
will mean that some people will get 
everything they want but others who 
might have got something will go beg­
ging. Without acting precipitately, we 
must endeavour to arrange to raise a 
larger sum of money in the next finan­
cial year so that the amount for every­
one can be increased. With that, I 
indicate my support and will sit down. 

Mr RYAN: In listening to the Admini­
strator's speech yesterday, there were 
some items which appeared important to 
me. He said that it is a difficult time 
for the Northern Territory and I think 
we all agree with that. A short time 
later, he said that these major happen­
ings occur at a difficult time in Aust­
ralia's history and the Territory is 
not isolated from events elsewhere on 
the continent. That was a very sig­
nificant sentence. Mr Speaker, we are 
certainly not isolated when it comes to 
actions of the Federal Government; we 
are controlled quite strongly by the 
Federal Government. 

Whilst we are certainly proud that we 
do have &eme powers that we can exer­
cise in our own right, we have nowhere 
near enough for the satisfaction of the 
majority of people in the Northern 
Territory. We know that there is some 
opposition to statehood for the Terri­
tory but whether or not this is worth 
arguing about at this point, I do not 
know. I am certainly not going to go 
into the details of statehood for the 
Territory but I certainly believe that 
the Federal Government must continue to 
give us more executive authority so 
that the honourable member for Port 
Darwin can justifiably get on his feet 
and go crook at us for various actions 
where we have some responsibility. I 
would only be too happy to listen to 
complaints made by the honourable mem­
ber for Port Darwin in areas of respon­
sibility that have been conferred on 
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the Executive of the Assembly. I am 
sure he is frustrated with the progress 
of constitutional development over the 
years. He has been a member of the 
House for a long time and I assume 
that, after that amount of time, I 
would be getting a bit frustrated too. 
However, I was a bit disappointed that 
he took his frustration out on us. 

We are as concerned as he is about 
the further constitutional development 
of the Northern Territory. The Mini­
ster r S speech said: "We have establish­
ed the essential framework for the fur­
ther transfer of power, including pro­
vision for Executive Members and the 
Northern Territory Public Service. A 
good deal more needs to be done". I 
think we have an assurance there that 
the Government is working towards it. 
We are certainly pushing the Government 
to ensure that further developments 
take p lace, and a t the earliest poss­
ible time. 

The Minis ter made a couple of 
comments which I thought were signifi­
cant. He said that the Government was 
committed to the development of Darwin 
as a great city, to the progress of all 
other centres and to the orderly 
development of the enormous resource 
potential of the Territory. I feel that 
that was an extremely important comment 
because I for one have been waiting for 
a positive statement ana that is 
reasonably positive as far as I am con­
cerned - as to the Government's inten­
tions in the Northern Territory. I am 
concerned for industry in the Northern 
Territory as the Cabinet Member 
responsib le for indus try. and when I 
say "responsible", it is mainly on a 
liaison, a spokesman, level at this 
stage. I know that industry is concern­
ed with the future intentions of the 
Government .in the Northern Territory 
and I was very pleased to hear the 
Minister making such a statement be­
cause I feel sure that industry in the 
Northern Territory must be given the 
assurance that the Federal Government 
is not going to turn off the tap. Stor­
ies have persisted that this is going 
to happen, but I do not believe it is 
going to happen. I do not believe that 
any government, whether Liberal, Nat­
ional Country Party or Labor, could 
possibly turn off the tap and cease 
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development in the Northern Territory. 
But it was certainly nice to hear the 
Minister for the Northern Territory, 
speaking on behalf of the Federal 
Government, say that the Government is 
committed to the development of the 
Northern Territory. Within the present 
restrictions that we have due to the 
monetary situation in Australia, I be­
lieve we are not going too badly. I 
know a lot of people in certain indust­
ries that have been badly affected but 
hopefully we will see in the future an 
improvement. 

This morning the honourable Cabinet 
Member for Resources was talking about 
the cattle industry, and the signs are 
that this industry may well be on the 
way out of the doldrums. The tourist 
industry, the industry which I am now 
responsible for in the Northern Terri­
tory, does not get the attention that 
it needs. It is a big industry and I do 
not think people in commerce and indus­
try realise just how much they have to 
rely on tourism for the development of 
the Northern Territory. 

The Minister said: "It has been and 
it remains our fullest intention to 
provide adequate funds within the scope 
allowed by these still difficult but 
improving times to meet the needs and 
aspirations of the Northern Territory". 
These comments make it quite clear that 
we will be looked after to the fullest 
extent that the Government can, bearing 
in mind that we are not isolated. We 
are part of Australia; we cannot sit up 
here and expect that we will get extra 
special treatment at a time when Aust­
ralia has to check its finances and get 
the economy on some form of workable 
level. We cannot expect the Northern 
Territory to get special treatment; all 
we ask is that the Northern Territory 
gets sufficient treatment to continue 
its development. We have to continue 
to develop. We are not like the other 
states which have had years and years 
of self government to establish their 
own criteria. We have just been given a 
few powers so that we can now start 
establishing our criteria for· the 
future. We expect, and in fact I think 
we should demand, that the Federal 
Government within the limits of its 
financial arrangements should give the 
Northern Territory all the encourage-
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ment that it can so that we can extract 
the greatest potential out of the area. 
I am quite confident that the Nor~.'"'~rn 
Territory, if given the opportunity, 
will produce for Australia a wealth 
which will quickly establish it with 
the rest of the states. 

Mr DONDAS: I rise to thank his Honour 
the Administrator for his speech 
yesterday. I doubt whether he intended 
making up a policy statement on behalf 
of the Northern Territory Country Lib­
eral Party. I do not think he is in a 
position to do that although he may be 
in a position to indicate the type of 
legislation that may be introduced in 
the next 8 months while we are here. 
The Administrator said that there were 
going to be some difficult decisions 
made. Whilst other members have spoken 
on this, my comments are directed pure­
ly at taking up the challenge. Of 
course there will be difficult decis­
ions and 0 f course we will be. in for 
some t roub led times, but t hat is part 
of the responsibility that we have 
accepted. 

I am going to take one particular 
example and I feel that it is apt be­
cause it has been a problem for almost 
a year - the s ubj ect 0 f police identi­
fication. I refer to a question without 
notice number 1038 dated 1 April 1976. 
Tllis q ues ticr .. ,\.;a5 asked by the honour­
able member for Alice Spr1ngs to the 
then Executive Member for Education and 
Law. The question was: "Are police in 
future going to have identification 
badges or names?" The reply was: "When 
the uniforms were returned to Darwin, 
there was no provision to have a number 
identification tag included. Because 
the old uniforms were really old and 
falling apart, it was decided to accept 
the uniforms as they were." At some 
subsequent time, a decision was made by 
the Minister for the Northern Territory 
and also by the Police Commissioner 
that the identification badges or name 
tags were no longer necessary. 

Yesterday, a question was asked by 
the honourable member for Nightcliff of 
the Cabinet Member for Law about the 
situation regarding identification or 
name badges. The Cabinet Member for Law 
replied that there was no decision made 
as yet. I feel that, if we are going to 
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accept the responsibility, if we are 
going to accept the challenge, then it 
is time that our Cabinet Members 
accepted that responsibility and start­
ed making some decisions. It is only a 
matter 0 f "Yes, we are going to have 
badges" or "No, we are not going to 
have any badges." 

Mr Pollock: We are not. 

Mr DONDAS: Let everybody know about 
it. That is all that I am saying. If we 
are going to take the Administrator's 
speech to heart - he was talking about 
new powers, about constitutional ad­
vancement and about difficult times for 
the Territory - we must as a Legis­
lative Assembly and a Majority Party 
accept the responsibility that we are 
undertaking and make some decisions. I 
support the motion. 

Mr POLLOCK: I would like to support 
the motion and speak on a number of 
matters. I think that one cannot let go 
by the remarks made by the honourable 
member for Casuarina in relation to 
Cabinet Members accepting responsibil­
ity. I can quite confidently speak for 
all Cabinet Members when I say that 
they are quite willing to accept the 
responsibility that is associated with 
their office. At this stage of the 
structure of the Cabinet, myself and 
the honourable m~~ber for Stuart Park 
do not have any direct responsibilities 
for any matters. By the same token, I 
believe that the Cabinet does and its 
members do accept the responsibilities 
and are only too willing to accept many 
more from the Commonwealth Government. 

A member: They don't pay you either 
David. 

Mr POLLOCK: They do not pay us; that 
is right. In fact, since 1 January, my 
allowances have dropped $550 rather 
than gone forward. 

One matter raised in this speech was 
town planning. In Alice Springs, we 
see some classic displays of town plan­
ning, one in relation to the provision 
of sporting and recreation facilities 
or rather the lack thereof. In Alice 
Springs, there is one principal enclos­
ed sporting facility. there is another 
one which the council is quite intent 
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on transforming into a barb~cue area 
and we have acres and acres of open 
space. Every town plan for a new sub­
division has long walks of green belt 
areas but no provision in those areas 
for enclosed sporting grounds into 
which the sporting bodies can control 
the entry of people, collect a revenue 
and return revenue to the municipal 
council which is pretty good at ripping 
off the sporting bodies. 

We have in Alice Springs quite a num­
ber of large sporting groups, all fac­
ing a common problem and that is the 
lack of playing space and facilities, 
The cricket association at the moment 
cannot expand further because there are 
no more cricket· pitches in town - the 3 
cricket pitches that are there are used 
from daylight to dark each week. The 
baseball association cannot expand its 
facilities because the facilities that 
are provided there are fully taxed also 
practically from daylight to dark. 
Australian rules football is faced with 
the same situation, The rugby league, 
the netball association, the basketball 
association - every sporting body in 
town is faced with these problems of 
lack of sporting space, We have some 
groups of people with some grandiose 
impracticable pie in the sky scheme to 
transform the sewerage farm, which 
hundreds of thousands of dollars has 
been spent on, into a sporting area, an 
area which ,vill not grow grass or grow 
anything a t all, and which of course 
costs a hell of a lot of money to 
transform - and there is no money 
around to do anything with anyway. Town 
planning people are not providing in 
the town area close to the people any 
enclosed sporting facilities and this 
is of a matter of concern to a great 
number of people in Alice Springs. 

We heard in the speech yesterday 
about matters pertaining to Darwin and 
the cyclone. That is fair enough, but 
we are also faced with disasters in the 
bottom end because all the money is be­
ing drained off by the "Forty Kilo­
metres Club", syphoned out of the 
bottom end of the country where we have 
Katherine, Tennant Creek, Alice Springs 
and even Ayers Rock. The future there 
seems to be relatively uncertain, as it 
has been for some considerable time, 
and the tourist industry and the 
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development of the town and the Rock is 
being hindered by a large degree of in­
decision. I understand there was a 
meeting last Friday of the Ayers Rock 
Advisory Committee and it was decided 
that it will forward through the rela­
tive department a submission for Cab­
inet. One would hope that when Cabinet 
receive this submission - or submiss­
ions; I believe there are 2, one for 
the short term and one for the long 
term; so they can take options, I 
suppose, to accept them in principle 
and defer and carry on and further 
delay the matter - that those respon­
sible for ensuring that some positive 
action is taken accept the challenge 
and get on with the job of providing 
the funds necessary to upgrade facil­
ities at Ayers Rock and provide funds 
for proper roads to the area and im­
prove all the services that are re 
quired. 

It is ridiculous to think that at 
Ayers Rock there are about 7 or 8 gen­
erating systems for electricity when 
one decent power station could provide 
the whole lot of them at a much reduced 
cost and give a much improved service. 
The same goes for most of the services 
which exist there. A very ad hoc situa­
tion has been allowed to exist for so 
long and I hope that we will shortly 
see some action to overcome those prob­
lems. 

I would like to refer also to the 
Dowsett houses at Areyonga and Papunya. 
Two and a half years ago, when I was 
first on the campaign trail, I was out 
at Areyonga and Papunya and I saw these 
h~uses three quarters finished. The 
contractors had gone bust and something 
was to be done about finishing the 
houses in the near future. The 2 houses 
at Areyonga and 3 at Papunya are deter­
iorating quickly. Every department that 
has any finger in the pie says: "We are 
going tO

I 
do something about it; we· have 

some program in mind". You write a 
letter or send a telegram and they say: 
"Don I t worry about it. In a couple of 
months, it will be all fixed up". The 
situation is exactly the same two and a 
half years later and it is a deplorable 
situation at a time when we want hous­
ing at these places. We see the large 
amount of money that has already been 
expended going to waste. 
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There are many' other areas that I 
could cover. I covered some this morn­
ing in question time when;I answered a 
question about the cattle industry and 
other matters in my particular area of 
responsibility. 

Debate adjourned, 

BRANDS BIIL 

(Serial 16Cl) 

Continued from 1 March 1977. 

Mr POLLOCK: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

In 1974, significant amendments to 
the Brands Bill were passed by the 
Legislative Council for the Northern 
Territory. Those amendments recognised 
the growing trade in buffalo meat and 
brought buffalo legally into the same 
category as cattle for the purpose of 
brands, travelling stock and disease 
control. Under previous legislation, 
difficulties were being experienced by 
landholders in the coastal plains 
leases who were attempting to domesti­
cate and to manage the buffalo herds 
that freely roamed in that area. The 
original legislation caused delays in 
landholders' activities as the stock 
inspector was required when branding 
took place. The branding irons were 
kept in Darwin and the buffalo had to 
be held for longer than usual periods 
in yards or under strict control. The 
amendment to the ordinance generally 
omitted the word "domesticated" and 
thus made all buffalo subject to the 
provision of that ordinance. By over­
sight, however, the word "domesticated" 
was not omitted from section 42AA and 
this is the purpose of the current 
amendment. It is a simple procedure to 
remove the anomaly and I commend the 
bill. Appropriate action will be taken 
to bring the regulations to the ordi­
nance into line with the new provisions 
of the bill. 

Debate adjourned 

ADJOl.JK.l\)]l'IENT DE3ATE 

Mr PERRON: I move that the Assembly 
do now adjourn. 
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I would like to touch on the subject 
of matriOllation. It is a subject which 
one could go on about at great length. 
There has been much public interest in 
this matter of late, part icularly as 
the Northern Territory seems to have 
returned a very poor pass rate in 
matriculation, and so I made some in­
quiries fairly recently to establish 
exactly how matriculation papers were 
marked. I found it particularly diffi­
cult to find anyone who could clearly 
explain to me how the matriculation 
results are arrived at, particularly 
when one considers that whilst you had 
to pass 5 subjects in matriculation, 
and that a D seerred to be about the 
m~n~mum pass rate for a subject, you 
could get 5 Ds and fail matriculation. 
Yet there was one case pointed out to 
me where a student got an A, a D­
which is just on the pass rate - an E 
and 2 Fs and passed matriculation. This 
seemed amazing to me and still does. I 
located a document called the "Mat­
riculation Statute" put out by the 
University of Adelaide which marks our 
matriculation papers, and I would like 
to "read a short extract from this to 
honourable members. I hope that they 
will listen to this closely because it 
is not very easy to follow although it 
is very relevant: 

Matriw. "iation marking procedure: 
Studer:ts must obtain (J totc.Z of at 
least 225 scaled marks in 5 required 
subjects to pass matriculation. 
GradEs: results in each subject are 
aZassified in the grades A to G in 
descending order of merit. The method 
of deterrrnining the grades is as foll­
ows: the chief examiner, in consulta 
tion with other examiners on the sub­
ject, deteTmines a minimum mark for 
the a"/))ard of grade D; of the candi­
dates who achieve that mark or 
better, the first 10% are awarded 
grade A, the next 25% grade B, the 
next 45% arade C and the remainino 
20% grade "D; of the remaining candi~ 
dates the firost 30% are awarded grade 
E, the next 50% grade F and the 
remaining 20% grade G. 

It seems to me that if the chief 
examiner sets a minimum mark for grade 
D of 50% and the first 10% of persons 
who get above 50% are awarded A classi­
fications in that subj ect, then the 
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whole class migh t maintain a maximum of 
60% top marks yet are awarded A passes 
in that s ubj ect. If I am wrong there, 
someone might like to point out where I 
am wrong. 

The statute goes on: 

ScaZing of marks: for the purpose 
of corrparing candidates' achievements 
in different groups of subjects and 
thus obtaining aggregates to be used 
as a basis for matriculation, the 
marks auJarded by examiners in each 
subject are scaled. Scaling is carri­
ed out in 2 steps: (a) to ensure that 
the dis tribution of marks is approx­
imately the same for all supjects the 
examiners' marks in each subject are 
first scaled so that the top score is 
100 and the 5th, 25th, 50th and 75th 
Dercentees are allotted scores of 75, 
~~, 45 and 25 respectively, (the 
scaling being linear within the 
resulting intervals); (b) si~~e the 
above process takes no account of 
possible differences of quality be­
tween the groups of candidates taking 
different subjects the scores in each 
subjectare adjusted to within the 
range of zero to 100, so that, to a 
cZose approximation, the average 
score of the candidates in each sub­
ject is equal to the average score 
obt~:ned by those candidates in the 
other subjects taken by them. Under 
-;;;:6 s;.,.ster.; Cif 3aa.~ing which enSUl'es a 
compr::r.able distribution of students' 
performances in the various subjects 
of the matriculation examination, the 
median mark in each subject is 45. 

I am no expert in mathematics but, in 
trying to fathom this hocus pocus that 
is presented to us as a basis for mark­
ing matriculation papers, if I under­
stand it correctly, it seems that the 
examiners could in actual fact deter­
mine how many people pass matricula­
tion. What I hope is not done is that 
that figure may be tied to the number 
of vacancies that universities and 
other areas where matriculation stud­
ents are seeking to go have available, 
so that they are trying possibly to 
limit the number of people who are 
passing matriculation. I hope I am very 
wrong. 

I wish to have recorded in Hansard , 
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that set 0 f procedures which I. have 
just read because I do believe in 
actual fact that they are hocus pocus 
and that there is no necessity for such 
a system when students are sitting for 
matriculation in many cases not to go 
on to· institutes of higher education 
but merely to obtain that matriculation 
pass itself. 

Mr DONDAS: I rise to discuss a sub­
ject that has been bothering me and 
many members of my electorate. This 
morning I asked whether the Cabinet 
Member for Education and Planning would 
urgently ask the Minister for the 
Northern Territory to have the covenant 
extended from one year to two. He said 
that he would. I have a letter here 
from a member of my electorate and I 
would like to read it all out because 
it gets right to the heart of the sub­
ject. The letter is dated 12 February 
1977: 

I would like to bring your atten­
tion to the unfair covenant scheme 
applicabZe to land in the Northern 
Territory. It is outdated and should 
no longer be appZicable to land in 
Darwin. I should imagine that, when 
it was first int1'Oduced, land was 
sold at a very minimal amount to en­
courage people to live here. Today, 
the same land is selling for $10,000 
to $20 J 000 for a suburban b lock which 
is more than land down south is selZ­
ing for. How dare the government say 
that, if a covenant is not met, they 
can take away a block of land after a 
person has paid thousands of dollars 
for it? Are we living in Russia? 

The price of housing has more than 
doubled in Darwin but our wages have 
not, yet we are expected to pay in­
flationary prices for land and, with­
in 2 years, payout another $50,000 
for a house to be erected. What are 
we - Rockefellers 01' just ordinary 
working class people? Why hasn't 
something been done about only having 
leasehold instead of freehold which 
we most emphatically should have 
after paying a fantastic price for 
the land? 

There is alwaus a small percentage 
of speculators who could buy land 
just for profit but the majority are 



DEBATES - Wednesday 2 March 1977 

like myself with no money for spea­
ulation. People down south are not 
penalised in this respeat. As we are 
all Australians, why should the 
people in the Northern Territory be 
singled out and treated so unfairLy.? 
I find the pressure to build in April 
very upsetting as the priaes of 
eveyYthing keep going up and eveyY 
other day they say on the radio that 
the loans are being frozen and they 
are not being frozen. What is this, 
some sort of mentaZ torture for the 
people of Darwin? 

After the anguish I went through in 
the ayalone, I.would appreaiate it if 
you aould go to bat and fight this 
aovenant saheme whiah is moral ly 
wrong with today's priaes. We people 
in DaT"uJin want the same rights that 
other people in Australia have. 

The letter is signed Barbara Adams of 
Wanguri. 

I agree with the contents of that 
letter. If I had my own way, I would 
abolish the covenant scheme tomorrow. 
vie do not really need it. In the 
mid-1950s. you could buy a block of 
land at Ross Smith Avenue or in Fannie 
Bay for 50 pounds per block and the 
Government were worried about people 
buying tracts of land and going away 
for "ears. I can understand the Govern­
ment',s intention in those days of forc­
ing people to build in a prescribed 
time but our population has since aver­
aged out and Cyclone Tracy proved it. 
i~e had 46,000 people prior to the cyc­
lone in December 1974 and I believe now 
in February 1977 our population is 
approaching something like 50,000 
people. The cyclone did not frighten 
our people away; they came back. The 
point that I am trying to make is that 
there is no longer a need for the 
Department of the Government to enforce 
covenants on people. i~e might get some 
people buying a block of land purely 
for speculation as Mrs Adams says in 
her letter, but these would be very 
few. The rest of the people are in 
Darwin and they want to stay here and 
build. 

We are not living in Russia. We are 
living in a free state w,here people 
should be able to . decide when, where, 

48 

why and how they are going to spend 
their money. We have not had a town 
planning scheme operating in the Darwin 
area since before the cyclone. We still 
do not have one now. The honourable 
member for McDonnell said the town 
planning scheme was inadequate and we 
should be doing something about it. He 
was talking about his area. People now 
living in the Darwin area are faced 
with the high cost of blocks of land. 
It' could be up to $12,000 for a cheap 
block and, if they want to move into 
the elite area, they may be forced to 
pay $25,000 or $30,000. At the same 
time, they are faced with high building 
costs. Building costs could be anywhere 
from $32,000 for a little 2 bedroom 
house and up to $55,000 to $60,000 for 
a 3 bedroom house. Combining those two 
costs, it is very unlikely that some­
body could build a decent house for 
less than $50,000. 

The reason why I asked a question 
this morning of the Cabinet Member for 
Education and Planning was to give 
people time. We have an auction coming 
up very shortly. If people can go along 
to that auction and know that they are 
going to pay up to $12,000 for a block 
of land they will know that they have 
got 2 years to save money to pay for 
the block, presuming they have borrowed 
the money to buy the block in the first 
place. Give them a breathing space to 
save a few dollars and then they have 2 
years to start to build after that per­
iod has finished. In other words, they 
would have 4 years from the day they 
buy their block before it could be 
taken off them or they could be threat­
ened with having it taken off them. If 
you are looking at $50,000 today for a 
house, it is going to cost them poss­
ibly $60,000 in 4 year's time. It is in 
their own interests to build as soon as 
possible. We still should give them 
breathing space, especially young 
people. 

Mr WITHNALL: I want to congratulate 
the 17 members of the Country Liberal 
Party who in this Chamber are called 
"honourable". I also want to offer them 
a little information and education. 
This morning, I proposed that a matter 
of importance should be discussed in 
this Chamber and the honourable members 
refused any support. They have indeed 
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made some history in this because I 
think it is probab ly the first time in 
any parlian:ent under the rules of West­
minster when an opposition has been re­
fused the opportunity to debate a 
matter of public importance. The educa­
tion I would like to offer the honour­
able members is that the support which 
is to be given does not indicate 
support for any particular opinion, it 
indicates support only for the question 
as to whether or· not it is a matter of 
public importance. If honourable mem­
bers will examine May's Parliamentary 
Practice or the Practice of the Senate 
or the Standing Orders of the Common­
wealth Parliament, they will find that, 
in the Houses of Parliament of the 
Commonwealth, only 8 members need 
support it in the House of Representa­
tives and in the Senate only 4. The 
whole point of the provision in the 
standing orders is to give people who 
are in the minority the opportunity of 
debating a question which that minority 
thinks important, without regard to the 
fact that in any other form of debate 
the majority could squash them. Honour­
able members opposite have not only 
shown their ignorance of parliamentary 
procedures I they have shown that they 
are prepared to be completely discourt­
eous to refuse an opportunity for a 
debate which I would have thought with­
in any democratic institution it was 
their duty to support. 

In the British House of Commons of 
640 member:;, 40 members need rise to 
support such a motion. That I think is 
one-sixteenth of the House. We, in the 
Assembly of 19 members, require 4 mem­
bers to rise and support, which is 
about 20%. I would have thought that, 
amongst the members opposite, I would 
have found somebody who had courtesy 
and an understanding of the democratic 
process and a wish to have every matter 
which was important debated. 

Mr Speaker, the Home Finance Trustee 
has a function which is governed by the 
Housing Loans Ordinance. While I cannot 
hope on this adjournment to deal with 
this matter to the extent to which I 
would like, I am forced in the circum­
stances to continue a saga of adjourn­
ment speeches to be able to say some­
thing of what I wanted to say about ~t. 
The Housing Loans Ordinance operates 

49 

upon the basis that there will be a 
scheme for the lending of money to per­
sons who require money for the purposes 
of building their homes. The Prime 
Minister, during the last election cam­
paign, promised the utmost assistance 
of the Commonwealth Government in 
providing for the people of Australia 
housing that they would own themselves. 
So far very little has been done in 
this respect and I have listened with a 
good deal of interest to what the 
honourable Cabinet Member for Finance 
and Local Government had to say in his 
contrived questions today. 

What I think is necessary is a re­
examination of the whole concept of the 
provision of housing for the people. 
Welfare housing, which is limited to 

. the people within certain income brack­
ets, is governed in the Northern Terri­
tory by the Housing Commission. Welfare 
housing operates on money which is 
loaned at- 4.5%. It is loaned to the 
Northern Territory under the same terms 
as the Commonwealth State Housing Loans 
Agreement which was made in 1972 and 
which is due to expire next year. This 
money is loaned at 4 - 4.5% and, under 
the terms of the bill introduced today, 
those premises of people within the re­
quired bracket may be purchased at an 
interest rate of 5.75%. 

In the past, when the Commonwealth 
sola houses to public servants, it 
loaned the money at the same going rate 
as the Housing Commission was able to 
charge. When I purchased my house in 
1966, the interest rate was 4.5% which 
was considerably below the market rate 
of interest at that time. I expect 
that, if the Government does agree tha~ 
it should resume the scheme of selling 
houses to its own tenants, the same 
interest rates will be payable. It 
seems to me that we will have at least 
2 classes and possibly 3 classes of 
people in the community, people who 
have their loan subsidised by the 
Commonwealth and people who do not have 
their loans subsidised by the Common­
wealth - people whose money advance 
comes from the Commonwealth Government 
Treasury or through Commonwealth 
Government loan funds and people who 
must rely upon the Home Finance Trustee 
who obtains his money from the open 
market. I do suggest to honourable 
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members that this sort of division is 
wholly undesirable. 

There are oL~er differences and, at 
some later stage, I will enter into a 
discussion on those other differences 
too, but for today I concern myself 
only with the interest rates of money 
available. If Commonwealth Public Ser­
vants can purchase their houses with 
money at 5,75% or 6% or whatever the 
minimum rate to be declared is, why is 
it necessary that the private sector 
should pay 9%? It seems to me that 
there is an inequiry there which is not 
supportable under any considerations at 
all. 

There are various means by which we 
can alleviate this position. We can 
provide a plain, straightout subsidy, 
and a subsidy of 3% for the loans to be 
advanced in this year would mean a cost 
to the Commonwealth of about $90,000 in 
interest for this and succeeding years. 
It would of course cost a lot more hav­
ing regard to previous loans and having 
regard to loans that would certainly be 
made'in the succeeding years. But that 
is the order of the interest bill for 
loans to be made this year only. There 
is every reason why the Commonwealth 
Government and the state governments 
should accept that housing is one of 
the most important things in the life 
of the people and accept that money at 
cheap interest rates should be avail­
able to everybody within limits. I do 
not suggest that money at cheap inter­
est rates should be available to build 
houses costing in the region of 
$300,000. But within the limits of the 
ordinary citizen's housing in every 
town in Australia, I do suggest that it 
is an important function of government, 
and should be a function of both the 
Commonwealth and state Governments in 
Ausfralia, that money should be avail­
able at a rate which could be paid by 
the people. 

Have a look at the cost of housing 
in Darwin today. I suggest that, if you 
pare everything down to the absolute 
minimum, you cannot build a house for 
less than $35,000. And that depends on 
your having paid an amount of probably 
$10,000 for the land, but you cannot 
build a house for less than $35,000 and 
the interest rate on that is $3,150 a 
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year or $60 a week. That is completely 
beyond the reach of the average person 
and, if something is not done, th~ pro­
liferation of caravans and these horr­
ible units that we have in Darwin today 
will go on, s~ly because people can­
not afford to live decently at the 
price at which money is available to 
them. 

There is another way of handling the 
problem but I do not know that it has 
been seriously considered yet and that 
is to break your interest down to pro­
vide a certain amount of interest at a 
subsidised rate and other interest at a 
higher rate over and above the, say, 
$15,000 or $20,000. This scheme is 
operating in Canberra at present but 
the rates there are 9% for the first 
$15,000 and 12% after that. There is a 
still better way and that is what I 
might call an interest deferral pro­
posal. Interest is levied during the 
first, say, 10 years at 4~( but the 5% 
is still payable at a deferred time. 
That sort of scheme has a great attrac­
tion because, living as we do in a per­
iod of inflation, in 10 years time the 
probability is that paying off the 
extra interest will be a much simpler 
proposition than it would be to some­
body who is faced with repaying it at 
the time the money is borrowed. 

I am not talking about giving money 
away; I am only trying to suggest that 
there is a very large field that needs 
to be investigated so that the housing 
loans authority may operate in a way 
which will encourage the ownership of 
homes by people in the 'community and 
will not shut people out of housing and 
force them into carav~ns or these 
dreadful housing units and will give 
some justice to people whether they 'be 
within the welfare housing bracket or 
not. The present inequities must be 
recognised and some action must be 
taken to correct them. 

There are other matters concerned 
with the Home Finance Trustee about 
which I would like to speak but I am 
afraid that time will not permit me to 
do it tonight. I shall have to take it 
up on some other occasion. 

Dr LETTS: I wish to rise briefly to 
comment on some of the remarks made by 
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the honourable member for Port Darwin 
relating to the question of a debate on 
a matter of public importance. The 
honourable mellber for Port Darwin 
suggested that there has been a serious 
breach of courtesy and parliamentary 
convention in relation to this matter. 
I would like to draw his attention to 
one or two aspects of it which he did 
not touch upon in his remarks. 

In this Assembly, as distinct from 
most other parliaments, we do not have 
a person designated under standing 
orders or otherwise as the Leader of 
the House but in fact the role is to a 
large extent played by me as the Major­
ity Leader. I suggest to the honourable 
member for Port Darwin that, whilst a 
good dea,l of what he said about the 
parliamentary convention is correct, it 
would be unthinkable in the House of 
Representatives or most other state 
parliaments or parliaments operating 
under the Westminster system that a 
leader of an opposition or a member of 
an opposition would expect to have a 
matter such as this brought in without 
the Leader of the House, the person 
concerned with the business of the 
House, knowing what the terms of the 
motion were in advance. It is a conven­
tion that members of the opposition 
will consult every day with the Leader 
of the House and the program is worked 
out between them. 

Mr Withnall: I told you last night. 
Did I not? 

Dr LETTS: The honourable member for 
Port Darwin is sailing very close to 
the difference between fact and fiction 
in his interjections, Mr Speaker. Some 
days ago, he mentioned to me that he 
intended to raise a matter of public 
importance. 

Mr Withnall: I told you what it was. 

Dr LETTS: When he told me what the 
topic of it was, I was in some doubt as 
to whether it was a matter of such 
importance as would merit the attention 
of a 2 hour debate in this House. He 
gave it to me verbally entirely in 
terms that it was to be a debate on an 
interest level in relation to home fin­
ancing. 
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Mr Withnall: I did not; I said a re­
view. 

Dr LETTS: Mr Speaker, I take offence 
at the remark of the honourable member 
for Port Darwin. He is challenging the 
truth of what I am saying and I would 
like him to withdraw that assertion be­
cause what I have said is exactly what 
he told me last week. 

Mr SPEAKER: The honourable member for 
Port Darwin will withdraw the remark. 
The honourable the Majority Leader 
finds it offensive. 

Mr WITHNALL: Mr Speaker, if the 
honourable the Maj ority Leader finds it 
offensive that I recollect a conversa 
tion in different terms to him, then I 
am afraid that I cannot deny myself by 
agreeing with his recollection and dis­
carding my own. 

Mr SPEAKER: Mr Clerk advises me that 
it is not a matter for withdrawal and I 
have made an error in judgment. Does 
the honourable the Majority Leader 
still wish the matter withdrawn? 

Dr LETTS: Mr Speaker, I suggest that 
the honourable member may make a per­
sonal explanation at the end of my 
adjournment speech should he wish to do 
so, but I say quite categorically that 
I have a very clear recollection of his 
remarks LO me and I reported to a num­
ber of other members of my party immed­
iately afterward that the honourable 
member had only referred the question 
of a debate on interest rates to me. I 
deny that he said anything else with 
respect to the subject in any way in 
the sense 0 f the breadth of the wording 
which he introduced as a matter for de­
bate here this morning. At no time 
since has he ever shown me any form of 
words to suggest any variation on that. 
He talks about courtesy. The form of 
his motion was still being distributed 
in the Chamber at the time that you, 
sir, were reading it out and calling 
for support, and not one other member 
in this Chamber had any idea of the 
full extent of the proposal which he 
was putting before us. I suggest to the 
honourable member that, if he had had 
the decency and the courtesy that I 
have always extended to him and which 
has always been extended in my exper-
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ience by anybody who wished to propose 
a matter 0 f pub lic importance in this 
Chamber, to let us know properly in 
advance what he had in mind, then the 
result might have been quite different. 
If there is any blame in that respect, 
I suggest he might examine his own pro­
cedures and his own attitudes and not 
make the same mistake in the future. 

Mr SPEAKER: Does the honourable mem­
ber for Port Darwin wish to make a per­
sonal explanation? 

Mr WITHNALL: No. 

Mr TAMBLING: I am looking forward to 
the promise of a saga of adjournment 
debates from the honourable member for 
Port Darwin, particularly with regard 
to housing. I believe that the initia­
tives which have been taken by the 
Fraser Government since it came to 
office in the area of housing are of 
particular benefit to the people of 
Australia and have really recognised, 
the policies they did propose in all 
their election propaganda. The initia­
tives that have been taken at the Hous­
ing Ministers Conference in the last 2 
years have been paving the way for new 
housing policies and have continued the 
adequate and very good level of financ­
ing. I have attended the last 2 mini­
sterial conferences and officers of the 
Hous ing Comn:iss ion have a Iso attended a 
number of Housing Officers Conferences 
at which 
policies 
developed. 

major 
and 

initiatives and major 
programs are being 

I was very interested to hear the 
honourable member refer to deferred 

.interest. I can assure the Chamber that 
this particular policy has my active 
support and has had it at ministerial 
conferences and, through Mr Stolz, the 
Chairman of the Housing Commission, at 
a number of Housing Officers Confer­
ences. Mr Stolz is one of the main pro­
ponents of the idea and probably one of 
Australia's leading experts on the 
implications of deferred interest. I am 
aware that he has made many significant 
contributions on this at conferences as 
recently as last week. 

I mentioned this morning that hope­
fully we would be parties to the 1978 
Housing Agreement Act and I look for-
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ward to continuing the initiatives that 
we have been able to implement in the 
last year for the Housing Commission 
both in the bill presently before this 
Assembly and in the several other meas­
ures that have been taken in expanding 
the role and the significance of the 
Housing Commission. The Australian 
Government has also made a very remark­
able contribution to the Northern 
Territory community since the cyclone 
in Darwin. There is no doubt that the 
cyclone scheme introduced by Dr Patter­
son, the then Minister for the Northern 
Territory, has been significant in the 
restoration of the private sector in 
Darwin. If you look at the figures that 
I gave this morning in answer to ques­
tions about the proposed 200 loans by 
the Home Finance Trustee, you will see 
that this also is a remarkable expan­
sion of the program that the Home Fin­
ance Trustee is undertaking. The fig­
ures that I gave for the last 5 years 
clearly indicate that the Government is 
committed to helping public housing in 
the Northern Territory. 

The honourable member also referred 
to the inequities that do arise with 
regard to interest, particularly 'the 
interest sector that applies to the 
sale of government homes. I had hoped 
that I had intimated this morning that 
the Minister for the Northern Territory 
was very keen to see that the reintro­
duction of the government home sales 
scheme would be on terms and conditions 
very similar to those proposed in the 
bill before this House; that is, that 
there would be a 2 tiered interest 
structure and that that two tiered 
interest structure would be geared to 
and related to a percentage of the av­
erage weekly male earnings. If that 
same formula is applied to public ser­
vants in the Northern Territory, then I 
believe that we will be cutting out one 
of these great inequities. It won't 
matter whether you are a public servant 
above or below that cut-off point or 
whether you are a member of the general 
community. I am hopeful that that 2 
tiered interest system will emerge in 
the new government home sales scheme 
and in fact I have actively promoted 
it. 

I notice that the honourable member 
did'refer to the fact that he enjoyed a 
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4.5% government mortgage at one stage. 
r presume that, at that stage, he was 
also a public servant and that was at a 
stage when home finance was made avail­
able to all public servants at low 
interest rates. 

Housing does concern us greatly and r 
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believe that a number of great initia­
tives have been taken; it will certain­
ly be one of the paramount policies of 
the Majority Party. 

Motion agreed 
adj ourned. 

to; the Assembly 
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Thursday 3 March 1977 

Mr Speaker MacFarlane took the Chair 
at 10 am. 

P ARUAMENT HOUSE SITE 

Mr SPEAKER: I have received the 
following letter from the Minister for 
the Northern Territory: 

Dear Mr MacFarlane, 

You wrote to my colleague, the 
Minister for Aboriginal Affairs, on 
the matter of a new Parliament House 
to be situated at Larrakeyah on 
Defence land. 

I have made approaches to the Mini­
ster for Defence in the matte,.r of the 
release of this and other land at 
Larrakeyah. A recent reply from the 
Acting Ministe~ indicates thatth~e 
has been a ~eassessment of the total 
Defence land holdings in Darwin and 
that until he is satisfied that the 
essential defence ~equirements can be 
met he is unable to cede land 
cur~ently p~oclaimed fo~ defence p~­
poses at this stage. 

The Acting Ministe~ has indicated 
that he should be in a position to 
give a firm answe~ in March. However, 
if a ~elease is not possibZe, I would 
assume that the Legislative Assembly 
would have conside~ed alternative 
site possibilities. 

Yours since~elYJ 

Evan ADERMANN 
Ministe~ for the 
No~thern Territo~y 

DISTINGUISHED VISrrOR 

Mr SPEAKER: Honourable members, I 
wish t~ draw your attention to the 
presence in the gallery of the Honour­
able Dick old, the Minister for Agri­
cultu~ein the Western Australian 
Government. I extend to Mr Old a warm 
welcome. 

Members: Hear, hear! 
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PEI'mONS 

Mr KENTISH: I present a petition from 
the residents of Ngukurr, Roper River, 
concerning the licensing of the Roper 
Bar store. I ask that the petition be 
received and read. 

T9 THE HONOURABLE THE SPEAKER 
AND MEMBERS OF THE LEGISLATIVE 

ASSEMBLY FOR THE NORTHERN TERRITORY 

The humble petition Of the resi­
dents of Ngukurr, Rope~ Rive~, res­
pectfully sheweth that they st~ongly 
object to any form Of licensing fo~ 
the sale of liquo~ at the Rope~ Bar 
store because such licensing has been 

. . proven to have disastrous effects on 
the welfare and wellbeing of this 
community. The petitioners the~efore 
humbly request the Legislative Assem­
bly to act to prevent the ~anting of 
any fom of liqu~ licence. to this 
store, and your petitioners as in 
duty bound wiU ev~ pray. 

Mr KENTISH: The people of Ngukurr, 
Roper River, are very concerned about 
this matter which will be decided dur­
ing the middle of this month. They are 
urgently hoping for some as'sistance 
from whatever sources may be available 
to them to stave off this threat of 
disaster to their community. 

WORK1V1EN'S CQ\'IPENSATION Bll.L 

(Serial 167) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr PERRON: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

It has' been policy for many years, 
under governments of both political 
philosophies, to keep the benefits pro­
vided under the Northern Territory 
Workmen's Compensation Ordinance in 
line with those provided for Common­
wealth Government employees. The cur­
rent scale of benefits were the same as 
those applicable to the Compensation 
(Commonwealth Government Employees) Act 
until the end of August 1976. Late in 
1976, the Compensation (Commonwealth 
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Employees) Amendment Act was passed by 
both Houses of Federal Parliament and 
the act received assent on 10 December 
1976. The increases in the benefits 
provided by that act, which were 
effective from 1 September 1976, took 
into account increases which had occur­
red in minimum wage levels. In accord­
ance with the usual practice, the first 
opportunity was taken to prepare amend­
ments to the Workmen's Compensation 
Ordinance to adjust the rates of pay­
ment so as to reinstate the parity 
which had previously existed between 
the ordinance and the act. 

The sole purpose of this bill is to 
adjust the scale of payments und.er the 
Workmen's Compensation Ordinance so 
that Territory workmen have the same 
advantage of the ~igher payments as 
soon as possible. The bill was granted 
a certificate of urgency by you, Mr 
Speaker. 

Turning to the provisions of the 
bill, the short title of the bill is 
dealt with in clause 1. The principal 
ordinance is defined in clause 2 as the 
Workmen's Compensation Ordinance. 

Clause 3 increases the amount payable 
to an injured workman under the third 
schedule by amending section 10(1) of 
the principal 0 rdinance by omitt ing 
$20,000 a~d substituting $25,000. 
Clause 4 increases from $500 to $700 
the amount payable to an injured work­
man as compensation for expenses incur­
red by him in alterations to his home, 
motor vehicle or article used by him, 
necessitated by the compensatable in­
jury. 

Clause 5 increases from $14 to $20 
per week the amount payable to an in­
jured workman f or a Period during 
which. on the advice of a registered 
medical practitioner, he requires con­
stant help or attention from another 
person. 

Increases to incapacity and death 
benefits under the second schedule are 
provided by claus e 6. The new benefits 
are: incapacity benefit for an employee 
- the rate in the ordinance at present 
is $57 and the bill proposes to raise 
it to $80 per week; for a spouse - $15 
per week in the existing ordinance to 
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go up to $21 per week; for each child -
$7 per week in the ordinance, up to $10 
per week. For death benefits, the maxi­
mum payable will go from $20,000 to 
$25,000 and for each child from $7 per 
week to $10 per week. The minimum pay­
ment for a child is $700 in the current 
ordinance and is raised to $1,000, and 
the maximum payable for funeral 
expenses is raised from $450 to $650. 
The minimum benefit payable on the 
death of a workman, after a lump sum 
payment for an injury specified under 
the third schedule or a lump sum 
redemption of future weekly payments 
has been made, is increased from $3,300 
to $4,650. 

The prov~s~ons. for existing 
payments to be adjusted up to 
levels of benefits provided 
bill are contained in clause 7. 

weekly 
the new 
by this 

The effectiveness of existing pol­
icies of insurance against liability 
under the principal ordinance is main­
tained and provision is made for insur­
ers to adjust premiums because of the 
increased liability under the existing 
policies by clause 8. I commend the 
bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

ABOFIGINAL LANDS .AJIID SACRED 

(Serial 172) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Dr LETTS: I move that the bill be now 
read a second time. 

This bill must be regarded as a piece 
of major legislation. Its purpose is to 
complement the AborigiI.al Land Rights 
Act passed by the Federal Parliament 
last year and, in doing so, the bill 
affects the rights and interests of all 
people in the Northern Territory, Abor­
iginal and non-Aboriginal. 

The content of the bill is strictly 
conditioned by the powers granted to 
the Northern Territory in the Common­
wealth act. All honourable members will 
be aware that we fought for and tried 
to insist on the right for this Assem­
bly to make the detailed laws relating 
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to the people of the Northern Territory 
as they are affected by land and asso­
ciated res ource matters. Members will 
also recall the strong opposition by 
many people, including members of the 
Federal Government, to the proposal 
that the Assembly should have any say 
in the question of Aboriginal land 
rights or associated legislation. 

I am confident that the bill present­
ed will clearly demonstrate the respon­
sibility of the Assembly to properly 
consider such matters. It will also 
demonstrate the need for better con­
sultation with the Assembly in drawing 
up legislation related to Territory 
arfairs as there are still deficiencies 
in the Commonwealth act which are ob­
vious to those who know something about 
Aboriginal matters. Unfortunately, the 
views of the Assembly and, in fact, 
most of the people of the Territory, 
were rarely heeded when the Common­
wealth legislation was devised and too 
often those views were derided, den­
igrated or ignored by experts whose 
expertise stemmed from an academic 
background. 

I have said before in this Chamber, 
and I repeat it for the sake of the 
record on this occasion, that I think 
it is one of the great tragedies that 
the Woodward Report never received 
proper analysis and debate in any 
parl~aillent in this country. For various 
reasons, mostly tied in with the fact 
that it was tabled just before a series 
of elections took place, including a 
federal double dissolution, that report 
has never been analysed in the way that 
the public and ·people are now saying 
that the Fox Inquiry Report will have 
to be analysed. And although there are 
a number of very valid conclusions and 
good, strong recommendations in the 
Woodward Report, I think the tendency 
to take every word as being gospel is 
an unfortunate situation which may not 
have arisen if history had been differ­
ent. 

Be that as it may. the bill that I 
present is a result of many discussions 
with diverse groups of people. In the 
first place, the attitudes and opinions 
of Aboriginals were sought. A committee 
of this Assembly went out a long time 
ago now - I think it was something over 
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12 months ago - and discussions of this 
type have continued. The proposals and 
the principles which are contained in 
this present bill were distributed to 
Aboriginal communities last year in the 
form of a letter, and discussions with 
communities and with individual Abor­
iginals and groups has followed on from 
there. At all times, the needs and 
wishes of Aboriginals, as far a·s we 
could ascertain them, were held in the 
foreground, and it was appreciated that 
t.he rights and wishes of the rest of 
the Territory population must also be 
considered in any legislation of this 
sort. 

When the Minister for Aboriginal 
Affairs was presenting the Commonwealth 
bill, he indicated that he would like 
to place the main thrust of ownership 
and management in the hands of the 
traditional owners, and he said at the 
time that there was some difficulty in 
doing this, as far as individual title 
for traditional o~ers was concerned, 
because of the difficulties and time 
required to delineate and survey bound­
aries. However, there is less diffi­
culty in applying the principle - which 
the Commonwealth has strongly put for­
ward and supported - of giving priority 
of place in legislation to traditional 
owners in the kind of complementary 
legislation which I am putting forward 
here today. We have used that approach 
in this legislation wherever possible. 

Recognising the particular rights and 
responsibilities ot traditional owners 
to Aboriginal land, the bill gives them 
the necessary authority over that land. 
There is still some confusion and con­
flict between the proper role of the 
land councils - of which there are 2 
created so far: the northern and south­
ern - and the traditional owners, what 
their relative positions are, and we 
are aware, many of us, that there is an 
attitude amongst many traditional own­
ers to resent interference in the 
acceptance of their full rights and the 
management of their land by anybody, 
however constituted. However, in trying 
to place the main responsibility with 
traditional owners and giving them the 
necessary powers in this legislation, 
the responsibilities of the land coun­
cils as outlined in the federal act 
have not been ignored and this bill 
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makes it possible for any traditional 
owner to have the land council act on 
his behalf. 

The b ill covers 3 main areas: entry 
onto Aboriginal land, entry into waters 
adjacent to Aboriginal land, and pro­
tection of Aboriginal sacred sites. 
Other bills will deal with the problems 
of mining and cemeteries on Aboriginal 
land and the question of the entry of 
Aboriginals onto pastoral leases. Entry 
onto land, waters and sacred sites were 
all areas mentioned in section 3 of the 
Commonwealth Act by which this legisla­
ture is empowered to make laws ~n those 
fields. 

I turn first to the question of entry 
onto Aboriginal land; that is, land 
that has been vested in an Aboriginal 
land trust under the act. The bill 
empowers any person to enter upon Abor­
iginal land at the invitation of the 
traditional Aboriginal owner of that 
land, thus giving full recognition of 
the rights of the traditional owners. 
It empowers the traditional owner to 
issue permits for entry onto his land, 
such permits to be subject to any con­
ditions he may consider necessary. He 
is also empowered to delegate his power 
to issue permits to enter land to a 
person or body, including the Aborigi­
nal land council, if that is his wish, 
and the delegation may be specific as 
to the extent of the powers delegated. 
He may request the Administrator to 
publish details of any such delegation. 
At all times the traditional owner re­
tains his right to control entry of 
per'sons onto his land and the bill 
makes it clear that this right extends 
to other Aboriginals who do not have 
traditional association with his land. 
There was at least one community which 
quite strongly asked to have that right 
inlcuded in legislation. 

Many Aboriginals a'pproached us with 
the express wish that legislation per­
mit the exclusion from land of tradi­
tional Aboriginals whose behaviour is 
disturbing to the group owing to drink, 
aggressiveness or any transgression of 
tribal law. The problem is a real one 
and was drawn to the attention of con­
cerned people so that it could be 
recognised in the Commonwealth act. Un­
fortunately, no appropriate action was 
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taken in that law. The Commonwealth act 
gives an unfettered right for an Abor­
iginal to be on his traditional- la~~ 

and we may not make legislation to 
qualify that right in any way. This 
bill gives the clear right to the 
traditional owner to control the entry 
of other Aboriginals onto his land but 
I am sorry we cannot meet the Aborigi­
nals' reasonable request to be given a 
right to control troublemakers in their 
community. I can only suggest that they 
ask for the Commonwealth act to be 
amended to give them such power, power 
which they would have had under their 
traditional law and way of life. 

The Commonwealth act provides a right 
of entry to persons who hold leases or 
other rights on Aboriginal land. This 
bill provides particular powers of 
entry to the classes of persons whose 
daily duties in the Northern Territory 
necessitate their entry on such land. 
The first such class is police, and in 
normal circumstances they have an un­
restricted right of entry onto Aborigi­
nal land. In the second class is a per­
son who holds an -office under Territory 
law which requires his entry onto Abor­
iginal land in the course of his dut­
ies; such a person will be issued with 
a permit by the Administrator in Coun­
cil with full details and a photograph 
of the holder; necessary conditions or 
restrictions on the permit will be en­
dorsed on it and the holder must ob­
serve them. A third class is those per­
sons whose duties require them on cert­
ain occasions to enter onto Aboriginal 
land for a particular purpose; for 
example, a water resources officer, a 
stock inspector, a plant disease in­
spector, a forestry officer or people 
who have specific tasks to perform 
there. The Administrator or a person 
authorised by him can give a permit for 
that particular task and endorse it 
with any required conditions. It is 
necessary in such cases to provide for 
the power of delegation down from the 
Administrator so that responsible offi­
cers in remote parts of the Territory 
are able to give authority in cases of 
emergency where action needs to be 
taken without delay. 

All of these classes of people shall, 
as soon as pOSSible, inform the tradi­
tional owner when they enter his land 
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and, unless there are urgent reasons to 
the contrary, shall leave the land on 
the request of the traditional owner. 
Also, if there are cases of wrongful 
behaviour by the holder of such an 
authority he can be reported to the 
Administrator in Council which will 
investigate and take the appropriate 
action. The Administrator in Council is 
also required to consult from time to 
time with the Aboriginal land councils 
to advise them on the class and number 
of permits likely to be issued under 
these provisions so that Aboriginals 
may be informed of the numbers and 
classes of people likely to enter their 
land. 

Finally, provision is made for the 
Administrator, a member of this Assem­
bly, a member of the Federal Parliament 
or candidate for election to enter on 
Aboriginal land. These people are also 
required to give notice of their entry 
to the traditional owners. This is a 
matter of common courtesy anyway. We 
are in effect transferring an authority 
which up until now has resided with the 
Director of Social Welfare, formerly 
the Director of Aboriginal Affairs, to 
administer and control the issue of 
permits to enter Aboriginal reserves. 
The transfer of this authority is to 
the Aboriginal people themselves, to 
the traditional owners. Later on, I 
will be introducing another bill which 
re.mOVE:S thOSe pO\\lers 

fare Ordinance which 
appropriate. 

in the Social Wel­
will no longer be 

I turn now to the very vexed question 
of waters adjacent to Aboriginal land. 
All members will have heard a good deal 
of heated argument for and against 
their closure. As a background to what­
ever we do in this regard, it must be 
understood that Aboriginal land, as 
prescribed in the Commonwealth act, al­
ready embraces something in the order 
of 85% of the Northern Territory coast­
line. When one looks further at areas 
which are subject to further Aboriginal 
claims, this could be raised to 90% of 
the Northern Territory coastline. It is 
a matter in which no decision can be 
lightly taken. 

Many Aboriginals are rightly concern­
ed about intrusion into their land from 
the sea, although I believe that such 
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cases have been relatively rare when 
you look at the whole of the coastline. 
This has been an historic means of in­
trUSion, going back to the Makassans 
who drifted or blew down on the north­
west monsoon to the Arnhem Land coast. 
However, the entry to Aboriginal land 
from any direction is covered by the 
provisions which I have already outlin­
ed in the first part of the bill. If a 
person without authority enters onto 
Aboriginal land from other land or from 
the sea, he commits an offence and is 
subject to the punishments listed in 
the legislation. The waters do not need 
to be closed merely to prevent people 
from entering land from the sea. The 
same type of argument would lead to the 
need for a buffer zone also on the land 
side if one was to accept that princ­
iple around the whole of the Aboriginal 
land area. 

On some earlier visits, I detected 
some variation in the Aboriginal 
community approach - a variation which 
seems to have disappeared when one cdn­
siders the views of the Northern Land 
Council. The rest of the community 
feels very strongly about the view of 
the Northern Land Council about the 
total ownership and exclusive rights 
over these coastal waters. In the bill, 
the valid Aboriginal request to close 
certain waters for particular reasons 
is recognised. Those reasons may be to 
prevent exploitation, to preserve the 
sanctity of places of particular mean­
'ing or significance to Aboriginals or 
to preserve the breeding ground of a 
particular food source. Also, it is 
appreciated that some such areas are 
more than 2 kilometres from the coast. 
This point was drawn to the attention 
of the people concerned with making the 
Commonwealth act but, unfortunately, it 
was not incorporated in their legisla­
tion. The 2-kilometre limit fixed by 
their legislation can act as a dis­
advantage to the Aboriginal people and 
can deny the reality of the kind of 
areas \~hich might receive some special 
attention. 

The bill provides for traditional 
owners of coastal land to make applica­
tion for the closure or protection of 
waters adjacent to that land. The 
Administrator in Council shall refer 
each request to the Aboriginal Land 
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Commissioner appointed under the Land 
Rights Act and shall have each request 
examined. The examination is to deter­
mine the extent to which intrusion into 
those waters would interfere with 
traditional Aboriginal rights for use 
of those waters and to assess any dis­
advantage to others which could flow 
from the closure of the waters. The 
Administrator shall have the results of 
that examination discussed with the 
owners who made the request. If, after 
these procedures have been followed, 
the Aboriginal owner desires to pro­
ceed, he shall ask the Administrator in 
Council to make a regulation or take 
necessary action to close or protect 
the waters. He shall specify in the 
application the type and degree of 
protection requested, from total clos­
ure to, say, closure against a form of 
fishing. The Administrator in Council 
shall consider and may accept, accept 
in a modified form or reject the re­
quest. If accepted by the Executive 
Council, it shall cause notice of the 
proposal to be published in the Gazette 
and subsequently in newspapers with 
full details and a map of the area, and 
may not make the regulations until one 
month after such publication. After 
considering any submission received, 
the Executive Council may make regula­
tions closing waters within the 2-kilo­
metre limi t to t he extent of total 
closure or to allow some particular 
form of exclusion. Beyond the 2-kilo­
metre limit, the Executive Council's 
power is limited to action to close 
waters against a specified form of 
fishing under the Fisheries Ordinance. 

It can be seen that the bill proposes 
the complete examination of each re­
quest and full advice to the total 
community of the Territory over every 
proposal. The Land Commissioner is in­
volved from the beginning so that his 
expertise on Aboriginal matters may be 
available. In other words, the .pro­
posals in the bill ensure that the 
Administrator in Council acts on the 
best possible advice. 

It is no secret that this was the 
most difficult area in which we and the 
draftsmen had to attempt to do some­
thing. It is fair to say that it would 
be impossible to produce a piece of 
legislation which would satisfy all the 
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different interests in the communi~y. 

What we finished up with is a type of 
compromise which will still preserve a 
good deal of the waters off the coast­
line available for use. It will not 
result in absurd situations where Aust­
ralians with fishing licences can be 
arrested and have boats confiscated and 
be locked up as the Taiwanese have been 
in the past. It will provide for the 
preservation of both traditional and 
need rights for Aboriginals in the 
proximities of their communities. If 
people will examine it coolly and calm­
ly, they will find that it will be in 
the best interests of the type of har­
mony which Judge Woodward referred to 
when he said that anything that was 
done in these kinds of fields must be 
done with the interest of the whole 
community harmony in mind. 

'I turn now to Aboriginal sacred 
sites. These exist both on and off 
Aboriginal land as defined in the fed­
eral act. Within Aboriginal land, the 
interest is solely that of ,the Aborigi­
nal landholder. On request from the 
holder to make regulations prescribing 
a specified area of land within an 
Aboriginal land area which contains a 
site, the Administrator in Council, if 
satisfied that the boundaries of the 
concerned land have been adequately 
marked with appropriate signs, shall 
make such regulations. 

On areas off Aboriginal land, how­
ever, other interests must be consid­
ered. In receiving a request for the 
protection of such a site from an Abor­
iginal with traditional rights for that 
site, more detailed examination is 
necessary. The matter will again be 
referred to the Aboriginal Land Comm­
issioner so that his expert knowledge 
and guidance may be applied. The 
Administrator in Council shall cause 
the matter to be examined to ascertain 
the importance of the site, the atti­
tude of the owners or lessees of the 
land if any, whether other persons 
would be disadvantaged if the area was 
so declared, and the most appropriate 
steps that should be taken in all the 
circumstances to protect the site. 
These matters will all be discussed 
with the Aboriginals and with the Land 
Commissioner. If the Aboriginal wishes 
to proceed following the discussion, he 
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shall request the Administrator in 
Council to act. If it is to be by 
regulation, similar steps to those al­
ready outlined in regard to the closure 
of waters will follow; that is, adver­
tising the intention with details and a 
map before final action is taken. 
Ad di tionally, however, the Executive 
Council is empowered to consider action 
for the acquisition of land or the 
reservation of land under trustee 
management, which would be expected to 
be Aboriginal, or the making of specif­
ic bylaws where the land is in an area 
vested in a statutory authority. 

One of the main points in relation to 
this section of the bill is that the 
initiative in questions relating to 
sacred sites is left with the Aborigi­
nals. All honourable members will be 
aware to some degree of the attitude of 
Aboriginals to such sites. Some are so 
sacred to them that they would prefer 
no action to reveal their location, 
even for the purposes of protection, so 
no effort is made to have a blanket 
coverage or exhaustive registration of 
every sacred site in the Territory. We 
offer instead protection by the best 
means available for those sites Abor­
iginals wish to have protection for in 
our laws and where they ask for this to 
be done, 

The subject matter in this bill is 
very important and very sensitive. I 
hope the bill itself will be fairly 
straightforward and easily understood. 
I hope it will be read by as many 
people as possible - Aboriginals and 
non-Aboriginals - and that all inter­
ested persons will submit any comments 
and criticisms to me for further 
consideration. It is my sincere desire 
to make the best possible legislation 
in this field, and I can assure every­
body that I am open to suggestions in 
respect to any part of it. I do not 
pretend that this is a perfect copy 
that we have before us of what the 
final form of the bill may be. 

I think I should inform the Assembly, 
Mr Speaker, before closing, that I 
understand there is some concern in the 
Department of Aboriginal Affairs, and 
possibly with the Minister for Aborigi­
nal Affairs, that I am introducing the 
legislation at this sittings. I believe 

61 

that the department and the Minister 
feel that they should have more con­
sultation and probably a higher estab­
lished level of agreement on all 
aspects of the bill than we are certain 
Qf at the moment. On the other hand, 
there are pressures within the commun­
ity, and also from the Federal Govern­
ment's select committee with special 
terms of reference in this field, that 
the concept that the complementary 
legis1at ion will embrace be made known 
publicly as soon as possible. I have, 
of course, involved the Department of 
Aboriginal Affairs, the Department of 
the Northern Territory, Aboriginal 
people, and my own Chief Secretary's 
Department in discussions and consulta­
tions. I think there may be a feeling 
in some parts of the Government that we 
should act as a rubber-stamp for con­
cepts, ideas and chapter and verse 
which they would approve. I have, when 
any suggestion of this has been made, 
hastened to assure them that, like any 
other legislature, we reserve the right 
to consider, debate, put forward var­
ious views, look at the matter in the 
best interests of the public and the 
people of the Northern Territory, and 
that we would be abrogating our rights 
and our responsibility if we were to 
act in a rubber-stamp way in this or 
other legislation. 

Had the Minister for Aboriginal 
Affairs or any other minister wished to 
introduce a form of legislation which 
would fit into this complementary 
pattern, he was of course free to do 
and I gave an undertaking, at the very 
outset of the Assembly, that the Fed­
eral Government could have, through us, 
any legislation which they desired 
introduced in the very words that they 
wanted, but that we would give no 
undertaking as to what the final form 
would be following the points of view 
and discussions which would be aired in 
this House. There is no other way we 
could proceed in the event; the Govern­
ment has not seen fit to put forward 
their legislation; they have left it to 
us and that puts them in the comfort­
able position of being able to criti­
cise fairly from now on. I hope they 
will make suggestions, I have made 
considerable efforts to determine what 
the Government's policy is on some of 
the specific points but I have not been 
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successful yet in establishing that to 
my satisfaction. I think it would be 
fair to say that as much or more 
consultation has taken place between us 
and our federal colleagues as took 
place in the reverse direction before 
the Commonwealth act was introduced, 
and I see what we are doing today in 
somewhat the same sense as the Minister 
for Aboriginal Affairs operated when he 
introduced that bill; he introduced it 
in June last year and let it lie on the 
table to be available to the public for 
some 2 months or more, for comment to 
be made and representations and views 
to be put, before the final form was 
established. That is precisely the 
reason I want to get something in at 
this sittings so that the Aboriginal 
people and other people in the commun­
'ity know what the proposals are and can 
come back to us. It is the duty of 
every member to take this legislation 
to his electorate and to consult with 
the people. When we come back to debat­
ing it at a subsequent sittings of this 
Assembly, we will be able to examine 
those views and incorporate the most 
constructive and beneficial of them in 
the final form of the legislation. I 
commend the bill. 

Mr WITHNALL: I rise to speak on the 
second reading of this bill because I 
have a number of comments which may 
need ve10' careful considerat ion. Fir­
stly, with respect to the provisions 
relating to the exclusion of certain 
persons from Aboriginal land, I would 
like to point out to the honourable 
member that the ordinary law of tres­
pass applies, and the persons in w~~ a 
title to the land is vested from time 
to time can have recourse to that law. 
I did consider that it might be poss­
ible that the elaborate provisions in 
this ordinance might perhaps result in 
some sort of suggestion that the ordi­
nary laws of trespass are not to apply 

in other words, that the provisions 
contained in these sections are 
designed to cover the field so far as 
the exclusion of persons from Aborigi­
nal land was concerned. I leave the 
thought with the honourable member. I 
do not think it is a serious comment 
but I think it might well deserve some 
consideration. 
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Coming to the provisions relating to 
use of waters adjacent to Aboriginal 
L-_~d, I have 2 difficulties. First of 
all, section 73(1) (d) of the Common­
wealth Aboriginal Land Rights Act gives 
power to make ordinances regulating or 
prohibiting the entry of persons into 
or controlling fishing or other activi­
ties in waters of the sea including 
waters of the territorial sea of Aust­
ralia adjoining and within 2 kilometres 
of Aboriginal land - the last words are 
important - but so that any such ordi­
nances shall provide for the right of 
the Aboriginal to enter and use the 
resources of those waters in accordance 
with Aboriginal tradition. Reading 
through the prOvisions of sections 13, 
14 and 15 of this bill, I find no 
provision at all which gives an Abor­
iginal a right of entry. The prov~s~ons 
are drafted merely on the basis that 
there will be a traditional enjoyment 
of the water already available to the 
Aboriginals and that the waters may be 
protected from use by other persons who 
may be prescribed. It may be - and I 
suggest the honourable member' should 
carefully consider this - that the bill 
is ineffective because it does not pro­
vide for a positive right to enter but 
only for the exclusion of other per­
sons. 

I come to my third point. The provis­
ions of Part III of the bill relate to 
applications by authorised Aboriginals 
for certain actions to be taken with 
respect to the waters adjacent to Abor­
iginal land. It seems fairly clear 
that the section is designed to permit 
the exclusion of Aboriginals other than 
the traditional owner of the adjacent 
land. This probably is within the 
proviso to paragraph (d) of section 
73(1) that I have just'referred to al­
though there could be some doubt and I 
suggest the honourable member should 
pay some attention to that. The more 
serious criticism of Part III arises 
because of the existence of the Racial 
Discrimination Act of 1975. I will read 
the provisions of section 10 of that 
act: 

If, by reason of a provision in a 
talJ of a Temtory, persons of a 
pa:!'tiaula:!' race, colour 02" national 
or ethnic origin do not enjoy a right 
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that is enjoyed by persons of another 
race, coLour, or national or et~nic 
origin, then persons of the first-men­
tioned race, cotour or national or 
ethnic origin shall, by force of this 
section, enjoy that right to the same 
extent as persons of that other race, 
colour or national or ethnic origin. 

The Racial Discrimination Act came 
into force in October 1975 and, by sec­
tion 6 of the act, the Commonwealth of 
Australia is bound by the provisions of 
the act, 

Mr Robertson: It is subject to signa­
tories of the secretariat of the United 
Nations and the 26 signatories have not 
been filed. 

Mr WITHNALL: I address my remarks to 
it in any event. My information was 
that is had been proclaimed. 

If the Racial Discrimination Act is 
proclaimed, the comments that I am mak­
ing now will certainly be apt. The 
Caucasian race is well represented in 
the Northern Territory at the present 
time and section 10 must operate with 
respect to Caucasian people to let them 
enjoy every right which is conferred on 
the Aboriginal people. If the bill is 
examined carefully, I think it will be 
found that there is little doubt that 
there is, within the terms of section 
10, a discrimination in favour or Abor­
iginals, It may be said that the Abor­
iginal Land Rights Act is a subsequent 
piece of legislation and therefore may 
be taken to override section 10. How­
ever, I point out that the Aboriginal 
Land Rights Act does not purport to 
override section 10 and the 2 acts 
are capable of running side by side. If 
this bill that is now before the Assem­
bly gives rights to Aboriginals, then, 
by force of section 10, those rights 
may also be enjoyed by Europeans. That 
is quite clear. I might also draw to 
honourable members' attention the like­
lihood that a subsequent bill under the 
Crown Lands Ordinance may suffer from 
this sort of criticism as well. 

I turn now to consider the sacred 
sites provisions. I merely suggest to 
the honourable member that the provis­
ions relating to sacred sites not on 
Aboriginal land may possibly result 
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and I have not had time to study the 
section in detail at the moment - in 
the opening of the gates to persons who 
have pastoral leases or other titles to 
land upon which an Aboriginal site is 
found and that all Europeans will 
thereby gain a right of entry to that 
land because of the operation of sec­
tion 10 of the Racial Discrimination 
Act. 

My consideration of the bill has 
necessarily been fairly short but I 
thought it better to indicate the views 
that I have now so that some considera­
tion may be given to them at an early 
date. 

Debate adjourned. 

SOCIAL WELFARE Bm 

(Serial 175) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Dr LETTS: I move that the b ill be now 
read a second time. 

This legislation is directly conse­
quential on the Aboriginal Land and 
Sacred Sites Bill. That bill, as I have 
just indicated, provides a system of 
control of entry onto Aboriginal land 
and it is a new system which is envis­
aged. 

Part IV of the Social Welfare Ordi­
nance of the Northern Territory pro­
vides for control of entry onto Abor­
iginal reserves. As honourable members 
will realise, practically all present 
Aboriginal reserves will, on the full 
operation of the Commonwealth act which 
is well on the way to full operation at 
the moment, become Aboriginal land. The 
bill merely provides that the provis­
ions of the Social Welfare O~dinance 
relating to entry onto Aboriginal 
reserves do not apply to any part of 
such reserves which become Aboriginal 
land. Entry to such land will be then 
controlled by the provisions of the 
Aboriginal Lands and Sacred Sites Bill 
which has just been introduced. I 
commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 
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CROWN LANDS BIIL 

(2erial 174) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Dr LETTS: I move that the bill be now 
read a second time. 

This is another piece of legislation 
in a series relating to Aboriginal land 
rights. It is not correctly complement­
ary to the Commonwealth act, nor is it 
required by the Commonwealth act, but 
it does deal with a particular aspect 
of the traditional use of land by Abor­
iginals, and that is the right of Abor­
iginals to enter pastoral leases, Pres­
ent pastoral leases contain, and have 
contained for many years, a reservation 
in favour of Aboriginals, permitting 
them to enter and be on the land to use 
natural waters and to kill wildlife for 
food. If a lessee interferes with the 
exercise of this right, the only pen­
alty provided for in the Crown Lands 
Ordinance is forfeiture of the lease. 
These provisions which can be found in 
sections 24E and 24B of the Crown Lands 
Ordinance are so drastic that they have 
never in fact been exercised. 

Mr Justice I-Ioodward in his report 
rightly drew attention to the ineffect­
iveness of such prov1s10ns and 
recommended that thev be replaced bv 
enforceable penalties such as a fine. 
This bill gives effect to the I-Ioodward 
recommendation. It repeals the present 
provisions and insists on a right for 
traditional Aboriginals to be able to 
enter a pastoral lease in their tradi­
tional country for ceremonial purposes, 
to use the natural waters, kill wild­
life for food and use naturally growing 
food on that land. The area within 2 
kilometres of a homestead and 1 kilo­
metre of a bore is excluded from that 
right although I am sure that pastoral­
ists, in most cases, who know the 
particular groups of Aboriginals who 
traditionally use this right of forage 
would be perfectly happy for those 
people to use the bore water. It is an 
offence to interfere with this right of 
entry and presence of Aboriginals with­
out just cause. A penalty of $2,000 is 
provided for such an offence. The 
provisions of this bill will protect 
the rights of traditional Aboriginals 
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to enter upon pastoral properties by 
creating enforceable penalties for 
interference with that right as dis­
tinct from the virtually unenforceable 
penalties of the past. 

It has just come to my attention this 
morning that in the latest issue of 
Land Rights News, which I understand is 
put out by the Northern Land Council, 
one page is devoted to mention of this 
Assembly and its complementary legisla­
tion proposals. There is some report of 
the presence of 2 Aboriginal delegates 
from the Northern Land Council at a 
meeting of the officers committee which 
I s et up to help advise us on this 
legislation. The person who wrote this, 
presumably a European adviser, states, 
inter alia, that the Assembly wishes to 
pass a law which will prevent Aborigi­
nals from entering pastoral leases if 
they are in possession of a car or a 
gun. That is a damnable lie! There is 
nothing in this legislation which I 
have introduced this morning and there 
was certainly nothing in any discuss­
ions which I have ever had with Abor­
iginals or any other people which 
suggests that there would be a sanction 
against uSing a car to enter a lease or 
even to carry a gun, provided it was 
rightfully carried and used in accord­
ance with Northern Territory legisla­
tion. 

The writer goes on to say that the 
Assembly also wanted to repeal section 
112 of the Crown Lands Ordinance which 
relates to the granting of small leases 
of crown land to Aboriginals. That 
matter has never been proposed by me; 
in fact, it has never been discussed by 
me with the Northern Land Council, 
their European advisers or anybody 
else. The thought has never been in my 
mind. This article is a mischievous 
continuation of the chronic determina­
tion which some European advisers to 
land councils appear to have to create 
disharmony and disruption between this 
legislature and our Aboriginal friends 
on those councils. I wish to goodness 
that, in the interest of the whole 
community and the Aboriginal people, 
they would desist from this irrespons­
ible misrepresentation. In the case of 
the person who I balieve may have been 
associated with this article, I am very 
surprised to think that he would have 
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had any hand in such a distortion if 
this were so. In any case, Mr Speaker, 
what the bill proposes to do is now 
evident to people: it is quite limited; 
it follows the Woodward recommendation 
in this case and I commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

CEMETERIES BILL 

(Serial 176) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr TAMBLING: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

This bill also is complementary to 
the Aboriginal land legislation. Its 
purpose is to make provision for the 
establishment of public cemeteries on 
land which becomes Aboriginal land. The 
present section 6 of the Cemeteries 
Ordinance provides for the dedication 
for the purposes of a public cemetery 
of any unleased land belonging to the 
Commonwealth." The Cemeteries Bill I 
introduced on 2 March to validate the 
declaration of a cemetery at Nhulunbuy 
demonstrated the difficulty of the 
application of that provision to ).nd 
which had been reserved for Aborigi­
nals. But the Aboriginal Land Rights 
(Northern Territory) Act provides for 
the vesting in Aboriginal land trusts 
of Aboriginal land; it will not be land 
belonging to the Commonwealth but will 
be land held under title by the land 
trusts and the provl.sl.ons of section 6 
of the ordinance could not apply. 

The vast areas of Aboriginal land de­
clared by the schedule to the act, and 
possible future areas pursuant to land 
claims, contain many developing town­
sites which in time may require the 
establishment of a public cemetery. As 
I have pointed out, it would not be 
possible under the present prOVl.Sl.ons 
of the Cemeteries Ordinance to do that. 
To enable the declaration in the future 
of public cemeteries on Aboriginal 
land, this bill proposes to widen the 
powers of declaration to include also 
an area 0 f . Aboriginal land which has 
been leased in perpetuity at a nominal 
rental for that purpose. Such a lease 
may be granted pursuant to the provis­
ions of section 19 of the Aboriginal 
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Land Rights (Northern Territory) Act. 
It would be granted by the land trust 
at the direction of the land council 
with the approval of the Minister for 
Aboriginal Affairs and could not be 
granted without the understanding and 
consent of the Aboriginal community. 

So, Mr Speaker, the purpose of this 
bill is to provide a means for the 
establishment of a public cemetery on 
Aboriginal land, if that is the wish of 
the Aboriginal community on that land. 
If they so desire, they arrange through 
the land trust and land council for 
land to be leased for that purpose, 
which will then be available for 
declaration under the Territory ordi­
nance. 

The Aboriginal Land and Sacred Sites 
Bill provides for reasonable rights of 
entry onto Aboriginal lands for persons 
to visit declared public cemeter.ies. 
This bill will be brought into opera­
tion at the same time as the Aboriginal 
Land and Sacred Sites Bill to permit 
the declaration of cemeteries on Abor­
iginal land and, in conjunction with 
the other bill, to give a public right 
of access to such cemeteries. The 
initiative, how~er, lies with the 
Aboriginals. I commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

i"iINING BILL 

(Serial 192) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr POLLOCK: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

The prime purpose ot" this bill is to 
amend the Mining Ordinance to conform 
with the provisions of the Aboriginal 
Land Rights (Northern Territory) Act 
regarding the grant of mining titles 
over Aboriginal land. Under the pro­
visions of the Aboriginal Land Rights 
(Northern Territory) Act., a "mining 
interest "', which is defined in the act 
so as to include exploration licences 
and all other forms of mining titles, 
cannot be granted in respect of Abor­
iginal land unless che Minister for 
Aboriginal Affairs and'the land council 
responsible f,- the area have both con-
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sented in writing to the grant. The 
exemptions to this rule apply where 
certain actions have been performed be­
fore 4 June 1976, the date of introduc­
tion of the Land Rights Bill into Fed­
eral Parliament, and in these circum­
stances, whilst the consent provisions 
do not apply, an obligation exists to 
enter into an agreement with the appro­
priate land councils as to the terms 
and conditions under which any mining 
interest may be granted. 

This bill acknowledges the restric­
tions imposed on the grant of mining 
titles on Aboriginal land and estab­
lishes granting powers separate from 
existing private land provisions con­
tained in the principal ordinance. 

Members will note that the bill fur­
ther provides that the person who in 
accordance with Aboriginal tradition 
may control the entry of persons upon 
land defined in the bill as the 
"authorised Aboriginal", is to have 
similar prerogatives to those given to 
an Aboriginal land council under the 
terms of the Aboriginal Land Rights 
(Northern Territory) Act. That is to 
say. as the consent of or, in certain 
instances, agreement on terms and con­
ditions with a land council is requir­
ed, the consent of or agreement with 
the authorised Aboriginal will likewise 
be ~equired before any mining interest 
can be granted. 

The final provisions of the bill re­
late to the rate of royalty to be paid 
in respect of minerals obtained from 
Aboriginal land. The existing royalty 
payments payable under the Mining Ordi­
nance in respect of Aboriginal reserves 
is twice the rate applied to minerals 
obtained from Crown land and the pro­
posed amendment to the royalty provis­
ions will set the same rate of royalty 
for Aboriginal land as for reserves. 

The amendments which I have proposed 
are essential for the proper admini­
stration of mining activities on Abor­
iginal land and I commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 
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lNI'ERPFmATION BILL 

(Serial 190) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Dr LETTS: I move that the bill be now 
read a second time. 

This bill is not connected with the 
previous series of bills which have 
been introduced this morning. I should 
begin by expressing the view that the 
explanation which I am about to give 
will confuse members. If it fails to do 
so, I congratulate members because I 
have had a good deal of difficulty my­
self in following the notes. 

The purpose of the b ill is to_ensure 
that the definitions in the Interpreta­
tion Ordinance are effective for the 
purposes of interpreting references in 
Northern Territory legislation. I can 
assure members that the amendments pro­
posed in this bill will in no way alter 
the present definitions in the 
Interpretation Ordinance. The bill 
will merely ensure the effectiveness of 
the definitions. 

I will explain the reasons why this 
action is necessary. First, the Inter­
pretation Ordinance 1975 assented to on 
12 March 1976 inserted a definition of 
the "Executive Member". Its commence­
ment was tied to the commencement of 
the Transfer of Executive Powers Ordi­
nance 1975 but that ordinance was never 
commenced; it was repealed and replaced 
by the current Transfer of Powers Ordi­
nance. The Interpretation Ordinance 
1976, assented to on 17 September 1976, 
repealed the Interpretation Ordinance 
1975 and inserted new definitions, 
including a new definition of "Execu­
tive Member". This ordinance was to 
come into operation on the date of 
commencement of the Northern Territory 
(Administration) Act Amendment Act 
1976. That date was 1 January 1977. 
However, allied with the new public 
service legislation was a further 
Interpretation Bill which resulted in 
the Interpretation Ordinance No. 3 of 
1976. This was assented to on 22 Decem­
ber 1976 and, as it had no commencing 
section, came into operation on that 
date. Section 3 of that ordinance 
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introduced necessary new definitions of 
the "act", "department" and "executive 
member" which related to the total 
legislation dealing with the establish­
ment of the Northern Territory Public 
Service. However, as the Interpretation 
Ordinance 1975 never commenced and was 
repealed on 1 January 1976 by the 
Interpretation Ordinance 1976, the 
status of those amendments is doubtful. 

The purpose of this bill is to remove 
those doubts. It repeals the section of 
the Interpretation Ordinance No. 3 of 
1976 which inserted the new definitions 
and reinserts the definitions in the 
legislation. The passage of this 
legislation will ensure the effective­
ness of necessary definitions in our 
Interpretation Ordinance and I commend 

.the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

SITTINGS OF TnE ASSEMBLY 

Dr LETTS: I move that during the 
present session of the Assembly, during 
any adjournment of the Assembly, Mr 
Speaker may fix a time and date on 
which the Assembly will resume sitting, 
notwithstanding that the Assembly may 
have previously resolved otherwise. 

This motion. Mr Speaker, is Simply a 
restatement of a motion which we 
carried early in the life of the Assem­
bly and which gives you, sir, the power 
to call for special meetings in between 
those which have been fixed in advance 
by resolution of this Assembly. We have 
.found by experience over the years that 
serious, crises affecting the community 
and requiring the attention of this 
legislature do arise from time to time 
and that special meetings need to be 
called. These are usually called by re­
quest to you and this motion, if 
carried, will Simply reaffirm the power 
for you to call such meetings. 

Motion agreed to. 

ADMINISTRATOR'S SPEECH - ADDRESS 
IN REPLY 

Continued from 2 March 1977. 

Mr ROBERTSON: It is with great pleas­
ure that I rise to speak in relation to 
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the Administrator's address. As the 
Administrator said, all members, and 
particularly you, Mr Speaker, as a 
longer term member of the old Legis­
lative Council, would have liked to 
have seen that occur shortly after this 
House was officially formed. It is 
nevertheless very gratifying to see the 
work that has been done here in this 
Chamber post Cyclone Tracy. Certain 
sections of the community have suggest­
ed that the upgrading here was done as 
a result of the visit of the dignit­
aries and the opening. Of course, this 
is not true. I think that you would 
agree, sir, that the House in its 
original form was not really conducive 
to the conduct of parliamentary proced­
ures. The acoustics have been greatly 
improved and the Chamber has now been 
given the air of dignity that it 
deserves. 

It is a long-term thing, as I said 
when I was speaking on the select comm­
ittee report on the needs and require­
ments of this Chamber. In light of the 
letter you received from the Minister 
for the Northern Territory, it certain­
ly seems that this Chamber will be here 
for quite a number of years to come. I 
originally indicated that I suspected 
that it would be in existence for at 
least 10 years. In light of the diffi­
culty in even obtaining the land and in 
light of the constraints being placed 
on public spending, I would suggest it 
will even be longer than a decade. If 
ever the House has to be expanded, it 
will be most difficult for the staff 
and planners to allow for those exten­
sions. A change in the composition of 
the House will also create diffi­
culties. It is something that still 
must be looked at and it is something 
that I urge Mr Speaker to press for be­
cause the day will soon come when this 
Chamber will find itself in logistical 
difficul ties. 

The usual thing in talking on the 
address in reply is to become involved 
in your own electorate and that is pre­
cisely what I intend doing. I want 
honourable members to understand that 
there is a difference between the elec­
torate of Alice Springs and the elec­
torate of Gillen. If we have an elec­
toral redistribution - I will probably 
get an absolute scowl from the member 
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for Alice Springs for this - it would 
be my suggestion that the name "the 
electorate of Alice SprL.;s" should go. 
I do find it extremely incongruous. I 
have well over half the population of 
the city of Alice Springs in my elec­
torate yet someone else bears the name 
"the member for Alice Springs". Perhaps 
another name might be found. 

I mention this because I am going to 
concentrate particularly and fairly 
briefly on the electorate of Gillen. 
Many times I have stood in this place 
and I have been extremely critical of 
government and town planners. I have 
harped upon the woes of the economy of 
ou~ area. In respect of the actual 
electorate of Gillen, however, I would 
honestly find it difficult to recommend 
any major capital work proposal needed 
for that area. 

Let me just have a quick look at what 
the electorate of Gillen has. It has a 
high school capable of holding about 
1,000 students. With the construction 
of Sadadeen High School, that high 
school will cater for that side of town 
for many years to come. We have a new 
health centre which, in conjunction 
with the new Alice Springs Hospital, 
will cater for the needs of that area 
of the community for a long time. It 
contains one of the most up-to-date and 
modern dental Cl.~n:l.cs in the cou:l::ry, 
all with brand new Siemens equipment 
and a very fine and dedicated staff. It 
also has a baby health clinic and a 
general health clinic. We have in the 
electorate of Gillen vast parks - the 
Flynn Park in particular which is next 
to the old Alice Springs High School 
premises. We have 2 preschools and 2 
primary schools, both of the highest 
standards, and professionally manned by 
the highest standard of staff. 

Of course, you would be very foolish 
if you said that the electorate had 
everything. There are areas where I am 
pushing for change, areas of expendi­
ture. I refer to the acquisition of 
library books and library facilities 
for what are now called resource 
centres. They were libraries when I 
went to school but I came up with 
button-up boots and the horse and cart 
in education. I would suggest to the 
Cabinet Member for Education that the 
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system should be varied. It seems to be 
ludicrous that we have a system where 
they must requisition books 12 months 
ahead for a primary school library. I.t 
would seem to be far more efficient and 
expeditious to have a system of grant­
ing funds for a library so that, as new 
and useful books become available on 
the market, the school may purchase 
them immediately. 

If the Cabinet Member for Finance and 
Local Government has had any headaches 
from me at all, paramount among those 
headaches must be the question of the 
Araluen Foundation. I am aware, as a 
member of the committee of the Araluen 
Foundation, that notwithstanding the 
very lengthy submission we put in orig­
inally to the Town Planning Board in 
relation to the objection to the pro­
posal to subdivide the entire of the 
Araluen Foundation clai~ed area and 
this very extensive submission covered 
the sub j e.:t of how we proposed to fund 
the development the department 
through its various officers has re­
quested further information on how we 
are going to to fund that particular 
development, how we propose construct 
ing it, requiring architectural draw­
ings and the like. 

I repeat here what 
before. It is absurd to 

I have said 
propose to a 

group of people in a town representing 
all cultural sides of that town that 
they should be able to satisfy a 
government department that they are now 
able to provide the funds to do what 
they wish to do. It is exactly the same 
as people saying to the Northern Terri­
tory, "Tell us exactly how you are go­
ing to fund this state for 10 million 
people". It is quite meaningless. What 
they are proposing is that if we cannot 
say now how we are going to fund what 
we hope will be a $3 or $4m develop­
ment, then they will deny us the oppor­
tunity for the next 5 generations to do 
it. 

We are not talking about what we want 
for the Alice Springs city as such -
and that is what the Araluen Cultural 
Foundation is propOSing over this area 
- we are not talking about what we want 
now, we are talking about what our 
children and children's children are 
going to have, and there must be that 
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distinction drawn. I point out to the 
department that we are not interested 
in a vainglorious exercise so that we 
ourselves can go and sit in a decent 
theatre, so that we ourselves can be 
encouraged to look at natural trees 
having been grown in a maintained nat­
ural setting in respect of that area -
we are talking about generations. As I 
say, it is entirely shortsighted and to 
me entirely unacceptable that the 
present generation must be held respon­
sible for the failure of a long-term 
project like that because it does not 
have the immediate funds to satisfy a 
department. That particular area is my 
major concern at the moment. 

I have spoken here many times on the 
economic difficulties we are going 
through in our area. I close with the 
words I used in a recent article on the 
economic difficulties of the Alice 
Springs region: government expenditure 
from now on must be directed towards 
productive spending. The reason I men­
tion these facilities we already have 
is because, while I believe, as the 
honourable member for Jingili has said, 
that the standard of public spending 
must be of the highest order, that does 
not give us a licence to immediately go 
ahead and build white elephants just 
for the sake of spending public money. 

That gets me to what I believe for 
the Central Australia~ region a~d the 
Northern Territory is the singularly 
most important piece of expenditure the 
Government can now make to promote the 
private sector, and that is the South 
Road. We must have it. It is absolutely 
vital to the economy of the Central 
Australian region, It is vital in terms 
of tourism; it is vital in terms of 
cattle transport; it is vital in terms 
of supply - an all-weather highway. Now 
you can build all the schools in the 
world, you can build all the government 
offices which were opened in our ab­
sence, but unless you provide the 
motivation and the incentive to the 
private sector and the means for the 
private sector to expand, then all of 
that is pointless. 

Debate adjourned, 
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HORl\MEN'S COMPENSATION BITL 

Continued from 2 March 1976. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I rise to support this 
amending bill which I see largely re­
places the provisions of the Workmen's 
Compensation Ordinance as it now stands 
in respect of persons contracting 
silicosis and tuberculosis. Of course, 
in the old days, this special prov~s~on 
was incorporated to cover men who work­
ed particularly in the mining industry, 
but I notice, on looking through the 
proposed new fourth schedule, that 
there are many other areas which are 
now covered as well as those in the 
traditional areas. Silicosis is still 
there but now we have anthrax infec­
tion, poisoning by benzine, arsenic 
poisoning, phosphorus poisoning, and 
poisoning by lead, which I suppose is 
still probably mainly related to min­
ing. 

It was often very difficult, I found, 
to assist men seeking compensation 
'where the cause of the disease was per­
haps obscure and where they had perhaps 
gone on to another type of employment 
before the disease cropped up, This 
bill, as I see it, seeks to correct the 
position. I see in section 9AA(1) that 
the dependants of a worker will be 
c.c:::pensated i~ ~1e dies without having 
become aware of the disease. It seems 
to me that this is a reform of the 
ordinance that has been long overdue 
and I welcome it. 

Debate adjourned. 

HOUSING BTIL 

(Serial 183) 

Continued from 2 March 1977. 

Mr STEELE: I see the reintroduction 
of the Housing Commission sales scheme 
as a vital reaffirmation of o.ur elec­
toral pledge which we made in 1974. 
Despite the long delay caused primarily 
by problems associated with Cyclone 
Tracy, we are now, because of the 
commencement of executive government, 
in a better position to satisfy the 
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needs of the electorate with a scheme 
such as that proposed by the Cabinet 
Member for Finance and Local Govern­
ment. He said on 13 October 1976 that 
some 600 families would be potentially 
affected by the introduction of this 
sales scheme. Of that total, approx­
imately 100 live in the electorate of 
Ludmilla. I am delighted that the bene­
fits of this scheme will be available 
to those families in the very near 
future. 

An area of doubt which I have about 
the administration of this proposition 
can presumably be cleared up by the 
Cabinet Member for Finance and Local 
Government. It is the concern I have 
for childless couples, long-term flat 
tenants of the Housing Commission who 
are eligible to move into a house but 
are denied this right by the newly 
arrived rental tenants tenants with 
families competing for occupancy for 
the houses that are available. Unless a 
certain quota of houses is put aside 
and a formula decided on to cater for 
the particular needs of the long-term 
childless couple tenant, then the 
scheme is less than equitable: I hope 
that the Housing Commission takes my 
remarks into account. 

Mr Speaker, I want this scheme imple­
mented as soon as possible and I will 
be advising my constituents of the 
scheme's details in the coming weeks. I 
am not convinced that the residential 
requirement is necessary and I am cer­
tain that it is not desirable. I am 
mindful that the 5-year residential 
requirement will prevent many of my 
constituents from immediately applying 
to buy a home. The limiting factor will 
always be the number of houses avail­
able for sale and I refuse to accept 
that my constituents are second class 
citizens when these qualifying condi­
tions are compared to those that have 
applied to Commonwealth public ser­
vants. 

I see that in future years, when the 
Housing Commission does achieve a 
reasonable supply of homes, the resi­
dential requirement provision will be 
tossed out of the window. The Northern 
Territory will always need new people 
and we will always need homes to put 
them in. One of the reasons for the 
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big turnover in the workforce is 
significantly related to the fact that 
we have never had enough houses to go 
round and the community is poorer as a 
result. This modern approach to the 
housing needs of the community has no 
equal in the states. The fact that any 
person, regardless of income scale, is 
entitled to purchase state-type housing 
is certainly a significant advance. I 
commend the Housing Commission, the 
honourable member for Fannie Bay and 
the bill. 

Debate adj ourned. 

Jl'IDJING BTIL 

(Serial 181) 

Continued from 2 March 1977. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I rise to support the 
b ill which will perform the essential 
function of preserving the rights of 
existing exploration licence holders 
and also holders of authorities to 
prospect who, but for the passage of 
this legislation, would be unable to 
avail themselves of the advantages 
which th?y expected when they paid 
their money and carried out their 
exploration research. The one quarrel I 
have with the b ill and I understand 
this may be cured in a later amendment 
- is that the terms of the legislation 
seem to preclude the idea of an Abor­
iginal, or for that matter anyone else, 
ever marking out a mining tenement on 
an Aboriginal reserve unless prior to 
doing so they held an authority to 
prospect or an exploration licence. 

I appreciate the urgency attaching to 
this measure and it is for that reason 
that I support it. However, I do feel 
that in the very near future the anoma­
lous situation which has been created 
will have to be cured. An Aboriginal 
cannot - I do not suppose too many do 
but they should be able to if they want 
to - mark off a mining -tenement on an 
Aboriginal rese~e or perhaps, after 
negotiation with some mining company or 
group, permit someone else to mark off 
a m~n~ng tenement on an Aboriginal re­
serve before he has gone through the 
process of holding an exploration 
licence. I do believe that this, what I 
consider anyway to be a defect, should 
be cured. 
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I know that this measure has to go 
through. I consider it only right and 
just that it should go through, and I 
consider it only right and just that it 
should have urgency attached to it be­
cause people have been induced to spend 
money in this Territory in the last few 
years, a good deal of money, and have 
only found themselves treading on the 
quicksands of government policy - a 

. shifting, wishy-washy, marshmallow-type 
administration. 

Mr Steele: Bogged down in the pipe­
line! 

Mr SPEAKER: Order! 

Mr EVERINGHAM: Bogged is dead right. 

I am surprised quite honestly, Mr 
Speaker, that any sane corporation at 
the present time could, having regard 
to its shareholders' interests, bring 
itself to spend money in what seems to 
be a proving ground, namely the North­
ern Territory, for every idle "fogger 
bogger" type idea when you can find the 
same resources in the states, and when 
you can get through with a great deal 
fewer problems, less time-wasting and 
fewer mining companies around. 

Whilst I do not say that mining com­
panies are the end that we should aim 
for at all times, nevertheless people 
have to have jobs, people have to have 
the products that mining companies 
offer; the world needs a lot of the 
products that mining companies offer, 
and we can achieve these ends with 
proper safeguards. But none at all 
should be subjected to the continual 
crossflow of abject lack of direct 
ideas on where we are heading that the 
people who do business in this Terri­
tory have to suffer. I support this 
bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

ADJOURNMENl' DEBA'IE 

Dr LETTS: I move that the Assembly do 
now adj ourn. 

Mr TUNGUTALUM: Mr Speaker, we all 
have problems. The commercial fishermen 
are facing tremendous problems and min­
ing companies are facing a lot of prob-
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lems because of this Aboriginal Land 
Rights Act. I have a problem back home 
with my people at Bathurst a,,':; Melville 
Islands. I have a letter written to Mr 
Viner - about the fourth or the fifth 
letter to ask about setting up our 
own land council. The letter reads: 

MP R. I. Viner, 
Minister for Aboriginal Affairs. 

re Tiwi Land Council 

Our previous submission advising of 
the establishment of a provisional 
Tiwi Land Counci l resul ted in your 
advice to re-apply when the lands 
rights legislation was enacted. 

We, the Tiwi people of Bathurst and 
Me lvi Ue Islands wish you to es tab­
l ish an Aboriginal land counci l for 
the area of Bathurst and MelviZZe Is­
lands, NT, under the provisions of 
the Aboriginal Land Rights (NT) Act, 
section 20. 

In supp:irt of this request we sub­
mit the following: 

1. The whole Tiwi People have one 
language. 

2. All the population of the 2 is­
lands are re la ted and s hare one 
set of fznily customs. 

:;. Our cus tom s and trod i tions , 
particularly relating to land, 
are quite different, definite 
and distinct from those of 
tribes on the mainland. 

4. There has always existed an au­
thority exercised by what are 
in fact the traditional owners, 
recognised and respected by all 
the people. 

5. The practice of calling meet­
ings and seeking advice from 
the elders is an established 
one which has served the Tiwi 
people for thousands of yeal'~ 

6. We believe that the introduc­
tion of a Tiwi Land Council 
will be a continuation of an 
existing structure understand_ 
able to the Tiwi people. 
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? As it is viewed as a continua­
tion of an existing process, 
t here is no ground for expect. 
ina larae exvenditure in the 
operatio~ of a separate Tiwi 
Land Co unci l. 

8, The representation of the 
existing provisional Tiwi Land 
Counai l waS speedi ly agreed to 
as consisting of the recognised 
elders toaether with the pres. 
idents ofVthe councils of Bath. 
urst Island, Snake Bay, Garden 
Point and PickertarC07loor. 

9. We believe that a Tiwi Land 
Council could best deal with 
the functions given to a land 
council under section 22 of the 
act, in particular -

and exvress 
of Aborigines 

anla of the 

(a) Section 22(a) 
To ascertain 
the opinion 
living" in the 
Land Council as to the 
management of Aboriginal 
land in that area and as 
to approPY'iate legi slation 
conce~i~g that land 

(b) Section 22(b) 
To p!'Otect the inteY'ests of 
traditional AbOY'iginal own­
c :::;: :: w-'"'> :.:~:=: :::7:C~1 .. ::::- :2~~:;': -
nals interested in Abo!'igi. 
nal land in the area of the 
Land Council 

( c) Se ction 2 2 (c) 
To consult with traditional 
AboT'iainal owners of, and 
othervAboT'iginals inteY'est­
ed in, AboT'iginal lW!d in 
the aY'ea of the land coun­
cil with respect to any 
proposal relating to the 
use of that land. 

10. Any further information requir­
ed will be immediately forward­
ed upon your request. 

11. Through our existing delegate 
to the 0 ld Northern Land Coun­
cil, we aY'e seeking the s~port 
of other land councils in" this 
app lication. 
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I have read out this let ter in full 
because it sets out what my people on 
Bathurst and .:~.lville Islands want to 
say about establishing their own land 
council for their own country. We do 
not want to be part of the Northern 
Land Council, although we will work 
with them from time to time as we need 
to do this. It is wrong to say that we 
asked for our own council and at the 
same time have asked to be part of the 
Northern Land Council. 

I hope the Minister will not delay 
any longer in giving us the authority 
to set up our own council as we would 
then be the' first major Aboriginal 
language group - and we speak one lang­
uage on Bathurst and Melville Islands -
to have its own land council. I hear 
that the Pi tj antj atara people in Cent­
ral Australia want their own council 
and that the Minister has been asked to 
talk about this. My people want the 
Minister to come out to Bathurst and 
Melville Islands as soon as possible to 
help us to make this land council in 
the same way as he did with the North­
ern Land Council at Batchelor. If he 
does this, he will be very welcome, but 
we do not want any further delays be­
cause we want to go ahead with the fur­
ther development of our country under 
our own management. We, the Tiwi 
people, speak one language and I think 
\ .. Te 2.:"e entitled to have cur opn cC'un­
cil. 

Fishing is one of our biggest enter­
prises in the Top End. I used to be a 
fisherman way back, and fishing to me 
is not a sport but a means to feed the 
country. The adviser s of the Northern 
Land Council, or other advisers, should 
understand that fishing is not to make 
a few quid but to feed people. People 
go to a shop to buy fish and chips but 
if there is no fishing you have no 
fish. Aboriginal people must realise 
that we need something to build this 
country; we need mining, for example; 
we cannot rely on the Government to 
give us funds all the time. 

I support the commercial fisherman 
and I asked that they send up a peti­
tion. I hope the Majority Party and the 
Assembly members will accept that peti­
tion and make sure that we give access 
to the fishing grounds and allow min­
ing. 
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Mr KENTISH: I would like to comment 
on some of the items ,that questions 
were asked about this morning. I am 
still waiting for an answer on the 
Berrimah lights. I am hoping that, in 
view of the accidents that occur at 
this place and the volume of traffic, 
something will be done in the near 
future. This place is becoming quite a 
public traffic hazard at peak hours. 

I support the member for Tiwi in his 
• inquiry about the finishing of the 

sealing of Whitewood Road which is 
sealed from the Howard Springs Road as 
far as the new school. With the opening 
of the new school there, the bus that 
delivers school children from that area 
does a complete circuit from the Howard 
Springs Road past the Whitewood Road, 
Hillier Road and back to the Stuart 
Highway at the McMinns pumping station. 
This is a sort of ring road around the 
whole area and is used by many more 
vehicles than the school bus. It is 
hoped that some attention will soon be 
given to this road. 

I would like to say something this 
afternoon about another of our Terri­
tory problems. We have liquor problems 
and meat marketing problems, and educa­
tion is another of our Territory prob­
lems. We have seen something about that 
in the recent exam results. I would 
like to touch on the part of it that 
concerns my electorate very consider­
ably. I have heard the contentions in 
the last 3 years about education for 
Aboriginal children. People have said 
quite openly: "There are no jobs there 
for them when they are educated, so why 
bother about education? Why worry about 
educating children when there is not a 
job waiting for them?" It is a long 
time since I went to school in the 
1920s but I must have been educated 
then to fit into the world of tomorrow 
because I am still coping fairly well. 
I was educated for the world of to­
morrow in the 1920s. 

Mr Steele: You are still here too, 
Rupert! 

Mr KENTISH: I am still here. I was 
educated for the world of tomorrow in 
the 1920s and I am still coping with 
the world, despite the fact that there 
are a lot of dropouts around me at 
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present, with ribbons around their 
heads, frayed trousers, bare feet and 
whatnot. When I went to school, no one 
ever suggested to me that I was going 
to school so that I could get a good 
job when I had finished school. I had 
never heard of it. I had the under­
standing that I just went to school to 
get an education. That in itself seemed 
to be a sufficient purpose or an end to 
the whole exercise. We have this line 
of thought today that Aboriginal child­
ren should not be educated because 
there is not a job waiting for them 
and, for that reason, in places in my 
electorate, I find people advocating 
that they go back bush, forget about 
education, and get on with their hunt­
ing, learn to hunt and track. They do 
not really have to learn that because, 
even when they are going to school, 
they are still learning those things in 
their holidays and at weekends. 

We have that situation which vexes me 
somewhat because of its shortsighted­
ness. My answer would be not that they 
should cease being educated because 
there are no jobs available but that 
they should be much better educated so 
that they would more readily 'fit into 
jobs that are available in the wider 
community. My own observation is that 
many of the children who are educated 
have difficulty fitting into the jobs 
that are available for than in the wid­
er community. 

One of the greatest qualifications 
for a job in the wider community is a 
very precise and thorough grasp of Eng­
lish so that a person can receive 
instructions and carry on with the job 
without being constantly supervised. 
That is one of the best qualifications. 
The second thing is a practical exper­
ience of what a hard day's work looks 
like and feels like. The third is as 
much skill as possible in as many aven­
ues as might be available. 

For a good number of years at Croker 
Island, I had the overSight of young 
boys leaving school at 14 and 15, 
part-Aboriginal boys, and I was able to 
teach them a great deal about stock 
work, truck driving, tractor work, saw­
milling, boat building and carpentry. 
Other men on the mission at Croker 
Island also instructed them. When those 



DEBATES - Thursday 3 March 1977 

boys had finished seyeral years of 
practical training, they came into Dar­
w~" for jobs and we were amazed to find 
that we were getting letters back from 
all over the place asking if we had any 
more boys with this skill or potential 
and training; they would be assured of 
immediate employment if we could send 
more boys like this into Darwin. That 
was a practical finish to a good educa­
tion which they had received at the 
Croker Island School. 

That would not apply to girls but the 
girls had such a good grounding at the 
part-Aboriginal school at Croker Island 

'that several of them went on from there 
to become double-certificate and 
triple-certificate nurses. They held 
other jobs as well. 

If you teach a thorough grasp of Eng­
lish and give practical training on top 
of it, you will deliver a person who is 
capable of qualifying and excelling in 
any avenue in the community. That is 
one of the best things to come out of 
education, but there is also the per­
sonal satisfaction to such a person of 
being able to excel, of being able to 
cope and of being able to hold his own, 
being able to read and enlarge his vis­
ion. 

This morning I presented a petition 
from Ngukurr, Raper River. I have in 
the past year voiced in this House some 
dismay that recently it was decided 
that the first language at this place -
and I think pass ib ly Bamyili; I am not 
quite sure if it took on there - would 
be what is called Creole or Pidgin. I 
left out the Pidgin part of the peti­
tion but it goes something like this: 
"Melabat iya la Ngukurr bin san~n~m 

dij an iya peipa bla shoum pipul mela 
numu wandim laisens bla grog la Ropa 
Ba r Star." That is the first language 
which is being taught to school child­
ren to fit them to take their place in 
the wider community at some later date. 
"Dataim dei bin obum laisens la Ropa 
Bar dis pleis bin brabli nugud ebribodi 
bin brabli nugud binji". That is educa­
tion - a new Australian language. 

I have a strong suspicion that some 
of our expatriates, from New Guinea 
brought this rubbish over here but I am 
not absolutely certain about it. It is 
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the language of the cattle stations and 
the plantations and that was the 
translation of this morning's petition. 

If a young 
looking for a 
the language 
school, you 
have. People 
they can't 
fishing and 
think we are 
go. 

man or woman turns up 
job somewhere and this is 

they have learnt at 
wonder what chance they 

say the alternative is, if 
get a job, to go back to 

hunting again. I do not 
giving the people a fair 

Perhaps the people there may have 
chosen this language, this foul mixture 
of language, as being suitable for 
them, but I am very doubtful if they 
understood all the implications of 
their choice. Again I would like to say 
that any future for the Aboriginal 
people. depends on a very good educa­
tion, not on abandoning education. 

Mr MacFARLANE: Sometime ago the 
honourable the Majority Leader said 
that the Northern Territory must not 
become a gigolo dancing attendance on 
the raddled hag - or he may have said 
"the painted lady" - of Darwin. I was 
disappointed that the Minister said the 
Government had no intention of marking 
time on the total re-establishment of 
Darwin. In my view, the time has come 
to earnestly consider whether the 
Northern Territory, not: the !,0 kilo­
metre zone, can afford the luxury of 
having half the people in the Northern 
Territory as public servants or their 
dependants. We have statehood coming 
around the corner yet we have this 
gross proportion of our population com­
pletely non-productive. If you go 
through your public service depart­
ments, you will find your productive 
industries like lands, animal industry 
and agriculture, mines, water re­
sources, bushfires, the tourist indus­
try etc have very small staffs and are 
run very economically. Your big money 
is spent on providing additional facil­
ities for public servants and their 
dependants. The Casuarina Hospital, 
your extra swimming pools, your extra 
schools, are all there as part of a 
benefit or privilege which is usual for 
people who come up here. 

I-Ihat have we got really? The big news 
at the present time is that the bridge 
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over the Newcastle Creek is about to be 
let to contract. The way the roads are 
cracking up, you won't even get to New­
castle Creek. Look at the trouble we 
are having between Tennant Creek and 
Alice Springs, between Alice Springs 
and Pimba and between Tennant Creek and 
Mount Isa. I say that advisedly because 
the road between Camooweal and Mount 
Isa and the bridge over the Georgina in 
Queensland are very poor. The Barkly 
Highway, the Tablelands Highway, and 
the Carpentaria Highway are all crack­
ing up through lack of money for main­
tenance. Nevertheless, we see Darwin is 
progressing. 

I have no objection to Darwin pro­
gressing if it does not do it at the 
expense of the rest of the Territory. 
However. in my view, the reconstruction 
of Darwin really consisted of building 
more houses for public servants who 
were not here at the time of the cyc­
lone. You just build another set of 
houses for another set of public ser­
vants and this is where your money 
goes. About S500m in 3 years has been 
spent on Darwin and your communications 
have been neglected. This, to my mind, 
is not what it's all about. Darwin is 
not the Northern Territory, 

We have no railway, we have a d eli­
cate situation with shipping and we 
have no roads. You will find that the 
Alice Springs people want both che 
South Road and the" broad-gauge railway 
line. However, the big need at the 
present time for the Top End is this 
road from Camooweal to Daly Waters and 
this is most unpopular with the people 
of the deep south. It is a practical 
proposal; it follows what high ground 
there is along that fairly straight 
line and it would be of great benefit, 
not only to Da~Nin and not only to 
truck drivers but to tourists, to 
cattlemen and to developing areas. You 
must remember that most of your 
development will take place in the Top 
End. If you look at the line that road 
will take, you will see it goes fairly 
close to Borroloola and the McArthur­
that is where your big development will 
take place. Certainly, it will benefit 
the Top End more than the Centre but 
you people in the Centre want not just 
the road but the road and rail. That is 
fair enough if you get it, but people 
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elsewhere must have in the meantime a 
serviceable road link. The quickest and 
best way we can get it, not only for 
the Top End but for the whole of the 
Territory, is to upgrade the Stuart and 
Barkly Highways and persuade the Prem­
ier of Queensland to do something about 
the road links between Winton and Clon­
curry and Winton and Boulia and the 
road link between Mount_ Isa and the 
Queensland Northern Territory border. 

Although I have been pressing for 
these road links for at least the l.ast 
10 years, I have not got very far with 
them yet. However, it seems ludicrous 
to me that you are going to spend all 
this money on Darwin and make plans for 
next year too - another high school, 
another hospital, 'another swimming 
pool, four lane highways - yet you are 
going to neglect all the Victoria River 
area because there are no f1.mds avail­
able to build a high level bridge over 
the King River on the Victoria Highway. 
That too has been brought up for 10 
years, but there are not any funds. We 
are talking about Slm or something like 
that. It is just out of all proportion. 
I say that the Territory should not be 
held to ransom by Darwin. The public 
servants are here in Darwin, and that 
is what it is all about. The develop­
ment of the Territory is being stifled 
'by the selfish attitude that Darwin is 
the Northern Territory. Let us have 
some sense over the whole lot and get 
our communications right. We have not 
got many, we have only got shipping and 
roads. For goodness' sake, let uS 
divert some money' and put the roads in 
order, 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I would like to dis­
cuss an answer I have received to a 
question I have asked in this House on 
numerous occasions. The first few times 
I did not get a proper answer at all, 
and the third time I was told that 
there were no funds, the usual story, 
that it was not in the Budget figures 
for 1976 and so on. I asked the ques­
tion again on 1 March: "Are we going to 
get a police boat? Will it be equipped 
for ocean going? Will police be able to 
liaise with Groote Eylandt and the 
Elcho Island police?" The answer came 
back: "A l6-foot dinghy equipped with a 
35-horsepower motor and trailer is 
planned for purchase in 1977-78." That 
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boat would not be capable of use out­
side of Gove Harbour and adjacent 
coastal waters. What is the use of hav­
ing a boat that is 16 feet long with a 
3S-horsepower motor on it? Usually the 
spare motor should be at least 
30-horsepower. I just cannot understand 
the reasoning of some of the people who 
make these decisions. I am not blaming 
the police force for this. I think that 
the Commissioner of Police is only do­
ing what he is told. But surely to 
goodness they have summed up the situa­
tion. I have put in numerous appeals 
to them through our Executive and Cabi­
net Members and I have asked them on 
various occasions to look into it deep­
ly. They have all the reports from all 
the accidents that have occurred out 
there. 

I said the other day in the adjourn­
ment debate that one of these days some 
one will be killed because the police 
do not hav.e a proper boat to go out and 
pick up people who are stranded on some 
of the outer is lands. He could use a 
boat with about a ISO-horsepower motor 
and a spare 50-horsepower motor. An 
ocean going craft might cost $25,000 
and I would not care if it cost 
$100,000, at least you would save 
lives. One of these days we will have 
an accident like the one at Milingimbi 
when one of the small cargo vessels 
sank. Fortunatelv, they were close to 
the sDore; they were able to swim to 
shore and they just watched their boat 
disappear. 

What I am really crook about is that 
I have to go back and tell those 
people, if they do not already know, 
that we are getting a police boat. They 
will ask how big it is and I will tell 
them that it is a l6-footer. The people 
next door to me have a bigger boat than 
that. They only work as fitters and 
plant operators up at Nabalco yet they 
can afford a better boat than the 
police force. I hope the Police 
Commissioner reads this debate and has 
a talk to me; I am sure I could con­
vince him in 5 minutes that there is a 
need for a larger and more powerful 
boat. 

He had one occasion when 2 young 
Aboriginal girls were left in the bush 
by their mother. Nobody knew where they 
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were because the story came from the 
Aboriginal mother who was a mental 
case. The police looked everywhere and, 
in the finish, they realised they had 
to get to a certain spot by boat. They 
could not get a boat at the time so 
they had to borrow one. One of the 
local people has a good sized boat so 
they borrowed that. I do not know what 
the cost was but I guarantee it was $40 
or $50 an hour to hire a boat like 
that. There are a couple of ocean go ing 
vessels out there but you do not expect 
a private person to lend a boat to a 
policeman. 

There was another occasion when the 
police borrowed a boat to go out to 
some stranded people. That boat broke 
down and someone else who was passing 
by had to tow them in. That is the sort 
of situation that you get. The number 
of times that they have had to go out 
to rescue people who were stranded 
overnight is on record at the police 
station. One chap got his leg half 
severed by the propellor on one of the 
engines. Luckily someone else saw 
them. Communications can be set up with 
some of the people on the bigger boats. 
They have small radio transmitters. 
Even the 4 wheel-drive club has set up 
its own radio communications with up to 
30 to 40 miles range. 

hThat worries me is that I do not know 
how they are even going to go out to 
Melville Bay when it gets rough in that 
l6-footer, because I'm sure I wouldn't. 

A few months ago there was an 
accident in the harbour with a boat 
that was about a l6-footer. A little 
baby was involved in it and someone 
happened to see the baby go under 
water. The reason that boat went over 
was because they had too many people in 
it and it 1o1as too light. This proposed 
boat is a l6-footer, I don't know how 
many passengers it can take, but I 
guarantee you would be lucky to get 2 
or 3 heavy policemen and equipment in 
it, and it will sink the first time 
they go out in it. I don't like to 
sound too boring and I have repeated 
myself but I don't think I would have 
the insides to stand up here again and 
talk about this matter. 
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Mr ~ANUELL: I should not let this 
sitting of thi.s Assembly end without 
making some further mention of Wales 
Meat Exporters. Honourable members 
present will recall that during these 
sittings I have asked a number of ques­
tions without notice about this 
particular company. During this ad­
journment debate I would like to offer 
my congratulations to this company for 
the purchase of the shares of the Alice 
Springs abattoir. I believe I should 
offer my congratulations because the 
people of Alice Springs and the people 
belonging to the Central Australian 
beef industry will in turn in the near 
future be grateful for these people's 
actions. They should be congratulated 
because they are investing in an area 
of high risk at a time when the cattle 
industry in Australia is relatively 
depressed, even though possibly at the 
moment there are brighter prospects on 
the horizon for the export meat trade. 

I believe that the object in the pur­
chase of the Alice Springs abattoir by 
Wales Meat Exporters Pty Ltd is basic­
ally eA~ort-orientated and because of 
this there is possibly a greater value 
to be gained by the local beef produc­
ing industry than possibly they have 
enjoyed in the last 5. years. The Cen­
tralian pastoral industry has of recent 
years been limited in its export situa­
tion to abattoirs either bas",d in 
QueenSland, South Australia or north­
west Western Australia, or our own only 
other export abattoir in Katherine. The 
one other export-licensed abattoir in 
Darwin has not operated, I believe, 
since 1974. However, this purchase of 
the Alice Springs abattoir by Wales 
Meat Exporters does represent a posi­
tive projection of export opportun­
ities. I am led to believe, from news 
releases that have been made in the 
local press and the national press, 
that the possibility exists of these 
people exporting to the United States. 

There are other markets that to date 
have not been explored either by this 
company or by the Department of Primary 
Industry or Department of Overseas 
Trade, and I have spoken about those 
markets in this House on pre,~ous occa­
sions. Nevertheless, looking at the 
prospects of an export licence and even 
repeating the aims of this company in 
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terms of killing numbers, it would 
appear to me that there is a prospect 
of a draw-off of live stock from the 
Central Australian beef producing area, 
mnnbers that would be sufficiently 
attractive to preserve the interests of 
recent legislation introduced into this 
House in terms of soil conservation, 
and even going further and putting the 
local producer back into a situation 
where he can look once again towards 
buying in store stock as opposed to 
simply culling out his natural increase 
in herd numbers. I think it would be 
true to say, Mr Deputy Speaker, that 
the Central Australian beef producing 
area, as opposed to anywhere else in 
the Territory, must be regarded, under 
favourable seasonal circumstances, as a 
fattening area from which is turned off 
fattened stock for markets either 
domestic or export. 

The present draw off, and that which 
has existed over the last 3 years, has 
been insufficient to carry off from the 
region the natural increase in herd 
numbers and in consequence there are 
local producers who are currently over­
stocked and are faced with the prospect 
of either giving their stock away and 
making a loss on it or agisting out, 
hopefully with the prospect of covering 
their agistment costs by a natural 
increase in the market or, alternat­
ively, c.o:t~inuing to enjoy their herd 
increase on an agisted basis which in 
itself will lower their returns. If 
meat exporters have done their homework 
correctly, there is possibly a potent­
ial to draw-off from this local 
producer area sufficient to restabilise 
cattle numbers in the Central Aus­
tralian region and restore, before it 
is too late, the soil conservation 
requirements of the Animal Industry 
Branch and the Lands Branch and also 
restore the Barkly Tableland to a 
situation which it perhaps enjoyed some 
4 to 5 years ago when it did serve as a 
source of stores for the Central Aus-· 
tralian region. 

Under the circumstances, I think we 
would see a stabilisation of industry 
in the Northern Territory as a whole, 
inasmuch as the Kimberleys would 
continue to service the Wyndham meat­
works and the Katherine meatworks, and 
the Barkly Tableland, in its own right, 
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would continue to farm out stores to 
the Central Australian region, the 
Queensland region, the northern A~z· 
tralian region and possibly into the 
Kimberleys. 

The other interesting point about the 
prospects of the establishment of an 
export abattoir in Alice Springs is the 
prospect of an increase in employment 
of people within the township. You, Mr 
Deputy Speaker, are well aware of this 
and mentioned during the course of this 
sitting the concern of commercial 
interests in Alice Springs about the 
drop-off in cash flow. Principally, 
there is one major contributing factor 
in the drop-off in cash flow and that 
is the substantial diminishing in 
spending by the working man. It was 
borne out by the Chamber of Commerce in 
Alice Springs very recently, that 
following the festive,season, the Alice 
Springs commercial traders finished up 
in an overstocked and undersold sit­
uation. Any introduction of new 
industry into the area in the near 
future will be of considerable benefit 
to the overall economy of Alice 
Springs. 

In closing my remarks about the Alice 
Springs abattoir, I do congratulate 
Wales Meat Exporters and I wish them 
every success. 

In relation to the overall Alice 
Springs economy, there is a combination 
of factors which should be considered 
by this Assembly as contributing 
towards the "diseconomy" that is occur­
ring in that township at present. It 
would be true to say that there has 
never been a greater number of homes 
for sale on the market in Alice 
Springs, both in absolute terms and as 
a percentage of homes built. This is a 
reflection of the overall "diseconomy" 
that exists in the town. I believe a 
combination of factors exists: a drop­
off in the cash flow has occurred and 
culminated through the m~n~ng 

exploration industry that has diminish­
ed bver a period of 3 years; the cattle 
industry has been in a state of stagna­
tion for some 3 years; and to cap it 
all off we have had the recent tighten­
ing of liquidity brought on by the 
Reserve Bank. The combination of these 
3 factors has taken away the flex~ 
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ibility of commercial enterprise in 
Alice Springs to withstand the present 
drop-off in cash flow. 

It would be very appropriate for the 
Federal Government to look very 
strongly towards what effect their re­
view of cash availability to the trad­
ing banks is having in remoter areas. 
It is true to say that the full effects 
of the national policy brought down 
upon the trading banks by the, Reserve 
Bank in the restriction of credit to 
the trading banks in remoter areas is 
having far greater effect there than it 
is in the coastal and metropolitan 
areas of Australia. I therefore sug­
gest that the Treasurer of the Federal 
Gpvernment would be very wise to imple­
ment variations to the overall policy 
of the Reserve Bank through the trading 
banks in the remoter areas to offer 
relief whilst lower cash flows are be­
ing experienced by commercial trading 
enterprises in the remoter areas. 

Mr VALE: I want to speak this after­
noon about a group of squatters who got 
loose in Alice Springs back in the 
1930s, who are still in. Alice Springs, 
still squatting on some of the best 
land in town, and whose presence is 
costing Alice Springs individuals and 
industries dearly. They are apprently 
hell-bent on staying right where they 
are. ~egardless of the wishes of the 
community. I am referring to the 
Australian National Railways who rec­
ently announced that the Tarcoola rail 
agreement calls for the building of a 
rail station in Alice Springs proper. 
The community feels strongly about the 
relocation of this complex and surely 
it is not an impossible or a mammoth 
task to amend this act. If the railways 
are going to start quoting acts and 
agreements. how about the co~pletion of 
the line from Adelaide to Darwin? 

There are a number of reasons why I 
believe this station should be re­
located either north or south of the 
town. The first is space. Even with a 
minimal growth rate, the present site 
and land available for expansion is 
limited and will even'tually be exhaust­
ed. This land could be better used for 
light industry, as a buffer zone 
between residential and light industry. 
and parks and gardens, possibly using 
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sewerage water from the honourable 
member for Macl)onnell's electorate. In 
the words of Brian Martin, a former 
Mayor of Alice Springs. "The condition 
and location of the present rail com­
plex is an offence to all of the 
senses, particularly sight". Why do not 
the railways, uSing their own person­
nel, start to clean up the entire area? 
Even if the site is to be eventually 
relocated, must the residents be forced 
to live with this disgracefully untidy, 
government-owned facility? Freight for­
warders on railway land could also 
assist with a clean-up of the areas 
that they lease. 

While this indecision ort relocation 
or redevelopment exists, there are a 
number of roads in urgent need of 
repairs which are being delayed because 
of this indecision. I refer part­
icularly to that area known as Lara­
pinta Drive, near the railway crossing, 
and that section of the Stuart Highway 
from Shell Corner to Smith Street. Both 
of these roads need major repairs and 
both government departments have 
indicated their unWillingness to do any 
work pending a decision on the reloca­
tion of the railway complex. The condi­
tion of the railway complex is also a 
disgrace to the railways and their 
engineers. The crossing at Larapinta 
Drive and Br ads haw Drive are 
bolt-shakers and must be eA~ensive to 
all motorists who need to frequently 
traverse these crossings. The front 
wheel alignment repairs .on vehicles 
must be very expensive. Do not let us 
be "conned" into believing that smooth 
crossings cannot -be constructed. There 
is one out on the South Road towards 
Pine Gap. It may be a requirement that 
both the railways and the Department of 
Construction would get together and 
work on solving these crossing 
problems . 

While I am speaking about the cost 
factor, the cost in time to industry 
and individuals is immense during the 
closure of the Larapinta crossing while 
goods trains are shunting. The follow­
ing figures were taken by myself during 
one closure while a goods train was 
shunted. A total of 60 vehicles on 
either side of the crossing were delay­
ed for approximately 8 minutes. Mul­
tiply that by, say, 3 closures per week 
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and you come up with a staggering total 
of.l·,200 hours per year lost while cars 
and trucks wait for train shunting. 
Quite apart from this time factor, how 
about safety? If there were a road 
accident or a fire in the Gillen area, 
what would be the delay while an am­
bulance or fire trucks waited for the 
rail crossing to be cleared? 

If you study all of these factors, 
then it is obvious that sooner or later 
the rail complex will have to be re­
located and, if this is done, 
consideration should be given to 
establishing within the town boundaries 
a booking and small parcel office, with 
a siding where passengers and luggage 
could be set down. The train could be 
then moved out to the main terminal, be 
it south or north of town, where it can 
be cleaned, serviced and ready for its 
next trip. Alice Springs people want 
some action on this complex and they 
want it new roads repaired, rail 
crossings repaired and a complete 
clean up of the entire railway complex. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I have listened to the 
honourable member for Stuart's railway 
reflections - if I could call them that 
- with interest. If I were a person in 
business in Alice Springs, despite t~e 
inconvenience which is no doubt caused 
by having railway crossings through ths 
to~vn. I would be quite happy to see the 
railway stay close to the town. I would 
certainly want the road to go right 
through the town as well because I haver 
seen a number of towns not in the 
Northern Territory - become ghost towns 
because the railway has been rerouted 
20 miles to the east or 20 miles to the 
west, or the road has been rerouted in 
the same fashion. 

Alice Springs, Darwin and Katherine 
have fragile economies. They are hot­
house towns that cannot afford to be 
exposed to the roughage of the weather, 
and the flowers in Alice Springs would 
wilt very significantly if the railway 
line was relocated 20 miles to the west 
because then. they would build a new 
town around the railway line and Alice 
Springs would decline. I would there­
fore urge members from Alice Springs to 

- see that the railway line runs as close 
to the town boundary as they possibly 
can. 
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I turn now to the subject of the 
Northumberland Insurance Company and 
other defunct insurance companies in 
general. Recently, I had the opportun­
ity to talk on a radio show which is 
run by my friend the honourable member 
for Casuarina every Sunday morning. I 
asked people who were affected by the 
default of the Northumberland and other 
insurance companies to contact me or to 
contact the Cabinet Member for Trans­
port and Secondary Industry. I have 
also, in the last month or two, 
conducted a survey of legal firms, 
which was supplementary to a survey 
that I conducted in 1975, to ascertain 
the extent of claims outstanding 
against the Northumberland Company. The 
matter of trying to seek indemnity from 
the Commonwealth Government for people 
seeking to claim against Northumberland 
is still under way. The delay of the 
Commonwealth Government was the delay 
of Dr Rex Patterson in 1974-75 and it 
has been a dealy of Mr Evan Adermann 
since, although not personally with 
either gentleman - a Mr Col Stephens of 
the Department of Northern Territory 
figures largely in discussions. 

I consider the behaviour of the 
Government, 0 f whichever colour it may 
be, to be immoral. They authorise these 
companies to trade as third party in­
surers and, if they have a requirement 
in an ordinance that these companies be 
authorised and they so authorise them, 
then they permit these compagnies to 
hold themselves out to the public as 
authorised insurers. The companies then 
go broke and the Government runs as 
fast' as it can in the opposite direct­
ion. That is what has happened in this 
case. 

The Queensland Government is often 
held up to us as an example of moribund 
conservatism but that government seized 
the initiative in 1974 when the North­
umberland Insurance Company went broke 
and passed legislation. We passed simi., 
lar legislation in November 1974, based 
more or less on the legislation we got 
from Queensland and providing that the 
nominal defendant has to accept these 
claims, the Commonwealth had to con­
tribute to the nominal defendant and 
the insurance companies had to con­
tribute to the nominal defendant. Mr 
Bjelke Petersen's nominal defendant has 
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accepted this and Mr Bjelke Peters en in 
fact sponsored the legislation. What 
have we found? We have found tha. 1ur 
noble leaders in Canberra, who speak in 
high moral tones at all times, have 
fled in the opposite direction. I think 
that there is something very wrong in 
all that. I do not know what it is, but 
there is something eating at me inside 
and it does not encourage me to con­
tinue in this sort of activity. 

Finally, I turn to the subject of 
East Timor, which too has been worrying 
me for many months. In fact it sur­
prises me that it does not worry the 
people of Darwin a great deal more, 
because it seems to me that we have got 
unexampled proof of atrocities that are 
going on over there - and people just 
hustle down to the piecart and have 
another pie; they do not blink an eye­
lid. We all go on as though this is not 
happening within 300 miles of us 
apparently. I am prepared to accept 
what I have heard and read of the 
almost daily rape, murder and torture 
by Indonesian troops - and perhaps the 
rape, murder and ,torture by Fretilin 
troops of'the population of East 
Timor, a people who were, prior 'to 
1975, peaceful, happy, poor, but get­
ting along quite fine as far as they 
were concerned. 

There a re 0 bvious cases of 
atrocities. There are the Australian 
reporters who were shot by Indonesian 
troops. We seem to have it on reason­
able authority that Roger East, whom I 
last recall in Darwin when he bought me 
a bottle of wine at the Olympic Res­
taurant one afternoon, was shot by In­
donesian troops. We have a reliable 
report that about 20 Chinese citizens 
at Dili were shot by Indonesian troops 
because something upset them. 

Our foreign policy appears to me to 
be and I do not think this is a 
matter of party politicS because Mr 
Whitlam and Mr Peacock are one on this 
- to just hush up what is going on and 
sweep it under the carpet. Mr Whitlam 
has played the role of Stanley Baldwin 
and Mr Peacock is playing the role of 
Mr Chamberlain in this matter. Both of 
them - certainly Whitlam and I am sure 
that, if one could only get at the 
records, one would find it true about 
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Peacock too - have come to an agreement 
with Suharto and his foreign minister 
to he quiet about this, hush it up, ob­
struct everything and do nothing at 
all. 

The fact of the matter is that we are 
cynical, cold-hearted and plain nasty 
and inhuman about ignoring these poor 
people - you can call them wogs if you 
like, call them what you like but they 
are human beings; they are over there 
and they are being subjected to the 
caprices of fellows who certainly were 
not taught any manners by your Aunty 
Flo. Our policy should be to open the 
matter up. It should be to seek to air 
it as much as possible in the United 
Nations. The Indonesians are doing 
something that is very wrong as far as 
I can see. Two wrongs will never make a 
right. We are doing another wrong in 
hushing it up and sooner or -later - it 
may be 20 years - the Pandora's box 
will open and we will cop it in the 
neck becaus e 0 f the way we have ignored 
these little people. We are a little 
people, we are a small country and, if 
someone was treading on us, we would be 
squealing like mad. I would hope that 
our big neighbours next door or not so 
far away would look to help us, but are 
we looking to help the poor 500,000 
Timores e? Th ey helped our sold ier s in 
the second world war, they hid our 
guerillas, they made it possible for 
Australians to escape Japanese prison 
camps but are we doing anything for 
them? Th ere is no way about it. 

I do not say that the Fretilin forces 
or party are lilywhite. I do not say 
that I necessarily support Fretilin; I 
do not necessarily support anyone, but 
I just do not believe in letting the 
Indonesians run rampant through that 
country and, as I think they are indis­
putably doing, killing people, wrecking 
the country and all to gain a few 
thousand square ~iles of additional 
territory. 

I ask that Australia press in the 
United Nations for the imposition of a 
United Nations force on East Timor, not 
a United Nations force that will last 
for ever like the one it has in Cyprus 
but one Ivith one target in mind to get 
done, to get it over and get out - that 
is, to impose this force on East Timor, 
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to push out the Indonesians, stop 
Fretilin carrying on, stop any of the 
other parties carrying on, to have a 
plebiscite at which all parties and 
persons can decide what they want their 
future to be, this plebiscite to be 
based on one man - one vote. Then, when 
the people of East Timor decide what 
they want to do, we will let them do 
it. I do not think we should impose a 
Westminster style democracy on Indones­
ia, East Timor, Papua New Guinea, the 
Philippines or Pago Pago, but I think 
we should let them start off on the 
right foot. Indonesia is just trying to 
swallow these people up like a big, 
greedy lizard. I want this bloodshed to 
stop. I have no respect for our policy. 
I want to see our policy changed; I 
want people to look after Australia 
when it is in need and for that reason 
I am prepared to look after other 
little people when they are in need to. 

Members: Hear, hear! 

Mrs LAWRIE: I have been sitting here 
with some patience waiting to talk on 
education, but before I do I would like 
to congratulate the honourable member 
for Jingili on the sentiments he has 
expressed and say that I endorse every 
single one of them, with one reserva­
tion: I do not think the people of Dar­
win are as apathetic as he believes but 
they feel completely impotent. There is 
very little we can do. Official gov­
ernment policy, as he stated, is one of 
appeasement at all costs successive 
government policies; it cannot even be 
said that one government is more moral 
than the other. They have pursued a 
keep-the-lid-on-at-all-costs policy 
which is contributing to the mass mur­
der of the people of East Timer. I too 
find that completely objectionable and 
immoral. If we look around Australia, 
the people who are so concerned are 
those with memories of East Timor dur­
ing the second world war or people in 
Darwin who are as close to Timor as to 
Katherine. The vast majority of the 
populatio~ barely think about East 
Timor as they probably barely think 
about any of our foreign policies but 
because we live in Darwin and are close 
to Timor, we are aware of it. Most of 
us are appalled at the present policies 
of the Government and the previous 
Government regarding East Timor. 
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The honourable member for Jingili 
spoke of certain atrocities which are 
continuing, I believe that too, but 
what can one do? I havt; made certain 
representations to federal senators 
regarding a couple of East Timorese 
whose families are in Australia and who 
desperately want to come here. I know 
that a senator has taken it up directly 
with the Foreign Affairs Department and 
the answer he got back was that the 
department would 'look at it. These 
people are in a desperate plight. The 
senator understands that and one would 
think that the Foreign Affairs Depart­
ment did too, However, they are so 
terrified of upsetting Indonesia to any 
degree at all that they close their 
eyes and ears and will not listen even 
when representations are made directly. 
It does engender a feeling of utter and 
complete impotence. 

We have heard in this House about the 
very poor results at the matriculation 
examination. If that was all that was 
wrong in our education system, it would 
be bad enough but, in addition, in 
1977, we are still turning out from our 
schools students who are illiterate, 
students who literally cannot read or 
write. I had one land in my office a 
couple of weeks ago, I handed him a 
document and said read through that 
and, if you agree with it, sign it. He 
said, "I can't". I asked him what he 
meant. He said, "1 cannot read". ne 
could just sign his name. He is not un­
usual yet these people have been 
educated for 10 years or so in our 
school system. In Nightcliff there is a 
$50 fee per year for school books for 
the high school and $25 for the primary 
school and I assume that applies broad­
ly throughout the Northern Territory. 
It is about time some of the parents 
asked for their money back; 

Parent involvement is supposedly en­
couraged by the Department of Education 
and, in my opinion, that is nothing 
more than a joke. Any parents who try 
to get involved in their children's 
education are very quickly brushed off 
or shown a very circuitous route. The 
member for Alice Springs asked a ques­
tion of the Cabinet Member responsible 
here. He asked who had overall respon­
sibility for setting a standard cur­
riculum. To the best of my knowledge, I 
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can tell him that it 
school. If you get 
you are lucky, but 
and our kids suf fer. 
through our taxes 
system which, after 
kids who cannot read 

is the individual 
a good headmaster, 
not many of us do 
We pay very dearly 
for an education 
10 years, produces 
and write. 

Now, to take up the theme of the 
honourable member for Arnhem, if you do 
not matriculate, you can always con­
tinue your education at any time in 
your life, providing you have one basic 
skill, and that is the ability to read 
English. If you have not got that, you 
are damned before you start; you will 
never get anywhere; you can never make 
anything of yourself. Anyone who pre­
tends otherwise is shutting his eyes to 
the facts of modern living. I think it 
is tragic that these kids can complete 
so many years of school and still not 
be able to read. When I approached the 
high schools about truancy, I found 
that a large proportion of the kids 
playing truant fall into this category 
- they are illiterate. No wonder they 
play truant - they cannot cope with 
high school; they haven't a hope of 
coping. They know they cannot so they 
do not attend. These kids should have 
acquired that basic skill before they 
got to high school, during the 6 or 7 
primary years. The proof of the pudding 
is in the eating, as they say, and ob­
viously there is something wrong with 
our primary school system. Are there 
not enough specialist and remedial 
teachers? If there are not, let the 
department admit it, say they need more 
specialist teachers and press for them. 
I am sure that all members of this 
House would do all they could to 
assist. 

While the department waffles, talks 
about parental responsibility, and will 
not admit what we all know: that they 
are just not giving even the most basic 
education, we are all whistling in the 
wind. I am aware that there is a 
tremendous amount of community unrest 
about the paucity of our education. It 
is too easy to simply blame teachers. 
There has to be some other reason and 
the Education Department is the very 
body which must know. It employs hun­
dreds of people. If they do not know, 
we had better get rid of that lot and 
try another hundred or so. At the next 
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sittings I will be raising this again 
and asking the Cabinet Member for the 
department's attitudes to the fact that 
kids go through 10 years of schooling 
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and still cannot .read. 

Motion agreed to; 
adj ourned. 

the Assembly 
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Tuesday 15 March 1977 

Mr Speaker MacFarlane took the Chair 
at 10 am. 

PERSONAL EXPLANATIaJ 

Mr ROBERTSON (by leave): I refer to 
my speech in Hansard of Wednesday 2 
March on the formation of a consulta­
tive committee on social welfare. Page 
17 is the relevant page where I dealt 
with a matter which was also dealt with 
in the Northern Territory News on Fri­
day 4 March. The Northern Territory 
Nev.'s headlined the article on page 2, 
"Gang terror claims exaggerated 
police: Police denied today that there 
were several gangs operating in the 
town. Alice Springs 1'0lice said claims 
of gang violence in the town are highly 
exagerated. They said claims made by 
the member for Gillen, Mr Jim Robett­
son, that the gangs were terrorising 
residents were exaggerated". 

I take umbrage a t that very liberal 
interpretation of what I said as 
reported on page 17 of Hansard. Nowhere 
did I use the words "t errorised" or 
"terrorised citizens", or "terrorised 
the community". I know that we are pub­
lic property, but I do not think that 
proprietary right extends to the abuse 
of my words in this manner. 

EXAlVIINE REGIONAL COUNCilS FOR 
S OCrAL D EVELOPfI'lENT 

Mr WITHNALL (by leave): I present the 
report of the select committee appoint­
ed to examine r egi onal councils for 
social development. I move that the re­
port be noted. 

Debate adjourned. 

SE2IS BIIL 

(Serial 184) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr POLLOCK: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

The basic aim of the new Seeds Ordi­
nance is to upgrade and provide full 
information on the quality of the seed 
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sold in the Northern Territory. To 
this end, seed sold needs to be tested 
for purity, weed content, freedom from 
noxious weeds and for germination. This 
information is then available to the 
purchas er who can buy the line most 
fitted to his needs and decide on the 
most appropriate sowing rates for his 
particular purpose. The vendor of the 
seed has responsibilities to ensure 
that the seed packets or bags are 
appropriately labelled with the correct 
information required by the ordinance 
and that documentation relating to the 
seed is kept for a specified period 
after the sale. These requirements are 
excellent for normal agricultural or 
horticultural seed, most of which is 
sold in parcels the size and the value 
of which are considerable and the de­
tails required are not enormous. For 
the small packet trade, for home garden 
and small horticultural use, where 
sales amount or value is relatively 
small, some changes in procedure are 
desirable, although these seeds wiJ.l 
need to meet the standards required. 

As the principal ordinance now reads, 
section 7(1) does not apply to seeds 
sold in small parcels, for these are 
exempted in 7(2). This is not sensible 
for it would then be possible to sell 
seed in small amounts without it being 
labelled or tested and with prohibited 
or ~nJurious weed seeds. It is not 
desirable for any seeds to be sold like 
this. It is thus proposed to delete 
section 7(2) so that all seeds sold 
will need to be correctly labelled and 
are free of injurious weed. However, 
those who sell seeds in small packets 
should not be penalised by the task of 
massive record keeping of invoices, 
dockets etc for small value sales as 
outlined in section 7 (4) and section 9 
of the principal ordinance. To avoid 
these costly and unnecessary tasks for 
small packet sales, it is proposed to 
insert a new subsection covering an 
exempted sale where this is defined as 
a sale of seeds in small parcels below 
a prescribed mass. These minor changes 
are necessary to allow for the smooth 
functioning of the ordinance to protect 
the Northern Territory from mislabel­
ling or non-labelling small packets of 
seed, thus ensuring that this seed is 
of a suitable standard for the consumer 
and also erasing the administrative 
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burden on the vendor for those pre­
dominantly small value sales. 

Debate adjourned. 

WORKMEN'S CoriJPENSATICN BIIL 

(Serial 167) 

Continued from 3 March 1977. 

Mr ROBERTSON: There are a couple of 
matters that I would like to draw to 
the attention of the sponsor of the 
bill. I understand that he is aware 
that there is no ceiling on the amount 
payable under the proposal. I point 
out to the House that it is quite poss­
ible that, for example, with a depend­
ent wife and 5 dependent children, a 
person could obtain under this legisla­
tion an amount in excess of, say, $150. 
It is quite conceivable that the person 
would be on considerably less than that 
amount when actually working. I do not 
think that this is the intention of the 
sponsor of the bill and I would be 
interested in his comments. 

This is the type of legislation that 
I must support if for no other reason 
than to give proper cover to the genu­
ine worker who is injured or incapaci­
tated during his course of employment 
and is absent from work as a result of 
that genuine i:lj ury. HOKever, there a~e 
areas of concern in this type of 
legislation. It seems to me to be com­
pounding the direction in which we have 
been going for quite some time. It 
seems to me to be compounding the 
motivation for a person to refuse to 
work. Looking at the amount for a 
single person, it ranges from around 
$57 to $80. I feel that there are many 
in the communi ty who would use this as 
a "thank you very much, I need not 
work". In discussion with members of 
the Insurance Council of Australia you 
certainly find there has been a tend­
ency in recent years for people to 
absent themselves longer from work for 
a similar reason. It is important that 
the Assembly should bear in mind that 
we are doing much to ensure the removal 
of motivation for people to get back to 
work. In other words, we are encourag­
ing the lead swinger. I raise that as a 
concern but I confirm that I believe it 
to be desirable that basic compensation 
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of this nature be kept roughly 
commensurate with the cost of living, 
if for no other reason than to protect 
those to whom I have already referred. 

Mr PERRON: The initial moves to 
review the workmen's compensat ion bene­
fits under this ordinance were taken 
about July last year when an amendment 
was first foreshadowed to the Common­
wealth act which prov ides workmen's 
compensation benefits to Commonwealth 
Public Servants. Since the Northern 
Territory, in the past, has altered 
compensation benefits under the Work­
men's Compensation Ordinance virtually 
in line with the Commonwealth act, I 
started consulting various parties with 
a view to amending the ordinance here. 
The interested parties responded to the 
proposal in varying ways, from strong 
opposition to claims that the proposed 
increases just did not go far enough. 
I suppose that it could be claimed that 
you just cannot keep everybody happy. 

One of those groups consulted ,.as the 
Insurance Council of Australia who 
claim to represent 95% of Australia's 
insurers. The council had no objection 
to the proposed increases. They fully 
appreciate that benefits have to be re­
viewed from time to time. I have also 
discussed the proposed changes with a 
local insurance advisory committee in 
Dan,-in 50 the pro?05al has been ;Jell 
canvassed through interested parties. 

One valid obj ection which was raised 
to the bill was directed at the princ-. 
ip le 0 f us ing the Commonwealth as a 
guide as to when and to what degree the 
benefits under the Northern Territory 
ordinance should be changed. I support 
that criticism but, until such ti~e as 
we have an appropriate review committee 
established in the Northern Territory, 
the Commonwealth guide is a reasonable 
alternative. 

I take this opportunity to foreshadow 
an amendment along the lines mentioned 
by the honourable member for GiUen. 
The amendment will limit the maximum 
amount of weekly benefit that an injur­
ed .worker may receive to the sum he 
would have earned had he not been in· 
jured. The Northern Territory has the 
only legislation in Australia which 
does not provide for maximum weekly 
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payments. I understand that the situa­
tion could very well arise where an in­
jured worker was in actual fact receiv­
ing $10 or even $20 a week more under 
workmen's compensation than he would 
have received had he still been at 
work. This is totally unacceptable and 
the amendment that I foreshadow pro­
poses to correct that situation. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Committee stage to be taken later. 

MINING BIIL 

(Serial 181) 

Continued from 3 March 1977. 

Mr TUXWORTH: in rising to support 
this bill, I would do so from the point 
of view of a Territorian rather than 
from the point of view of parish p1.l!Ilp­
ing because my electorate is very heav­
ily involved in the mining industry. I 
believe that it would be an absolute 
disaster for-mining investment in the 
Northern Territory if this bill was to 
be delayed another week. 

The mining industry is a unique 
industry. In Australia, it takes an 
average of 15 years to find and bring a 
mine into production. It takes an aver­
age of $20m to bring a mine into 
production and, once in production, a 
mine is anticipated to have a life of 
40 years. The people who are involved 
in this sort of invescnent and decis­
ion-making are not in the "quick-quid" 
category; they are people who have a 
very long term interest in the whole 
community as well as in their own 
particular field. Needless to say, the 
most important facet of any sort of 
decision-making in relation to mining 
these days, when we are subject to the 
pressures of envirorunentalists and 
other particular groups, is one of con­
fidence. The m~n~ng industry runs on 
confidence. It does not matter how much 
is in the ground or how much they can 
make, if they have not the confidence 
to get it out of the ground and sell it 
to somebody, it is not worth a tinker's 
cuss. 

This particular bill will help estab-
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lish the credibility of the Northern 
Territory attitude towards the mining 
industry. We have a situation that has 
been developing now for some time where 
companies which took a tenement out as 
far back as 5 years ago, companies 
which have complied with the work con­
ditions of their exploration licences, 
which have spent millions of dollars, 
which have sold forward contracts, 
which are ready to do everything that 
is required of them by law - yet be­
cause of procrastination over environ­
mental considerations, land right-s con­
siderations and whatever, they find 
they are not in a position to develop 
their holding and sell their product. 
There may be very good reason why these 
holdups s_hould occur and shoul~ be very 
closely analy-s~d before any company is 
given permission to embark on a 40-year 
proj ect. However, the other considera­
tion is that a company which has a 
commitment from government aliowing it 
to enter into these arrangements should 
be allowed to do so. 

We are now trying, with this bill, to 
alleviate the position of land tenure. 
We offer, in the Northern Territory, 
mining tenements that are renewable 
annually, they have very little secur­
ity, they- may be cancelled or granted 
at the whim of an administrator and 
they require enormous amounts of 
inves tment. Th is bill \.;111 enab le the 
indus try to retain or be granted a 
lease over exploration licences that 
they have legally held and they will 
retain certificates to the land to 
which they are legally entitled under 
the ordinance by virtue of the work 
they have carried out and the work that 
they propose to embark on. It is a 
blot on the Northern Territory's copy­
book that the situation ever arose 
where people who were entitled to land 
could not gain access to that land for 
one reason or another. I would like to 
ask the support of the other members of 
the House in having this bill dealt 
with quickly because it is imperative 
to the development of all mining indus­
tries in the Northern Territory. 

Mr POLLOCK: There is nothing much to 
say in reply to the debate other than 
to emphasise the urgency of the matter. 
I think that the lack of people wanting 
to speak demonstrates support towards 
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the content of the bill. The mining 
industry's confidence has been knocked 
about in the last few years and, to 
stimulate the economy of the country, 
it is very important that mining is 
further developed without hindrance. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Mr WITHNALL: I move that the comm­
ittee stage be taken later. I have some 
doubt - and it is only a doubt - as to 
the accuracy of the drafting in clause 
4, and I would like the opportunity to 
further consider the matter before the 
bill goes to committee. 

Motion agreed to. 

ADJI'lINISTRATOR'S SPEECH - ADDRESS 
IN REPLY 

Continued from 3 March 1977. 

Mr TAMBLING: I am pleased to partici­
pate in the address in reply to the 
speech made by the Administrator. There 
were a numer of significant policies 
enunciated by both the Administrator 
and the Minister for the Northern 
Territory in this House on 1 March. 
Probably the most important topic was 
the statement of the Administrator that 
this year sees the beginning 0 f exe cu­
:i\"e governr.1e!1t in the Ter~it0ry and 
the establishment of a new, modern and 
developing public service in the North­
ern Territory. 

The honourable member for Port Darwin 
is always a cynic. I betieve he always 
chooses to hear the things that are not 
said rather than what is said. I would 
offer the following comments on the 
speech that he made in the subsequent 
debate. I would ask him to perhaps look 
at action rather than be so specific 
and nit-picking and looking for what is 
not in the words themselves. A lot of 
the points that the honourable member 
for Port Darwin alluded to are actually 
in train. They have been taking place 
for some time. In the field of con­
stitutional development, the last year 
has seen tremendous changes in both 
this Assembly and in all of the politi­
cal developments of the Northern Terri­
tory. 
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The Administrator dealt specifically 
with the proposals that budgetary 
arrangements would be mad_ for trans­
ferred functions and that they would 
become the prerogative of this Assem­
bly. Mr Speaker, you would be aware 
that in the last week the Majority 
Leader and I visited Canberra. We 
spoke with a number of ministers with 
regard 'to the future arrangements for 
the Northern Territory, including the 
Prime Minister, the Deputy Prime Mini­
ster and the Treasurer, and we had a 
number of important concessions granted 
as a result of those discussions. With 
regard to budgetary arrangements, we 
will be moving in the coming year to 
the setting up of a Northern Territory 
l~scus. This was ,of course enunciated 
to uS that day by the Minister for the 
Northern Territory. The Department of 
Treasury and the Department of Finance 
have been co-operating with us for some 
time now in the detail that is required 
to set up a treasury in the Northern 
Territory. It was very pleasing last 
week to be informed that the Treasury 
felt that this matter was of such sig­
nificance that they seconded a very 
senior officer to my staff to assist 
both for this year's budget preparation 
and in the subsequent policy determina­
tions that will have to be made with 
regard to the legislative arrangements 
for the future financial arrangement. 
That officer will take up duty in the 
Northern Territory next Monday. 

We have also established that this 
Assembly will have a one-line appro­
priation from the federal budget this 
year for all of the transferred func­
tions. This Assembly will be given the 
utmost flexibility in the handling of 
budgets and the Executive will deter­
mine - and then it will be subj ect to 
debate in this Assembly - the prior­
ities to be accorded the functions for 
which the Assembly is responsible. All 
financial arrangements for transfer of 
functions will be handled on a 
state-type basis and the process of 
budget estimating and consideration 
will be as is handled in the states, 
that of a Cabinet consideration. For 
the first time this year, the Northern 
Territory Cabinet will be making those 
decisions with regard to a significant 
amount of government expenditure in the 
Northern Territory. 
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Of cours~, the future 'transfers are 
very important, as the honourable mem­
ber for Port Darwin sought to establish 
in his address. There will be machinery 
set up whereby the Commonwealth Govern­
ment will consult and seek the advice 
of Cabinet Members in respect of 
matters relating to all other statelike 
functions that are not yet transferred 
to our direct control. 

Several other policies which related 
to future legislation were brought out 
by the Administrator in his address to 
this Assembly. Probably the most 
important was the one that relates to 
new town planning legislation. The 
Majority Party has been concerned ever 
since Cyclone Tracy that the Town Plan­
ning Ordinance is totally inadequate 
and that the Darwin Reconstruction Act 
did nothing to alleviate or assist the 
people of Darwin with regard to town 
planning. I agree with the constant 
criticism that has been levelled at the 
Darwin Reconstruction Commission, that 
it ought never to have been involved in 
town planning. Town planning legisla­
tion is terribly complex; it is terrib­
ly difficult to put policy into a suit­
able form that is then implementable 
across the whole spectrum of require­
ments for the Northern Territory. How­
ever, the Majority Party has spent a 
great deal of time and consideration on 
this in the last year and, in the next 
fet·: months, the :le,,' ordinances will be 
presented and debated fully. I would 
anticipate that it will take some con­
siderable time for the community 
liaison that will be necessary. 

The issue of a housing policy for the 
Northern Territory was also referred to 
critically by the honourable member for 
Port Darwin. He was critical of the 
role of the Home Finance Trustee in the 
Northern Territory. I would like to 
remind the honourable member that the 
Home Finance Trustee acts as an agent 
in replacement of what in the states is 
a function usually carried out by 
building societies. In the Northern 
Territory, we only have one or two 
building societies with a limited scope 
in their activities and therefore the 
Home Finance Trustee has to fulfil the 
role. It is wrong to expect that the 
Home Finance Trustee ought to operate 
on any different arrangement to that 
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which operates financially in the 
states and I believe that last week we 
did establish, through a number of 
questions and comments in th'is House, 
that the Home Finance Trustee is 
operating most effectively even though 
it is necessary to bring his interest 
charges up to those that are of a 
commercial nature. 

The action taken by the Majority 
Party with regard to housing policy 
generally has been very innovative. We 
have introduced a number of pieces of 
legislation to date that have altered 
quite substantially the concepts and 
the roles of the HOUSing Commission 
and, as that commission was transferred 
to our executive control On 1 J~nuary, 
obviously the ball game will be diff­
erent from this budget onwards. There 
is currently before this Assembly a 
bill which deals with the sale of Hous­
in~ Commission homes which in itself 
breaks completely new ground in Aust­
ralian public housing and which is now 
being studied by a number of the states 
in relation to arrangements for the 
coming 1978 Commonwealth and State 
Housing Agreement Act. In that re­
spect, we have made major contributions 
to housing and housing policy. 

The Northe~ Territory Cabinet is 
looking closely at the need to estab­
lish a satisfactory housing policy for 
government employees of the Northern 
Territory Public Service. With con­
stitutional development over the next 
couple of years, probably 80 pet cent 
of the public servants in the Northern 
Territory will become Northern Terri­
tory. Public Servants rather than Aust­
ralian Public Servants. We will have 
to ensure that the housing policy that 
we devise will meet the needs of the 
next 10 or 15 years, and not just live 
with the mistakes that we have inherit­
ed from many past federal administra­
tions. I hope that the policy will be 
finalised with Treasury and with Gov­
ernment officials within the next month 
or two and will then also reflect a 
number of very significant and major 
changes. 

The Administrator's address was very 
timely. It outlined what will happen in 
this Assembly within the next 8 months 
and certainly provides a sound basis 
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for the remAining life of this Assem­
bly. 

Mr TUXWORTH: In replying to his 
Honour the . Administrator's address, I 
would like to deal with a small matter 
which relates to the activities of our. 
federal counterparts. I refer to the 
very serious consequences for Tennant 
Creek if the activities of our federal 
brothers follow their current lines. On 
6 June 1975, the government of the day 
received a report from the Industries 
Assistance Commission relating to the 
imposition of a tax on the production 
of gold. Late in 1976, it referred the 
matter back to the Industries Assist­
ance Commission asking whether, in the 
light of the developments in the 
gold-mining industry since the commiss­
ion's report of 6 June, any changes 
were necessary in the assistance 
accorded to the production of gold, in­
cluding assistance by way of taxation 
treatment, in order to sustain economic 
production in Australia and, if so, the 
nature and extent of such changes to 
assistance. The reference also speci­
fied that the commission was to report 
on the economic and social consequences 
of both the existing assistance and any 
changed assistance recommended, taking 
particular account of the impact on 
isolated communities. This I believe 
refers particularly to the Kalgoorlie, 
Tennant Creek, Mount Morgan, Telfer 
gold operations of Ivhich there are very 
few left in Australia. 

There are several implications. One 
that I refer to again is the changing 
of the rules and the giving of confi­
dence to industry. The companies that 
operate in the town o.f Tennant Creek 
are operating under a tax structure 
that has been in existence since 1938 
in relation to the production of gold. 
They started looking for the mines in 
1959; they started m~n~ng in 1967 and 
they are now one-third of their way 
through production life and find that 
tax rules have changed and the viabil­
ity of their projects is challenged, 
not only by the influence of any tax 
rules but compounded by the falling 
world price of copper which is mined in 
conjunction with the gold and also com­
pounded by the technical problems the 
company is involved with in the produc­
tion of bismuth. Bismuth is of particu-
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lar interest to our community because 
this company is currently producing 50% 
of the free world's consumption of bis­
muth and that is no mean feat. 

The terms of reference for the Indus­
tries Assistance Commission to study 
the impact on isolated communities have 
not been met with because there is no 
evidence at all of anybody doing any 
study on the impact that any imposition 
of gold tax would have on the community 
of Tennant Creek. This should be the 
first consideration should any proposed 
tax be considered. The commission has 
intimated that tax should be phased in 
over a 5-year period. They have also 
intimated that the Commissioner of 
Taxation, in doing sp, will collect the 
total sum of $7m per annum. Tennant 
Creek is surviving solely on the 
production of gold, a product which has 
in the past 12 months suffered very 
serious fluctuations in price, some 50 

serious that several mines have had to 
trim their operations back and defer 
expansion programs. In an effort to 
gain the $7m, we are now looking at the 
prospect of seeing the Tennant Creek 
community rendered totally useless as a 
contributing part of this nation. We 
are very proud of the fact that we pay 
our way in term~ of contributions to 
the national reserves. We are only a 
small conununity but we are very produc­
tive in overseas export income. How­
ever, we stand to have unemployment 
rise to levels never known. All the 
people who are now paying tax and the 
companies that now pay tax and other 
things in the production of gold will 
cease to pay tax. We will see employees 
who are paying tax move onto the dole 
and we will see a town with a very 
large proportion of government invest­
ment turned into a ghost town in an 
effort to collect $7m a year. 

I am very concerned that the Indu­
us tries Assistance Conunission which is 
to report to the Federal Government has 
not been to the Northern Territory, has 
not sought evidence from the Cabinet 
Member for Resources, has not referred 
the matter in any way to this House, 
but is quite prepared to recommend the 
decimation of our town. I have been 
accorded an opportunity to present my­
self before the lAC next Monday and to 
give evidence as to why gold tax should 
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not be introduced in this country. I am 
very pleased to be able to say that I 
will be in Canberra next Monday to give 
evidence one way or another because 
this matter is so crucial and critical 
to the survival of our town. 

Mrs LAWRIE: I rise to comment only 
briefly on the Administrator's address 
and our address in reply. I had hoped 
that the Cabinet Member for Finance and 
Local Government could have been more 
explicit in those areas which the 
Administrator seemed to ignore, and I 
echo the sentiments of the member for 
Port Darwin when he said that the 
address seemed to be memorable for what 
it left out rather tha~ what it said. 

For example, we were not given any 
indication of the type of revenue rais­
ing, the extent of revenue raising 
within the Territory which we are to 
expect with the transfer of powers. I 
am aware that there will be a full bud­
get debate later this year, with the 
coming 0 f the new financial year, but I 
think it would have been fitting for 
the Administrator to have indicated the 
amount of extra revenue raising which 
we are to be expected to face. Honour­
able members will remember the acrimon­
ious debates on the introduction of 
various stamp bills by official members 
in the old Legislative Council and all 
elected members are aware that it is 
something in which the community 
expressed a great concern. It is a pity 
that the Cabinet Member responsible 
could not have elaborated a little more 
on this point. 

Another example I believe the 
honourable member for Port Darwin also 
referred to this - was the lack of any 
explicit statement on land tenure with­
in urban areas. We are left to surmise 
that the Majority Party agreed broadly 
with the Else-Mitchell Report. It is a 
pity that we are still supposing and 
did not have a definitive statement •.. 

A member: Didn't you read the debate? 

Mrs LAWRIE: I have just finished 
re-reading the debate. 

Another example to which the honour­
able member for Port Darwin referred 
was the omission of specific assistance 
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to the rural industry, and I cite as an 
example the ailing cattle industry in 
the Northern Territory. Honour~~le mem­
bers are surely aware that cattle are 
to be exported from the Katherine meat­
works through Wyndham, completely by­
passing Darwin, and yet the Government 
has a large financial stake in the 
operation of the Katherine meatworks. 
How then could they allow this bypass­
ing of the Territory port? Does the 
Majority Party intend to take this up 
directly with Canberra or with the 
Katherine meatworks? This. is an issue 
which rural Territorians feel very 
strongly about. I am aware that the 
Territory does not begin and end with 
Darwin yet the Administrator completely 
ignored this point. Some honourable 
members have spoken of the need for the 
mining industry to gain confidence. The 
mining industry was conspicuous by its 
absence from references by the Admini­
strator. It is my opinion, however, 
that the mining lobby in this Assembly 
is well looked after. It is also my 
opinion that the cattle industry is not 
so well looked after. 

Another example of people fearing 
costs they may have to bear is the 
extension of electricity supplies fur­
ther down the track. The Cabinet Member 
with responsibility to this House for 
such matters made submissions to the 
inquiry into electricity but there was 
no indication in the Administrator's 
speech or that Cabinet Member's speech 
as to whether the Majority Party sees 
the cost of extensions of electricity 
being borne by Darwin consumers or 
whether they will be seeking special 
assistance from the Australian Govern­
ment for this purpose. 

I am grateful for the positive 
aspects of the Administrator's speech. 
He spoke of the introduction of certain 
legislation and some of that has now 
been introduced. I echo the sentiments 
of the member for Port Darwin in saying 
that we would have wished for more 
definition of the policy of the Major­
ity Party. It is not of course the pre­
rogative of members to ask questions on 
policy during question time because 
that is specifically precluded by 
standing orders. The Administrator's 
address would have been an appropriate 
time for policy to be clearly enunciat-
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ed and I feel extremely sorry that, in 
these important areas, it was not. 

Dr LETTS: I had not intended to speak 
in reply' on the address in reply. How­
ever, there are a couple of points just 
mentioned by the honourable member for 
Nightcliff which require brief comment. 

The first one is in relation to 
revenue raising in the Northern Terri­
tory. This question of revenue raising 
in relation to annual financial subven­
tions and budgets is an important part 
of Commonwealth-state financial rela­
tions and an important aspect of the 
Grants Commission operation. It is a 
matter which is broadly covered already 
by the Joint Parliamentary Committee's 
report on the Northern Territory, where 
the recommendation of the Government 
was that the Territory should be ade­
quately looked after in terms of fin­
ance for its services and operations 
and capital works, provided that the 
Territory made efforts commensurate 
with the states in revenue raising in 
similar fields. I think this principle 
has been accepted both by the Common­
weal th Government and by the elected 
representatives of the people in the 
Northern Territory. The actual details 
of how this will be achieved are in 
fact at present under review and not 
the least of the elements which are 
under review is the revenue at present 
being collected from sources connected 
with lotteries and gaming which is the 
subject of an inquiry mounted by this 
Assembly. The review cannot be complet­
ed until the report and recommendations 
of that inquiry are to hand. It will be 
the j ob of the Majority Party to set 
priorities in respect of any specific 
changes which are made in the revenue 
collecting fields. 

The honourable member for Nightcliff 
referred to stamp duty and the long 
term attempts of the Commonwealth Gov­
ernment over many years to have the 
stamp duty levels of the Northern 
Territory reviewed and upgraded. Repre­
sentations have been received on many 
hands, from people who are expert in 
business enterprises in the Northern 
Territory, It was pointed out to me 
that one of the reasons why certain 
businesses have been attracted to the 
Northern Territory is that our stamp 
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duty rates are somewhat lower than can 
be found elsewhere. This is the kind of 
consideration which has to be given. In 
any review of revenue sources, we do 
not wish to do anything which would 
cause a precipitate diminution or with­
drawal of interest in investment in the 
Northern Territory. We would work on 
the general principle that, if revenue 
sources are to be raised, they are best 
raised in the public interest and, at 
the same time, doing least damage to 
the majority of people. 

Having said that, I am aware also 
that the present general levels of in­
ternal revenue raising in the Northern 
Territory are nothing to be ashamed of 
in comparison with some other state 
systems. The last figure which we can 
account for was something in the order 
of $47m which was attributed to in­
ternal revenue sources in the Northern 
Territory, By comparison with the state 
of Tasmania and subventions which they 
get from the Commonwealth and which we 
get from the Commonwealth, we are not 
too bad. However, there would be some 
individual fields which would need 
looking. at. In the event of uranium 
m~n~ng proceeding in the Northern 
Territory - and we do not know what the 
outcome will be until the Fox Committee 
Report has been tabled and considered 
by the Government - the royalties from 
mining sources in the Northern Terri­
tory would be considerably enhanced. 
Any majority party would argue that 
those revenue sources would be counted, 
for the purposes of book-keeping, as 
internal revenue as they are in the 
states. Our financial position in rela­
tion to the Commonwealth could only be 
markedly improved by such a develop­
ment. 

In relation to the cattle industry 
and to the particular criticism or 
query which the honourable member for 
Nightcliff raised in respect of the 
Ka therine meatworks and the proposed' 
export of processed and packaged frozen 
meat through the Port of Wyndham rather 
than the Port of Darwin, let me say 
this: the principal problem of the 
cattle industry today is the price re­
ceived by the producer and the amount 
paid to the producer. This can only be 
improved through the guaranteed opera­
tion of meatworks in the Northern 
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Territory, the Katherine meatworks, 
hopefully the Alice Springs meatworks, 
and hopefully the reopening at some 
stage in the not too distant future of 
t.he Darwin meatworks. The future of the 
Northern Territory cattle industry dur­
ing the course of this year depends 
very much on the opening of those meat­
works and the payment of a fair price 
related to the cost of production to 
the producer who is the greatest 
sufferer of any person involved in the 
beef indus try. The Northmeat Company 
has been in considerable financial 
difficulty and in fact has had to dis­
pose of a number of its assets includ­
ing both retail shops and refrigerated 
stores in Darwin. However, those stores 
are now owned by other people. 

If, in the interests of the opening 
of the Katherine meatworks and the 
efficiency of the operation vis-a-vis 
transportation and rationalised ship­
ping, the transport to Wyndham makes 
this possible and makes it more effic­
ient and makes it possible to pay a 
higher price to the producer, then I am 
sure that every producer in the North­
ern Territory would welcome such a dev­
elopment. The widespread advantage 
which would come from that compared to 
the small disadvantage in terms of 
employment and use in the Port of Dar­
win would have to be balanced and I am 
sure the balance would come down in 
favour of. ::[102 producer and the indus­
try. 

I am aware that the Majority Party 
made some contribution to the ideas 
which were contained in the Administra­
tor's address and, within the reason­
able time and scope of such an address, 
it is impossible to cover every detail 
that somebody might like information 
on, either generally or in respect of 
his particular electorate. However, it 
was a useful address. Of probably more 
interest to us and more significant to 
us was the Minister's address to which 
we made virtually no contribution, It 
was his job on the occasion of the 
opening of the Assembly to indicate 
what government policy is in respect to 
us, what they are prepared to give us -
and that is all we can take: what the 
Commonwealth is prepared to give us 
and what their general attitude and 
specific attitude is towards the people 
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of the Northern Territory. I found a 
good deal of hope, promise and reassur­
ance in the remarks made by the Mini­
ster on that day and I commend him, the 
Government and the Administrator for 
their words. 

Motion agreed to. 

LAW REFORM CavlMISSION REPORT' ON 
ALCOHOL, DRUGS AND DRIVING 

Continued from 2 March 1977. 

Mr RYAN: The Law Reform Conunission 
report on alcohol, drugs and driving is 
a very comprehensive report and con­
tains a lot of information which I am 
sure will be useful in drafting 
legislation to imp~ve the laws relat­
ing to driving under the influence in 
the Northern Territory. There is no 
doubt that there is a need for a change 
to our legislation. We are all aware 
of the problems that confront the pol­
ice force in getting the evidence to­
gether and obtaining a conviction 
against the offenders. It is important 
that it is possible to convict these 
people. 

The attitudes towards driving under 
the influence are gradually changing 
throughout Australia. We have a slight­
ly different situation in the Northern 
Territory from the rest of Australia 
and possibly from the rest of the 
world. In the Law Reform COtmllission Re­
port, there is quite a long chapter on 
comparisons between Australian states 
and international law - everybody seems 
to have a slightly different approach. 
He are possibly on the right track with 
our laws in the Territory and in Aust­
ralia generally. We only need to 
tighten them up to solve the problems 
that now exist. 

I am concerned about one aspect of 
the attitude towards driving under the 
influence. There seems to be no mercy 
at all in the courts for people who are 
convicted of this particular crime yet 
there does not seem to be anywhere near 
the same attitude towards people who 
break the drug laws. I do not know why 
this attitude exists. I am not saying 
that the courts should be any less 
strict on people who offend the breath­
alyser laws but I cannot understand why 
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there is a certain amount of hysteria 
about driving under the influence yet 
people tend c"- be very lethargic and 
matter-of-fact about the people who use 
drugs. I am just talking about the 
offence of drug use not driving. I 
could have something to say about that 
at a later date, but it just concerns 
me that we have this inequity in the 
attitude of the courts and it worries 
me because I do not myself consider 
that driving under the influence is as 
serious as using drugs. That is my per­
sonal opinion. 

The toughest laws relating to driving 
under the influence are in Victoria 
where they have lmvered the blood alco­
hol level permissible to .05. 

Mr Pollock: They have not lowered it; 
it has always been so. 

Mr RYAN: I have been corrected. 
Apparently that has always been the 
case. I was under the impression that 
they had lowered it. They do have the 
most stringent laws. They have recently 
introduced a random testing attitude 
which there has been much comment on in 
the report. There has been a decision 
not to implement random testing in 
their bill. 

In referring to that, I would just 
like to read a couple of sections which 
relate to random tes ting. One relates 
to the fact that random testing is un­
likely to deter some people, and I 
think that this is right. There are 
some people who will drink and drive 
unless they are in gaol. If they are 
out of gaol, I think they will •.. 

Mr Tuxworth: Bigger and better gaols. 

Mr RYAN: I am not suggesting that 
they should be put in gaol. What I am 
suggesting is that certain people will 
drink and drive whether they have a 
licence, whether they are suspended or 
whether· they have been apprehended 50 
times. Hhenever they are out and have 
access to a motor vehicle and be·er, I 
suggest that they would do just that­
drink and drive. So that is one argu­
ment against random testing. The report 
says: "On consideration of the argu­
ments and the submissions put to it, 
the commission is persuaded that random 
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breath tests in the sense stated above 
are not justified at this time. 
Police, within the limits of the pro­
posed prerequisites for preliminary 
testing, will have potent ially very 
wide powers". They are referring here 
to the draft bill. "These could be 
exercised to apprehend a great number 
of drinking drivers, including drivers 
leaving hotels, clubs and like places. 
This is the approach favoured by the 
commission, based upon the current evi­
dence, it is the only approach consis­
tent with our statute and with the role 
of the police and the criminal justice 
system we have inherited in this 
country". 

I agree wholeheartedly that random 
testing. at this time would not be 
appropriate in the Northern Territory. 
I have no doubt that certain people 
would disagree with me both in the 
Assembly and outside the Assembly but I 
believe that the Territory has a 
slightly different situation facing it 
with regard to drinking driving. Over 
last Christmas, 13 people were appre­
hended for failing the breathalyser 
test and, in the same period, there 
were no fatalities on the road. There 
may be some good luck in that, but to 
take action to introduce a random test­
ing would impose itself upon the gen­
eral social attitude of the Northern 
Territory. We have to look at the 
situation in the Territory when we make 
laws relating to the breathalyser. 
There has been some question raised 
about the accuracy of the breathalyser 
but it is generally accepted that, 
within the limits of the machine, it is 
accurate enough for the assessment of 
the blood alcohol level of a person at 
the particular time it is used. 

I now refer to some notes I have 
which relate more closely to some of 
the items raised in the draft bill and 
compare them with the present legisla­
tion in the Northern Territory. "Should 
the relevant provisions of the Traffic 
Ordinance be replaced by new provisions 
to be inserted by way of amendment or 
should a new ordinance be enacted, sep­
arate from the Traffic Ordinance?" The 
Law Reform Commission favours the 
latter approach and this would result 
in a complete code on all aspects of 
drunk or drug driver problems. There 
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are some problems associated with 
implementing this in our legislation 
but, in general terms, I agree with 
separate legislation to cover that 
particular 0 ffence. 

"Should the existing offence of driv­
ing a motor vehicle with a blood alco­
hol level exceeding a specified level 
be r.eplaced by a new offence of failing 
an approved test after driving a motor 
vehicle?" The Law Reform C01lDllission 
favours the latter approach. This re­
moves the statutory lie. In our pres­
ent legislation, there is a lot of 
argument concerned with when the blood 
test is taken and what happens between 
the time the driver is apprehended and 
the blood test taken or how long it was 
since he had ·the drink, and we have to 
try to get a satisfactory situation. A 
lot of arguments have taken place in 
the courts to try to establish a satis­
factory arrangement, but it seems to me 
that this is one of the large loopholes 
in our present legislation. If we can 
come up with a law which says exactly 
what has to be done within certain 
limits of time after the offence, this 
should make the law much easier to 
administer. 

I am not going through all of these, 
I am picking out the ones which I think 
are relevant and which may receive some 
comment from some other members. 

"For the purpose of the above 
offences, should the terms 'public 
street' and 'public place' be extended 
to include bridges, wharves, loading 
areas, piers and jetties, entrances to 
driveways and the environs of licensed 
premises?" That no doubt should raise a 
few eyebrows. The Law Reform C01lDllission 
has advocated such an extension, par­
ticularly in the case of licensed prem­
ises. I have an open mind; I am just 
not sure how far we should extend those 
provis ions but it is an area which 
needs consideration and will definitely 
be taken into account in the drafting 
of any legislation. 

"Should a screening test be used as a 
prerequisite to a breath analysis and, 
if so, should there be flexibility in 
the choice of the device?" We have the 
bag which is used now. You blow into 
the bag and it discolours the crystals 
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if you are in a certain state. The 
colour the crystals tur.n determines 
whether or not you graduate to the 
breathalyser. The Law Reform Commission 
did favour the use of screening devices 
approved by the Minister and notified 
in the Gazette. It thought that the use 
of screening tests could be retained 
but the procedure governing their use 
should be left to regulations. 

"What grounds should exist for a 
police officer to require a person to 
undergo a screening test?" This once 
again gets into the area of random 
testing and the c01lDllents are: "The Law 
Reform Commission suggested that the 
grounds should be whenever the member 
reasonably suspects that a driver, or a 
person suspected of being a driver, has 
alcohol or a drug in his body, or that 
the person was involved in an accident 
and wa? the driver or was in the veh­
icle at the time and there is doubt as 
to who was the driver, or that the per­
son is guilty of culpable driving." The 
commission did not favour random tests 
nor the present wide provision in the 
Northern Territory enabling a breath 
test to be administered to any person 
involved in an accident whether he was 
the driver or not. Thus, there is con­
flict between our own legislation and 
the proposals by the Law Reform Comm­
ission. We will have to look closely at 
that in establishing the criteria for 
police officers to apprehend and re­
quire persons to undergo a screening 
test. 

"Should there be power to administer 
a screening test on private premises?" 
The Law Reform Commission favoured it 
"if a person is reasonably suspected of 
having been involved in an accident or 
of having committed the offence of 
culpable driving or where a member has 
followed a driver in hot pursuit and 
the driver has stopped at or near. his 
home and has reasonable cause to sus­
pect the person' has. alcohol or a drug 
in his body". I agree with this; a 
police officer should be able to enter 
a person's home or wherever he has 
taken refuge. We should enable the 
police force to take tests •.. 

Mr Everingham: An Englishman's home 
is his castle. 
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Mr RYAN: The Englishman's hane is his 
castle. Well, we are not Englishmen, we 
are Australians and we might be a 
little bit different. I think we should 
enable the police force to take tests 
under such circumstances. 

Mr Everingham: You Irishmen can do 
what you like. 

Mr SPEAKER: Order! Interjections are 
one thing. but a running commentary on 
the member's speech is not called for 
or allowed. 

Mr RYAN: Thank you, Mr Speaker, They 
are becoming rather unruly. 

Mr SPEAKER: Reflections on the Speak­
-er's ruling are not allowed either. 

Mr RYAN: The Northern Territory 
Traffic Ordinance has a number .of 
additional requirements for administer­
ing breath tests or screening tests. 
Should these be retained? There are 5 
or 6 provisions which exist in our 
legislation: the member must have 
satisfactorily undergone an approved 
course of instruction; the member must 
inform the person before the test that 
he is a member of the police force and 
that the device is approved etc; the 
member must be satisfied that the per­
son has not consumed liquor within the 
preceeding 15 minutes; the member must 
take reasonable steps to ensure that it 
is not readily apparent to the public 
that the test is being carried out; the 
member must use an unused mouthpiece; 
evidence as to the result of the test 
is not admissib le. The Law Reform Connn­
ission did not advocate the inclusion 
of any of these requirements in the new 
legislation, although some of them 
could be included in regulations. I 
agree because this is one of the areas 
which cause most problems in bringing 
people to court and proving the 
offence. 

"Should there be flexibility in the 
choice of devices for carrying out a 
breath analysis? It was advocated that 
the devices should be approved by the 
Minister and notified in the Gazette, 
thus enabling the introduction of new 
devices without the need for further 
statutory action." This is a wise move 
becaus e obvious ly the devices will i~ 
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prove 
should 

as technology improves 
gradually go to more 

instruments. 

and we 
accurate 

"Should there be, as in the Northern 
Territory Ordinance at present, provis­
ion for the police to require a second 
mandatory breath analysis, a third 
analysis test at the request of the 
person and a blood test at the request 
of the person following a pos itive 
breath analysis or should there be just 
one breath analysis with one admissible 
result and with no provision for fur­
ther tests arising out of the same 
accident?" The Law Reform Commiss ion 
favoured the latter course and the abo­
lition of all options. It thought that 
the present instruments in use, al­
though not absolutely' reliable, were 
reasonably accurate. This is the 
breathalyser itself. I will just quick­
ly refer to a comment made by an expert 
on the breathalyser which relates to 
that particular connnent. This was the 
evidence made by Doctor McCallum who is 
the reader in Forensic Medicine at the 
University of Melbourne. He concluded 
that his own tests over many years and 
his reading of the scientific litera­
ture generally supported the use of the 
breathalyser as a reasonably accurate 
instrument to determine blood alcohol 
concentration. There were other con­
flicting views in the report. I am not 
suggesting that the vie,Js on the 
breathalyser were conclusive. There 
were other suggestions that it was in­
accurate. However, the general op1n~on 

as I can establish it in the report was 
that the breathalyser is satisfactorily 
accurate to perform the job of testing 
for blood alcohol-~evel. 

"The Northern Territory Traffic Ordi­
nance has a number of additional re­
quirements for administering a breath 
analysis test as set out below. Should 
these be retained?" I will not read 
them all; they are contained in the 
legislation. The member of the police 
force has to advise the person of cer­
tain things. Once again, if the officer 
forgets to advise the person on one 
small matter, this could mean that the 
case is thro,m out the window, when in 
fact the person is guilty of the 
offence. The Law Reform Connnission 
advocates that those requirements be 
taken out, apart from the entitlement 
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to a medical examination, This was only 
to apply after arrest and not simply 
detention. The commission suggested 
that notification of the right to a 
medical examination should be contained 
in a notice handed to the accused. 

"Should a person have a defence to 
the offence of refusing a blood test or 
the offence of refusing a medical 
examination on religious or conscient­
ious grounds?" The cOlIDnission advocates 
this although it does not presently 
exist in the Northern Territory. I do 
not think that it will cause a lot of 
problems. l-le may suddenly find that a 
lot of people turn religious. 

"Should certificates be admissible in 
evidence and, if so, what evidentiary 
value should they carry?" The Law Re­
form Commission favoured a wide use of 
certificates to prove the facts of a 
case. The contents of the certificates 
to be prima facie evidence. In the 
Northern Territory ordinance, certifi­
cates are only evidence. We can see 
here that they have made provisions 
slightly stronger in favour of certifi­
cates. This is a controversial part of 

"the legislation and we will have to 
look closely at this. I feel that we 
have to give these certificates more 
strength in the court. 

"Should there be a power in certain 
circumstances to cancel a licence or 
disqualify a person from holding a lic­
ence until a court otherwise orders?" 
The Law Reform Commission favoured this 
as a mandatory requirement for previous 
offenders. 

"Should a special licence provision 
be inserted in the ordinance, applic­
able only to driving offences involving 
drugs or alcohol?" Although such a pro­
v~s~on is proposed by the Law Reform 
Commission, it is to be noted that the 
equivalent in the Northern Territory 
has recently been revised by amendment. 
I do not think that we would need to 
revise that again. 

"Should provision be included in the 
ordinance for the es tablishment of 
referral centres?" This is an area 
which has been raised on many occasions 
by people concerned with driving under 
the influence, places where you could 
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put people to be looked after, to try 
to get over the problem; we have nO 
legislation provi~~cn in the Territory 
at the moment. The Law Reform COlIDniss­
ion saw such centres as an important 
and urgent aspect of its counter meas­
ures, with court s having power to re­
lease offenders on the condition that 
they attend such referral centres. 

There are other areas that could be 
mentioned but it would take quite a 
long time to go right through the re­
port. I have picked out the areas that 
I feel contain some of the interesting 
points. A lot of work has to be done to 
prepare legislation, which I intend to 
do, to try to establish consistent ~nd 
strong breathalyser legislation. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: Alcohol, drugs and 
driving, these three words encompass 3 
facets 0 four 1 ifestyle t hat have 
assumed monolithic proportions in this 
country since the last war. Previous to 
that, all three factors were there but 
the mere battle for existence by the 
population was serious to the extent 
that these 3 factors did not assume the 
proportions that they have in today's 
society. We now have more time on our 
hands, more money and many more oppor­
tunities to use and abuse alcohol, 
drugs and the motor car than ever our 
forbears had. 

Governments have approached the prob­
lems raised by these factors in a 
half-hearted way over the years since 
the second world war, mainly spurred on 
by the mounting fatalitieS on bad 
roads. There has been a huge cost to 
the country in terms -of hospital and 
medical expense, social services, man 
hours lost, man hours wasted by doctors 
and nurses, man hours wasted by physio­
therapists and social workers who have 
to treat accident victims and who have 
been diverted from preventative medi­
cine. Were our society not so greatly 
in the grip of the motor vehicle and 
driving of it, we should have a great 
deal more resources to turn to for the 
betterment of our society. More and 
more powerful cars are being built for 
more and more crowded roads. Even if we 
seized the profits of the motor vehic­
les concerned, they would not pay for 
the casualties that arise from the use 
of the motor vehicle - or the abuse of 
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the motor vehicle. There is a desire, 
and no doubt a proper one, on the part 
of many people to see increased penal­
ties for the abuse of the motor 
vehicle, especially when that abuse is 
coupled with the abuse of alcohol or 
drugs. Should we not consider, in con­
junction with new laws and heavier pen­
alties, provision of a better road 
system so that there will be less 
opportunity for abuse of the motor 
vehicle? 

The commission report with which we 
are now concerned is a most exhaustive 
one. Research overseas has been under­
taken, especially in t hos e northern 
countries of Europe where quite radical 
laws in relation to drunken driving 
have been in force for some time. It is 
impossible to handle this report fully. 
It is, however, a credit to all those 
persons - not just the commissioners 
but the research people and the people 
who put in submissions - who have con­
tributed in any way to it. Suffice it 
to say that is is an in-depth report 
and its conclusions seem to be 
well-founded on sol~d material. 

There are quite a number of conclus­
ions and I think those numbered 453 to 
461 on education and research are per­
haps those which might be most easily 
neglected. But these perhaps could well 
be the most sigr.ifica~t. 

In conclusion 453, the commissioners 
recommend that the introduction of any 
legislation should be accompanied by a 
campaign to alert and educate drivers 
concerning the dangers caused by the 
consumption of alcohol and drugs and 
the provision of new laws designed to 
deal with these dangers. 

In 456, recommendation is made that 
consideration should be given to the 
reduction or the total prohibition of 
media advertisement for alcohol or that 
such advertisement should be accompan­
ied by warnings of the dangers involved 
in the consumption of alcoh~l. 

No. 457 adverts to what I mentioned 
earlier: "Appropriate authorities 
should keep themselves informed con­
cerning research into measures designed 
to reduce the road toll including road 
design, vehicle design and particularly 
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the development of devices aimed at 
preventing an intoxicated driver from 
stal.ing his motor vehicle". Further 
research is obviously necessary but the 
public must be alerted by a concerned 
campaign of education if the new laws 
are to have any substantial effect. 

Recommendations 366 to 413 relate to 
the main offences whiCh are proposed 
and I agree with almost everything that 
is recommended. In 383, however, there 
is provision that a member of the 
police force should not require a per­
son to submit to a screening test if 
more than 2 hours have elapsed since 
the person was the driver of the motor 
vehicle. I do think that 2 hours is 
perhaps a little too long. I would have 
thought that 1 hour after the event 
would be t~e longest period that should 
be permitted. 

In relation to blood tests, rec­
ommendation number 402 says: "The 
option of a blood test in lieu of or 
following unsuccessful completion of a 
screening test or breath analysis is 
not recommended." I would quarrel with 
that conclusion because I do believe 
that the alternative of a blood test 
should be available if a person would 
rather a blood test than a breath 
analysis. Also, a blood test should be 
available to those persons who have 
failed a breath analysis test. 

The penalties recommended in conclus­
ions numbers' 432 and 452 largely meet 
with my approval. The public is often 
curious about the question of penalties 
and we have had some examples in Darwin 
recently where the public finds it hard 
to reconcile the different penalties 
that are being meted out to offenders. 
For instance, in the Northern Territory 
News of 8 March, it is reported that a 
magistrate gaoled a man on a driving 
count. I would ask members to bear with 
me whilst I read these reports because 
it would be unfair to comment on them 
if I did not read them at length: 

A magist:ro.te said yesterday that he 
was by no means satisfied that gao~­
ing breatha~yser offenders reduaed 
the rrumber of awohotia a.z.ivers on 
the road. However, he had deaided to 
give a man who p~aded guilty to 
driving with a bwod awoho~ aontent 
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of 0.32 a taste of gaol. Mr Michael 
McDonald, SM, was convicting'Brwin 
Toy, fVl'eman, of Roberts Place, Rapid 
Creek. He sentenced him to 6 weeks 
gaol, but ordered that he be released 
after serving 7 days on his entering 
a bond to be of good behaviour for 3 
years. He aZso disqualified him from 
driving for 3 years. Prosecutor, 
Serjeant Kevin Malley, said that Toy 
left his place of empZoyrrent in 
Bishop Street at 4.50 pm last Thurs­
day. Police saw him drive onto the 
incorrect side of the road, swing 
left, hit the gutter and bounce back 
onto the road. A short distance fur­
ther on, Toy mounted the footpath 
whi le trying to negotiate a driveway. 
He toZd police he had been drinking 
since 7 that morning and that he did 
not feel too well. Mr McDonald said 
Toy mus t have consumed a vast quan­
tity of liquor to reach 0.32. Toy 
to ld the court he had no work on that 
particuZar day. He was the forerm.n of 
a road transport depot and there were 
no transports in. Toy said he was 
ma:t'ried and was supporting 3 children 
and Z grandchi ld. Mr McDonaZd said he 
had no intention of punishing Toy's 
fami ly because of his misdeeds. How­
ever, after coming out of gaol after 
7 days he would have plenty of time 
to think of what it would be like to 
go back in, he told him. 

The second report concerns the use of 
drugs. Headline: "Judge warns man over 
drugs use". The report in the Northern 
Territory News on Monday 14 March goes 
on: 

A Supreme Court Judge warned a 
young man last Friday that his con.­
tinued use Of drugs would possibly 
lead to complete destruction of his 
future happiness. The man, Richard 
William Bell, appeared for sentence 
before Mr Justice Muirhead after 
pleading guilty to charges of burg­
lary, larceny and malicious damage by 
knife. The judge said the charges all 
arose from the depredations Bell 
committed on the night of December 
17. "On that night you with others 
had been drinking at the MarraT'a 
Hotel", he told him, "You consumed 
much liquor and I am told you pur­
chased and consumed tablets believed 
to be a hallucinogenic drug. You 
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left your companions and deliberately 
set out to steal. After taking a 
cassette player from a car, you broke 
into Mr Robert Thorning's home at 
Jingili. You removed articles and 
despoiled his home in a malicious and 
vindictive manner". The judge said 
that the offence, which was simila:t' 
to one with which Bell was charged 
earlier last year, indicated an un­
usual and worrying propensity to take 
out his frustrations on the property 
of other people. 

He had obtained a pre sentence re­
port and it seemed that Bell· came 
from a good home. He had had good 
opportunities but he had remained in 
conflict, not only with his home en­
vironment and its training, but also 
with other people of his age. "You 
have had good work opportunities but 
you have not had the stability or the 
guts to settle down and take advant_ 
age of those opportunities", Mr Jus­
tice Muirhead said, "Your continued 
use of drugs of this nature will, I 
warn you, possibly lead to complete 
destruction of your future happiness. 
You are indeed fortunate that your 
family continues to stand by you. You 
have plenty of intelligence, the 
problem is how to persuzde you that 
it is worth your while using it". 

The judge said that, although he 
had placed BeU on a bond last yeCI1' 
for breaking, entering and stealing, 
he had decided to give him a further 
opportunity. He sentenced him to 18 
months gaol for burglary and 6 months 
for lCI1'ceny, the sentences to be 
served concurrently. On the charge 
of malicious damage, he senttmced him 
to 9 months to be served cumulatively 
on the previous sentences. He also 
sentenced him to 5 months cumulative­
ly for breach of bond but directed 
that, providing he entered into a 
$300 bond to be of good behaviour foT' 
3 years, he be released forthwith. "I 
stress that I think this is the first 
occasion that I have made such an 
order where I have previously sus­
pended a sentence of imprisonment on 
a bond quickly broken", he said. 

The judge made it a condition of 
the bond that Bell place himself 
under the supervisiO'L of a probation 
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offioer for 2 years and not leave the 
Northern Territory without his oon" 
sent being obtained. He also ordered 
Bell to make restitution in the sum 
of $557 to Mr Thorning or his inSU1'er 
within 14 days. "The futUX'e is now in 
yoUX' hands", he told Ben, "and I 
trust, having had a short period of 
incaroeration, you understand what a 
futi'le life Ues ahead of you if you 
do not take advantage of the help and 
oare that is now available". 

I do not wish it to be taken that I 
am criticising either of those learned 
gentlemen for the sentence that they 
imposed on those 2 different people. 
However, as a member of the Legislative 
Assembly, one gets reaction from the 
public and the public are curious why 
people who commit the offence of the 
type that Mr Bell committed are let out 
on a bond twice whilst people who drive 
a motor vehicle and cause no harm to 
anyone - in this case certainly a great 
potential of harm was there - can be 
sent to gaol. I might say that the re­
action that I have had from my elector­
ate and other members of the general 
public is that there is a widespread 
disbelief in the efficacy of bonds. I 
do not know the full circumstances of 
either of these cases because I do not 
have the full reports., The only persons 
in possession of all the facts were the 
lea~ed rr.asistrate and the learned 
judge and the counsel appearing before 
them. I cannot criticise these men, and 
I do not criticise them, but the public 
do find these conflicts in penalties 
hard to understand. I do believe that 
perhaps the men on the bench should 
take this factor somewhat more into 
account when they are imposing pen­
alties. 

Conclusion number 445 is to the 
effect that, where a person's driving 
licence has been cancelled, it should 
be necessary for him to apply to a 
court for the restoration of the lic­
ence. "The court's attention should be 
drawn to appropriate criteria to be 
considered before the licence is re­
stored." Whilst I approve of that con_ 
clusion or recommendation in principle, 
in practice it would lead to an almost 
intolerable burden being imposed on the 
courts. Unless a special magistrate 
were appointed and a special court set 
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aside, it would be almost impossible 
for the courts to deal with the busi­
ness. 

In conclusion, this report overall is 
possibly one of the best reports I have 
ever had the opportunity to read. I be­
lieve all members of the commission 
should be congratulated. I think the 
report should be adopted and I believe 
that legislative effect should be given 
to many of the conclusions of the re­
port with as little delay as possible. 

Mr DONDAS: "Oh God! that men should 
put an enemy in their mouths to steal 
their brains" is the' opening part of 
the report. I have found this report to 
be both comprehensive and interesting. 

As the report is a lengthy document, 
I intend confining my remarks to mainly 
section 13, "Countermeasures". If we 
are to make laws for the person who 
drives whilst under the influence, then 
some attempt should be made to offer 
some prevention as well as cure, as it 
has been proved that an excessive con­
sumption of alcohol does cause road 
accidents, in many cases fatal ones. 
What countermeasures can we offer to 
reduce the accident toll? Do the real­
ities of our current legislation offer 
any measure of countermeasures? Perhaps 
they do but we must examine this situa­
tion constantly and endeavour to im­
prove it so that legislation can be up­
dated to save people's lives. 

Conventional penalties what are 
they? Fines, imprisonment, cancellation 
of licences or suspension of licences. 
Do they deter the drunk driver? The 
report which we are debating does not 
clearly indicate in paragraph 334 
whether the breathalyser is completely 
successful. In New South Wales, convic­
tions for drink driving offences actu­
ally increased in 1974. Apparently this 
type of offence is now again on the in­
crease. The report indicates that the 
reason for the increase could be be­
cause of the degree of police activity 
aimed at the drink driver offender, al­
though staff shortages or availability 
of overtime could also effect a de­
crease in the number of offenders con­
victed. Are these conventional pen­
alties sufficient to deter the drink 
driver? The fines system at the 
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moment in the Northern Territory we 
hear of huge fines being imposed on 
drink driving offenders, Apparently 
severe fines deter drunk drivers. Be­
fore the breathalyser was introduced, 
Fridays and Sa turdays were a nightmare 
for the St John Ambulance Brigade. Now 
they work at a nice steady pace on 
those nights attending the occasional 
motor car accident. It is proven that 
the breathalyser is working in the Dar­
win area. 

The report advocates an increase in 
the maximum fine for offences whilst 
driving under the influence and also 
makes recommendations as to the flex­
ibility of fines that are imposed, as a 
large fine would not affect a rich 
driver as much as it would a poorer 
driver and justice must be done' to rich 
and poor alike. I would agree with 
that. 

The report is of the opinion that 
imprisonment should be a penalty of the 
last resort and also states that prison 
is not an effective countermeasure for 
this type of offender. I offer no con­
structive information other than to say 
that, if a drunk driver causes a fatal 
accident to another person, then the 
authorities should imprison him and 
throwaway the key. 

Cancellation or suspension of lic­
ences - the experts who gave evidence 
to the commission are of the opinion 
that licence revocation is a most 
effective countermeasure against drink 
driving offenders. However, there seems 
to be some argument that suspended 
drivers will continue to drive in 
breach of suspension. I would agree 
with the recommendations of the comm­
ission as set out in paragraph 346 of 
the report, that a maximum penalty of 
$4,000 or 12 months imprisonment be im~ 
posed on a person who drives whilst 
under suspension. This severe penalty 
could deter a person driving whilst 
under suspension. 

The subject of special licences is 
discussed at great lengyh in the re­
port. I am satisfied that we in the 
Territory have this facility available 
to the persons in this category. 
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First-year drivers - it is apparent 
that the commission has decided that 
the Tasmanian legislation was too 
severe on first-year drivers who 
offended by drink driving and further 
stated that driving education should be 
promoted in schools and be thoroughly 
tested in police licence tests. The 
commission was apparently impressed by 
the countermeasures in the USA and 
states that the American experience can 
therefore be of assistance in designing 
proposals for treatment of educational 
schemes in Australia. I would bring 
paragraph 351 on page 150 to honourable 
members' notice although I regret to 
say that, in the Northern Territory, 
the objectives of this paragraph seem 
impossible at the moment. However, in 
the near future, this topic of US 
countermeasures for drink driving could 
be investigated and implemented. Once 
again, I say that prevention is .better 
than cure. I am happy to say that the 
commission did advocate that funds 
should be made available for the ACT in 
line with the Victorian St Vincent's 
Hospital drink driver education therapy 
program. With a little luck, we will 
eventually get something of the same 
kind in the Northern Territory. 

In the conclusion of the section on 
countermeasures, I find the committee 
thought the constant education, treat­
ment and rehabilitation of drink driv­
ers commendable. However, unless funds 
are made available to reduce the extent 
of this problem, we are taking our 
lives into our hands every time we 
drive a motor vehicle. Fines in the 
Northern Territory for the 0.08 
offences are severe compared to the 
other states in Australia but, if we 
are to learn anything by this exercise, 
then I would bring to honourable mem­
bers' attention that the fine for a 
similar offence in the USA or Canada is 
double that here. 

The subject of random testing for 
drink driving has recently been in the 
news and has been mentioned by the 2 
previous speakers. I am happy to accept 
the commission's recommendation that 
random breath tests are not yet justi­
fied. To sum up the situation, the 
commission has decided that important 
liberties should not be surrendered on 
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the basis of a hunch or as a conse­
quence of wishful thinking. 

In conclusion, I will reiterate that 
I found the report very interesting and 
I commend the commissioners for produc­
ing that report. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I rise to support the 
report from the Law Reform Commission. 
As the honourable member for Jingili 
said before, this is not a new problem. 
It will probably still be a problem 
after every one of the members of this 
Assembly is gone from this existence. 
If we look at the terms of reference on 
the first couple of pages, as laid down 
by the Attorney-General, this was all 
instigated from the Australian Capital 
Territory. It could have been instigat­
ed from this Territory, it could have 
come from other states as well because 
no matter what laws we bring into 
operation to any legislature, we are 
never going to have everybody one hund­
red per cent happy wi th them - you have 
only to hear the mumblings and dis­
satisfaction even in this Assembly at 
different times when we talk about 
drugs and alcohol and dangerous driving 
and such. 

I am sure that anyone who has the 
opportunity to read this report will 
see there has been a tremendous lot of 
work put into it. I am sure that if 
they sat down again for another length 
of time they could even put more into 
it. No matter what report is written, 
someone else could probably sit down 
and write a better one or amplify some 
of the things that are spelt out. Yet 
when you look at the number of people 
who gave submissions and the qualifica­
tions of those people, you would think 
that you -would have a perfect report 
which I think we have in a sense here; 
we will never satisfy all the people. 

The report covers all the facets: 
blood alcohol levels, how they should 
be taken and how the breathalyser 
should operate, screening tests. It 
goes on with a lot of detail on some of 
the cases that have been brought before 
the courts and argued. I daresay there 
will be many others brought before the 
court. As the honourable member for 
Jingili said, there was one case the 
other day that we could probably argue 
about. 
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Sometimes I wonder whether the best 
thing to stop all this would be, as a 
person comes out of a hotel or mot:"", 
to grab him there and then. You would 
not have the problem then of him get­
ting into a vehicle. He could go in 
one door sober and come out of the 
other door drunk. You could have a 
screening test out there and then say, 
"You go home by train - you go home by 
tram". You would not pick them up on 
the roads then. You could probably pick 
them up walking down the street, but 
you cannot do that because we have de­
criminalised drunkenness. 

It goes into detail on page 31 about 
the Northern Territory ordinance. You 
will remember that we have had changes 
to that in the past 12 months. The 
Cabinet Member has said that he is go­
ing to introduce more changes. We will 
never get a perfect piece of legisla­
tion but we hope it will satisfy every­
body in this Chamber at least. 

On page 64, it spells out the statis­
tics on road accidents and road safety. 
In paragraph 139 it says that the nat­
ional trend in Australia during the 
1960s of an increasing annual road toll 
r~s~ng in correspondence with the in­
creasing motorisation of the population 
did not continue into the 1970s. The 
expert group on road safety has pointed 
out that, in each of the years from 
1970 to 1974, fewer people were killed 
on the Australian roads than in 1970 
and this trend continued in 1975. The 
table then shows the number of people 
killed in road traffic accidents in 
Australia over those years. From 1970 
to 1975, the figures decreased by about 
100. In' 1970, it was 3,798 and, in 
1975, it was 3,691. In other words, we 
are making big steps with our road 
safety and the number of accidents have 
been decreased. 

Paragraph 140 spells out the number 
of persons killed in the ACT in those 
same years. There has been an average 
of around about 30 people killed. I 
cannot remember the exact figures, but 
I think the Northern Territory figures 
can outdo the Capital Territory fig­
ures. Our figures are probably among 
the worst for Australia. I do not think 
that they are all attributable to 
drunken driving or persons under the 
influence of drugs. The roads, the road 



DEBATES - Tuesday 15 March 1977 

lighting and the ~afety of the vehicles 
themselves are also important. We have 
spoken about some of the unroadworthy 
government cars and police cars around 
the place. 

There has been a lot of work done on 
prevention of people driving under the 
influence of alcohol. I do not think 
that there has been a great deal done 
about driving under the influence of 
drugs. Some have been picked up for 
smoking marihuana or other drugs, but 
many people do take drugs in their nor­
mal life to keep their health in a bal­
ance and they can sometimes be affected 
by whether they have eaten during that 
day and, when they have taken these 
drugs, they can be overcome by drugs 
through no fault of their own. 

The s ta tis tics do not lie. There are 
a lot of road safety compaigns in each 
state and in the Territory we lack 
this. Probably one of the biggest 
reasons why we have so many accidents 
here is because our road safety pro­
grams are practically nil. Also around 
Darwin the lighting is so poor; it is a 
wonder there are not more accidents. 
You have only to walk up Mitchell 
Street of a night time and you can 
hardly see because the lighting has not 
been attended to, 

There has been quite a bit of dis­
cussion about drugs over the years and 
this report is from some of the fore­
most experts on drugs, both alcohol and 
narcotics. Page 94 of the report spells 
out the estimation of the problem and 
Dr Milner, who is one of the foremost 
experts on drugs in Australia, says 
that drugs such as alcohol probably 
p lay the maj or role in causing 5% to 
10% of the traffic and 10% to 15% of 
all road deaths. They probably deter­
mine this through the police surgeons 
who keep statistics on all the road 
deaths relating to drugs and alcohol. 
Dr Birrell in Victoria has done a 
tremendous amount of work in this field 
and, in every state, they have experts 
working with the police on these 
issues. 

I was particularly interested in the 
matter of random tests, The commission 
has seen fit to disregard this as a way 
of controlling people who may be under 
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the influence. If you have these random 
tests, you could have som~ policeman 
out on t~,(' road all day. trying to pick 
up people whom they suspect may be 
under the influence. I am sure there 
would be a lot of wasted time and those 
people could be out doing other jobs. A 
lot of the police work would be in­
volved in this sort of thing when they 
could be out patrolling the highways. 
Many of th~'problems in the Territory 
stem from the fact that there are not 
enough patrols on the highways. Of 
course, it is not always the fault of 
the driver who may perhaps be under the 
influence. There are animals which 
stray onto the road and there are other 
drivers who could be quite sober, but 
who might have a faulty ~ehicle or be 
unable to handle the vehicle properly 
and could cause a death or serious 
accident on the road. 

I would just like to read what para­
graph 254 says about random testing: 
"It would be premature to decide to 
introduce random breath testing in· the 
Australian Capital Territory before 
there is substantial experience gained 
as a result of introduction of random 
testing in Victoria." We know that Vic­
toria has fairly stringent rules on 
driving under the influence, I think 
0.05 is the figure there while in most 
of the other states it is 0,08. There 
are a lot of prople moving from state 
to state these days and I think it 
would be better to try to make those 
laws uniform, I should like to'see the 
states have a look at it themselves. I 
should imagine that the Capital Terri­
tory Legislative Assembly will take up 
this report and act upon the 
recommendations of the commission. I am 
sure that the future will look a little 
bit brighter, and perhaps we will be 
able to look at the statistics in an­
other 5 years' time and see perhaps the 
result of this report if it is adopted. 

There is a comparative table .in 
appendix B in the report. It does list 
all the places, prescribed levels of 
alcohol, the type of tests required 
relating to that state, the powers of 
the police and the penalties for 
exceeding the limit. 

I would like to see this report 
adopted so that we can make the laws in 
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Australia uniform and make people more 
conscious of the consequences of driv­
ing under the influence of drugs or 
alcohol. We should have a bigger road 
safety education program, starting with 
the school children and going right 
through to the adults. We should spend 
as much money as we can, within reason­
able limits, to educate the people and 
even to try to educate the hoteliers in 
the operation of their hotels. You do 
not have to go very far from this 
building to see a lot of people who are 
under the influence. There are many 
people who know quite well that they 
may be potential killers yet they go 
out in their cars and perhaps maim 
other people. That is where the educa­
tion program has to come in. It has to 
go through the hoteliers and give them 
more power. The police should go to the 
hotels a little bit more than they do 
and remove those people who are well 
under the influence. 

I would like to thank the Cabinet 
Member for bringing this report into 
this Chamber. I only hope that some 
sense will reign and that one report 
that we have debated in this Chamber 
will be adopted. I support the motion. 

Mr KENTISH: I am pleased to be able 
to talk on the noting of this very 
thorough report. We have spent a lot of 
time over the vears talking about this 
scourge on our community. It is a much 
greater scourge and has claimed many 
more victims than all the wars that 
Australia has ever fought in. More 
people have been killed and more people 
have been mutilated on our roads than 
in any of the wars that we have fought 
since 1914 or going back to the South 
African war. It is my conviction that 
this slaughter on the roads will con­
tinue while we continue to talk about 
it because talking does not do very 
much good at all. It is not until some 
action is taken in the matter that the 
slaughter will cease or be reduced to a 
more acceptable level. 

The breathalyser testing apparatus 
has been one Significant measure which 
has had a remarkable effect on the 
accident rate. He have in the report a 
lot of recommendations for an improve­
ment, for a realignment of the use of 
the breathalyser testing equipment. 
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Providing that in all respects it is an 
improvement and is producing greater 
efficiency, I think that it would be 
all to the·good that those suggestions 
be incorporated in our law. We have in 
the states and in Canberra some diff­
erent approaches to the breathalyser 
and it was Victoria which just recently 
adopted random tests. Here we would be 
opposed to random testing. However, I 
am very much in favour of testing be­
fore an accident rather than after an 
accident occurs. The only use then is 
what can be done in the courts concern­
ing the results of the breathalyser 
tests. As for testing before an acci­
dent, I think we are actually doing 
that, at least if the person is driving 
erratically or he appears to be not 
perfectly i~ control of his vehicle. I 
am in favour of that continuing. 

The member for Jingili remarked that 
we should have better roads. I am 
aware of the fact that, on the stretch 
of road out of Darwin, the worst acci­
dents occur on long, straight stret­
ches. I would support the member for 
Jingili if he had said we need wider 
roads •. I hav~ often felt that the roads 
are not wide enough. I have gone right 
off the side at times when I have seen 
a car weaving towards me. At such 
times. I have wished for wider roads to 
give me more room to escape from the 
oncoming driver. Ho~vever, there must be 
a limit to things like that. 

I have read many things about the 
alcohol and driving problem. It is not 
one that worries me greatly. I always 
have a. spare driver with me. I just 
cannot understand why people get tangl­
ed up with alcohol and drugs consider­
ing the enormous amount of trouble it 
causes themselves and others. However, 
there it is; it is a social habit that 
we have got into. Sweden has a very un­
usual approach to this and I have read 
something about Swedish regulations and 
penalties. If we ever get serious about 
this, by "serious" I mean stop talking 
about it and do something, we may study 
what Sweden is doing with its problem. 
I think they have had rather substan­
tial results in that country. 

I did mention that the death toll was 
terrific. I think that somewhere - I 
have not seen figures lately - between 
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5,000 and 6,000 people a year are kill­
ed on the roads, greater than all the 
battle-fields ever claimed from our 
people. It often strikes close to us; 
we have all had some sad occasions with 
road fatali ties, although we can be a 
little light hearted about it today. A 
young couple, both related to me, had 
an accident at the Caloundra turnoff, 
north of Brisbane. They were celebrat­
ing their first Christmas, 6 months 
married. The woman was killed outright 
and the man is just learning to walk 
and learning to talk again. I did not 
expect that he would live. It is on all 
the time of course. But the death toll 
of 5,000 and 6,000 a year is not the 
worst of it. They are finished with 
their t roub les 1 0 f course; they have 
gone, but many more thousands are muti­
lated and spend the rest of their lives 
maimed or disadvantaged in some way. 
They are taken care of with pensions 
and insurances, and the insurance bill 
is mounting and mounting. Third party 
insurance goes up and up. I think that 
there should be separate insurances for 
teetotallers and perhaps a separate 
road system for them as well, to try to 
preserve their lives. 

The loss of a licence is a very use­
ful deterrent, there is no doubt about 
that. It hits hard at people who are 
careless about drinking and driving but 
the loss of a licence is pulling people 
up very sharply. I am ",ware of that in 
a number of instances that I know of 
intimately. 

Improvements of roads - well lighting 
is bad and there are dangerous spots. I 
have often noted spots where you have a 
moment of confusion a few seconds of 
confusion due to poor lighting and that 
is enough to cause an accident. For 
years, they kept a little island off 
the end of the street that comes out of 
the hospital to join the end of Mit­
chell Street and goes down Gilruth 
Neck. There was no white paint on the 
walls of the island, no reflectors or 
anything. Things like that are often 
allowed to go on for years and must be 
the cause of many accidents. 

The report mentions something about 
referral centres. I would think that, 
if people are to be referred to a 
centre for alcoholics, it should be 
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d~ne . long before they are apprehended 
for drink driving. They would have lost 
their licence a good while before they 
needed taking to a referral centre. 

I congratulate the people who co~ 

piled the report for doing such a 
thorough j ob and I hope it is a help to 
us in the Territory. 

Debate adjourned. 

POUCE AND POLICE OFFENCES BILL 

(Serial 191) 

Bill, by leave, presented and read a 
first time. 

Miss ANDREW: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

The bill is introduced to clarify the 
position of members in the police force 
as a result of the introduction of the 
new Public Service Ordinance. Members 
may recall that previously members of 
the Northern Territory' Police Force 
were appointed under the Police and 
Police Offences Ordinance and, upon 
appointment, were deemed to have been. 
appointed under the old Public Service 
O.rdinance. However, the relevant pro­
visions 6f the Police and Police 
Offences Ordinance, other than those 
dealing with police cadets, were re­
pealed by the Transfer of Powers Ordi­
nance as from 1 January 1977. In place 
of the former provisions, the police 
became members of the new Northern 
Territory Public Service under the new 
Public Service Ordinance and the Comm­
issioner of Police was given the powers 
of a departmental head in that service. 
I would refer members to sections 19 
and 38 of the Public Service Ordinance. 
The various members of the police force 
have acquired new public service 
designations which are the same as 
their old ranks, this being as a result 
of bylaws made by the Public Service 
Ordinance pursuant to sections 27 and 
60 of the Public Service Ordinance. 

As a result of these. legislative 
changes, whilst it is clear that 
members of the police force are members 
of the Northern Territory Public Ser­
vice, a few doubts have been expressed 
about their status independently of 
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their status as members of the public 
service. Members will be aware of the 
complicated nature of the public ser­
vice arrangement and the consequent 
difficulties of interpretation that can 
arise. To remove any such doubt, it was 
decided to introduce a bill designed to 
clarify the matter. The bill now before 
members seeks to amend the Police and 
Police Offences Ordinance to make it 
clear that persons holding police 
designations under the Public Service 
Ordinance are members of the police 
force with the rank so designated. It 
will make it clear that this has been 
the position since 1 January 1977. The 
bill will therefore maintain what was 
intended to be the present position and 
i-ndeed what may well be the present 
position as to the police appointments 
and will put the matter beyond dispute. 
As a matter of supplementary import­
ance, the bill continues the old statu­
tory preference previously given to 
police cadets in the appointment of new 
constables. 

I would like to make it clear to me~ 
bers that this measure is only a temp­
orary one and the position as to the 
appointment of members of the police 
force is under review as part of an 
overall review 0 f the Police and Police 
Offences Ordinance which is an outdated 
piece of legislation. I am not satis­
fied that appointment of members of the 
police force thruugh the Northern 
Territory Public Service Ordinance is 
the most satisfactory manner of dealing 
with the police force, and I intend to 
give this matter careful consideration. 
Because of the nature of this bill, I 
am anxious for it to be d.ealt with at 
the earliest possible time and I under­
stand that your assistance, Mr Speaker, 
has been sought in this matter. It is 
most important that there be no doubt 
as to the status of the police force, 
and accordingly I seek the urgent pass­
age of this bill. I commend the bill to 
members. 

Mr SPEAKER: Honourable members, I 
have r ecei ved from the Maj ori ty Leader 
an application under standing order 152 
for the declaration of the Police and 
Police Offences Bill Serial 191 as an 
urgent bill. I have considered the 
reasons supplied in support of the 
application and am satisfied that hard-
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ship would be caused by delaying con­
sideration of the bill. The Police and 
Police Offences Bill Serial 191 is 
therefore declared to be an urgent 
bill. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Bill passed the 
without debate. 

remaining stages 

ADJOURNMENI' DEBATE 

Mr PERRON: I move that the Assembly 
do now adjourn. 

This afternoon I intend to bring to 
honourable members' attention a few of 
the anomalous situations which I have 
found regarding the unemployment fig­
ures which it is claimed are a guide to 
the economic wellbeing or otherwise of 
the country. I find that the way in 
which these figures are gathered and 
some groups which are included in the 
unemployment figures make the whole ex­
ercise almost meaningless as regards 
gauging the economic wellbeing or 
otherwise of the country. As an 
example, any person who finds himself 
out of work for any reason can register 
as unemployed even though he may have 
just completed 6 months work or so and 
may have earned a year's wages in some 
industry. In this category, we find 
people like meatworkers, fishermen, 
cane cutters, just to name a few. De­
spite the fact that they may have just 
completed a seasonal operation and 
earned themselves $10.,000 or $15,000 or 
$20,000 for the year, the next day they 
can go and register as unemployed and, 
indeed, in actual fact they are un­
employed. However, when we are gauging 
the state of the nation, I do not think 
that all these people should be taken 
into consideration. 

When a person registers as unemployed 
with the Commonwealth Employment Ser­
vice and that service has no position 
to place him in, he is required to 
leave an address so he can be contacted 
in case employment is found. He is also 
told to call back in 2 weeks. During 
this 2-week period, he is listed as un­
employed even though he might have 
found himself a permanent job the next 
day and failed to notify the Common-
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wealth Employment Service, or he may 
find one or two or more days casual 
work per week and still not notify the 
Commonwealth Employment Service and he 
remains listed amongst the unemployed 
as well. After a 2-week period, if the 
employment service has not heard from 
him, then he is taken off the list and 
regarded as having found some work. In 
actual fact, the person might register 
as unemployed and next day disappear 
interstate. However, for the next 2 
weeks, he is still on that particular 
state's unemployment list. 

I doubt if many people are aware that 
some of the Aboriginals listed as un­
employed in the Northern Territory have 
probably never worked f or anybody in 
their lives. The Northern Territory 
statistical summary of 1975-76 shows 
that, at the time of the 1971 census, 
7,132 Northern Territory Aboriginals' 
aged 15 or over were neither employed 
nor listed as unemployed. The title 
given in this section in the census was 

. "not in labour force". Many of thes e 
people are what I would call tradition­
ally unemployed. They have never sought 
work, but would rather live as their 
ancestors did and shun the European 
work ethic. I do not deny them this 
right for a minute, but now we send 
government officers into the field to 
locate these groups and try to find 
suitable employment in the area for 
them and such suitable employment is 
very difficult to find for some of 
these people. However, if a group or an 
individual wishes to claim unemployment 
benefits or register as unemployed, he 
only has to say so and immediately he 
is on the list as one of the Northern 
Territory's unemployed. If we are to 
continue to gauge the state of the nat­
ion by our unemployment figures, then I 
do not believe that the traditionally 
unemployed people should be included in 
those figures. In January this year, 
there were about 981 Aborigina4.s in the 
Northern Territory's unemployment fig­
ure of 2,452. If we take even half of 
these as being traditionally unemploy­
ed, it would bring our unemployment 
figure down from 5.8% to 4% - the low­
est in Australia. 

Another area of concern with the 
employment situation in Australia is 
the number of married females who in-
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flate the figures out of all propor­
tion. I believe that the dramatic in­
crease in wives who are either working 
or seeking work is a major factor in 
Australia's record unemployment. I 
quote figures taken from the Australian 
Bureau of Statistics labour force 
publications of 1968 and 1976 and I 
point out that the figures are based on 
sample. The publications have tables of 
standard errors printed in them and I 
refer honourable members to those 
tables if they wish to quote these fig­
ures. In November 1968, there were 
860,500 married females either working 
or seeking work in Australia. That was 
31% of all married females in Aust­
ralia. In November 1976, the figure was 
1,351,700 married females either work­
ing or seeking work. That is 41% of all 
married females in Australia. Married 
female partiCipation increased by an 
enormous 57% over the 8 years, while 
the male and unmarried female groups 
increased by only 11%. The Australian 
Bulletin of Labour published by the 
Institute of Labour Studies at Flinders 
University summed the situation up by 
saying: "The continued rise in married 
female participation in the labour 
force in Australia is quite remark­
able". Quite remarkable is right - a 
965,000 increase in the work force, 
491,000 of whom were married women. 

I do not deny we have a grave un­
employment problem in Australia today. 
And I do not deny married women a right 
to work .•• 

Mrs Lawrie: Thanks, Marshall. 

Mr PERRON: but let us get the 
whole picture in the r-ight perspective. 
If we are to gauge the state of the 
economy by our unemployment figures, 
look at those persons who have been 
thrown out of work for various reasons 
not at those who register for work to 
provide a second family income. These 
figures show that more people seeking 
work is not necessarily a sign that 
fewer jobs are available. Th~ overall 
situation is not as bad as opponents of 
the Government would have us believe. 

Lastly, I touch briefly on the pay­
ment of unemployment benefits. One 
major flaw in the present system - and 
I repeat this is only one of several 
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but I touch on one for today - is that 
applicants for benefits do not have to 
be in need. Benefits are assessed pure­
lyon a weekly income basis. A worker 
may have just comp leted a term of 
lucrative work and received, say, 
$10,000 for 6 months work, which is not 
unusual in some industries. He is elig­
ible to register as unemployed, and to 
receive weekly cash benefits, the first 
week after the work he was engaged in 
stops. There is no checking of his fin­
ancial status other than his weekly in­
come. The man may have a fortune in the 
bank and may have just earned a fortune 
but it is not taken into consideration. 
This ludicrous situation is quite un­
fair and a waste of taxpayers' money. 

We do need to keep employment statis­
tics, but the" present system is full of 
holes and should not be used, as it has 
been, to gauge the performance 0 f gov­
ernment or the state of our economy. 
For this, we need accurate figures 
related to family income and the per­
formance of industry, something which 
we do not have at the moment. 

Mr POLLOCK: I picked up a newspaper 
from Melbourne the other day, the Mel­
bourne Sunday Observer, which carried 
an editorial headed "Time to get 
tough", and I thought it would be 
appropriate to read it to members: 

It is time to get tough. If we are 
to protect our WOJj of life, we must 
crack dOJJn on those who wish to 
destroy it. The Obs e1'Ver is sick and 
tired of psychologists, prison 
reformers and acaderrric socie1:Jd watch... 
e1'S who continuaUy want us to soft 
pedal on the ve!"d eLements amongst us 
who have no respect for the major­
ity's WOJj of life. Federal Cabinet is 
considering a crackdown on dole 
bludgers who have quit their jobs 
voZuntarilu. A secret report present­
ed to the Comrrr~ttee of Inqui"ry into 
the Commonwealth Employment Service 
states that 30% of those on the dole 
quite their jobs voluntarily. We wiZZ 
not brand them "bludgers" but they 
should be made to answer for the-~r 
actions. 

Next on the lis t comes prisons. Rip 
out their bloody colour televisions, 
hot water app Ziances and everything 
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that makes life enjoyabLe. They az>e 
supposed to be serving a sentence not 
having a ripper time ~t a health 
fa:rm. 

And there is nothing wrong with a 
good boot up the arse for vandals. 
Their activities are too often 
surrounded by numerous reports and 
academics, mind benders and those who 
wish to bLame society as a whole for 
their actions. The fact of the matter 
remains that these w~kers, individ­
uaZZy 01' in a group, have taken upon 
themselves to wreck somebody eLse's 
property and they should pay for it. 
There was a tirre when the LocaL cop 
could employ a litHe curb side just­
ice to curtail. the activities of 
these fools and now of course the 
weU-meaning cop would have his 
career on the line if he gave some 
young pup a clip under the ear. We 
have those supposedZy more educated 
than the masses to thank for this 
attitude. We also have them to thank 
for increasing vandalism, crime, rape 
and a host 0 f other serious acts 
which strike at society as a whole. 

Mr Ryan: Hear, hear! I couldn't put 
it better myself. 

Mr POLLOCK: This morning there were 
some questions asked in relation to the 
road constrJcticn of Larapinta Drive 
from Alice Springs to Jay Creek and the 
honourable member answering the ques­
tion advised that in fact the contract 
had been let but the details were with 
the federal member for release. I con­
tacted the federal member's office 
later this morning and, delivered to 
his office at ten to twelve were the 
particulars of the contract which he 
has been able to relay to me. I am 
happy to say that a contract for some 
$299,445 has been let to McMahon Con­
structions to widen 27 kilometres west 
of the Flynn grave on the Larapinta 
Drive or, as they call it, the Jay 
Creek Road, the widening to provide a 
2-lane sealed surface of 6.2 metres 
wide with al. 2 metre shoulder, com­
pletion in July 1977. That is great; 
that is a start, but there are a lot of 
roads in that area which need grading 
and improvement. Of course, this gets 
as far as Jay Creek but it does not get 
you into one of the leading tourist 
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attractions in Central Australia, 
Standley -Chasm. Some 60,000 or more 
people visit Standley Chasm e'Tery year. 
As members who have had the good for­
tune to visit the place will know, the 
last 3 or 4 kilometres into the chasm 
are up the rocky bed of a creek which 
from time to time floods and results in 
inaccessibility to the area and a great 
disruption to the tourist-industry. It 
is time that those responsible, the 
Department 0 f the Northern Territory 
principally, get on with the job that 
they have been promising for years and 
provide the necessary funds to upgrade 
some 9 or 10 kilometres of road from 
the Standley Chasm itself to the car­
park and kiosk. It urgently needs to be 
upgraded to a sealed standard which 
~ould allow people access to the 
attraction more frequently, Every time 
there is an inch or so of rain around 
Alice Springs district, the access to 
the chasm is put out and it takes a 
couple of weeks before Construction get 
around to getting a grader in there. 
They do a good j ob but, if the road was 
constructed properly, then we would 
have access to this area all the time 
and much less need for continuing main­
tenance. 

I would like to mention 3 innovations 
which have happened in recent weeks. 
There is now a j et aircraft service 
from Alice Springs to Cairns via Mount 
Isa and last week we saw the service 
commencing between Sydney, Al ice 
Springs and Darwin. They considered 
that there was something new in a jet 
from Sydney to Alice Springs and on to 
Darwin. I am not sure why. Apart from 
that, it is very good to see that these 
services have been implemented by the 
big two, Ansett and TAA, and it is easy 
to forget those who have pioneered 
those services. It is appropriate that 
a tribute should be paid to Connair and 
Bush Pilots who pioneered the Alice 
Springs, Mount Isa, Cairns route and 
operated it for some years and also to 
East I~est Airlines who a couple of 
years ago pioneered the direct service 
from Alice Springs to Sydney or Sydney 
to Alice Sp rings, After they have 
proved the service economic and worth­
while, the big two have come along and 
stepped over the top and, as a result, 
East West Airlines have had to reduce 
their services as they are unable to 
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compete, with the smaller type aircraft 
that they operate. Unfortunately, I 
feel little recognition has been given 
to those 3 airlines that I have men­
tioned for the pioneering work they 
have done in that field. 

I would like to raise another matter 
and feel it is about time something 
positive was done about it. It is time 
government departments stopped duck 
shoving and buck passing in relation to 
waste water which rises from evapora­
tive air conditioners, particularly 
from large business establishments in 
main streets. In Alice Springs, there 
are a number of premises which have 
large evaporative air conditioning 
units which discharge a quantity of 
water as part of the system, and they 
discharge it straight into the gutter 
and into the street. The water usually 
lies there in a puddle, cars come along 
and splash it up over the pedestrians, 
and the next thing there is a pothole 
formed there. Outside the Territorian 
Hotel in Todd Street, there is a pot­
hole which is filled by the council 
every week,and every week it is washed 
out again by water discharged from the 
airconditioning. The Department of the 
Northern Territory says this is not 
waste water and you cannot put it into 
the sewerage system; it is not allowed 
to be discharged into the sewerage as I 
believe it should be. The council says 
it is not storm water and therefore it 
cannot be discharged into the storm 
water drain, so instead, the water is 
run into the street where it stinks and 
is a damn nuisance. The Health Depart­
ment, the council and the Department of 
the Northern Territory, although they 

_have all been together and talked about 
it, have all agreed to disagree and no­
thing has happened about the matter. It 
has been continuing for years and 
years, and I feel that it is time that 
somebody in those departments took hold 
of the situation and prevented what I 
believe is not just a nuisance but "a 
health risk and an inconvenience to 
many people who are using the streets. 

Mr Perron: Put it on the gardens; 
water the trees with it. 

Mr POLLOCK: There are not any trees; 
they have ripped half of them out. I 
believe it does happen to a degree here 
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in Darwin, with the type of aircondit_ 
ioning you have here, but in Central 
Australia at tt,~ time of the year, it 
is a particular nuisance. 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: Honourable mem-­
bers, on the last two occasions I have 
assumed the Chair in place of Mr Speak­
er, the general behaviour in the House 
has been quite unacceptable. While I am 
willing to allow a little more latitude 
to honourable members during the 
adjournment debate than would otherwise 
be normal, I would ask honourable mem­
bers not to overdo it and necessitate 
the strict imposition of standing ord­
ers. 

Mr RYAN: In speaking on the adj ourn­
ment, I have a coup le 0 f points that I 
want to raise although I do not think 
that I could continue without making 
some comments about the previQus speak­
er's remarks. He did us the service of 
sending copies of that editorial to all 
members and I must admit that that is 
the sort of editorial that I enjoy. The 
language is similar to that in the 
Tribune only it seems to be this time 
the responsibility of a rather con­
servative journalist. I agree that that 
is the attitude that may improve 
things. Certainly. the attitude that 
exists at the moment does not seem to 
be doing much good. 

I was aware that, while I was away 
last week, my friends down at the wharf 
decided that they would have another 
little set-to because of the attitude 
of the Federal Government to the 6% CPI 
claim that is currently before the 
court. They called a 24-hour stoppage 
and a 24-hour stoppage is not all that 
catastrophic under normal circum­
stances. However, our friends down on 
the wharf seem always to be able to 
pick a day when there is a ship in port 
and 24 hours delay for a large ship is 
big money. The ship in this particular 
case happened to be one of the Western 
Australian ships that have been serVic­
ing Da rwin f or years and all of us in 
the Territory appreciate and realise 
the importance of its service. The 
wharfies do not seem to recognise the 
importance of anything other than the 
small problems that they think need 
strike action to bring attention to. 
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In addition, the Chamber of Commerce 
president, Mr Kevin Lang, who also 
happens to be the manager of State 
Ships in Darwin, made some comments 
relating to the sacrifices that this 24 
hour strike would bring upon wharfies. 
He said that there were no sacrifices 
because, whilst they had 24 hburs off, 
they knew full well that they would get 
som: ovettim: a bit later on in the 
week which would make up for it. This 
seemed to offend them greatly and they 
wanted the statement withdrawn because 
it was terrible that anybody should 
think that the ~arfies would take 
strike action knowing full well that 
they would receive certain benefits 
which would cover the cost of the 
strike. 

This is something that bugs me. I 
know a little bit about strikes and I 
know a little bit about the union move­
ment. The reason for strikes is to pro­
test against actions that the worker 
f eels a re unj us t and, to add weight to 
the strike, the striker says he is 
willing to forgo payment to make his 
point. That, in the case of the wharf­
ies, is non-existent. They make their 
protest by stopping work for 24 hours 
which puts extra costs on the shipping 
line and which in turn puts extra costs 
on to the wharfies and to you, Mr 
Deputy Speaker, and everybody else in 
the Northern Territory. But they know 
full well that they are going to re­
cover those costs, that they are going 
to get overtime, that they are going to 
be asked to work at penalty rates and 
it is not gOing to affect them at all. 
So far as I am concerned, their protest 
is a complete waste of time. They are 
not sacrificing anything for their 
point of view. All they are doing is 
sacrificing the rest of the people in 
the Northern Territory. The wharfie 
will get his pay and his 24 hours rest 
and he goes down to the Workers' Club 
where he fills himself with grog and 
forgets all about why he is on strike 
because it is no different from yester­
day anyway. He knows at the weekend he 
will be working overtime and he will 
pick up the money he has lost. The 
reason for the strike is really lost; 
they are not sacrificing anything to 
put their point of view across; all 
they are doing is making things diffi­
cult at a tim: when we have problems on 
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our roads. 
States Ships 
cuI ties ; I 
year. 

And Western Australian 
are op erat ing unde r di ffi­
think they lost $6m last 

Unfortunately, it is very hard to 
argue with the likes of the executive 
of the wharfies because, when you point 
out that State Ships are operating at a 
loss of $6m, they seem to think it does 
not really matter because they are get­
ting paid. But we are reaping the bene­
fit of that $6m loss because the West­
ern Australian Government could forget 
about going to Darwin and pull its 
ships off to save money. Then what are 
our friends the wharfies going to do? 
They will scream their heads off be­
cause they are not being supported, be­
cause the subsidies' are being with­
drawn. Quite frankly, I do not think 
these people will ever learn the lesson 
until some day somebody walks down to 
the wharf and says, "Look, I am sorry 
fellows, there are no more ships coming 
in and you are going to have to find 
yours elves other jobs". While I am be­
ing critical of wharfies in general, I 
know there are people down there who 
are. prepared to work, who are respon­
sible, but they are led by people who 
have no idea of the repercussions their 
actions cause. I only hope that the 
Western Australian Government and State 
Ships can bear with the irresponsible 
act ions that our wharfies' execut i ve 
impose upon them. 

There is one other smll matter I 
feel I should raise because it is gen­
erally in line with the type of state­
ment that the Cabinet Member for Re­
sources made. Travelling back to Darwin 
on Sunday, I was standing in the termi­
nal in Alice Springs talking to some 
people and I overheard a conversation 
near me that caused me to prick up my 
ears because I heard the words, "Letts" 
and "lack of information". I listened. 
I do not consider that I was eavesdrop­
ping. I thought there might have been 
something I could be interested in and, 
always wanting to be helpful, I thought 
there was a possibility I might be able 
to help these people who were obviously 
concerned with the fact that they had 
not received certain informa tion from 
the honourable Naj ority Leade r. Always 
being prepared to protect the honour­
able Majority Leader, as is any other 
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member of the Majority Party, I list­
ened and it would appear that the 
people who were talking were fairly 
active in land rights for Aboriginals. 
One particular person advi'sing the Cen­
tral Land Council was a lawyer whose 
name is Eames. He was quite upset that, 
after a week, they had not received 
copies of the land legislation that the 
Maj ori ty Leade r int roduced. This leg­
islation had in fact been a public 
document for in excess of a week. I 
could not understand how these people 
with their contacts I have noticed 
that they always have been able to get 
information extremely quickly, even be­
fore we get it in this particular 
case, their cOtmllunications broke down 
and a week and a bitafte.'F, the intro­
duction of legislation in the Territory 
relating to land for Aboriginals. these 
people were unable to get copies. One 
~ould think that there was a conspiracy 
against them to ensure that they would 
not know what was going on in the 
Territory. I would suggest that they 
don 1 t, but I would be me st up set if I 
found out that we were trying to ~eep 

this information from them. 

I happened to have a copy of the 
relevant legislation in my bag, so I 
introduced myself and said: "Perhaps I 
can be of some assistance. I heard that 
you have a problem and I heard that you 
are being victimised However, I happen 
to have a copy of the legislation and I 
am sure that Dr Letts would be most up­
set if he felt that you were not aware 
of what was going on in the Northern 
Territory in relation to Aboriginal 
legislation". I handed a copy to Mr 
Eames. He was very grateful that I had 
given him this legislation. He asked 
for 100 copies and I told him that I 
carried copies but not a copying mach~ 
ine. However, I felt sure that he could 
gain access to a copying machine. From 
the amount of literature that seems to 
come from the centre of Australia 
relating to Aboriginal land legisla­
tion, I am sure they could produce a 
million copies in a very short time if 
it was to their advantage. 

While I was standing there, I had a 
qui ck look around the group so that I 
would know who they were and then I got 
on the plane for Darwin. There was a 
young fellow sitting in front of me who 
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was with the group and obviously coming 
north. I had never met him and they 
didn't introduce me to him. I didn t t 
part"icularly want to meet him but I did 
take note of this particular fellow. We 
got on to plane and he was reading a 
book. Once again, being an observant 
sort of fellow, I wondered what sort of 
book this chap would read. I thought he 
might be reading "Atlas Shrugged" be­
cause I believe that is a book that 
everybody should read. In fact, the 
Majority Leader has asked me to read it 
because it could enlighten me. However, 
he was not reading "Atlas Shrugged", he 
was reading "Rules for Radicals". I 
thought, "Here we go; this is the sort 
of person who is leading the Aborigi­
nals to land rights". I did find it 
diffic~lt to actually read the book but 
I did read a couple of paragraphs and 
it was quite interesting and I intend 
to buy the book becaus'e I would like to 
know exactly what the purpose of this 
particular piece of literature is. The 
idea is that it tells you how to go 
about causing a real stir without any 
chance of being thrown in the clink. 
That is basically what it is. 

Getting serious for a moment, I was 
annoyed - not concerned, but annoyed -
that this is what we are up against. 
When I say "we", I don't mean the 
Majority Party alone. Everybody in the 
Northern Territory whc has an interest 
in the Northern Territory is up against 
the people who are precipitating con­
fusion amongst the people of the North­
ern Territory. I walked to the terminal 
alongside this young fellow and I 
suggested that I was not very impressed 
with his literature and that he might 
like to read something more construc­
tive. I did not think of "Atlas Shrug­
ged" at the time but maybe that would 
be an appropriate book. 

We are up against people who are 
reading books on rules for radicals. I 
do not know a hell of a lot about radi­
cals. never having been one, but I can 
suggest that, while we are faced with 
trying to introduce into the Northern 
Territory legislation which in my opin­
ion is reasonable, we are going to have 
a lot 0 f problems while there are 
people who are prepared to study and 
read such books. It is a free count~· 
so we cannot stop them, and I do not 
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suggest that we do, but I do suggest 
that more people should be aware that, 
in trying to introduce in the Northern 
Territory legislation which will look 
after all the people of the Northern 
Territory, we have to contend with 
people who are not interested really in 
any group. They are only interested in 
provoking anarchy and I think that is 
not too strong a word. I hope that 
we can convince people in the Northern 
Territory and the rest of Australia, 
because the rest of Australia has not 
got a clue what is happening up here, 
that what we are trying to do is for 
the best. We have the best intentions 
for all people living up here. 

Mr KENTISH: This afternoon, I rise to 
make some re~rks about a country call­
ed East Timor. We heard something about 
them last week in this Chamber. We hear 
about them very constantly over the 
wireless and I have gathered some lit­
erature - it is sent to me but I am not 
a subscriber actually - from a paper 
called "Bunj i". I notice that they have 
a new editor, Mr James Brown, but the 
material remains much the same a 
judicious miXture of truth and rubbish, 
perhaps less truth than usual in this 
particular edition. It says that for 
500 years the tribes of East Timor were 
slaves of European colonialism. Well, 
our people from Darwin have been going 
over to TillDr for 10 "ears or so, 
visiting and on holidays - I haven't 
been myself, I often wished I could go 
but never had quite the opportunity I 
wanted - but I have never heard any of 
them come back and tell me about the 
slavery over there. They seemed to re­
gard the people as all quite happy and 
independent small farmers. However, 
they say here that for 500 years the 
tribes' of East Timor were the slaves of 
European colonialism. The Europeans got 
out in 1975 and the Indonesian army 
attacked the new nation of East Timor. 
That is not quite the order of things 
as we know it, but there it is. "Al­
though the Indonesian army is supported 
by America and Australia, the brave 
tribes of East Timer are winning their 
way, The people of East Timor want con­
trol of their land. They say independ­
ence or death. Without any outside 
help, the people of East Timor are now 
learning to read and write. They are 
learning to understand politics even as 
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the war goes on. In the mountains, they 
have their own radio station broadcast­
ing 3 nights a week. They are very 
smart people, our brave nextdoor neigh­
bours.Let us stand side by side with 
them for freedom and independence." 
This article, or whatever you may call 
it, is addressed mainly to Aboriginal 
people. 

Looking around at home and unpacking 
boxes - I have moved from one part of 
Darwin to another, out to the 19 mile -
I came across an old newspaper. I am 
sorry I don't have it with me today. It 
is 2 or 3 years old and the headlines 
say: "Fierce fighting in DilL The 
streets of DiU are a shambles with 
bodies lying everYWQere, men, women and 
children, dead in Dili, a great 
struggle going on, the capital torn to 
p ieces'~. That was in the NT News 0 f 2 
or 3 years ago. 

Who were concerned in this? We have 
to remember that the Indonesians had 
not arrived there at this stage, but 
there was great slaughter going on in 
the country. The parties concerned, as 
far as I can find out, were people 
supporting an independent Timor, the 
pro-Indonesian Timorese and Fretilin. 
Fretilin is a name that doesn't convey 
a lot to us. People are not aware of 
the connotations of the word "Freti­
lin". I remember Mr Gough Whitlam' s re­
;narks once. He said we had to proceed 
cautiously. He said we had no indica­
tion really that these people calling 
themselves Fretilin were communists. He 
said we were not quite sure yet. While 
Mr Whitlam was saying those things, it 
was very evident that the localcommu­
nist organisation had no doubts what­
ever what Fretilin were. The leaders of 
the local party here knew very well and 
they knew whom they had to support. A 
great slaughter went on through the 
island for a considerable time and the 
Fretilin people were winning. 

As I understand it and from what we 
can find out from newsprint and watch­
ing and reading - although even after 
looking at all these things we have to 
realise that we see the situation 
through a glass darkly; we haven't a 
clear view of what is occurring there -
it would appear that the Fretilin 
people, apart from being comnunists, 
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were also the rump of the Portuguese 
garrison. Part of the Portuguese garri­
son went back home to Portugal and part 
remained to impose their kind of gov-. 
ernment on East Timor. Not only were 
the leaders of the Fretilin well-train­
ed and well-disciplined fighters and 
army men, it seems apparent that they 
inherited or took over a good deal of 
the armaments which the Portuguese army 
le ft. So it is not to be wondered at 
that, as the fighting went on, they 
began to prevail against the 2 other 
organisations. They appeared to be 
fighting the independent Timor people 
and the pro-Indonesian Timorese. The 
Fretilin "coms" were doing very well 
with their superior arms and possibly 
better preparation and planning to cope 
with the situation. Then at a certain 
stage, I don't know the exact date, the 
Indonesians came onto the scene, alleg­
edly by invitation of the pro-Indones­
ian group. I am not sure about the pre­
dominant attitude of the independent 
Timor group. Whom did the Indonesians 
fight with? We hear that they have 
clashed with people there and are 
fighting with people in East Timor, and 
all the information we get from this 
wireless that "Bunj i" tells us about, 
the Fretilin wireless, the communist 
wireless, is that they appear to be 
fighting the Fretilin section. What has 
happened to the other two groups? 
Fretilin apparently are not doing so 
very well now that cheir opponents have 
arms and amnunition; they were doing 
better when they were fighting people 
who only had hoes and axes and things 
like that. But now their opponents are 
well armed and the Fretilin party, the 
Communist Party, is not do ing so well. 

It would appear also sometimes, al­
though we get very little information 
that we can rely on, that the other 2 
groups are also not doing very well. In 
a primitive country like that - and the 
same situation happens in Africa of 
course - we find that the other groups 
would become the meat in the sandwich 
torn between two major, warring ele­
ments. Each side would be demanding 
their loyalty. Fretilin are demanding 
that each little village be loyal to 
them and Indonesians would be demanding 
the same. In that primitive situation, 
as you would find in Angola and Mozam­
bique and in parts of Africa, the pen-
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alty for disloyalty is death, often a 
complete wiping out of a village. This 
probably happened in Vietnam and in 
other places. Now we are getting these 
regular reports. "Bunj i" says that 
Fretilin wireless is on the air 3 
nights a week. The wavelength is either 
the exact wavelength of our outpost 
radio station along the coast or very 
close to ~t. so anyone who has a wire­
less with that band can listen to this. 
The gist of the message passed on to us 
through the printed media is that we 
should do something to assist the 
hard-pressed East Timorese people. 
Fretilin are now purporting to be the 
champions of the other 2 groups whom 
they were massacring before the Indo­
nesians, . arrived. This is a strange 
turnabout; that they are now the cham­
pions of the people that they w,ere 
massacring previously. It is hard to 
believe and. in fact, I do not believe 
it. I have never been in the habit of 
believing communist propaganda. This 
wireless operates on a certain wave­
length. outpost radio, and anyone who 
has that band can hear it. The people 
long the coast are listening to this. I 
was out there a few weeks ago and I 
heard some of 'the remarks. Anyone who· 
listens to the full text of this radio 
conversation has no doubts of what it 
is all about. 

The local press presents us with 
selected passages from the radio but 
along the coast, where they hear the 
full message. there are no wrappings on 
it at all and they have no doubt about 
the blatant prevarications pouring out 
from this radi~. It is in fact so blat­
ant that. as a propaganda medium, it 
defeats itself. The people in the towns 
of the Territory who are able to hear 
it frequently quickly dismiss it for 
what it is worth. Unfortun~tely, we are 
only hearing carefully prepared pass-
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ages. What amazes me is that the print­
ing of some of'this communist prop­
agand~, appears to have sucked in appar­
ently otherwise intelligent people­
people who have got into the same boat 
as Mr Brian Manning and Wesley-Smith 
and "Bunj i" and it is incredible to 
me that this could happen. 

I have never been in the habit of 
regarding communist propaganda as the 
truth, because 70 years ago they purged 
the word "truth" from their vocabulary. 
It has no meaning in the communist 
world, it is only a word of convenience 
which is used occasionally to confuse 
the capitalist world which still be­
lieves in the word and is still im­
pressed by it. In the communist world, 
"truth" has no meaning whatever. I have 
had a hand-to-hand communication with 
communists for 40 years or more and in 
the north Queensland industrial areas I 
know very well their attitude towards 
these things. I just hope that people 
will realise the true nature of the 
Fretilin movement as our local commu­
nist organisation knows exactly what 
they are. People will recognise that 
you don't get the truth from a commu­
nist organisat ion and we' are not get­
ting any other truth provided to us. We 
are getting nothing from the other side 
whatever. Possibly it would be optimis­
tic to think that we would get the 
truth from there too. However, this is 
a thing we rely greatly on in our soc­
ial set up, It is "ot a new problem. It 
would be quite a long time now, nearly 
2,000 years ago, since a Roman ,ernor 
sardonically asked, "What is truth?" 
However, until we are sure we know the 
truth, I would think that all of us 
should be very careful about being 
sucked in by propaganda. 

Motion agreed to; the Assembly ad­
j ourned, 
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Wednesday 16 March 1977 

Mr Speaker MacFarlane took the Chair 
at 10 am. 

NORTHERN TERRITORY LAW REFORM 
COl'lJlVITTI'EE 

Miss ANDREW: I present the Constitu­
tion of the Northern Territory Law 
Review Committee. 

This committee was formed last year, 
initiated by His Honour Mr Justice 
Muirhead, and it is now meeting regu­
larly. Already 2 pieces of legislation 
have come before this House at the 
instigation of this committee. I trust 
honourable members will read the con­
stitution with interest and give it 
their full support, 

MINIm BILL 

(Serial 186) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr POLLOCK: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

This bill establishes a new form of 
title to be made available under the 
Mining Ordinance and to be known as a 
"mining development lease". Before pro­
ceeding with any further explanation of 
the proposals contained in the bill, I 
would like to briefly outline for the 
benefit of honourable members the 
considerations leading up to the intro­
duction of these proposals. 

For some time now, it has become in­
creasingly evident that any mining 
legislation, whilst recognising the 
considerations which must be given to 
the protection of the environment and 
assessment of alternative land use pro­
posals, must provide adequate protec­
tion for capital expenditure undertaken 
on mineral exploration and allow for 
some security of tenure pending the 
determination of proposals relating to 
the development of mineral deposits. 

The question of preservation or pro­
tection of the environment has been one 
of the most emotional issues to affect 
mining in the industry's history and 
the controversy surrounding these 
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issues has become very complex. Members 
are all aware of the situation which 
presently exists in relation to our 
uranium resources and the length of 
time which has been involved in these 
matters. Besides the example of 
environmental issues, there are many 
other considerations which must be 
taken into account in assessing pro­
posals for the development of any min­
eral deposits. These essential deter­
minations often lead to substantial 
lapses of time between applications,for 
mining rights being submitted and the 
approval of development proposals. 
Whilst these delays are not unduly 
critical in places where applications 
for mining leases have been made by 
applicants who may not have previously 
undertaken major work in the area con­
cerned, in the case of leases applied 
for as a result of activities conducted 
under an exploration licence, severe 
hardships are being experienced. The 
persons involved in such situations 
have in most cases spent substantial 
money and effort in discovering mineral 
deposits with a possible economic 
potential and, with the expiry of their 
exploration licences, as is now often 
the case, find themselves without any 
adequate protection for their explora­
tion expenditure or the authority to 
continue with assessment of their dis­
coveries pending the determination of 
negotiations for mining rights. 

There is a need to provide some 
positive relief in these circumstances 
and to this end the present proposals 
envisage the introduction of a mining 
development lease available only to the 
holders of exploration licences and 
which will form the basis of a holding 
title with the right to carry on fur­
ther geological and feasibility work 
pending the final outcome of mining 
rights proposals. In general, it is 
proposed that a development lease will 
confer on the lessee a right to execute 
such works and perform such operations, 
as approved from time to time by the 
Administrator, as are necessary to 
evaluate the development potential of 
mineral deposits, but will not autho­
rise the recovery of any minerals. It 
is intended that there will be no dis­
cretion attached to the grant of 
development leases; that is to say, 
providing an applicant for a lease com-
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plies with the legal requirements of 
the ordinance controlling such applica­
tions, he must be granted the lease, 
The provision for an obligatory grant 
is considered essential to complement 
the purpose for which this type of 
lease has been devised, as any discret­
ionary power would only extend the 
hiatus which currently exists in rela­
tion to exploration licences and 
applications for mineral leases made by 
virtue thereof. 

The bill proposes that a development 
lease would remain in force for an 
initi.al period of 3 years and at the 
expiration thereof can be renewed for a 
further term of 3 years. Most of the 
intended operational and administrative 
provisions are similar to those which 
exist with regard to exploration lic­
ences and there is power for a develop­
ment lease to be cancelled if it is not 
being used for the prescribed purposes. 

I would also like to draw to members' 
attention that, while as a general rule 
it is proposed that a mining develop­
ment lease would only be available to 
holders of a current exploration lic­
ence, provision has been made in the 
bill to allow former exploration lic­
ence holders who have outstanding min­
ing lease applications under considera­
tion to take advantage of the develop­
ment lease proposal. This allowance is 
significant in relation to mining com­
panies involved in the Government's 
considerations on the future develop­
ment of uranium resources. 

Finally, I point out to members that 
in clause 3 of the bill there is an in­
correct reference to the proposed 
commencement provisions in respect of 
section 8, This should read section 9 
and will be the subject of an amendment 
which will be proposed at a later date. 
The implementation of these proposals 
will provide a long overdue form of 
security to mineral explorers pending 
the determination of mining development 
negotiations. I commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

STUART HIGHi<lAY - UPGRADlliG AND 
SEALING 

Mr RYAN: I move that this Assembly 
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requests that the Federal Government 
make a special grant to the South Aust­
ralian Government for the upgrading and 
sealing of the Stuart Highway from Port 
Augusta to the Northern Territory bord­
er in accordance with national highway 
standards. 

Mr Speaker, I am beginning to feel 
the way you do in relation to the 
cattle industry. I seem to be always on 
my feet complaining about the Stuart 
Highway and people always seem to be 
asking for more money for the Stuart 
Highway. The importance of this 
particular link with the Northern 
Territory is something which we just 
cannot ignore. A committee has been 
formed in South Australia to look at 
the sealing of the road in South Aust­
ralia and a meeting was held last Fri­
day. I feel that we also should endeav­
our to contribute as much pressure as 
possible on the Federal Government to 
try to convince them that a special 
grant is needed to upgrade that section 
of the highway. I do not think there is 
any other way we will see money allo­
cated to the construction of the high­
way unless it is by special grant. 

As I said yesterday, the South Aust­
ralian Government will be spending no 
money on the road next year, apart from 
what would be called minimal mainten­
ance. The Federal Government has been 
approached by all state governments be­
cause of the lack of funds for high­
ways. Their approach to the Government 
occurred at the ATAC Conference where 
they agreed that they would meet a week 
later after the Minister for Transport 
had a chance to return to Federal Gov­
ernment and ask for more money. The 
answer came back that there was no more 
money available. We are up against a 
fairly tough situation. When 6 states 
have been knocked back, one wonders 
whether we can put enough pressure on 
the Government to give funds to a 
particular state for a particular pro­
ject which is of vital importance to 
the Territory. How~ver, I would prefer 
to think that, providing we keep put­
ting the pressure on, sooner or later 
the message will sink in that this road 
is terribly important. 

South Australia's attitude is that 
the road connecting Adelaide with Melb-
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ourne is more important and I could not 
very well argue with the Minister for 
Transport in South Australia because 
that is a vital link to them. He did 
admit that they could see the import­
ance of the Stuart Highway to them­
selves and to the Northern Territory 
but their priorities were in other 
areas. We find ourselves in the situa­
tion of passing a motion which would· 
ensure our support for the South Aust­
ralian Government which is a government 
of a different colour from ourselves. 
However, I am not particularly con­
cerned because of that. I think we 
should in this case work with the South 
Australian Government in putting press­
ure on the Federal Government. Certain­
ly the members of the opposition in 
South Australia will be assisting 
wherever possible but I think we can 
all agree that the opposition do not 
have a lot of power and I would prefer 
that the South Australian Government be 
assisted by us in this particular case. 

When they were building the highway, 
you might recall a similar situation 
arose whereby the Western Australian 
Government took up the cudgels on South 
Australia's behalf. They were more 
interested in Western Australia and we 
are now placed in the same position. We 
have to ensure that the money is made 
available. I do not know what will 
happen if the money is not made avail­
able; even if it was made available 
next year, it could be 12 or 18 months 
before any start could be made because 
of the planning that is necessary. I 
might also point out that they still 
have not decided which rout e will be 
~sed, so there are some decisions that 
have to be made. I would expect that 
the decisions could be made quickly be­
fore the money is actually received. We 
could probably see an improvement on 
the timing that some people suggested 
would be necessary before they would be 
able to start. Even being highly opti­
mistic, we could not see much action to 
relieve the total problem for 4 to 5 
years. This is the time it would take 
if the job was given top priority and 
money was made available to ensure that 
the road could be built at top speed. 
It is an extremely long road and has to 
be constructed from scratch through 
some pretty harsh country. 

117 

In 5 years' time, if the road was 
built, we would see a tremendous 
improvement in communications with the 
southern states. We have the bitumen 
road through to Queensland which is not 
all that good a road but at least it is 
bitumen and makes it a little bit eas­
ier to get from Queensland to Darwin 
than it is to get from Adelaide to Dar­
win. But we would see a tremendous in­
crease in traffic from the south, tour­
ism would be boosted, and for these 
reasons I think it is vitally important 
that we get money made available s6 
that this job can start .. If it started 
now, we are 5 years from it being com­
pleted and every year that goes past 
adds another year and another loss to 
the Territory. Therefore, I hope that 
all members of the Assembly will 
support the motion. It is extremely 
important. We should continue to im­
press upon the Federal Government the 
importance of that road link. 

Mr TUXWORTH: I commend the honourable 
member for Transport and Secondary 
Industry for proposing this motion. It 
gives me a great deal of pleasure for 2 
reasons to speak to it. One is that I 
believe that, second to the improvement 
of land tenure in the Northern Terri­
tory, the development of the South Road 
and its final sealing are of paramount 
importance to our ultimate development; 
in fact, it is going to be in tandem 
with our development; we will never 
really get off the ground until the 
South Road is sealed and open to the 
rest of the country. 

Australians are a very mob ile people 
compared with other nations in the 
world and, considering the size of our 
country and its present stage of 
development, we have perhaps the most 
sophisticated modes of travel that 
exist in the world today in relation to 
our population. We have several flaws 
in this magnificent network of commun­
ication and one of them is th~ South 
Road. Up until recently, the sealed 
road between Townsvil1e and Mount Isa 
has always been a problem but a remain­
ing one that has a very important bear­
ing on the Northern Territory is the 
sealing of the South Road. It is one 
that we must push for at every oppor­
tunity. 
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The importance of sealed roads be­
tween the states has been emphasised. 
I would like to bring attention to the 
state of the road between South Aust­
ralia and Western Australia up until 
recent times. The Western Australians 
believed that their unsealed highway 
was one very big barrier between them 
and the rest of Australia. They believ_ 
ed the only difference between Perth's 
and Auckland's connections to the east­
ern states was 2,000 miles of sea and 
2,000 miles of sand. They believed they 
could attract up to 80,000 vehicles per 
annum across a sealed road from South 
Australia to Western Australia provided 
they could get the road sealed. One of 
the things Australians like to do is to 
travel on good, safe, well-made· roads. 
The Western Australians were not wrong 
in their assumption. Their road opened 
last October or November and they esti­
mated that, with 80,000 vehicles per 
annum which was equivalent to one car 
every 6 minutes in every 24 hour per­
iod, they would improve the communica-· 
tions a bit better and they would im­
prove the business done between their 
states and other states, A pilot and 
passengers of a light aircraft which 
flew along that highway for a period of 
3 hours counted cars at intervals of 1 
minute apart on th e highway. That was 
only an isolated occasion on a particu­
lar day when cars were .travelling 
approximately 1 minute apart between 
Perth and Adelaide. It does give an 
indication of the increased volume of 
traffic that is available provided 
sealed roads are an option for the 
driver to take, Many people would like 
to travel on the train because it is 
different, they would like to fly but 
they cannot afford it, but I believe 
that the concept of the Australian 
driving his own car around this country 
on his holidays is as important to him 
as it is to own his own house. It is a 
part of our way of life. 

The significance of this to places 
like Alice Springs and Darwin would be 
very important. If the South Road was 
sealed and we could attract just one 
half the number of cars that would be 
travelling between Perth and Adelaide, 
with the great tourist attractions ·that 
we have in the Northern Territory, we 
would need a town the size of A1ice 
Springs to cater for an influx of 200 
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cars and 400 people a day, just from 
the tourist point of view. And that, as 
the honourable member said in his op . ..:~­
ing remarks, is very significant. 

It is also timely to point out that 
the development of this country has al­
ways followed· the introduction of rail­
roads and roads into remote areas. If 
we look at the map, we will find that 
the greatest areas of development are 
beside roads and railways. Even in the 
Northern Territory this has been so. In 
my own electorate, the improvements 
that the beef roads have made to the 
way of life, the efficiency of opera­
tion and the ~urnoff of the stations in 
the area have been enormous and have 
perhaps contributed to the capacity of 
the stations to stay in business in 
these very poor times. We should never 
lose sight of the benefits that will 
come with the sealing of the road. 

One other considera.tion that I regard 
as important is the investment that 
will follow the introduction of good 
sealed communications. I refer to 
investment particularly by large com­
panies - cattle companies, m~n~ng com 
panies, - entrepreneurs or tourist 
developers who would perhaps be inter­
ested in developing Ayers Rock. When 
anybody these days looks to spend money 
on a large development, there are sev­
eral things that he is particularly 
conscious of and the environment and 
land tenure are but two of them. Con­
tinued access to his development is of 
prime importance. If people are denied 
access because of poor roads, the 
entrepreneur shies away from the pro­
ject. I believe that the sealing of the 
South Road would see an enormous inter­
est in the development of the Ayers 
Rock village concept because of the 
guaranteed traffic that it would bring 
into the area. We would find entrepre­
neurs and investors begging for an 
opportunity to invest in the area be­
cause they could be guaranteed clien­
tele, something which is not available 
to them at the moment. 

In my closing remarks, I would like 
to allude briefly to the benefits that 
I would see coming in freight handling. 
There is always a running argument 
about the superiority of road freight­
ing over rail freighting. One of the 
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things we have proved in the Centre 
over the last few years is that the day 
of the railway is coming to an end. The 
sophistication and development of 
handling methods allied to the trucking 
industry are such that it is just about 
in everybody's interest to avail the~ 
selves of trucking opportunities before 
rail. When railways were first in­
stalled in the early part of the cen­
tury, they were cheap to build, they 
were cheap to run and they were very 
easy to amortise over a long period of 
time. This situation has reversed. The 
sophistication of trucking and the 
improvement of roads over the years has 
developed to the stage where the truck­
er is in a much better position to 
offer a freight service to his cus­
tomer. I 1:ielieve we _will see a much 
more competitive field of trucking if 
the South Road is sealed. I also be­
lieve that the benefit to the consumer 
from this would be enormous in the time 
that the goods would be available to 
him and the price he had to pay for 
them. I believe that the motion is most 
timely and it is one we should press 
for without any hesitation and at every 
opportuni ty. 

Mr MANUELL: I would like to lend my 
support to the motion. The bulk of the 
remarks about the subject have been 
covered by the previous speakers but it 
is fitting that the member representing 
Alice Springs should make some comment 
in support of the motion. Alice 
Springs is the first major town in the 
Northern Territory that comes into con­
tact with the southern routes. 

I do not think there is any need to 
stress the importance of an all-weather 
link with the southern states. Honour­
able members are only too well aware of 
the bitumen road that links the North­
ern Territory to the east through Mount 
Isa and the difficulties we face with 
the closing of that link through heavy 
rain and flooding. I do not suppose for 
a moment that, if the South Road was 
sealed to Port Augusta, there would not 
be the occasional breaks by exceptional 
rain or flooding. It only came to my 
notice the other day that a section of 
the road that has already been sealed 
by the Department of the Northern 
Territory between Alice Springs and 
Kulgera was rendered unserviceable be-
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cause of unusual flooding. This piece 
of road is approximately 10 miles south 
of Erldunda and crosses Crazy Creek. 
The last time it flooded was 10 years 
ago but, in those days, the road was 
unsealed and the road was cut until 
such time as the flooding subsided. 
Once the flooding had subsided, it was 
only a matter of hours before the road 
was reopened. Under present circum­
stances, if we look. at the situation 
that exists in South Australia, par­
ticularly around Coober Pedy, Marla 
Bore and Hawks Nest Well, the road can 
be out for a fortnight and longer. We 
can have the situation that occurred in 
1967 - if my memory serves me correctly 
- and again in the early 1970s when we 
had tourist buses and their passengers 
stranded around Marla Bore for weeks. 
We had these poor people being fed from 
aircraft which dropped loaves of bread. 
I suppose by the time the bread was 
sorted out from the mud and sticks and 
stones it was fairly well coloured and 
had a rather unusual flavour. Those 
people were able to survive, but in 
this age of technology it is unreason­
able to expect that we are going to 
develop our Territory, our country, our 
nation, if we subject our tourists and 
our industry to this condition of 
communicat ion. 

It is very appropriate that the hon­
ourable Cabinet Member should put for­
ward a motion to the Federal Government 
suggesting that funds for the develop­
ment of a national highway - or a high­
way of national standard - linking Port 
Augusta with the Northern Territory 
through Kulgera and Alice Springs be 
earmarked. I have the very strong feel­
ing that in the past there has been an 
appropriation of funds from the Federal 
Government to the South Australian Gov­
ernment and they have been placed else­
where as opposed to developing the link 
between us and South Australia. I 
expect that is not unreasonable from 
the South Australians' point of view, 
but I think it is quite obvious to us 
here in this House that we have to .look 
after our own interests and, unless we 
can have it clearly identified, we are 
going to be the people who miss out. 

I would strongly suspect that, over­
the period of time the link between 
South Australia and the Northern Terri-
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tory by the southern highway has exist­
ed, the cumulative costs that have been 
incurred in the maintenance of the 
existing road would have gone a long 
way towards the construction cost of a 
sealed road. It is known only too well 
by members of this House that private 
contractors tender to maintain the 
southern route with graders and roll­
ers, water tankers and so on. But the 
ridiculousness of this situation is 
clearly illustrated when we experience 
rain. The dry times are not quite so 
bad; the graders and the water trucks 
are able to maintain to the best of 
their ability the condition of the road 
and limit the corrugations and potholes 
that develop. But the ridiculousness of 
the attitude of maintaining an unsealed 
road is easily realised when we con­
sider that the road can be compacted 
and upgraded and the section completed 
but the rain, within 6 hours, will 
render that road useless and the work 
has to be done again. In the long term 
that is not rational thinking in terms' 
of national development. We should give 
serious consideration to continuing our 
pressure, as is proposed in this 
motion, to ensure that our southern 
communication links are upgraded to 
national standard with the sealing of 
the road. 

The other obvious factor that arises 
with an unsealed road is the cost com­
ponent to the contractor for the tran­
shipment of goods to and from the 
Northern Territory. There would not be 
one road carrier you would speak to who 
could deny that the cost of freight to 
the Northern Territory would have to be 
cheaper with a sealed road as opposed 
to an unsealed road. It must be apprec­
iated by members of this House, even 
without any experience in trucking, 
that untimely delays because of punc­
tures, untimely delays because of un­
necessary repairs and the maintenance 
of prime-movers and trailers due to 
travelling on undesirable road condi­
tions, must add to the ultimate cost of 
our freight into the Territory, and it 
also slows down the process. 

I see no reason why the development 
of the southern road link cannot carry 
on in parallel with the development of 
the rail link. Obviously, if we were to 
get a sealed road to the south and an 
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upgraded standard gauge railroad con­
necting Alice Springs to the south, 
there would be an increasing spirit of 
competition between the railway and 
those that tranship by road. 

The honourable member for Barkly men­
tioned the changing pattern in the 
carriage of goods. Some consumers pre­
fer to use road transport because of 
its increased flexibility and I would 
not deny that for a moment. However, 
there is still a service to be rendered 
by the rail. I do not think there is a 
service in this country that can tran­
ship vast quantities of material as 
effectively as rail, apart from nat­
ional shipping. However, in terms of 
flexibility and as an alternative, 
there is no doubt that the roads are of 
the utmost importance. It is not only 
important to the commercial carriage of 
goods but also to tourism. There is an 
increasing movement of Australian 
people on conducted tours on bus lines. 

There is no need for me to remark on 
the tourism potential that exists in 
the Northern Territory. Our greatest 
market for tourists in the Northern 
Territory must exist in the southern 
states or at least in the eastern 
states. If the road to Alice Springs 
from Port Augusta is completed, we will 
service people from Western Australia 
as "ell; they have the alternati.ve of 
travelling up the western highway, in 
through the Victoria River District if 
the bridge is open, but we have the 
ability of attracting them from the 
south. If they travel up the western 
coast, they can travel home thrcugh the 
centre and down to the south. This will 
open up the tourist potential that al­
ready exists and to some extent is uti­
lised at Ayers Rock. I have much pleas­
ure in supporting the motion. 

Mr ROBERTSON.: I too would like to be 
associated with the comments of honour­
ab1e members in support of the motion 
proposed by the Cabinet Member for 
Transport and Industry. 

Last week, during the opening of the 
Regional Government Centre in Alice 
Springs, the Minister for the Northern 
Territory said that public spending by 
the Commonwealth must in the future be 
directed towards the benefit and en-
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couragement of the private sector. It 
was not coincidental that in this place 
in the Address in Reply on the very 
same day, I used words identical to 
those the Minister used in Alice 
Springs. I repeat them now. The Govern­
ment must, in its spending, channel its 
resources into areas which benefit the 
private sector. I have previously 
pointed out in this place that there is 
little point in the Government building 
offices for itself unless the private 
sector is viable and is able to use 
those facilities. I also repeat in this 
debate my belief that the South Road to 
Central Australia is the most important 
item that the Government can spend its 
funds on. Any other capital work that 
the Government is able to do pales into 
insignificance in my view. 

Last week I was speaking to a trans­
port operator in Alice Springs who has 
operated' between Alice Springs, Adel­
aide and Melbourne for years. The 
gentleman's name is Mr E.C.W. Ohlmus, a 
man I have known for quite some time. 
He has recently bought himself a new 
200 series Mercedes truck and new 
equipment to drag behind it, new dogs, 
new trailers. Since purchasing that 
truck, he ploughed the route between 
Melbourne and Adelaide for 6 weeks 
without 1 single hour's down time. He 
did one trip to Alice Springs and spent 
a week conducting repairs. He now in­
forms me that, as a result of thar 
trip, which finally broke his heart, 
after all those years, he is selling 
his business in Alice Springs, selling 
his home in Alice Springs and moving to 
Adelaide. Not only does he face the 
continual demolition of his equipment 
on the South Road, he also faces, of 
all things, the insult of paying on a 
round trip approximately $120 in road 
tax to the South Australian Government. 
He is paying tax in respect of some­
thing which smashes his equipment up, 
which takes away his livelihood, and on 
top of everything it is a national 
highway funded by federal funds. While 
I do not want to blame particularly the 
South Australian Government, it would 
seem to me to be a piece of fraud. 

The present Federal Government came 
into office substantially on the basis 
of "Let's get the priVate sector moving 
again". I really wonder what this pres-
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ent Government of my political persuas­
ion has done in that direction. I would 
suggest to this House that it is very 
little. I would certainly say that it 
is not embarking on a deliberate cam­
paign of destruction of the private 
sector as the previous government did; 
rather it is doing nothing to recover 
the situation caused by the previous 
government. It is time we stopped get­
ting talk about encouraging the private 
sector and it '. time we saw some 
actiOl n that direction; this is the 
best c, ,Jortunity for them to commence 
that action. 

Mr VALE: I rise to speak in support 
of the motion. The unsealed section of 
the Stuart Highway, or South Road as it 
is more commonly known, on the South 
Australian Northern Territory border to 
Pimba, is really the last unsealed nat­
ional highway in Australia. The 
up-grading and sealing of this road is 
of the utmost importance to the North­
ern Territory generally and specific­
ally to the Central Australian region. 
The up-grading of this road is required 
for economic stability and growth. Dur­
ing 1976, traffic counts indicated that 
in excess of 33,000 vehicles traversed 
this section of the road. Given a seal­
ed road, it would be impossible to 
estimate how many more vehicles, 
particularly tourist cars and coaches, 
will use this road. The increase in 
traffic numbers would obviously be 
dramatic. 

There are quite obviously a number of 
reasons why this road requires sealing 
and requires sealing immediately: tour­
ism, an alternative freight method to 
the rail service, economic competition 
to the railways, and defence. 

Looking first at the tourist indust­
ry, it is probably not generally well 
known that the cost of a train fare 
from Adelaide to Alice Springs is more 
expensive now than an air fare. That 
factor alone tends to dissuade people 
from travelling by train. T,he cost of 
the air fare, of course, is also pro­
hibitive. The unknown condition day­
to-day of the Stuart Highway between 
the Northern Territory border and Pimba 
is an inhibiting factor for the average 
working man, be he in South Australia, 
Queensland, Victoria or wherever, in 
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traversing that section of the road 
with his family, Given a sealed, 
all-weather road into the Northern 
Territory; the number of families that 
could afford to tow a caravan into Cen­
tral Australia, thus having transporta­
tion when they arrive there, would be a 
tremendous benefit to the economics of 
the Central Australian tourist region. 

The present rail service from Port 
Augusta to Alice Springs is now fast 
costing itself out of business. While 
we appreciate that we are going to 
receive, in the distant future, a 
standard gauge railway from Alice 
Springs to Port Augusta via Tarcoola, 
that freight service also is fast 
reaching freight rates wh.ich are un­
usable in direct economic competition 
with the road freight hauliers. 

I refer now to the defence issue, 
which is a popular one to bring up. 
Maybe the Federal Government could con­
sider, in the short term at least, 
allocating defence funds for the amel­
ioration of this problem. As I see it, 
in Central Australia we have 2 prob­
lems, a long-term one and a short-term 
one. Our immediate short-term problem 
is to get an all-weather surface link 
between Alice Springs and Port Augusta 
and my sugges tion is that, in the s'eal­
ing of this road, we should start at 
the South Australia-Northern Territory 
border and move south to Manguri near 
Coober Pedy. This sealed road could 
then link up with the Tarcoola railway 
which is scheduled to reach that area 
on or around July this year. In 
emergency situations of floods or de­
railments on the old line, this would 
provide an all-weather link. 

The Queensland Government "one-upped" 
the South Austr alian Government by 
sealing the roads to their border, thus 
ensuring Queensland of increased trade 
with the Northern Territory, particu­
larly the Top End, worth in excess of 
millions of dollars per year. The South 
Australian Government, in the words of 
the present Prime Minister, have been 
caught with their pants down. It is a 
much shorter route to come out of South 
Australia into the Northern Territory, 
and the sealing of this road would, 
hopefully, see the re-routing of trade 
out of South Australia into the North-
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ern Territory. If the Federal Govern­
ment is fair dinkum about employment, 
inflation and development, fuaybe it can 
divert some overseas aid money now to 
get this Stuart Highway sealed. It is 
not a question of whether it should be 
sealed, it is a question of how quickly 
we can get it sealed - our economic 
growth depends on it. 

Mr POLLOCK: I rise to support the 
motion but I view with some concern the 
remarks made about the railway. One 
would almost think that we are saying, 
"Pack up the railway because we will 
have the road instead". I do not think 
we should give that impression at all. 
It is important that we acquire both 
these important links. Some years ago, 
I lived at Kulgera for 5 months' when 
the sealing of that road extended only 
some 12 or 14 miles south of Alice 
Springs. The road south of Alice 
Springs to the border was a horror 
stretch. One used to dread that par­
ticular section of the road. Fortunate­
ly, the road is now sealed from Alice 
Springs south to the South Australian 
border. The benefits of the road are 
eas.ily seen by the number of people who 
now take advantage of even that short 
section of the road. Even the sealing 
of the 200 miles from Alice Springs to 
the South Australian border has stimu­
lated road traffic on the highway. It 
"ill be very interesting to see just 
how much it will be stimulated if the 
highway was sealed. 

The advantages to the Territory have 
been mentioned and they would be felt 
by the whole of the Northern Territory. 
The speakers in this debate have been 
predominately from the southern end of 
the Territory but I believe that the 
sealing of this road has benefits for 
the whole of the Northern Territory. 
That is how people in the Centre look 
at it. They do not just look to the 
40-kilometre radius, they do look to 
the whole of the Northern Territory and 
I believe the road would have benefits 
for the whole of the Territory. 

As the member for Stuart said, it 
does have benefits for South Australia 
too, for Adelaide, for its industry and 
so forth, and for the centres along the 
road from Port Augusta north to Pimba, 
Woomera and Coober Pedy - those areas 
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will be assisted in their development. 
I am sure a lot more people would take 
advantage of travelling up. to Coober 
Pedy to'the opal field area; tourism or 
a bit of digging itself would further 
stimulate the economy and in many ways 
the road would pay for itself. 

Most of the areas have been covered 
by previous speakers but I do support 
the motion and wholeheartedly. I ask 
the Federal Government to make some 
positive steps in providing grants to 
the South Australian Government for up­
grading the road and at the same time 
keep going with the railway. 

Dr LETTS: I would like to make a 
couple of brief comments; most of it 
has been said. The lessons of history, 
as far as the Northern. Territory is 
concerned, are very clear to anyone who 
cares to look at them but they are usu­
ally totally ignored by the planners 
and policy-makers in Canberra. 

When we talk about the communication 
system in the Northern Territory - and 
this is what we are talking about; a 
vital link in the communication system 
- we ought to look back to some things 
that have happened not so long ago. The 
Alice Springs district was the first 
district to be settled pastorally in 
the Northern Territory and the first 
livestock to come in here were taken 
into the Alice Springs district from 
South Australia in the l860s and l870s. 
Although it has had a flying start, as 
it were, in the establishment of past­
oral properties, between 1870 and 1930 
the Alice Springs pastoral district had 
only grown to include 14 p~storal 

leases and the total cattle population 
of that district by 1930 was about 
40,000 head. That was over a period of 
60 years. In those days, the communica­
tions between Alice Springs and the 
south were very poor, the nearest rail­
head by 1929 being at Oodnadatta. In 
1929 the railway was extended from 
Oodnadatta to Alice Springs. 

I suppose if it had been the day of 
economists and feasibility studies and 
environmental impact studies and cost 
benefit analyses, that railway line 
would never have been extended from 
Oodnadatta to Alice Springs on the 
justification which existed then of the 
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size of the town and the size of the 
commerce and trade, particularly the 
cattle industry in the district. But 
some people had enough vision and 
enough faith to realise that there are 
occasions when you have to provide 
something to be the catalyst for 
development, and the planners and poli­
ticians had enough strength to extend 
the railway through from Oodnadatta in 
1929. 

In the following 20 years from 1929 
to 1949, the industry in that district 
grew to station numbers of over 80 
pastoral leases and a cattle population 
of over 200,000 head. The main thing 
which brought this about was the 
strengthening of the communications be­
tween Central Australia and South Aust­
ralia. This faith and imagination seems 
to be something totally lacking in gov­
ernments and politicians and planners 
in this day and age, but it still is an 
important element. 

I saw it demonstrated also in South­
west Africa which I visited some years 
ago. Southwest Africa is not an area 
well endowed with natural resources, 
apart from a supply of diamonds which 
keeps them going, and some very wonder­
ful national park resources, particu­
larly Etosha Pan National Park, the 
second largest national park in the 
world, which is right up in the north 
end of Southwest Africa - very remote 
and very isolated. Some years before I 
went there, the South African Govern­
ment in combination with the Southwest 
African Administration, extended a 
bitumen road from Cape Town to Wind­
hoek and beyond to Etosha Pan, aliis­
tance of well over 1,000 miles. Up 
until then they had practically no 
tourism or visitors coming into this 
area to look at the wonderful wildlife 
they have to offer. Within 2 years of 
1,200 miles of bitumen being establish­
ed there, tourist visits to Etosha Pan 
grew to over 100,000 people per year 
and it was rivalling Kruger Park as the 
second biggest tourist attraction in 
southern Africa. If a cost benefit 
analysis had been done in advance, no­
body could have guessed just what the 
volume of traffic and trade might have 
been stimulated by such a move. Some­
body had enough initiative and enough 
courage to do the job and the results 
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are now paying off. When it comes to 
Australian development in the Northern 
Territory, a .i.:i..ttle bit more of that 
kind of approach is what we need. 

When I saw this motion first propos­
ed, I thought perhaps we should be 
looking closer to home. If we are going 
to ask the Commonwealth Government to 
make a grant and spend money, we should 
be looking within the Territory. That 
is what our peop le would expect us to 
do. We should be looking at the road 
from Erldunda to Ayers Rock; we should 
be looking at the King River bridge; we 
should be looking at the many internal 
and secondary road links and communica­
tion breakdown points whi~h we know 
want fixing in this Terr1tory. Those 
things will still be pursued. As one 
who has travelled on that road, in good 
and bad conditions, I recognise what 
tremendous benefits' would accrue. not 
only to our own people in travelling in 
and out of the Territory but to the 
whole of Australia to come and see this 
place. in the stimulus to the economy. 
in tourism, in mining, in the cattle 
industry, from the implementation of 
the recommendations contained in this 
motion. I wholeheartedly support the 
motion. 

Motion agreed to. 

ALCOHOL, DRUGS AND DRIVING 

Continued from 15 March 1977. 

Mr ROBERTSON: In the consideration of 
this report,' the first thought that 
comes to people's minds is not so much 
the risk that intoxicated drivers pose 
to other road users but the question of 
civil liberties. In all the times that 
I have been approached on the subj ect 
by people in my electorate, and by 
people in Alice Springs generally, usu­
ally in a rather hostile manner. I have 
certainly found this to be the case, 
particularly if the venue that you meet 
them happens to be the hallowed grounds 
of some club. Nevertheless, I think it 
is an area of great concern and I will 
confine myself to that. 

I have always had the attitude in 
relation to the use of the breathalyser 
equipment that it should be 'used as 
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further evidence of an already conceiv­
ed opinion in the traffic officer's 
mind that the person is driving under 
the influence. I find myself in great 
difficulty in subscribing to the direc­
tion in which we have found ourselves 
heading. That direction is, of course. 
that the instrument is an end in it­
self. We seem to have reached the 
stage where we concoct some excuse to 
pull a person up and then we check him 
on a breath analysis instrument. In the 
past I am quite sure in fact I know 
from my own observation and I know from 
the number of cases that used to come 
up in the courts of summary jurisdic­
tion - that the police were never very 
interested in a person failing to put 
on a direction indicator; they were 
never very interested in things like an 
exhaust pipe falling off and creating 
sparks on the road - and that is the 
excuse that has been used to pull one 
person up who was convicted of over .08 
- never greatly interested at 7 o'clock 
at night. just after dusk, in someone 
having one tail light out. particularly 
if it was a tail light out near the 
kerb; never greatly concerned about 
someone having a number plate light 
out. We find now that every person who 
is· spotted with one of these trivial 
breaches of regulations, many of them 
merely matters relating to the reg­
istration of a motor vehicle. is pulled 
up with great frequency. I wonder, as 
has been suggested to me'. if the reason 
for it is not that we have all of a 
sudden become very diligent in our dut­
ies towards minor matters under the 
Road Traffic Ordinance and apprehen­
sions are being made because there is a 
prospect of a better class of pinch on 
the end of it. Certainly this has been 
suggested to me. 

I do not wish to denigrate the police 
force generally; they do a magnificent 
j ob and we have a very hard working 
traffic branch in Alice Springs. But I 
can only relate to honourable members, 
unchecked as it may be, unverified as 
it may be, that there is a concern in 
the community in Alice Springs that a 
pseudo-form of random breath check has 
been adopted. I have had a person come 
to me - he is very well known to me and 
I trust his veracity implicitly and 
telling me that he was subject to a 
random halt of his motor vehicle in 
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Todd Street, Alice Springs 3 or 4 Sun­
days ago. Again this is unchecked, but 
I think it is worth while that the 
honourable Cabinet Member for Law be 
aware of this. This person said he was 
pulled up by a police officer and was 
asked if he had been drinking. He 
responded with, "Why have you pulled me 
over?" He was again asked by the police 
officer, "Have you been drinking?" He 
said, "No, I just came off night shift 
and I am going home". The police offi­
cer said, "Well, on your way". That was 
an attempt at random breath analysis. 

If this is going tobe 
the norm. if it is going to 
in legislation despite the 
tions of the commissioners, 
fringement of people's civil 
their freedom of movement on 
worthwhile? Is that loss 

accepted as 
be accepted 
recommenda-
is the in­
rights and 
our roads 

of freedom 
commensurate with any possible benefit 
to the community? The commissioners 
would refute any such contention. It is 
dealt with in detail on page 109 by Dr 
Henderson, apparently a highly regarded 
witness. It is pointed out and agreed 
to by the commissioners, and also 
agreed to by Mrs Castle, a former Mini­
ster for Transport in the United King­
dom Parliament, that it would not be a 
wise move and would not benefit the 
community very greatly at all. 

It had been argued that random tests 
coupled with a very intensive education 
system would give at least a short-term 
reduction in the number of people driv­
ing with excess blood alcohol content. 
I recall that when the breathalyser was 
originally introduced into Alice 
Springs, after a false start, there was 
a massive campaign to educate people as 
to the existence of this instrument and 
to the danger they ran if they drove 
their cars on the road after too much 
drink. It would certainly be true to 
say from any balance sheet taken from 
any club in Alice Springs that there 
was certainly a marked run-off in 
on-premises consumption of alcohol in 
Alice Springs shortly after the breath 
analysis equipment came into use and 
there was a corresponding increase in 
take-away drinks. That trend has now 
been quite reversed. Indeed, I think 
court records would indicate that there 
are far more apprehensions and convic­
tions per month now than there were 
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initially. I think court records would 
bear out that this is still increasing, 
therefore 2 things "l\ave happened. 
Firstly, the fear of being apprehended 
and placed on the analysis equipment is 
dying, people are no longer quite as 
concerned about it as they were. 
Secondly, the education program which 
was mounted initially has proven to be 
largely ineffectual. That education 
program was as massive as is humanly 
possible. We had the police visiting 
all licensed premises, giving up their 
own time in most cases and doing it 
voluntarily - I understand there was no 
overtime involved in most of it - to 
educate the people as to its use. We 
had the Road Safety Council, in issue 
after issue of papers, not just one but 
issue after issue, with a rather staged 
photograph of a gentleman being appre­
hended by the police. We had the Road 
Safety Council doing radio programs 
educating the people as to the breath 
analysis equipment and its existence 
and what would happen to them if 
caught. Its effect was very short-term 
indeed. So history has borne out that 
this equipment is not going to be a 
great deterrent to people who wish to 
drink and drive, and if education is 
going to be effective at all it is only 
going to be effective for a very short 
period of time. 

I would like to leave with honourable 
members, while they are considering the 
contents of this report and the area 
wi th which I have been dealing, my 
thought on the reduction of civil lib­
erties and I would define it as this: 
the reduction of people's civil rights 
as citizens should only be infringed 
when it is quite clear that it is in 
the interests of those same citizens to 
do so, and even then such action would 
be taken by me only with the greatest 
of reluctance. I would also leave mem­
bers with the thought that the police 
force in its operation in a community 
requires the goodwill and respect of 
that community. No police force can be 
effective without the people 'of the 
community having high regard for it. 
Let us not do anything in this House 
which is going to cause a breakdown of 
that relationship. 

Motion agreed to. 



DEBATES - Wednesday 16 March 1977 

MINING BILL 

(Serial 181) 

Continued from 15 March 1977. 

In Committee: 

Clauses 1 to 3 agreed to. 

Clause 4: 

Mr POLLOCK: I move circulated amend­
ment 3.1. 

This is designed to clarify the point 
which the member for Port Darwin raised 
yesterday. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 4, as amended. agreed to. 

Clause 5 agreed to. 

Title agreed to. 

Bill passed the remaining stages 
without debate. 

REPORT OF SElECT COMMITI'EE ON REGIONAL 
COUNCILS FOR SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT 

Continued from 15 March. 

M~ PERRON: I have been looking for­
ward to receiving this report because, 
for some time, I have had some reserva­
tions about some of the activities of 
the Regional Council for Social 
Development in Darwin. I read with 
interest the report that has been put 
together by the committee. I notice 
that the committee has come to the con­
clusion that the councils have provided 
a useful and needed service. When we 
talk about spending roughly $150,000 a 
year for these regional councils 
throughout the Northern Territory, I 
wonder whether we should really use for 
a criterion, when determining the 
future of these councils, the fact that 
they are providing a useful service as 
against a needed service. As I under­
stood it, these councils were set up to 
investigate needs within the community 
and to see if they could satisfy some 
of those needs by playing a co-ordinat­
ing role as well' as an involvement 
role. We are dabbling in an area where 
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you could spend absolutely unlimited 
sums of money if you formed an 
organisation and said: "We are going to 
give you $100,000 or $200,000. Go out 
into the community and see if you can 
find a useful way of helping the 
community and spending thiS money". 
There is absolutely no question what­
ever that you could find a useful way 
to spend that money, and much more. 

Whether it is a needed service is 
more the question. Governments them­
selves have limited amounts of money to 
spend at any time, and before we give 
people large sums of money and then 
give them the task of finding out where 
it would be nice to have this money 
spent, we have got to be very careful, 
because I do not think that anyone ser­
iously considered that a council might 
come back to the Government and say, 
"We could not really find anywhere to 
spend it. We hand you back this money 
for next year's vote". Obviously that 
would never happen. 

Some of my concern about the Darwin 
Regional Council stems from the fact 
that I was presented with some photo­
graphs of its office in an arcade in 
Darwin which was 'set up, at least from 
an exterior appearance, like a politi­
cal party headquarters. It had large 
political stickers all over the windows 
and there were quite a number of publi­
cations inside the office lying around 
on the desk - rather radical publica­
tions. I just wonder, Mr Speaker, apart 
from the office being used, as it was 
obviously used, in a political promo­
tions campaign, I wonder just how much 
of the photocopying, typing and print­
ing, which the councii has obviously 
been very heavily involved in, may also 
have been directed to political aims. 
This concerns me very deeply because, 
if this has happened, it is a travesty 
of justice as I understand it and com­
pletely beyond the original intention 
when these organisations were set up. 

I have no evidence to suggest that 
the Darwin Regional Council was involv­
ed in an organisation in Darwin which 
was set up, or loosely organised I 
should say, at the height of Darwin's 
squatting problem after the cyclone. 
That group set about printing documents 

they obviously had photocopying 
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equipment that they distributed 
around Darwin to squatters. These 
documents set out how you could ob­
struct for the longest possible time 
any actions to evict you. As I say, I 
have no evidence that the council was 
connected with this organisation but it 
certainly had some very sympathetic 
supporters with facilities somewhere in 
the town, 

The committee has suggested in two 
places that the Darwin Regional Council 
tended to be very conscious of current 
politics in areas beyond its region and 
some of its work was affected by 
political attitudes. That statement 
surprises me somewhat. I did not really 
regard it as proper for it to play 
politics even within its region. It is 
also mentioned that the Alice Springs 
Regional Council, while not so affected 
by political views, seemed inclined to 
dabble in activities on the edge of 
politics. I do not believe these coun­
cils should have gone anywhere near 
politics other than to lobby govern­
ments, any level of government and any 
colour of government, to obtain some 
assistance for groups or persons they 
felt were in need of assistance. 

The committee has suggested a form of 
control which is obviously very desir­
able. It is not a control requesting 
councils to seek permission to spend 
funds but a general co-ora~nating con­
trol by an authority which could list 
the "do's" and "don'ts" that these 
organisations can be involved in. If 
the concept of regional councils is go­
ing to continue, this is certainly very 
necessary and I believe that it should 
be structured as the report suggests­
that is, chaired by a government offi­
cer 'responsib1e to the relevant Execu­
tive Member. 

I notice that while the Darwin 
corporation came before the committee 
and sought to have some involvement in 
this area, the Alice Springs municipal 
council showed no interest in either 
performing the tasks of the regional 
council or in being associated with it. 
Whilst I did not necessarily expect the 
municipal council to welcome the job, I 
thought it would be somewhat concerned. 
that a regional council might be per­
forming in areas which are truly the 
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function of a municipal council. I be­
lieve that municipal councils should 
fairly strictly protect their own 
rights of involvement in as many areas 
as they can in their own communities. 
I do accept the point put forward by 
the committee, however, as regards 
local government taking over these 
roles, that it could create some severe 
~ifficulties when a lot of the matters 
to be handled may have effect outside 
municipal boundaries. It could prove 
particularly difficult constitutionally 
for city councils to do the same job. 

In closing, I just reiterate that I 
do have some reservations about these 
organisations which were basically set 
up, given a sum of money, and told to 
go into the community, identify needs 
and try to assist where they possibly 
could. That is a pretty loose sort of 
an arrangement for the Government to 
undertake inasmuch as it does not 
matter how much you give these people, 
they could certainly spend it; not only 
spend it in area~ of need but spend it 
in areas where it is useful. It is just 
opening up a mouth that is a bottomless 
pit and it would be forever seeking 
ever larger amounts from the Government 
to expand its role because it just did 
not seem to have any boundaries whatso­
ever as to how far it would go. 

Mr MANUELL: I rise to make some 
comment about the report. I do not have 
a great deal of comment to make and I 
apologise to honourable members because 
I have not had time to read it com­
pletely enough to make full comment. 
However, honourable members present 
will recall that at an earlier sitting 
of this House I raised some doubt as to 
the value of the Regional Councils for 
Social Development as institutions in 
the community and, frankly, notwith­
standing the recommendations and con­
clusions of the report, I still suffer 
from that doubt. 

I refer to page 5, to one of the 
tasks and to one of the conclusions 
drawn by the select committee. It says 
at the bottom of paragraph 1: "Advising 
on value of the councils as a means of 
community development". The committee 
reports t hat it is sat is fied that these 
councils have a real value in the 
community. Frankly, I would not ques-
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tion that, I am sure that they would 
have to come up with that conclusion, 
However, I am wondering whether in fact 
they have a value to the community. 
There is no doubt they must have a 
value in the community $150,000 
worth. 

I can see that, in today's §ociety, 
we ought to endeavour to assist the 
community in its cultural growth to the 
best of our ability but we have to look 
a t priorities, I noted with interest 
the remarks by the Cabinet Member for 
Education and Planning that there was 
possibly a responsibility that could be 
undertaken by local government, that 
municipal councils could incorporate 
the type of activity that is being 
undertaken by these regional councils 
for social development. I do believe 
that there is probably a benefit to be 
had by the community in having a fo= 
of contact with people who are able to 
offer advice that is remote from gov­
ernment, There seems to be some stigma 
amongst communities that people in gov­
ernment are far too high up in the 
scale to talk to, whether it be at 
local government level, at a stategov­
ernment level or a federal government 
level. There seems to be the impression 
that there is a degree of independence 
and interest beyond that which is 
available through any form of govern­
ment. I would hope that that did no~ 
exist. However, amongst some segments 
of the community, it does and therefore 
perhaps, under these circumstances, 
this type of institution does serve and 
fulfil a positive value. 

If the select committee is satisfied 
that regional councils for social 
development are of value to the commun­
ity, they should be of a continuing 
nature. The consideration that we have 
now to give is what priority it takes 
in terms of our funding within the 
Northern Territory, I am of the firm 
opinion that, if the councils are to 
continue in their role and functions, 
there must be rigid control as far as 
expenditures are concerned. We should 
not be prepared to let this type of 
institution go on without control at a 
financial level. I do draw to members' 
attention that when the Regional Coun­
cil for Social Development was estab­
lished in Alice Springs it was better 
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equipped than the offices of the elect­
ed Legislativp Assembly members in 
Alice Springs in terms of secretarial 
service, secretarial equipment and 
equipment to, process and reproduce 
matters of importance on paper. The 
community is entitled to receive some 
service from those elected members, but 
it is beyond the personal capacity of 
some of those elected members to pro­
duce it without a support system. I am 
suggesting that. we get our priorities 
right. I am not suggesting for a moment 
that we do not continue to have these 
regional councils for social develop­
ment, if in fact they are justified in 
the eyes of this select committee, but 
I am simply suggesting that we should 
have our priorities right; it does 
involve dollars. So I believe that 
these regional councils in their 
activities and expenditures should be 
closely followed and guided, and that 
there should be an audited report from 
each council submitted to this Assembly 
each year for tabling in this House. 

Mrs LAHRIE: May I indicate at the 
outset my appreciation of the report 
and that broadly I support the recom­
mendations of the committee. Honour­
able 'members will be aware that the 
Australian Assistance Plan was an 
attempt by an Australian government, 
subsequently supported with some 
reservations by a subsequent govern­
ment, to involve the community in the 
expenditure of money for the commun­
ity's good. Because it was an innova­
tion, it was as unstructured as poss­
ible. The results of the various reg­
ional councils right around Australia 
will show that the experiment has 
largely been a succes sful one. My opin­
ion is shared by Senator Bowen, a Lib­
eral Senator and chairman of a senate 
committee dealing with social welfare. 
He is one of the greatest supporters of 
regional councils. Let us remember that 
these councils have not been in exist­
ence for very long and that members of 
the councils were drawn from the 
community and, as such, were not nece­
ssarily experts in administrative 
matters. 

By and large, 
operating within 
have done a very 
ened to previous 

the regional councils 
the Northern Territory 
good job. Having list­
speakers, it seems to 
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me that they are somewhat fearful of 
the continued opc,-"tions of the coun­
cils if they are to remain largely un­
structured. I take issue with that. \-le 
have many welfare services rigidly 
structured and then funded by the Aust­
r alian taxpayer. Th at. is not I~hat reg­
ional councils are all about. They are 
not to be seen as just al10tller arm of 
government unless we a'le to entirely 
lose their oril:;i.nal concept. They have 
to he seen as representative of the 
communi ty a t a very g ra=,,; roots level 
and the comml1nity for once saying with­
out too much interference, how it would 
like its money spent. No doubt there 
have been mistakes but then government 
departments are not immune from mis­
takes any more than are politicians. 

Mention has been made that this is 
taxpayers' money and it has to be used 
wisely and well, and few could take 
issue with that. The report gives 2 
basic recommendations which would bear 
out broadly that intention. The first 
is: n',e are satisfied that these coun­
cils have a real value in the commun­
i ty". I endorse that. The value has 
been twofold. The community has been 
able to identify with them as not being 
a very regidly structured governmental 
group but as a group of largely volun­
tary workers with whom they can identi­
f~ readilY. Thev have another value in 
the community in that, because of their 
lack of rigid structure - but that does 
not necessarily mean lack of control 
over funding and expenditure they 
have been able to offer a variety of 
diverse roles as it has become apparent 
the community needs them. One of the 
better tasks undertaken has been the 
Homemakers Service which is one of the 
projects undertaken by the Darwin Reg­
ional Office .. 

In recommendation 4, the committee of 
this Assembly has made a basic suggest­
ion regarding the basis of financial 
assistance if the responsibility for 
funding the councils is assumed by the 
Legislative Assembly. I commend the 
committee for the care I.;ith which they 
made thiS recommendation. They have 
said in short that a regional council 
shall be answerable through this Assem­
bly eventually for the expenditure of 
moneys but that it shall have the wid­
est possible acceptable degree of lati-
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tude in that expenditure. This is where 
these councils have their value and 
Ivhy, in my opinion, they Ivill continue 
to attract the supDort of the general 
populace. 

One of the other speakers spoke of 
government iunding for this new con­
cept .• /hen ",e speak of government money 
being spent in a welfare sense, let us 
put it into context and have a look at 
some of the moneys given through the 
tax paying public to other orga~isa­
tions doing worthy works. For example, 
church organisations attract capital 
grants running into millions of dollars 
with a 1% interest over either a 
45 year or 60-year term. The Baptists 
in the Northern Territory have fared 
particularly well in this regard. They 
have attracted millions of dollars at 
1% for capital grants; I believe there 
is a hostel in Alice Springs "'hich cost 
$lm. The YHCA attracted a grant of 
$660,000 and the YMCA $600,000. These 
are large amounts of money, not be­
grudged, and given with a minimum of 
control. So let us not run away .lith 
the idea that it is unusual for welfare 
bodies to receive funding from the tax­
payer - and these are private welfare 
bodies. 

It is easy for members to say that in 
no Sen8E: c:-;anisat:.0l".S 3'l!::-~ as ':~c =~; 

ional councils should become political. 
If we examine that statement closely, 
surely we would all agree that, whilst 
it may be undesirable for them to take 
a political stance, would we not all 
hope that the widest variety of politi­
cal material should be freely available 
to the public in such an office? I 
would for one. I would like to see them 
having political material available for 
public scrutiny, material from every 
political party. I would like to see 
them have the Hansard of this House 
available. I would like to see regional 
councils having copies ef legislation 
introduced in this House available for 
scrutiny along ",ith the second reading 
speeches, not to be taken a"'av but made 
available. Not enough dissemination 
takes place of legislation which is be­
fore this House. 

Honourable members will be well awa-e 
that memhers themselves can become dis­
couraged "'hen they send copies of 
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legislation and speeches to community 
org~~isations, specialist groups, and 
receive very little response. Neverthe­
less, having listened to the Cabinet 
Member for Education and Planning and 
his f ear that they were becoming too 
political, let me say that I would not 
wish them to become one-sided, but I 
find no quarrel with the widest 
dissemination of political literature 
through such regional councils or any 
other organisation. 

I hope that the Cabinet Member and 
this Assembly will endorse this report 
and will ensure that funding is made 
available to the regional councils with 
a minimum of dir~ction and control but 
with adequate safeguards. Mention has 
been made of audited reports being pre-o 
sented in this House, That would be re-­
garded as acceptable to everybody. How­
ever, let us not create another rigid 
structure in place of what was seen as 
an expression from the community as to 
how they wanted their money spent. By 
and large, I agree with Senator Bowen, 
Liberal, that the money has been well 
spent, that there has not been undue 
waste and that the regional councils 
should continue to be funded and should 
continue to function. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I note that every mem­
~e~ today has touched upon the p01iti­
cal aspirations of regional councils 
and the political motivations perhaps 
behind their establishment. When it was 
first mooted to establish regional 
councils in the Northern Territory, I 
too was very suspicious of the real 
motive behind the forming of regional 
councils throughout Australia. I note 
from the select committee's report that 
in 2 areas in particular they reflect a 
concern about political bias and 
political meddling, if I may put that 
construction upon the report. In 2 
other areas, there does not seem to be 
any indication of that being the case. 

As I have already said, I was very 
suspicious. Notwithstanding that, how­
ever, I would remind honourable mem­
bers. as I think I have pointed out in 
this House before, that I was the in­
augural chairman of the inaugural meet­
ing of the Regional Council for Social 
Development in Alice Springs so I had 
it i.n mind that the regional council as 
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such and regional councils as such 
would outlive the original motive which 
I suspected' as being behind their 
original formation. I never had any 
real proof of that motive from the 
Australian Labor Party in Government at 
the time until, having picked up a Han­
sard from the Federal House of 30 
November last year when doing research 
on Aboriginal land rights legislation, 
I found a most incredible excerpt in­
serted into Hansard by the Right Hon­
ourable Malcolm Fraser, Prime Hinister. 
The excerpt was from a speech given by 
the Leader of the Labor Party in the 
Ben Chifley Hemorial Lecture 0 f 1957. 
In order to enlighten the House as to 
exactly why regional councils were 
originally set up, I think it is worth 
reading some extracts from the Hansard 
of the Federal House. The lecture was 
entitled: "Constitution versus Labor, 
by E.G. l.fuitlam BA, LLB, Hr' - the role 
of state members". Mr Whitlam said.: 
"Much can be achieved by Labor members 
of the state parliaments in effecting 
Labor's aims of· more effective powers 
for the national parliament and for 
local powers and local government. 
Their role is to bring about their own 
dissolution". Coming from Hansard, this 
is an exact copy of the Right Honour­
able E.G. l.fuitlam I s speech. "Host of 
the state governments retain the 
ad~inistr2tion of many th:'~gs i·rhich 
concern their own capitals and l~rger 
cities alone. Again, many regional 
areas, such as the Riverina, the Hunter 
Valley, the Clarence River and Central 
and Northern Queensland might have had 
more attention paid to their conserva­
tion and conservation development pro­
grams if they had more effective co­
ordination and consultation with the 
areas concerned". 

There in a nutshell, honourable mem­
bers. is why I still believe and I now 
am convinced that regional councils 
were originally set up as part of a 
system to bring about the dissolution 
of state parliaments, confining them to 
the act ivities of their capital city, 
and sett ing up regional p;overnments 
throughout the country. It is irrefut­
able. I think the nature of the people 
who originall;' vent into the regional 
councils also bears that out; they in­
variably had socialistic tendencies - I 
am talking about the original organis-
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people, fortunately, who 
in control of these 

like Hr Bob Gaff refer-

ers not the 
eventually got 
things, people 
red to by name in the 
ittee's report. He is an 
citizen of Alice Springs 
done an outstanding job. 

select comm­
outstanding 

and he has 

I am pleased to say that I support 
the report almost entirely. It would 
seem to me, from the inquiries and in­
vestigations of the select committee, 
that indeed these surreptitious motives 
behind the original setting up of reg­
ional councils have not been realised 
and they have been converted into what 
I believe now is a very worthwhile 
operation in the community, particu­
larly in the Northern Territory. As a 
reasonable example of that, I can cite 
one of the functions that the Regional 
Council for Social Development in Alice 
Springs has been responsible for with 
its Alcohol Action Committee. Looking 
back through the records of this place 
and through the records of the Legis­
lative Council before it, we find 
people pleading year after year for 
something to be done about alcohol and, 
more than that, about alcohol rehabili­
tation night shelters. Nothing was ever 
done until the Regional Council for 
Social Development, through a committee 
of that council, the Alcohol Action 
Committee, got to work and actuallv did 
something physical and tangible about 
it. That is a very great plus for them. 

I support the concept as proposed by 
the committee in relation to funding. I 
do not think it is going to become 
bureaucratic and top-heavy as may be 
suspected by some honourable members. I 
think it is probably a good system of 
accountability, through a central 
co-ordinating body and ultimately res­
ponsible to this Assembly. I would like 
to commend the members of the committee 
for their efforts. 

I note, going through the lists of 
witnesses, that for the most part, 
particularly in Alice Springs of 
course, thOSe ,.ho gave evidence were 
those who are most interested in it. I 
notice that 2 of the 4 people cited in 
the report are in fact members of the 
council, in fact high level members of 
the council, one being a research offi­
cer and another being its chairman. I 

would hardly suggest that that is nece­
ssarily a reflection of a community 
wish that the council be maintained. 

However, on the facts contained in 
the report and the f~cts as determined 
by the committee, I think there is a 
very valid argument for the retention 
of regional councils throughout the 
Territory. I see once again that the 
Alice·Springs Town Council has been an 
ostrich. I have not in this place nor 
in any other place been a knocker of 
the Alice Springs Town Council, but it 
seems to me that they really want to 
confine themselves to the trimming of 
trees over footpaths. That seems to be 
the extent of the drive of our Alice 
Springs Town Council. It was quite 
clear from the report that they wanted 
absolutely nothing to do with the reg­
ional council's work. It has been clear 
from other indications that they want 
nothing whatever to do with the child 
care centre in Alice Springs. It re­
flects a general lack of thrus.t in 
these directions by the town council. 
For that reason, I must support the 
retention of a regional council for 
social development along the lines of 
the one that exists. I would continue 
to do so until such time as the Alice 
Springs Town Council assumes a little 
more responsibility in the area. 

Hiss ANDREW: I congratulate the 
chairman and the committee on this re­
port. I have had a long association 
with the Regional Council for Social 
Development in Darwin from its incep-

• tion until the middle of last year. I 
have been to Australia-wide conferences 
as the Northern Territory delegate and 
I would like to commend the committee 
because there was a certain attitude 
amongst members of this House that any 
investigation should become a witch 
hunt into the political comings and go­
ings of the various branches. The comm­
ittee have overridden those suggestions 
and come up with a very factual and 
sound report and what I believe to be 
excellent recommendations. I was con­
cerned at the further aspersions that. 
were cast this morning by a couple of 
the earlier speakers. In my associa­
tion with the Regional Council in Dar­
,,,in, I did not notice any political 
propaganda being printed on the prem­
ises of any council. 
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Darwin and Alice Springs have assumed 
largely a co-ordinating role. The Dar­
win Regional Council suffered a lot of 
setbacks in the post-cyclone period 
with problems of personnel and facil­
ities. Katherine, a most remarkable 
council, has been inclined to take a 
much more initiating role and this has 
filled a need in the community. Al­
though it is straying a little from the 
original concept of regional councils, 
it has certainly done its job. II,'as 
delighted to read ab0ut the establish­
ment of a Northern Territory Community 
Council. This should be an advisory 
council but I do not necessarily agree 
with the chairman being a member of the 
Northern Territory Public Service, It 
would have an added advantage to the 
regional councils throughout the Terri­
tory in that it I.-ould give them greater 
opportunities ef closer consultation 
and co ordinatiu~. 

Any organisation is as good as the 
people in it and, like the honourable 
member for Nightcliff, I would like to 
draw attention to the Homemaker Service 
that the Darwin Regional Council has so 
successfully operated. It has been 
particularly successful because of the 
kind of people who have been involved 
in it. 

.::!;,:--J.~t:~·-: t:,e !'2:-,'~::::,e;:1~.Gri.or. tb2t: 
councils should be composed of persons 
representing organisations. It is most 
important that any representative on 
the council does have a back-up, I have 
not always agreed with everything that 
has been done by these councils. I 
agree Ivith the committee that it is 
very difficult to evaluate projects 
and, Hr Deputy Speaker, you mentioned 
the alcohol action program conducted in 
Alice Springs, Examples such as these 
give some indication of the worthwhile 
work that these councils have done. I 
too was distressed by the attitude of 
the Alice Springs Town Council. The 
effect that any takeover by the Darwin 
city council would have in restricting 
the w~rk of any social development work 
does concern me. 

In conclusion, I believe these coun­
cils have a real j ob to do in the 
Northern Territory. We have never had a 
proliferation of community action 
groups on a co ordinated Territory-wide 
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basis and I see this as becoming one of 
them. 

Debate adj oLrned., 

LEGISI.)\.~~;\~ A.sSE1\r~.~Y ("·~'''Y:.:-~:':'':; .·\:'rD 
c'RIVTI.EGE:::; 3T;~ 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Hr ~iI,mL'\LL: I move t.hat. ';he bill be 
nOI·,' read a :<ccond time. 

I prop0i'e to ask that this hill be 
passed today. If honourable members 
need time to consider the bill, I am 
quite happy for it to be adjourned for 
some little time. H0101ever, the matter 
is :-;0 impc":tant that the passage of 
this bill at this sittings is vital. 

During last week, a question of priv­
ilege was raised by one of the honour­
able members of this Assembly and, 
since I was concerned with the Comm­
ittee of Privileges, I undertook the 
examination of the present situation 
relating to privileges. I discovered to 
my dismay that the Legislative Assembly 
has never had privileges since it first 
came into being in October 1974. One 
would have thought that the Common-

passing a Northern Territory (Admini­
stration) Act to create the Legislative 
Assembly, would have had some regard 
for the application to that Assembly of 
privileges that had already been very 
carefully defined in the Legislative 
Council (Pol~ers and Privileges) Ordi­
nance 1963. This was an assumption that 
I had ahvavs made but on the occasion 
of the matter coming up for my consid­
eration last week, I examined the 
Northern Territory (Administration) Act 
and I foun~ to my dismay that the pro­
v~s~ons of the Legislative Council 
(Powers and Privileges) Ordinance 1963 
had no application at all to this 
Assembly. Consequently, 1 i~mediately 

embarked upnn the proposal that a bill 
should be introduced as :l matter of 
extreme ur','.encv to secur2 the powers 
and privileges under I,hich honourable 
members 0 f this Assembl~' have thought 
they have been operating since the 
Assembly was created in 1974. 
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To detail the situation which I think 
exists .,hich I am quite certain 
exists: when the Legislative Council 
t.,as put out 0 f existence in 1974, there 
were only 2 sections of the Northern 
Territory (Administration) Act, as 
amended by the 1974 act, which could 
have had application to the question of 
the powers and privileges of the new 
Assembly. The first one was section 19A 
of the Northern Territory (Administra­
tion) Act, which was inserted in 1974, 
and which said that a reference to the 
Legislative Council should be taken to 
mean, after the passing of the 1974 
act, to include a reference to the 
Legislative Assembly. Now, to my way of 
thinking, that was scarcely a suffic­
ient basis upon which to put the Legis­
lative Council (Powers and Privileges) 
Ordinance on a footing such that it 
applied to the Northern Ter~itory 

Legislative Assembly. But even if it 
was effective, further amendment to 
section 4SA of the Northern Territory 
(Administration) Act made it quite 
clear that, as from the date of the 
operation of the 1974 act, the Legis­
lative Assembly would have no priv­
ileges at all. Section 4SA is the sec­
tion which used to provide that the 
powers and privileges of the Legis­
lative Council were such as should be 
declared by that Council. Those powers 
I"ere declared in 1963. In the amendment 
of 1974, the Commonwealth Government 
have provided that the powers and priv­
ileges of the Northern Territory Legis­
lative Assembly should be such as were 
declared by the Legislative Assembly, 
and we have not done anything about it. 
Since our powers and privileges are to 
be determined by us and there has been 
no determination, we have had no priv­
ileges since October 1974. 

This is quite a serious provision be­
cause, in the absence of privilege, 
every legislative body is hampered in 
its criticism of actions taken either 
by public servants or the private sec­
tor. That sort of hampering ought not 
to be permitted. The British House of 
Commons has claimed privilege since 
time immemorial because, in a legis­
lative body, the criticism of other 
persons I actions ought to be free and 
unfettered. 
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The bill is a-copy of the Legislative 
Council (Powers and Privileges) Ordi­
nan~e with necessary amendments to make 
it applicable to the Legislative Assem­
bly. Clause 22 proposes that the Legis­
lative Council (Powers and Privileges) 
Ordinance shall be deemed to have con­
tinued to operate till the date of 
commencement of this ordinance as 
though on the date on which the first 
Legislative Assembly was first called 
together it has been ~ended by omit­
ting the word "Council" wherever occur­
ring and inserting the word "Assembly", 
and consequent amendments by omitting 
"President" and substituting "Speaker": 
This will effectively backdate the 
operation of this Ordinance to the 
first meeting of the Legislative Assem­
bly. 

Although I have informed honourable 
members that the bill before them is in 
effect almost a Chinese copy of the old 
ordinance, going through it yesterday I 
considered clause 6 again and although 
clause 6, as it is printed in the bill, 
is in exactly the same terms as the 
Legislative Council (Powers and Priv­
ileges) Ordinance, it seemed to me that 
it could be said to be defective. 
Clause 6 deals with the attendance of 
members and officers of the Assembly as 
witnesses and says that the section 
does not excuse the attendance of a 
person as a witness in a court unless 
that person is required to be in 
attendance at a sitting of the Legis­
lative Assembly or of a committee. I do 
not think members are required, as a 
matter of law, to be in attendance and 
I do not think officers of the Assembly 
are required, as a matter of law, to be 
in attendance at a meeting of the 
Assembly or of a committee. Consequent­
ly, I propose, when the bill gets to 
the committee stage, to omit the words 
which relate to the requirement of a 
person to be in attendance and to 
substitute that it is a duty for that 
person to be in attendance. It is a 
minor amendment but I think that when 
one comes to consider a matter of pros­
ecution of a member for not attending, 
he would be very hard put to prove that 
the law did require him to be here. Ob­
viously, it is his duty and that duty 
springs from the Northern Territory 
(Administration) Act itself, but there 
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is nothing as a matter of law which re. 
quires a member to be here. 

I commend the bill to honourable'mem­
bers. I am prepared to deal. with it 
this afternoon and to move that stand­
ing orders be set aside so far as it is 
necessary to enable this bill to pass 
at this sitting. If honourable members, 
however, want to consider the matter 
and consider the bill as presented 
until tomorrow, I have certainly no 
objection to that. But I give notice 
that tomorrow I will seek leave to move 
the suspension of standing orders. 

Debate interrupted. 

SUSPENSION OF STAI'IDING ORDERS 

Dr LETTS: I move that so much of 
standing orders be suspended as would 
prevent the passage 'of this bill this 
day. 

Motion agreed to. 

Debate resumed. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I would like to say a 
few words on this ordinance for the 
powers and privileges of the Legis­
lative Assembly. It was probably my 
question to the chairman of the Priv­
ileges Committee which caused this bill 
to be brought into the Assembly. I do 
agree wholeheartedly that it should be 
done with very swift and prompt action. 
t commend the member for Port Darwin 
for acting so promptly and having the 
draftsman draw up the bill. I am sure 
that it will be accepted by all the 
members here that we should give it all 
speed through the necessary committee 
stage. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

In Committee: 

Clauses 1 to 4 agreed to. 

Clause 5: 

Mr EVERINGHAH: I would like to ask 
the honourable proposer of this bill 
one question. I have obviously only 
just seen the bill and I have not had a 
chance to obtain a copy of the prevtous 
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ordinance relating to the privileges of 
the Legislative Council, but T am not 
quite satisfied why the words in clause 
5 (2) "nor any other person" at the end 
of the first and commencement of the 
second line appear. 

Mr ,\TITHNALL: The terms of clause 5 (2) 
have been taken from other legislation. 
Obviously, clause 5(2) relates to some­
thing ,~hich is said or done in the 
course of the conduct of the husiness 
of the Assembly. Section 5(2) there­
fore protects not only members, it pro­
tects the Hansard staff, it protects 
the Government Printer, it protects any 
person who publishes a statement in the 
course of the conduct of the business 
of the Assembly. This protection must 
apply not only to members of the Assem­
bly itself but to its officers, to the 
Hansard staff, to the printer and in­
deed to persons who make statements be­
fore a select committee which is 
investigating a matter. I think the 
honourable member for Ji118ili will 
approve that members giving evidence 
before a select committee ought also to 
be protected for the things that they 
say during the course of that comm­
ittee's investigations. 

Clause 5 agreed to. 

Clause 6: 

Mr ,HTHNALL: I move that there be in­
serted in subclause (3) of clause 6 a 
new paragraph (c). 

Subclause (3) of clause 6 relates ~o 
the power of the Speaker to issue an 
evidentiary certificate and it seems 
that, in order to get round the poss­
ible difficulties of proving what any 
person's duty is at a particular time, 
some such formal certificate as is pro­
posed by the amendment ought to be 
made. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Hr HITHNALL: I move that there be 
omitted from subclause (4) the words 
"that person is required" and that 
there be ~ubstituted for those words 
the Hords "it is the duty of that per­
son". 

Amendment agreed to. 
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Clause 6, as amended, agreed to. 

Clauses 7 to 29 agreed to. 

Schedules agreed to. 

Title agreed to. 

Bill passed the remaining stages 
Idthout debate. 

HOUSING BILL 

(Serial 183) 

Continued from 3 March 1977. 

Mr DONDAS: I rise to support this 
b ill. On th e previous occasion, I 
expressed some concern that there were 
not any provisions in the bill allowing 
for people to buy cyclone-damaged 
homes, especially in the Darwin area 
although it could apply in Alice 
Springs or Tennant Creek if a house was 
burnt or damaged by some natural calam­
ity. A person is not able to purchase 
such a house because there are no pro­
visions. The honourable Cabinet Member 
has advised me that this ~ort of pro­
vision is a policy matter for the Hous­
ing Commission and I eagerly await a 
decision from them in that particular 
area. I hope they will overcome the 
problem and allow people to buy damaged 
ilOuses because there are a lot of 
people who are probably capable of buy­
ing their house new and repairing it, 
possibly more quickly than the Housing 
Commission and maybe a little bit more 
cheaply. 

Mrs Lawrie: Hear, hear! 

Mr DONDAS: ,ve will wait and see what 
happens with the Housing Commission 
policy in that area. 

Another area of concern I had with 
the bill was that it did not allow for 
single parents or childless couples or 
families with one child. These people 
were relegated to flat-type accommoda­
tion and I expressed some concern that 
if they wet"e not allewed to participate 
in the scheme it would be a bit unfair. 
Now we knew that, if chey have been 
Housing Commission tenants for a period 
of 5 years, they can qualify and event­
ually buy a home. 
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The sponsor of the bill is to be con­
gratulated once again because he has 
achieved some more breakthroughs in the 
final form of his bill, firstly in his 
win on the low interest rates for home 
purchasers in a certain income bracket. 
I think this particular win will be 
appreciated by a lot of people, not 
only in Darwin but right throughout the 
Territory. A possible loophole could 
exist in clause 7 which repeals section 
l3B of the principal ordinance. That is 
to ensure that the resale of the build­
ing is not permissible for a period of 
5 years after original purchase. I ask 
the Cabinet Member to carefully examine 
this provision and to make sure that 
this section is ~BPt pretty tight to 
stop any particular sharp operator or 
speculator from spoiling it for others. 
I supported the original bill that was 
introduced into this Assembly last 
November and I would like to see this 
bill pass through all stages as soon as 
possible because there are many people 
waiting for this bill to receive final 
approval by this Assembly. 

Mr TAMBLING: I thank members for 
their support . and for their comments. 
A number of important policies have 
been referred to by all speakers. I 
was pleased that no major points of 
criticism have arisen and that the 
scheme envisaged does meet the commun­
ity requirements generally. 

Both the honourable member for Lud­
milla and the honourable member for 
Casuarina referred to the eligibility 
criteria in relation to childless 
couples. I would refer them to the 
original speech of 13 October last year 
where I stated that the following ten­
ants will become approved tenants for 
the purposes of this scheme: a married 
couple with or without children; a per­
son with dependent children; a widow or 
widower of a tenant with dependent 
children; and a couple living in a bona 
fide de facto relationship with or 
without children. I believe that the 
eligibility criteria cover the concern 
expressed by the honourable members and 
in my subsequent discussions with offi­
cers of the Housing Commission I have 
stressed that it is certainly our pol­
icy that any person who has been a 
satisfactory tenant of the Housing 
Commission for a 5 year period ought to 
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be eligible to purchase a home. In the 
case of a childless couple or a single 
parent, it will be necessary often to 
transfer the tenant from an existing 
tenancy, which would generally be a 
flat, to a house. The Housing Commiss­
ion has accepted and endorsed that 
policy. 

Several members alluded to ,.hat they 
consider to be a rather rigid formula 
in determining 5 years as the required 
residential qualification period. 
Whilst I accept that it would be very 
desirable to make that qualifying per­
iod shorter, it is just not practical 
nor probable. The Housing Commission is 
required, as its major objective, to 
provide housing for lower income fam­
ilies and, if housing were to be sold. 
off at early dates, the commission 
would be in a very embarrassing and 
invidious position in that it would not 
be able to meet its major commitment to 
the community of providing housing 
where mos t needed. 

I have referred a number of times to 
the Housing Agreement Act which is the 
act that binds the Commonwealth and the 
states to a standard, set formula with 
regard to the low-interest funding made 
available to the states. That in turn 
has naturally to affect the percentage 
of houses available for sale and the 
income structure of people to whom 
homes are saleable in the states. I 
refer menbers to the Housing Agreement 
Act becaus e the terms and conditions 
that we have been able to negotiate for 
the Northern Te rri tory, not only in. 
connection with the number of houses 
that ,viII become saleable under our 
5-year formula b ut also under the 
qualification for eligibility for 
people to purchase at the low-interest 
structure, are both substantially diff­
erent to the Housing Agreement Act as 
it applies to the Commonwealth and the 
states. As I think I have mentioned 
previously, the total sales of the 
Ho us ing Commission which will now be­
come available and have been made in 
the past will exceed 40% and probably 
grow close to 50% of all houses that 
have been built by the Housing Commiss­
ion. That is far in excess of the sale­
able number of units that have applied 
in any state. 
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\~ith regard to the cut-off limit 
point for income determination for the 
application of the low-interest struc­
ture, the acceptance of 125% of the 
average weekly male earnings as a form­
ula for the Northern Territory is a 
major breakthrough because the formula 
that applies under the Housing Agree­
ment Act to the states is 85% of the 
average weeklv male earnings in those 
states, with some slight u:;'ward varia­
tion for larger families. The accept­
ance of the principle of 125% recog­
nises that housing does cost more in 
the Northern Territory and has a cert­
ain relation to income and the fact 
that the higher living cost and 
requirements of our community have been 
met. I was very pleased that Treasury 
did accept and endorse that particular 
formula. 'In fact I was rather surprised 
that we were so successful. 

The member for Gillen referred to the 
average weekly male earnings for the 
Northern Territory and was keen to en­
sure that there were figures available 
specifically for the Northern Territory 
rather than applying the national fig­
ures. I would like to assure you, Mr 
Deputy Speaker, that there are figures 
available from the Commonwealth Statis­
tition with regard to the Northern 
Territory and I believe my office has 
nm,' made these available tr> you. 

The equi ty component .1hich is to be a 
deduction from the purchase price of a 
Housing Commission home has been men­
tioned a number of times as breaking 
new ground. Again, information was 
sought as to how this could be related 
to a percentage of the purchase price 
or an easy determination of a percent­
age of the rent that was paid. I am 
afraid that I cannot provide that 
information as a simple formula because 
~.t is a rather complex actuarial cal­
culation. I refer anybody interested in 
pursuing this matter to section 31(1) 
of the principal ordinance where the 
calculations for the determination of 
annual economic rent are set out, and I 
point out that the component of rental 
equity alluded to in the bill is an 
amount not less than the part of the 
annual arro rt i sat ion alloHance referred 
to in that section; that is, the sec­
tion that relates to an economic rent. 
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That means that if you were to take the 
annual rent that applied to a particu­
lar property, a very detailed calcula­
tion has to be made of what section of 
the rent applies to maintenance, rent 
of the land, rates, taxes, charges, in­
surance, vacanc ies, defaults, the 
administration of the annual rent and 
the actual payment of interest that 
would be applicable to any money 
borrowed by the Housing Commission. 
The remaining component is that propor­
tion of the annual rent that has been 
paid and is a repayment amount of the 
amount of capital cost. Whilst I cannot 
put that into a percentage form, I am 
sure that the officers of the Housing 
Commission will give it close attention 
in the information that will be avail­
able to eligible home purchasers. 

I indicated that commencement of this 
scheme would be "in due course". I 
apologise for having made that state_ 
ment in such broad terms. It is the 
intention that as long as assent is 
given to this legislation within the 
next few weeks and this can be 
expected as the Minister has made a 
strong commitment to the terms and con­
di tions of the b ill the Hous ing 
Commission will have full information 
available for eligible applicants from 
1 April and would naturally process 
applications from then on. 

The honourable member for Casuarina 
referred to the problems that could 
arise with the sale of homes in a sub­
standard condition. This is particular­
ly relevant to the Darwin situation be­
cause approximately half of the homes 
occupied by eligible tenants are still 
in a substandard condition. The comm­
ission will be proceeding to upgrade 
those homes progressively as part of 
its work program and, as they become 
upgraded, they would be eligible for 
sale under the policy of the commiss­
ion. I have spoken to the Housing Comm­
ission about making arrangements for 
people who would elect to transfer to a 
new or upgraded home and choose to' 
exercise that option rather than wait­
ing for the particular home. However, 
if they choose to wait in the home 
which they have established, then I do 
anticipate that they may have to wait 
some time in order to be able to pur­
chase. The main reason for this is that 
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the sale of a substandard home poses 
problems where there is a mortgage in­
volved. If the Housing Commis~ion have 
to provide the funds for that particu­
lar house, particularly if the appli­
cant has only put up a $500 deposit, 
the house would be uninsurable and the 
mortgage would not be fully protected. 
I am sure Treasury would have something 
to say about that and that causes the 
complication. 

This bill and the associated action 
of the Majority Party takes a great 
step forward towards the creation of a 
single housing authority. I do not be­
lieve that we' need any separate 
legislation to create a single housing 
authority in the Northern Territory. I 
would see a situation emerging over the 
next year or 2 that, with progressive 
transfers of constitutional functions 
to this Assembly, we will in turn pass 
on to the Housing Commission the role 
of housing all Northern Territory pub­
lic servants and that the Australian 
Government will co operate with us. 

With regard to resale within the 
5-year period from original purchase of 
the home, I have circulated for the 
information of members an amendment to 
clause 7 of this bill to ensure that 
the rules of resale are tight enough. 
The existing clause prevents subleasing 
of the dwelling during the 5-year per­
iod except with the consent of the 
Housing Commission. However, it could 
be argued that, if a purchaser were to 
payout the full price and then convert 
to freehold title, he would not sub­
lease but would lease. So that the 
restriction may apply equally to all 
classes of purchasers, it is the 
recommendation that the sub clause (1) 
be amended by insertin~ before "sub­
leased" the word "leased" to cover this 
contingency. 

Whilst this bill is before the House, 
I have taken the opportunity to circu­
late an amendment which applies to sec­
tion 33A of the Housing Ordinance deal­
ing with approved persons or groups of 
people to whom the commission may let 
or sell outside the normal rental 
aspect of the commission's activities. 
This situation has arisen because of an 
application to the Housing Commission 
by the St John Ambulance Brigade to 
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have housing allocated under the 
Industry Housing Assistance Scheme. 
The present application of section 33A 
would not allow such an operation al­
though it would allow housing to be 
made available to a nunber of other 
community organisations that fall into 
a less needy category than some of the 
community activity groups. I therefore 
propose to amend section 33A to permit 
incorporated bodies such as St John 
Ambulance to be given the right to 
apply for this type of community hous­
ing. This is a most desirable action 
even though it is not necessarily 
closely linked to the main proposals of 
this piece of legislation. 

SUSPENSION OF S~ANDING ORDERS 

Mr TAMBLING: I move that so much of 
standing orders be suspended as would 
prevent the passing through all stages 
this day of the Housing Bill 1977 
(Serial 183). 

Motion agreed to. 

Original motion agreed to; bill read 
a second time. 

In Commi ttee: 

Clauses 1 to 6 agreed to. 

Clause 7: 

Mr TAMBLING: I move an amendment as 
circulated. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 7, as amended, agreed to. 

New clause 8: 

Mr TAMBLING: I move that new clause 8 
be inserted after clause 7. 

New clause 8 agreed to. 

Title agreed to, 

Bill passed the remaining 
without debate. 

stages 
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WORKMEN'S COMPENSATION BlIL 

Continued from 15 March 1977. 

In COllDllittee: 

Clauses 1 to 5 agreed to. 

Clause 6: 

Mr PERRON: I move amendment 6.1 at 
the beginning of clause 6 to insert a 
new subclause (1). 

It is usual When a bill has urgency 
that amendments to that bill are in 
line with the urgency of the bill it­
self and that new matters should not be 
introduced and dealt with as a matter 
of urgency which may not be urgent. In 
this case, there is an urgency about 
the amendment. The amendment provides 
that no worker can receive as part of 
workmen's compensation benefits more 
than he would have received from his 
normal course of employment had he not 
been injured. As a result of the amend­
ments it'has now, this bill, if passed, 
will bring an injured worker with a 
dependent wife and 4 children, for 
example, up to receiving a figure of 
$141 per week, There are quite a number 
of awards in the Northern Territory 
which provide for less than that amount 
as nOLulal weekly earnings and i" would 
be inconceivable for uS to have a 
situation whereby a chap is actually 
encouraged not to go back to work be­
cause he is receiving more money away 
from work than he is at work. Therefore 
this amendment is very important; it 
provides that, where the benefits total 
more than the worker would have receiv­
ed in the normal course of his employ­
ment, the amount he would have received 
in the course of his employment is ,the 
maximum amount payable. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 6, as amended, agreed to. 

Clauses 7 and 8 agreed to. 

Title agreed to. 

Bill passed the remaining 
without debate. 

stages 
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CEMETERIES BILL 

(Serial 180) 

Continued from 2 March 1977. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I would like to 
support the urgency of this bill. We 
will probably be making quite a number 
of amendments to ordinances because of 
the Aboriginal Land Act which was pro­
claimed on all Aboriginal reserves on 
Australia Day. There were many decis­
ions that had to be taken. It was nece­
ssary to look at all the leases and 
areas which were prescribed in other 
regulations in relation to Aboriginal 
land. One area is the Nhulunbuy public 
cemetery which has been under the con­
trol of the Director of Social Welfare 
since 1973. The trustees of the cemet­
ery have been managing that cemetery 
through the Nhulunbuy Corporation since 
that day. It is necessary for this 
change to be made and it is to be back­
dated to the original gazettal date. 

There is some urgency because, if the 
permit system is eventually taken out 
of the ordinance, there will be prob­
lems. It now brings it back into a per­
spective; people can have free access 
to this area. Cemeteries are areas that 
are sacred to us as much as such land 
is sacred to the Aboriginals. This 
provides that the trustees can legally 
control t~e cemeten~, I:o co~enc the 
Cabinet Member for bringing this to the 
attention of the Assembly. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

In C01IID1ittee: 

Clauses 1 to 3 agreed to. 

(See Minutes for amendment to clause 
4 agreed to without debate.) 

Clause 4, as amended, agreed to. 

Title a greed to. 

Bill passed the 
without debate. 

reamining stages 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATE 

Dr LETTS: I move that the Assembly do 
now adjourn. 
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Mrs LAWRIE: I want to refer to a 
question I asked of the honourable 
Cabinet Member for Finance and Local 
Government this morning concerning the 
presentation of the monthly reports of 
the Darwin Cyclone Tracy Relief Trust 
Fund. Article 14 of the trust deed 
states, and I quote from the deed: "The 
trustees shall at intervals of one 
calendar month, commencing the first 
day of March 1975, present through the 
chairman to the Australian Government 
and to the Legislative Assembly of the 
Northern Territory and the Corporation 
of the City of Darwin a written report 
with accompanying financial statements 
showing details of the administration 
and distribution of the trust fund dur­
ing the preceding calendar month". 
Article 16 states: "The trust hereby 
created is a trust undertaken and to be 
executed subject to this deed but, not 
inconsistently with that operation, the 
trustees acknowledge the interest and 
concern in the distribution of the 
trust fund of the Australian Government 
and the Legislative Assembly for the 
Northern Territory and the Corporation 
of the City of Darwin and will be con­
cerned at all times to take into 
account in their deliberations the 
views of those authorities in the 
interests of the persons intended to be 
beneficiaries of the trust as expressed 
by the chairman or by resolution of the 
said Legislative Assembly or the 
corporation". 

After I have quoted those 2 rather 
important parts of the trust deed, 
articles 14 and 16, I am sure honour­
able members are appalled to find that 
although some monthly reports were pre­
sented. as a bunch to the Australian 
Parliament in February and were alluded 
to by the chairman of the trust, the 
Minister for the Northern Territory, 
the Honourable A.E. Adermann, no such 
reports have been tabled in this Assem­
bly although such tabling is required 
by the trust deed. I asked one of our 
members who is a trustee - we have one 
other, the member for Jingili - why 
they had not been tabled. His answer 
was that he did not know and he would 
try to get them. 

I am quite sure that the honourable 
Cabinet Member will try to get these 
reports but I am appalled that they 
were not tabled here on the first of 
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our sitting days, given the fact that 
weeks have elapsed since they were 
tal:> led in the Federal Parliament. I 
hope that other honourable members 
share my extreme concern. We appear to 
have been totally ignored even though 
it is of considerable interest to the 
cOmIIlunity of the Northern Territory to 
study and evaluate those reports. 

A member: Hear, hear! 

Mrs LAWRIE: I advise the Cabinet Mem­
ber that, because these reports have 
not been presented and we are having 
difficulty in obtaining information 
which is our due, tomorrow at question 
time I will be asking him the following 
questions, and I hope that before that 
time he will be able to elicit the 
pertinent information. The questions I 
will be asking are as follows. Follow­
ing the Minister's statement that cer­
tain funds will be returned to the Cyc­
lone Tracy Relief Trust Fund from the 
Mayor's Trust Fund, have those funds in 
fact been returned? Are they held in 
the Commonwealth Bank as prescribed in 
the trust deed, and what was the date 
of their return? Have any funds subse­
quently received following the initial 
announcement of the winding up of the 
trust, funds which were collected for 
the relief of the victims of Cyclone 
Tracy, been received by the executive 
member servicing the trustees? If so. 
to which trust fund have those funds 
been directed, and has the chairman of 
the trust been informed of their re­
ceipt and subsequent direction? This 
becomes important when one remembers 
that the chairman of the trust is very 
properly concerned that all disburse­
ments of funds shall be in accordance 
with the trust deed, and of course all 
honourable members would share his con­
cern, I assume the trustees would be 
particularly concerned, 

I shall also ask the Cabinet Member 
if he can 
standing 
presently 

ascertain for me if any out­
applications for relief. are 
with the executive officer 

servicing the trustees and, if so, how 
many there are and their approximate 
date of receipt. I am aware that these 
questions involve him in some work and 
they are matters of some detail but 
they are also matters of prime import­
ance, 
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Monthly reports were previously tabl­
ed in this House by the honourable mem­
ber for Jingili. I have been looking 
through my records and I stand to be 
corrected - we have not had a monthly 
report dealing with the operation of 
the trust since the June 1976 report. I 
want no ambiguity here: reports were 
tabled in this House later than June 
1976 but I do not believe they dealt 
with the operation of the trust subse­
quent to the month of June. So here we 
are in March 1977 wa~t~ng with bated 
breath reports relating to the opera­
tion of the trust for July, August and 
September when I believe the decision 
was taken to wind up the trust. These 
reports cover 3 very important months 
of operation of more than passing 
interest to the community of the North­
ern Territory; they were tabled in the 
Federal House but not tabled here, 
something which I deplore. 

Following the reactivation of the 
trust, I must assume there will be 
further monthly reports yet to be 
collated and presented. I hope, Mr 
Deputy Speaker, that the chairman of 
the trust will take all necessary steps 
to ensure they are presented in the 
shortest possible time to this House 
where, if necessary, they can be de­
bated. Quite obviouslY they are going 
to be scrutinised somewhat carefully. 

I assume that members of the Corpora­
tion of the City of Darwin have also 
not received monthly reports of the 
operation of the trust. I also assume 
they would share my concern at not be­
ing kept fully informed as the Federal 
House has. 

Mr KENTISH: I asked a question this 
morning concerning the sealing of the 
Umbakumba Road. I have a brief letter 
which outlines the position quite con­
cisely. It is dated 1 October 1974: 

On the Zast dau of our LeaisZative 
Council sittingsVy~ asked m~ a ques­
tion about the Umbakumba and Angu1'ugu 
1'oad access. I have been able to 
asce1'ta-~n that the Depa:t'tment 0 f 
Housing and Const1'uction have com­
pleted mc..jo1' ma-~ntenance on this 1'oad 
- $50,000. This w01'k, which was main­
ly g1'aveZ sheeting was completed just 
1'ecently, and this has b1'Ought the 
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road access to a better standard. 
However, this road is not regarded as 
all-weather and the severe cyclone 
conditions during the wet season will 
almost certainly seriousZy affect the 
usability . 

There is only one effectual way to 
upgrade the road to al l-weather and 
that is by seaZing. This department 
has proposed -a sealed road, $1.9 
million, from Angu-~u to Umbakumba 
for this year's design listing and it 
is hoped therefore that it wilZ have 
program status in 1975- 76. I hope 
this information is useful to you. 

T.e. Lovegrove, Director of Abor­
iginal Affairs. 

This is a road that causes great 
trouble every wet season. It has a very 
unstable surface and every wet season 
it becomes quite a nightmare. There is 
difficulty in getting sick or injured 
people to the hospital or to the air­
strip on the western side of Groote 
Ey1andt, I have asked a question about 
this and I am anxious to see what the 
outcome will be. 

I have also asked a question concern­
ing the revival of the Darwin 
Eisteddfod. In fact, one might refer to 
it as the Northern Territory Eisteddfod 
although held in Darwin. I have often 
thought about the Eisteddfod, the 
reason for its being dropped and when, 
if ever, it might be revived again, be­
cause I regarded it as perhaps the 
greatest cultural activity and the most 
worthwhile cultural activity and inter­
cultural activity the Northern Terri­
tory ever had, Looking through old 
boxes recently - I have moved from one 
house to another and I am delving into 
a lot of old material - I found a news­
paper I had put away. It is dated 
Saturday 8 July 1961. It is getting 
yellow with age now but it says: 

"Tears in my eyes," says choir 
judge, An adjudicator at the North 
AustraZian Eisteddfod yesterday said 
that an Aboriginal choir singing "Man 
of Sorrows" had brought tears to his 
eyes, "I cried," vocal and in­
strumentaZ adjudicator Mr R. Hanson 
LRl1S London and Fsa·f Sydney admitted. 
The group which moved him was the 
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GouZboW'rl Island Mission School choir 
which won the Aboriginal choir, mini. 
mum twelve, maximum thirty voices, 
section. Mr Hanson desaribed the 
rendition by the eoulbourn Islanders 
as ertraordinary, His comments on the 
native choirs' singing as a whole 
were: "One of the pleasures of the 
adjudication in Darwin is listening 
to the native vocal sections. The 
AboriginaZ choirs have such a diff­
erence of expression frem choirs in 

. other parts of Australia. The way 
natives cull their sounds and lilt 
are fascinating. It is a shock to 
some of uS to hear such perfect 
four-part s.inging, with a precision 
which would stagger a lot of white 
musicians. Of the Goulbourn IsUxnd­
el'S, Mr Hanson said, "Once again I 
was abZe to hear a choir whose 
intonation was perfect and which 
would be even better without a 
piano." 

The report then gives the names of 
people well known to us: ''Mime, twelve 
year and under - Gabriel1e Steele and 
John Bates". Further on we have: 
"Recital, girls nine years and under -; 
Mignonne Steele, Antonia Reardon, 
Sandra Maff". We have Kay Withnall and 
Joanne Skewes listed and Diana Giese -
quite a lot of people we know are list. 
ed there back in 1961 as winning events 
in the Eisteddfod. 

All the people of the North regarded 
the Eisteddfod as a gala time. They 
prepared for it for months. Ab9rigina1 
dancers came from all parts of the 
Territory and other competitors from 
all parts of the Territory came to Dar­
win. It was a time of great excitement. 
I had two girls who recited and won 
prizes in their sections. Not only was 
it a time of cultural exchange for the 
people of the Territory all the 
people of the Territory had sections 
that they could compete in - but also 
it had become famous Australia wide. 
People were coming to Darwin, tourists, 
and they were making their visits coin­
cide with the Eisteddfod, ~uch the same 
as some would make it coincide with the 
Darwin Show. I met quite a number of 
people in those years and I would ask 
them, "Ar e you leaving Darwin soon? " 
"Oh no, we are waiting for the Eistedd­
fod. We want to attend that," It had 
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become an Australia-wide feature, and 
no wonder this is so when you read what 
the judge had to say. That particular 
part of the Eisteddfod was in the Star 
Theatre and the judge was not the only 
one who cried. It was not only the emo­
tional words but the unworldly render­
ing by the children. It applied to just 
about anything they sang; the perfec­
tion-of their voices was amazing, and 
it was possible that there were very 
few dry eyes in the theatre on that 
occasion. 

Now for some reason, it was dropped. 
The ex-president of the Eisteddfod 
Council, the member for Fannie Bay, is 
still with us and we still have people 
around who were very interested and 

'very enthusiastic as organisers at that 
time. There were two reasons perhaps 
for the closing down: the lack of 
people to organise, the voluntary work­
ers dwindled, and also I think the fin­
ances were cut off. It would seem to me 
to be a great shame if at the present 
time the only impediment to getting the 
Eisteddfod going again is financial be­
cause since then large sums of money 
have been available in certain areas 
for cultural activities; to my mind 
there would be no cultural activity to 
compare in any way with the North Aust­
ralian Eisteddfod. I hope I may have an 
opportunity to speak again about this 
when I have more information about it, 
but I introduce the subject today as a 
matter of interest and urge the news 
media and anyone who can to try to re­
vive interest in this great activity. 

Mr EVERINr,HAM: Once again, r am drawn 
to my feet in the adjournment debate in 
connection with the Darwin Cyclone 
Tracy Relief Trust, and once again I am 
drawn to my feet by that nauseating 
grandstander, the member for Night­
cliff, who will make me quite happy to 
leave public life because I won't be 
able to stand ... 

Debate interrupted. 

~'lEMBER NAMED Mm SUSPE.NI:ED 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: Order! I think 
perhaps the honourable member had 
bet ter withdraw the word "nauseat ing". 
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Mr EVERINGHAM: No, Mr Deputy Speaker, 
I would be quite happy to be suspended 
on this point. In fact I will leave the 
Chamber now if you like. 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: If the honourable 
member does that he will be automotic­
ally suspended. I ask the honourable 
member in the interests of the House, 
if not from his own point of view, to 
withdraw the remark. 

~r EVERINGHAM: No, Mr Deputy Speaker, 
because I am nauseated. 

~r DEPUTY SPEAKER: Very well, I name 
th'e honourable member for Jingili. 

Dr LETTS: The honourable memb er for 
Jingili leaves me no alternative in re­
spect of your ruling, Mr Deputy Speak­
er. I move that the honourable member 
for Jingili be suspended from the ser­
vice of the Assembly. 

Motion agreed to. 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: The honourable 
member for Jingili is suspended for 24 
hours. 

Debate resumed. 

~iss ANDRE"!: I rise to fulfil an 
undertaking I gave this morning regard­
ing the flooding at Rapid Creek. I 
would like to commend the officers of 
I·later Resources, the Bureau of Meteor­
ology, the Department of Emergency Ser­
vices and the police for their very 
rapid rallying to the cause. I advise 
members that the water level is falling 
rapidly at the moment despite the fact 
that there is a high tide this after­
noon. The I'!ater Resources people are 
manning 4 points along Rapid Creek and 
there are no problems. The bridge is 
to be opened shortly. However, precaut­
ions are being taken because, should 
there be another deluge tonight follow­
ed by a tide early in the morning, 
problems could arise. The Army and the 
Department of Construction are on 
standby and sandbags are at the ready 
if the need arises. Some plans have al­
ready been made in the unlikely event 
of evacuation. At the moment, it seems 
most unlikely that such a situation 
will arise. 
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Having 
draw the 
fact that 
still not 

said that, I would like to 
attention of the House to the 
the Disasters Ordinance has 

people are 
legislative 
be a gross 
Government. 

been assented to. These 
operating virtually without 
backing. I consider this to 
insult on the part of the 
This House showed the Gov-

ernment the courtesy of close consulta­
tion with members of the Department of 
the Northern Territory in the prepara­
tion of the bill and amendments to the 
bill and Treasury was consulted during 
the planning of the bill. Nevertheless, 
we are now in March, with the cyclone 
season presumably drawing to a close, 
and we have lived through another 
season without the security of legisla­
tion. What if there had been a dis­
aster? No doubt r.eneral Stretton and 
his men would have again come to our 
assistance, but that was not the idea 
that this House had in mind when it 
passed the legislation. 

Treasury have given some reasons why 
they will not assent to this bill. An 
officer of the Chief Secretary's 
Department, on questioning a certain 
Treasury official, was told that they 
were concerned about the section which 
gave the director the power to train 
necessary men and suitably equip them. 
There was even a suggestion by this 
particular official that that gave the 
Director of Emergency Services carte 
blanche to start his own army. On one 
hand, they transfer executive power to 
us and, on the other, they show concern 
that we are about to set up our own 
army. I wonder whether it wouldn't be 
wise if we did. 

Turning to another subject, I am most 
concerned at the flooding that has been 
occurring throughout the wet in the 
areas of Anula and Wulagi. I under­
stand that the contractors and·the DRC 
have had their problems in putting down 
underground pipes. l.Jhere possible, they 
have been putting in these pipes but 
this is a very difficult task during 
the wet. I was advised by an official 
of the DRC that the drainage and flood­
ing problem is basically caused through 
lack of soil and grass - this can be 
debated but it certainly explains it to 
some extent - which quite a lot of pub­
lic servants refuse to supply as they 
would rather wait for the DRC to supply 
it. I do not doubt for one moment that, 
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in some cases, this is true. However, 
people have come to me who simply can­
not afford the soil and the grass. 

The suggestion from our friends 
across the road is that people want 
everything handed to them on a platter. 
I would be the first to criticise the 
people of Darwin who do want everything 
handed to them on a platter. However, 
they are a very smll minority. There 
are some people living in Anula and 
Wulagi who are simply incapable, 
whether it be for physical or financial 
reasons, of getting the necessary soil, 
and bucket loads are required out 
there. Meanwhile, their children are 
half drowned every time it rains or 
they have to be locked indoors. The 
DRC's reaction, I am told, is: "We will 
supply it when we are ready". 

Might I draw the attention of other 
members to the fact that the DRC is 
providing the soil out of taxpayers' 
money and it is about time they stopped 
grandstanding - to quote a favourite 
word used in this House this afternoon 
- and got on with the job. They are not 
li ttle dictators; they are there to 
assist in the rebuilding of Darwin. 
People are forced to live in circum­
stances where they are drowned out 
every time it rains not a deluge, 
just ordinary rain that Darwin exper­
iences every wet because the DRC's 
reaction is, "We will supply it when we 
are ready". 

Mr STEELE: There are probably many 
things that should be said about one's 
electorate during an adjournment debate 
- flooding creeks and rivers, and hav­
ing to swim to work and those sorts of 
things - but I thought I would rather 
touch on something of major importance. 
In recent times, I have had representa­
tions made to me on matters associated 
with the nature of land claims and the 
hearings by the Interim Land Commiss­
ioner and particularly the recent hear­
ing of the Fox Inquiry in Darwin. A 
study of these representations leads me 
to believe that there could be a need 
for some tightening up of the proced­
ures of notifying the public of these 
claims so that interested parties may 
have sufficient time to arrange for 
their representation and prepare their 
cases. I understand that not only is it 
difficult for private citizens and 
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organisations to get information about 
the nature of the claims but also some 
government authorities are still exp~r­
iencing difficulties in obtaining such 
information in a reasonable time. I 
fail to see that the secrecy that 
shrouds the putting together of these 
claims need affect the people who would 
do most for those people claiming land. 
It seems to me that, if the actual 
tribes themselves or members of the 
Northern Land Council were aware that 
this sort of secrecy existed, they 
might then decide to make alternative 
management arrangements. 

My personal experience 
matters involves only the 
Lummilla claims. With 

in these 
Ku1aluk and 

the Ludmilla 
claim, there were difficulties asso­
ciated with the notification of this 
hearing and also with amendments being 
made to claims during hearings. Major 
representations have been made to me by 
the Commercial Fishermen's Association 
and, because of the nature of the 
matters which they have raised, it is 
important and in the public interest 
that I should make the Assembly aware 
of the details of their submission to 
me. 

The association state generally that 
1 or 2 advertisements in newspapers are 
not sufficient notice, that claims are 
not soecific in relation to what is 
actually being claimed, that the North­
ern Land Council amends the claims at 
will at the hearings, thus depriving 
eVQrybody of fully investigating the 
legality and morality of the amended 
claim. They say that there should bea 
central. neutral point from which 
information can be obtained in relation 
to forthcoming claims. They state that 
there is great financial cost and wast­
ing of individuals' time in meeting and 
attending these ·claims. The Government 
funds the Northern Land Council, its 
field officers and investigation offi­
cers. the Aboriginal Legal Aid Service, 
but anybody other than Aboriginals 
attending these claims has to meet the 
cost out of his own pocket and, after 
all. most objectors against such claims 
are trying to protect rights given by 
the Government in the first place. 

The association say that, because of 
the apparent "shonkyness" of some of 
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the claimS, there is a feeling of 
bitterness. hopelessness and frustra­
t ion in the C01!Dllunity. "We feel", they 
say, "that in time this will surface 
and set back race relations many years; 
the average citizen feels that his 
rights to recreat ional areas are being 
threatened. Most of the community does 
not have feelings of hostility towards 
Aboriginals at this stage but towards 
their white advisers. Any sensible 
claim made by Aboriginals in relation 
to dreaming sites will be readily 
accepted but the big grab commercially 
for land that is taking place at the 
moment, with the general 'shonkyness' 
that is attendant on some claims, will 
not be tolerated and will erupt into 
future racial tensions". 

Mr Deputy Speaker, this information 
has been supplied to me by the Cotmller­
cial Fishermen's Association. They be­
lieve that their livelihood' is being 
threatened. They also believe that 
there is dirty work at the crossroads 
on the part of the Northern Land Coun­
cil. They in fact accuse the Northern 
Land Council of being bereft of ethics 
and morality in the handling of these 
matters. 

In the interests of all members of 
the community, I believe that there 
should be at least several advertise­
ments, reasonably spaced, in newspapers 
and on radiO, giving details of the 
nature·of the claims and with suffic­
ient time provided before the hearings 
to enable interested persons and organ­
isations to prepare their cases, to­
gether with full details of where fur­
ther information concerning the claims 
may be provided. Claims should be de­
tailed and quite specific in relation 
to what is being claimed and the 
grounds for making the claim should be 
fully stated. If, during the hearings, 
there is any variation in t·he claims, 
the variations should be advertised 
with sufficient time given before a 
continuation of the hearings to enable 
any further interested parties to pre­
sent their case. A central point should 
be designated from which information 
could be obtained in relation to such 
claims before they are advertised, and 
consideration should be given in the 
hearings to the fact that private citi­
zens or organisations, if they wish to 
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appear, are required to do so at their 
own cost and in their own time. Where 
persons may be protecting their inter­
ests in land leased to them by the Gov­
ernment, it would be reasonable to 
expect, where counsel may be employed, 
to obtain the assistance of the Aust­
ralian Legal Aid Service. 

There is a feeling among many citi­
zens in the Northern Territory that, 
through their white advisers on the 
land councils. the Aboriginals are mak­
ing claims for substantial areas which 
it is believed may have some commercial 
value rather than being concerned with 
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the~rotection of sacred areas and the 
provision of adequate living areas. 
There appears to be a tendency among 
the white advisers to spell out only 
those range of options which involve 
co~plete acquisitions of very substan­
tial areas in which there may be some 
traditional association and interest. 
This must result in feelings of concern 
among non-Aboriginal members of the 
community and particularly those who 
may also have some interest in the 
land. 

Motion agreed 
adjourned. 

to; the Assembly 
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Thursday 17 March 1977 

Mr Speaker MacFarlane took the Chair 
at 10 am. 

STA'TclIJENT - POISONS .AJID DRUGS BTILS 

Mr TUXWORTH (by leave): The Majority 
Party has for some time been working as 
a matter of policy on bills relating to 
dangerous drugs and poisons and trying 
to overcome the drafting problems. We 
have been thwarted on 2 previous occas­
ions fron introducing these bills into 
the House. I would like to advise the 
House that we regard these bills as of 
great import and the subject matter in 
them will be of great civic interest. 
For this reason, they have not been 
tabled in haste this sittings but will 
be presented at the next sittings. 

STAT"'JIIE.\lT - ABORIGINAL LAND POLICY 

Dr LETTS (by leave): As the Cabinet 
Member responsible for Aboriginal liai­
son matters, I wish to advise honour­
able members of certain deve~opments 
which have occurred since the introduc­
tion to this Assembly of complementary 
legislation during the first week in 
March. At the outset, let me make it 
clear that I do not propose to discuss 
the content of the bills. 

The Minister for Aboriginal Affairs 
issued a press release after the .bills 
were introduced here in which he 
expressed certain reservations about 
the degree of consultation which. had 
occurred with him prior to the intro­
duction of our bills. He indicated that 
the legislation did not have his final 
agreement and he would subject it to 
close examination before making his 
judgment on it. At the time of the 
passage of the federal act, I gave 
assurances to the Minister for the 
Northern Territory that there would be 
consultation with the Commonwealth Gov­
ernment in the preparation of our 
complementary legislation. In later 
discussions with Mr Viner and Mr Ader­
mann in Darwin, I proposed the setting 
up of a working party of officers to 
assist with the drafting. The rep­
resentatives were to come from the 
Department of Aboriginal Affairs, the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
and the Chief Secretary's Department. 
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For various reasons, including the fact 
that people were away on Christmas and 
New Year holidays, the working party 
was unable to get together until the 
last week in January. At a meeting in 
Darwin, representatives from the North­
ern Land Council were also present. I 
also sought from the Commonwealth Gov­
ernment a statement of their policy 
about off-shore waters. The answer to 
that request has not yet been received. 

In introducing the Commonwealth act 
into the Senate last December, Senator 
Guilfoyle presented a second reading 
speech presumably prepared by the 
Dep.artment and the Minister for Abor­
igiral Affairs. She said, inter alia, 
that the Government had an expressed 
understanding from me that any ordi­
nances, and I s tress the word "ordi­
nances", would be prepared in consulta­
tion with, and with the agreement of, 
the Minister for Aboriginal Affairs. I 
take this to mean that, before any 
ordinance in the area is finalised, 
full consultation with the Commonwealth 
Government will be necessary and will 
be undertaken. 

The question of agreement to ordi­
nances is self-evident. If the Common­
wealth does not agree with the final 
form of the ordinance, it has several 
options open to it, including refusal 
of assent or return Idth a'Olendments for 
further consideration here. The intro­
duction of the complementary legisla­
tion two weeks ago, most of it prepared 
on instruction from Commonwealth 
departments, waS a means to this end. 
In discussions with the Minister for 
Aboriginal Affairs in Canberra last 
week, I explained this position and 
made it clear to the Minister that this 
Assembly cannot abdicate its rights and 
responsibilities to debate and amend 
the legislation in this place. I point­
ed out to him that the Commonwealth, 
had it chosen to do so, could have 
drafted the terms of the legislation 
and we would have introduced it here on 
their behalf. 

Last week, 2 members of the Feder.al 
Parliament saw fit to make comments 
with regard to the actions of this 
Assembly in relation to the Parlia­
ment's Joint Select Committee on Abor­
iginal Land Legislation. Specifically, 
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Senater Ted Rebertsen is reperted te 
have said: "It weuld have been better 
if, befere intreducing the legislatien, 
Dr Letts had discussed it with the 
cemmittee and the Minister". Mr Les 
Jehnsen, speaking in the Heuse .of 
Representatives, said: "It weuld be 
mest f rus trating if the purpeses .0 f the 
Jeint Select Cetmllittee were te be 
circumvented by the Legislative Assem­
bly. The cemmittee, .of ceurse, has been 
.operating under the impressien that its 
principal task has been te recencile 
the attitude .of the Legislative Assem­
bly with the attitude .of the Gevern­
ment". These 2 gentlemen are beth mem­
bers .of the Federal Gevernment' s select 
cetmllittee. Their cemments, widely re­
perted, are net a fair representation 
.of the pesition. I had 2 discussions at 
seme length with the cemmittee en 2 
separate days, a week apart, in Feb­
ruary. I have the minutes .0 f these dis­
cussions - they are quite voluminous. 

At the E}nd of the second session, the 
chairman, Senater Benner, asked me 
whether cepies .of the final drafts of 
complementary legislation would be 
available to the select committee. I 
advised him that this might be pessible 
if they ceuld be used confidentially 
within the cotmllittee until such time as 
the members of this Assembly had full 
access to them. But the final minute of 
that meeting, my meeting with the jeint 
select committee, was, and I quete: "Dr 
Letts underteek te previde to members 
.of the committee, through the secre­
tary, cepies of the prepesed Nerthern 
Territery legislatien as seen as it was 
presented in the Nerthern Territory 
Assembly". And that was agreed to by 
the committee. 

I am aware, Mr Speaker, that there is 
a campaign being meuntedat present 
against this Assembly in respect of our 
legislation. The Nerthern Land Ceuncil 
is preparing leaflets by the thousand 
to send to Aboriginals. I deubt very 
much if they will consult me about the 
advice they are s ending .out althoogh to 
de so weuld be in the best interests of 
co-operatien and harmel'\Y. Advisers are 
sending, and getting Ab .originals te 
send, no doubt at the taxpayers' 
expense, hundreds of protest telegrams 
to the Prime Minister and ether Mini­
sters. An attempt berdering en hysteria 
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is being made to engender a wide-spread 
emetienal reactien amengst Aberiginal 
peeple and I can .only hope Lhat .other 
cemmunity interests will provide seme 
balance in the representat ions being 
made te the Gevernment. However, I am 
net interested in the escalation of 
confrentation and conflict en this 
issue. I suggest that the preper ceurse 
.of actien weuld be fer all interested 
parties te examine the propesals 
objectively and to make their .objec­
tions and comments knewn to us se that, 
in full censultation with the Cemmon­
wealth Gevernment, a final and, as far 
as pessible, generally acceptable form 
.of legislatien can be designed. I table 
a cepy .of the statement. 

Mr WITHNALL (by leave): I move that 
the statement be neted. 

I so meve because I want to add my 
veice to the comments made by the 
Majerity Leader, and add my criticism 
of the attitude of the Minister fer 
Aberiginal Affairs in the Federal 
Parliament. The Minister, on a number 
.of eccasiens new, has made statements 
which lead te the impressien that the 
Minister had the right and the pewer to 
dictate to this Assembly exactly what 
laws it will make. He said that in a 
statement on 4 March. He said that he 
was anxieus fer Ab .original s in the 
Northern Territory te understand that 
the introduction .of the bill did net 
mean that he had accepted its terms . 

There was a time when the parliament 
.of the Nerthern Territery was .of a 
partly-elected legislature. subj ect to 
contrel by the Governer-General and by 
the Parliament in se far as the laws 
made by it ceuld be refused assent. I 
suggest that, when the Nerthern Terri­
tery Legislative Assembly was created 
as a fully-elected bedy, these pewers 
should have been in accordance with 
parliamentary tradition and the cenven­
tien observed by the Imperial Gevern­
ment allowed to lapse. 

I have examined all the laws .of Seuth 
Australia made since 1842 and I think 
there are only 5 er 6 occasiens from 
1842 to abeut 1907 on which an .ordi­
nance of the State .of Seuth Australia, 
or later an act .of the State of South 
Australia, was refused assent er was 
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vetoed. When an Assembly is fully­
elected, its creation implies that it 
has full power and authority to make 
laws for the peace, order and good gov­
ernment of the Territory. And "those 
laws are to be made here; they are not 
to be made by "Mr Viner, and Mr Viner, I 
suggest, has no right to dictate to 
this Assembly what its performance 
should be in point of legislation. The 
people of the Northern Territory con­
sist of a large number of Aboriginal 
people and a large number of people of 
other races and, as far as I am con­
cerned as a member of this Assembly, I 
represent them all; and any legislation 
that is to be made in this As sembly 
should be made having regard to the 
wishes of all the people, to the rights 
of all the people, and to the need of 
all the people to understand and to 
have their needs served by legislation. 

The honourable Minister for Abotigi­
nal Affairs should, I suggest, use more 
temperate language and understand that 
this is no longer a puppet Legislative 
Assembly. Today this is a fully-elected 
Legislative Assembly and it is fully 
responsible to the people of the North­
ern Territory. It is quite disgraceful 
that the Minister gives the public the 
impression that this Assembly will do 
justwhat he says. I can assure the 
Minister that, as far as I am concern­
ed. the utmost co-operation would be 
afforded to i1im if I were in the posi­
tion of the Majority Leader but I will 
not accept that this Assembly can be 
dictated to. 

Mr MANUELL: Iris e to support the 
honourable member for Port Darwin's 
motion. I share very strongly the 
sentiments expressed:by the honourable 
member for Port Darwin. I am just wond­
ering how long it will be before we can 
clearly indicate to the Federal Govern­
ment that we have a degree of respon­
sibility and that we are responsible 
people who are able to make responsible 
decisions about responsible people who 
live in the Northern Territory. Unfor­
tunately. contained in the statement 
expressed by our Majority Leader is a 
certain amount 0 f f ear that we are 
receiving interference from residents 
of the Northern Territory and this fear 
is tending to create hysteria amongst 
people who are basically interested in 
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receiving support from the Legislative 
Assembly. 

I sometimes come across publications 
such as one that is published by Mr 
James Brown of Bagot Reserve in Darwin. 
It is dated March 1977 and it is called 
"Bunj i". It says: "Many tribes, one 
people. We must stop uranium. We will 
stop uranium". There is a lot in it 
which I will not bother this House 
about but I extract from this particu­
lar publication the type of tripe and 
diatribe that is spread amongst people 
who are basically not of this way of 
thinking. It says: "If we cannot stop 
uranium mining, then the tribes must be 
prepared to fight to stop the trucks, 
to stop the bulldozers. It is our" duty. 
We are the keepers of this land and its 
dreaming and we understand". We also, 
as an Assembly, understand. We have 
indicated to the people of the Northern 
Territory, both white and Aboriginal, 
that we are clearly of an open mind and 
we are interested in promoting the 
interests of all people in the Northern 
Territory in Northern Territory dev­
elopment. If we as an Assembly are go­
ing to be content to sit back and be 
hit over the head by our Federal Gov­
ernment in matters of which we have a 
far better degree of knowledge, it is 
about time we re-thought our position 
as legislators in this Territory. 

Hr KENTISH: I rise to support the 
statement and the motion. I regard the 
statement as a careful one of the posi­
tion concerning the complementary 
legislation. It is disturbing to find, 
in some areas, that we have received 
premature protests before the legisla­
tion is presented. It seems a peculiar 
situation that people would be protest­
ing against something which they have 
not seen or heard of. According to the 
protests we have received, it appears 
that quite an erroneous rumour has been 
circulated concerning the intention of 
the legislation which is to be produced 
here. It is a very unsatisfactory posi­
tion that this sort of thing could 
occur. 

Many telegrams of protest were on the 
way from some places in the Northern 
Territory long before copies of the 
bill were available to the people send­
ing the telegrams. This seems to indi-
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cate very clearly that there was con­
siderable preparation made to launch a 
massive protest regardless of the con­
tent of these bills. This indicates a 
totally unsatisfactory position con­
cerning all the parties that may have 
been involved in this protest. It is 
difficult not to assume that this ob­
viously organised premature protest 
would only be organised by people who 
have the official leadership of the 
Aboriginal people. It seems to indicate 
an organised rejection of legislation 
which has not even been sighted. This 
is worse than unsatisfactory. 

Some of the protests that I have seen 
and have received myself indicate a 
complete misconception of what is con~ 
tained in the bills. Once again, this 
can only be traced back to the advisers 
of the people concerned. Either it 
indicates a high degree of mischievous­
ness in the advisers or. on the other 
hand, it indicates that the advisers 
concerned are inexperienced in dealing 
with Aboriginal people, in conveying to 
them the correct meaning of things. It 
must be one of these two things but, in 
either case, the result is extremely 
unsatisfactory. 

It should not have been too much for 
all mature and thoughtful people to 
hope that people would have waited with 
open minds. would have carefully con­
sidered and been advised on the 
legislation and then produced any 
suggestions which they had, It should 
not have been too much to hope f or a 
mature and sensible approach to the 
situation. This has obviously not 
occurred and it is quite possible that 
a great many of the people who have 
signed their names or put their thumb 
prints on telegrams would have no idea 
what it is all about. This is not the 
first time this has happened; it is not 
something new. There is a place in my 
electorate where the leaders of the 
Aboriginal people once signed certain 
papers. A few days later they were 
amazed to find many of the Europeans 
packing up and going off the place. 
They said, "Why are you going?" "Oh, 
you signed a paper telling us that our 
jobs were finished; we were sacked;" 
The Aboriginal people were amazed to 
find that they had signed papers sack­
ing a large number of European staff. 
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The situation is not new but it indi. 
cates a high degree of either inexper­
ience or other difficulties with the 
community advisers or other people con­
cerned. 

Mr RYAN: I am only going to take a 
few minutes to support the honourable 
member for Port Darwin's motion. I 
would just like to add my few words. I 
think I touche::! on this subj ect lightly 
the other day in the adjournment when I 
mentioned some people who are involved 
in the land councils. I believe that 
they are not acting in the best inter­
est of the Northern Territory and I be­
lieve the comments made by members of 
the Labor Party in Federal Parliament 
were'badly misdirected and untrue in 
fact. 

I do not know whether the honourable 
member for Nightcliff is going to speak 
on this motion. I find it significant 
that when this type of discussion comes 
up she is generally fairly silent. I 
was just wondering what her views were 
and I was wondering whether the honour­
able member for Nightcliff was going to 
comment. I say this because last even­
ing, ~Yhen I was leaving, the person to 
whom I referred as reading "Rules for 
Radicals" on the plane the other day 
was j ustentering the honourable me~ 
ber's of"fice. I was just wondering 
whether there is some association 
there, and I am assuning here that he 
was entering her office and not the 
honourable member for Port Darwin's. I 
do not think that would be an umvise 
assumption, Mr Speaker, but I would 
stand corrected if in fact he was going 
to the honourable member for Port Dar­
win's office. Maybe the honourable 
member for Nightcliff does have infor­
mation whiCh would be of interest to 
this As sembly. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I rise to make some 
comment on the statement by the Major­
ity Leader and the comments and motion 
put by the honourable member for Port 
Darwin. 

I too, am amazed at the outcome of 
all the knocks and counters to anything 
we put up here in this Assembly. i-Then I 
look at the Aboriginal Land Bill and 
see the powers of the Aboriginal land 
councils, it astounds me that they can 
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get away with what they do. We can just 
say one little thing out of line and 
the whole thing is amplified out of all 
proportion. If we do not say anything 
out of line, whatever we do say is 
taken out of context. 

~Yhat amazes me is that one of the 
people who has been making statements 
is Mr Les Johnson who was the Aborigi­
nal Affairs Minister in the ~Yhitlam 
Government and a man, I believe, who 
has some sense with regard to Aborigi­
nal affairs. But when he has the audac­
ity to disbelieve what the Majority 
Leader says on things that come from 
this Assembly, it absolutely astounds 
me. That man has not got an honest bone 
in his body if he can say such things. 
It is a pack of lies that we are not 
making any moves to contact people. I 
think we have bent over backwards to 
tell the people what is going on. We 
have been negotiating with all the 
Aboriginal people in the community 
through our electorates, through the 
members of this Assembly who have work­
ed very, very hard to bring things to 
the state that we have today with re­
gard to complementary legislation. 

Senator Ted Robertson has never, 
since he has been in the Senate, come 
to my electorate to contact me at all. 
He walks into my electorate and does 
not even say hello. I see him there and 
not once has he paid me the courtesy of 
discussing matters which are just as 
important to me as they are to him in 
his job as a senator. I have a right 
as much. as anyone else to discus s' 
matters of importance to Australia with 
him. He makes a speech on things that 
he does· not even touch on with the 
average person or MLA here whom he does 
not even talk to, on matters that are 
very important to us all. 

All I can say is that I challenge 
these people to show any way that we 
have acted dishonestly or improperly in 
the matter of Aboriginal affairs in the 
past 2 years. I will challenge them at 
any time they like and most of all I 
will challenge them in my own elector­
ate. 

Mrs LAh~IE: I rise to comment on the 
remarks of the honourable Cabinet Mem­
ber for Transport and Industry. I wish 
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to advise you, Mr Speaker, that I con­
sider his comments unseemly and un­
wurthy of this House. Might I say that 
people visiting my office, not the 
common demountable shared by the hon­
ourable member for Port Darwin and my­
self, but my off ice, during the past 
months include members of the Maj ority 
Party, including the Majority Leader 
who is always welcome and often visits 
me, his Deputy in this place, 2 members 
of the Workers' Party since renamed the 
Progress Party, one member of the Aust­
ralian Labor Party, 3 policemen, 1 
civil libertarian, and many members of 
the public whom I never bother to 
cross eJC3.mine as to their 0 political 
leanings or any other leanings, be they 
political or religicus. Mr Speaker, I 
advise you that I consider this refer­
ence to people coming and going from my 
office unseemly and I will draw it to 
the attention of the Privileges Comm­
ittee. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I, as is usual, will be 
parochial. I will confine myself to my 
area within the text of the debate be­
fore the House. For the purposes of 
introduction, I will read a small pass­
age from page 3062 of the Federal Han­
sard of 1 December that relates to ur­
ban land needs claims in and around the 
town 0 f At"ice Spring s. Thes e a re the 
words of Mr Viner and I would ask hon­
ourable members to bear in mind that we 
are talking about the spirit of con­
sultation, not dictation: 

As I indicated in my initial sec­
ond-reading speeoh and subsequent 
statements, and with particular ref­
erence here to Alioe Springs, the 
Government is oommitted to satisfying 
the requirements of Aborigines for 
land suoh as oamping areas and other 
areas of land for residential use. 
That oommitment will be maintained. 
In faot, it is being worked out right 
at this moment in AZioe Springs. 

Remember that we are talking about 
consultation. I quite agree, as I 
agreed when I gave evidence before the 
Interim Land Commissioner, Hr Justice 
~yard, with the desirability and the 
pressing urgency of urban lands being 
made available to the Aboriginal people 
in and around Alice Springs. I concur 
wi th Mr Justice Woodward in his con ten-
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tion that they should not perpetually 
be thrust out into the continually 
growing fringes. My point is jus ~ basic 
courtesy in consultation and this atti­
tude is precisely what the Majority 
Leader's statement is all a bout. 

The honourable member for Stuart and 
myse1:f, on the second last visit to the 
Minister for Aboriginal Affairs to 
Alice Springs, were contacted by the 
Department of Aboriginal Affairs and we 
were told, on the Minister's behalf, to 
present ourselves at the Central Land 
Council's office. The honourable member 
and I had no objection to that. We 
thought that it was in the interests of 
all the people of Alice Springs that we 
accept that invitation and have dis­
cussions with the Minister in relation 
to these matters. Wenton Rabunja, the 
Chairman of the Central Land Council, 
met us at the door and treated us with 
the greatest courtesy and civility. In 
fact, he invited us to attend the meet­
ing. However, we were of the opinion 
that it was the Minister's meeting and 
therefore we were dependent on an 
invitation from the back doorway of the 
Central Land Council to the gathering 
some 20 feet away. I clearly recall 
that the Minister and his secretary 
looked at us, noted our presence, turn­
ed their backs on us, walked away and 
refused to speak to us at all in rela­
tion to these important matters in our 
town. 

This is precisely the thrust of what 
the Maj ority Leader is getting at and 
also the honourable member for Port 
Darwin. We are answerable to th,e people 
in our areas. We are their elected rep­
resentatives. Mr Viner is not. The 
sooner it gets through to the people in 
Federal Parliament, the sooner it gets 
through to the Minister, that this 
Legis lature' s elected members are-t-he 
ones responsible to the people for what 
happens in this Territory - the sooner 
that happens the better; and if it does 
not happen then there is very little 
point in us being here. 

Motion agreed to. 

SUSPENSICN OF STA.NDING ORDERS 

Dr LETTS (by leave): 1 move that in 
relation to notices 1 and 5 on the 
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notice paper so much of standing orders 
be suspended as would prevent them be­
ing dealt with during the time allotted 
for government business. 

!he need to move this motion arises 
because both of these notices, 1 and 5, 
were moved by private members of the 
Majority Party in their capacity as 
non-members of the Executive and, 
according to standing orders, they 
probably should be listed under general 
business. However, they are listed 
under government business. We do wish 
to proceed with them and in order to do 
so I move the motion so that the 
correct position may be adopted. 

Motion agreed to. 

MarTCN - NI' P AS'IDRAL INWSTRY 

Mr VALE, I move that this Assembly 
expresses its concern about the con­
tinuing depressed condition of the 
Northern Territory pastoral industry 
and asks the Cabinet Member for Re­
sources to take the following action: 

(a) make representation to the Com-
monwealth Government and the 
relevant companies to -

(i) see that all possible steps 
are taken to open the Kath­
erine and Al ice Springs 
abattoirs as soon as poss­
ible ; 

(ii) ensure the abattoirs oper­
ate throughout the forth­
coming season; and 

(iii) see that the prices offered 
to the producer are maxi­
mised and equitable; 

(b) ensure that adequate carry-on 
finance is provided before the 
start of the season so that 
optimum turn off will be achiev­
ed; 

(c) stimulate the Government, the 
Australian Meat Board and other 
interested parties to achieve 
more efficient market promo­
tion in Southeast Asia and 
Middle East countries; and 
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(d) ensure recoDmlendations which 
come from the Indus try Con-
ference to be held in Alice 
Springs on 23 April, 1977 are 
transmitted rapidly and sup-
ported forcefully to the Com-
monwealth Government. 

In speaking to this motion, it is 
hard to know where to begin or where to 
finish. The continuing low prices to 
cattle producers have had the effect of 
not only depressing the pastoral indus­
t'ry itself but has had a flow-on and 
depressing effect on many other sectors 
of the CODmlunity and industries. Unless 
positive action is taken quickly to 
rectify the price paid to cattle pro­
ducers, then many cattle properties in 
the Northern Territory are doomed and 
face closure. For what is the pioneer 
industry of the Northern Territory, 
this will be a national tragedy and a 
disaster. 

The flow-on effect to other sectors 
of the community in the Northern Terri­
tory who depend on the pastoral indus­
try for their income and survival will 
be equally disastrous. The potential 
collapse of the Northern Territory 
pastoral industry will have such a 
widespread effect on all areas of the 
Northern Territory that all pressure 
possible must be placed on the Federal 
Government, the Australian Meat Board 
and other organisations to avert this 
collapse. In essence, the Northern 
Territory with its many involved and 
interested organisations must pull to­
gether. The industry can and must be 
saved. 

A close look at the industry in the 
Northern Territory will indicate that a 
number of factors have created the 
present plight. The most significant of 
these was the drastic drop in the price 
to the producers and the reduction or 
loss of overseas and traditional mar­
kets. Couple this with the abolition of 
the petroleum freight subsidy, the 
reduction in air services to remote 
areas, the increase in labour and 
freight costs, and it is not very 
difficult to understand the plight of 
today's Northern Territory cattlemen. 
Add to this the price which producers 
are paid compared to the price paid by 
consumers, and the whole picture of the 
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production costs and net returns starts 
to clarify. Livestock owners are be­
wildered, by the price the buyer and the 
consumers have to pay for their meat 
when compared to the price the produc­
ers receive, This is obviously in­
sufficient to meet the production 
costs. A major concern also is that 
animals of high quality are frequently 
sold at comparatively very low prices 
while the consuner is often sold infer­
ior quality meat at top grade prices. 

In 1973, under the Labor Government, 
we saw the gradual removal of the 
petroleum freight equalisation scheme. 
Today, this equalisation scheme no 
longer exists. The Labor Government's 
action of gradual and eventual removal 
could be reversed by the gradual re­
introduction of this freight scheme. It 
should be noted that this would benefit 
all inland fuel consumers and not only 
pastoralists. The temporary removal of 
excise dut ies on all .fuel products used 
within the pastoral industry would also 
have a beneficial effect. 

The establishing of a single meat 
authority in the Northern Territory, 
similar to those authorities in the 
other states, would be of tremendous 
advantage to the industry. This author­
ity would have a co ordinating role in 
the purchasing, processing, storage and 
marketing of Northern Territory beef. 
Active market promotion in the South­
east Asia and Middle East areas would, 
I believe, be the first major task for 
this authority. 

Provision of adequate carry-on fin­
ance for this season would be essential 
to allow pastoralists to muster and 
market as many cattle as possible. Con­
sideration should also be given to 
allowing people receiving unemployment 
benefits to take up jobs on pastoral 
properties whilst still receiving these 
unemployment benefits. This benefit 
could possibly be topped up by payments 
from the pastoralists. Review of the 
slaughtering standards in the Territory 
may assist pastoralists close to large 
Aboriginal settlements. These proper­
ties could then supply those settle­
ments with their comparatively large 
beef requirements. In a number of 
cases, these areas are presently being 
supplied from Adelaide. Singularly, 
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these suggestions would be of little 
use; c ollecti vely, they will be of 
assistance to the pastoralists provided 
of course overseas markets again open 
and both the Katherine and Alice 
Springs abattoirs are opened quickly 
and the prices they pay to producers 
are fair and equitable. 

Mr MANUELL: I rise to support the 
motion. It is quite obvious that the 
beef producing industry in the Northern 
Territory is in need of overhaul. It is 
even more obvious to me that unless 
something concrete is done about the 
matter immediately the consequences we 
may contemplate are more than fearful. 
Beef production in the Northern Terri­
tory is basically a monoculture as 
opposed to its counterpart industry in 
some of the states where alternative 
land utilisation may generate substi­
tute incomes. It occurs to me that if 
the pr.esent plight of the industry is 
left to national bodies or authorities, 
the timing and the remedy will be 
inadequate. I refer to the select comm­
ittee report presented to the Legis-. 
lative Council in 1974 by the Majority 
Leader. This committee was appointed to 
inquire into the development of rural 
land. That report·said: 

A reappmisal needs to be made of 
the forms and pY'iorZties for assist­
ance which must be pro1)ided ey Gov-
el-'f'1Jl1enr;. /·'.;any opera-c'ions "Zt: the 
Northern TerY'itory are of a border­
line nature. Without some special 
consideration, investment wili not 
and cannot prudently take place. But 
given some differential treatment, 
calculated to place the investor in 
an equitable position in comparison 
with investors in the more populated 
centres of the continent, then dev­
elopment will follow and wealth will 
be produced from the Zands now i(ile 
and neglected. Paritl':f of this nature 
w'Zth the rest of Australia is the 
outs tanding requirement 0 f the Terri­
tory today and this can only be given 
by the elimination of various govern­
mental aharges whiah are fairly 
appliaable to favov~ed areas but not 
to regions when:! natumZ difficulties 
are more severe and prospeats of 
profits more doubtful. 

The points made in that report are 
still relevant today. Without govern-
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ment assistance, there will be no nat­
ional development. Government assist­
ance need not be in the form of gratis 
handouts unless extenuating circum­
stances exist and they do exist today 
in the Northern Territory beef indus­
try. Assistance plans in the past have 
included fuel price equalisation schem­
es and freight rebates etc. Some still 
exist, such as the zone allowance for 
personal income tax but this is enjoyed 
by all taxpaying Northern Territory 
citizens, not just those in the beef 
industry. 

What should apply is the acceptance 
by the Federal Government that the 
plight of the beef industry is no diff­
erent to the plight of Darwin residents 
after Cyclone Tracy, or the flooding of 
Ingham and Brisbane by torrential 
rains. They are disasters of national 
proportions. Yet what do we see? 
Post-cyclone government grants have to 
date reached a figure, as the Cabinet 
Member for Finance and Local Government 
indicated this morning in reply to a 
question, well in excess of $20Om. In 
1976 the beef industry in the Northern 
Territory received $600,000 as carry-on 
finance to that industry. In 1977, 
$600,000 was allocated, making a total 
of $L2m to the beef industry for re­
lief and carry-on finance. However, in 
the fiscal year 1975 76, the Primary 
Producers Board loans of approximately 
$100,000 could not be expended because 
of late applications. The system conse­
quently withdrew that $100,000 and in­
sisted that commitments this year must 
be ftmded out of the 1976-77 budget, 
which in effect has reduced the Terri­
tory allocation from $1.2m to $l.lm. 
This year the $600,000 has already been 
expended by the board and, unless fur­
ther f1.mds are made available to it 
until the next appropriation, no fur­
ther applicant swill rece ive carry-on 
finance this financial year. 

In the Northern Territory, there is 
possibly a cattle population of 1. 7m 
head. In South Australia there are 
approximately 1. 6m head. As I hC!l7e said 
before, the total grants to the North­
ern Territory in 1976 were $0,6m. The 
Commonwealth Government grants to South 
Australia were $1. Srn matched by an 
equal contribution from the State Gov­
ernment of a further $1. Srn, totalling 
$3m. The situation of the beef produc-
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ing industry in South Australia is far 
better in terms of relief than that 
enjoyed by those members of the indus­
try residing in the Northern Territory. 

I do not know who it is who draws 1:he 
fine distinction between citizens of 
the Northern Territory and the benefits 
that they receive but an interesting 
side issue is the contrast that exists 
between an employee of. say, the Darwin 
Community College or other semi-govern­
ment bodies who receive a housing rent 
subsidy while any request by pastoral­
ists to have crown land lease rentals 
deferred or waived receives the big 
"No, no!" Once again I refer to the 
select committee's report on develop­
ment of rural land. I quote: "Many of 
the development proposals for the north 
could and would require very large sums 
of public as well as private capital. 
Often they appear to require extensive 
government assistance. The principles 
with respect to tariff compensating 
assistance apply to the" north as else­
where in the economy. Th ere will also 
be particular forms of assistance which 
will be warranted on the grounds of the 
imperfections of the market, such as 
temporary subsidy on the input to en­
courage the rapid expansion of its 
use" . 

Hhat we as an Assembly must do is to 
ask ourselves what our true function 
is, Arc \~'e legislators for the p~up.i.E: 

of the Northern Territory or not? Are 
we going to secure the interests of one 
type 0 f investor as opposed to another? 
Are we going to abandon what forms part 
of a national investment, the Northern 
Territory beef industry? Are we going 
to let the beef indus try and its 
people, the pioneers of this country, 
wither and die like an unwatered vine? 
I hope not. Or are we going to play our 
role as legislators and take the 
initiative? I suggest the latter should 
apply. 

Again I refer to the select comn­
ittee's report: "Prospects for success 
would only be good if the region is 
recognised as having separate problems 
and special needs by comparison with 
primary production areas in the rest of 
Australia; that is, throughout a dev­
elopment pioneering region. (b) Special 
forms of assistance should be made 
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available over a period of time to en­
able the objective of long term viabil­
ity and self sufficiency to be rr:>l­
ised" • 

It is part (b) of that quotation that 
concerns me because current assistance 
plans act in direct contrast to long 
term viability and self-sufficiency. 
The carry-on finance scheme to produc­
ers is entirely inadequate. It only 
puts off the evil day for the producer. 
It is quite clear that before any real 
stability can be offered the Northern 
Territory beef industry there will have 
to be appointed a single and autonomous 
Northern Territory meat marketing au­
thority. 

Further on in the select committee's 
report, mention is made of responsibil­
ity: 

It is time the Australian Govern­
ment recognised that full and final 
controi over rurai iand administra­
tion by any federal minister based in 
Canbe1'1'a resm t s in contro l 0 f 
administration of the land by the 
public service and inevitable confus­
ion and de"lays brought about by the 
st1'UCture and nature of the system. 

The same situation may well apply to 
marketing and it does. It is high time 
that we as a legislature did something 
positive about it. It is apparent that 
present marketing methods within the 
industry are entirely inadequate but, 
at present, producers are forced to 
accept those methods. It would appear 
that an anomaly that creates concern 
amongst producers is that high-grade 
beef on the hoof attracts a low price 
to the consumer. There is a serious 
need for producers to establish a 
producer controlled marketing system in 
the Northern Territory and to press for 
a single beef industry authority that 
would be sufficiently broad to include 
all the facets and service requirements 
of the industry. 

There is obviously an urgent need to 
develop a weight and classification 
scheme on a national basis and suiting 
national requirements. This would pro­
duce a Significant rise in income to 
those producers who produce higher 
quality meat. Currently, of all prices 
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offered, younger and better quality 
light-weight steers attract a lower 
price at the abattoirs. Producers also 
complain of irregular weights for 
apparently similar types of carcasses. 
Greater content would exist amongst 
those producers if weight and class­
ification documenting became a reality. 

What appears to be a fundamental 
error in the Northern Territory meat 
killing services through existing 
abattoirs seems to be the lack of a 
service killing facility. If this was 
included in their services, it would 
provide producers with;l.n opportunity 
to choose their markets and it would 
perhaps enable producers to participate 
in smaller markets that exist in many 
near As iatic communities. These mar­
kets, many of them hot-meat markets, 
could very attractively be serviced by 
the Northern Territory. The establish­
ment of a Northern Territory meat 
marketing authority could negotiate 
with the Department of Primary Indus­
tries and nearby markets on standards 
and export prodcedures and undertake a 
promotion of the industry in its own 
right. Costly US export meat standards 
are not necessary in all cases to 
satisfy these Asian markets. 

Without an autonomous meat marketing 
authority incorporated as a statutory 
body, interested in and chartered and 
financed to promote meat sales in its 
own right for Territory producers, the 
Territory producer will be at the mercy 
of the competitive states and their 
respective marketing organisations and 
exporters. I suggest that such a body 
would aim to achieve economies of scale 
in the handling and distribution of 
meat and the assembly of livestock for 
meat production. It would also ensure 
the use of efficient and modern tech­
nology in meatworks' storage and dis­
tribution of the product. "It would 
develop a weight and classification 
scheme for all meat carcasses. It would 
aim to maximise returns to livestock 
producers whilst minimising short-term 
fluctuations. It would also provide a 
regular consensus of market reports and 
forecasts to the producers. It would 
formulate and sponsor an improved 
system of providing information ,to each 
producer. It would develop a scheme of 
identifying class es of meat to the con-
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sumer and examine and develop systems 
by which Northern Territory beef can 
enter the many small markets open to us 
in nearby islands and countries. 

Finally, unless there is a quick and 
positive action taken, the current de~ 
cline in skilled and educated animal 
husbandmen will be beyond recovery. The 
loss of this r~source or the cost of 
its replacenent must be avoided. In 
conclUSion, permit me to say that, if 
any authority was created within the 
Northern Territory, I would advocate 
close liaison with the Primary Produc­
ers' Board. The establishment of such a 
body would equate ourselves with organ­
isations of a similar nature that exist 
in our neighbouring states. The sig­
nificance' of a viable beef cattle in­
dustry in the Northern Territory must 
not be under-estimated. Its value as 
an' export income earner, as- a general 
economic cash flow genera tor, is badly 
needed to contribute towards the re­
storation of what I believe is an ail­
ing Territory economy. I support the 
motion. 

Mrs LAWRIE: I support the motion. The 
honourable member for Alice Springs, 
while giving sOme relevance to the 
motion, did range far and wide. It is 
probably thought that only members from 
rural electorates or Alice Springs will 
speak on this, but I think it is of 
importance that Darwin representatives 
indicate their interest and concern for 
what is indeed a depressed industry, I 
will, however, reject any suggestion 
that the rebuilding of Darwin should be 
accepted as an e2a:use by any Government 
not to provide adequate finance to the 
rural industry. If that was the im­
plication of the previous speaker's 
statement, I reject it. I have listened 
for 4 years now to pleas from the 
cattle industry to, and I quote para­
graph (b) of the motion, "ensure that 
adequate carry-on. finance is provided 
before the start of the season so that 
the optimnn turnoff will be achieved". 
Having heard that for 4 or 5 years in 
the old Council and now in this Assem­
bly, it is obvious to me that money put 
into the rehabilitation of Darwin be­
cause 0 f a natural disaster cannot have 
any parallel with the need for money 
for an industry which has existed for 
years. 
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The first part of the motion deals 
with making representation to the 
Commonwealth Government and relevant 
companies to see that the Katherine and 
Alice Springs export abattoirs are kept 
open, that they operate through the 
forthcoming season and that prices 
offered to the producer are maximised 
and equitable. Honourable members would 
be well aware - that the Katherine 
abattoir at least is heavily in debt to 
the Commonwealth Government - that is, 
to the taxpaying community of Aust­
ralia. It is quite reasonable, there­
fore, to suggest that that same Govern­
ment, owning 75% of the operations, is 
in a perfect position to decide early, 
to notify the producer of the operation 
of the abattoir, the extent of the 
operation and, one would have hoped, 
the price offered for beef on the hoof. 

The second point to the motion is 
that adequate finance be provided. I 
can only repeat that the Majority Lead­
er will have something to say on this 
subject because surely his party, being 
of the same colour as the majority 
party in Canberra, should be in a posi­
tion in this House to state whether 
funds will be forthcoming for carry-on 
finance and at what level. Having 
achieved some degree of autonomy for 
this Assembly, I hope that the Majority 
Leader will be able to give a more pre­
cise and definitive statement about 
carry~on finance, 

Parqraph (c) of the motion asks that 
we "stimulate the Government, the Aust­
ralian Meat Board and other interested 
parties to achieve more effective mar­
ket promotion in Southeast Asia and 
Middle East countries". Here, I sup­
port the remarks of the member for 
Alice Springs. I do not believe that, 
without an independent Northern Terri­
tory authority acting on behalf of 
producers, such stimulation will take 
effect in the Northern Territory past­
oral industry. It is logical to assume 
that the Australian Meat Marketing 
Board and other agencies which draw 
their membership from the states would 
look after their own interests first 
and we will come las t or nowhere. I 
would think the answer is for the pro­
ducers in the Northern Territory to 
form themselves into a recognised 
authority and to seek their own mar-
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kets. They should properly be assisted 
in that search by funding from the 
Australian Government. Without taking 
that initiative, without forming such a 
body, I do not think local producers 
have much hope. 

I remember the statements made by the 
Government when devaluation was first 
announced, how it was to assist rural 
industry. I would like to quote from 
the Financial Review of Wednesday 9 
March concerning devaluation and the 
price of meat: 

Official statistics released re­
cently have Clearly established that 
the benefits of devaluation have not 
been passed on to meat producers by 
meat exporters, the executive officer 
of the Australian Wool growers and 
Graziers CounciZ, Mr D.B. Trebeck, 
said yesterday. Mr Trebeck was com­
menting on figures for the December 
1976 export price index which showed 
a 16% rise for meat compared with 
November. He said that, although 
export meat prices had increased by 
16% after devaZuation, saZe yard 
prices to the producer had virtually 
"remained unchanged. 

In discussions I have had within the 
Northern Territory, I find no reason to 
doubt the validity of that statement. 
As far as the Northern Territory pro­
ducer is concerned, it is horrendous. 
The 16% increase because of devaluation 
has been caught by someone - quite 
clearly the exporters are doing well -
but the producer has received little or 
nothing. It.is a pity that the atten­
tion of the Australian Government could 
not be brought to this apparent dis­
crepancy within the terms of the motion 
as framed. One can only hope that, when 
this motion is passed and is sent to 
the Australian Government, copies of 
the speeches of members will accompany 
it. I am aware that others are -to speak 
after me and I would be very interested 
to hear their comments on the incred­
ible position Territory producers find 
thems elves in, when none of the bene­
fits of devaluation have apparently 
been passed on to than. 

The final recommendation is to "en­
sure recommendations coming from the 
industry conference to be held in Alice 
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Springs on 23 April are transmitted 
rapidly and supported forcefully to the 
Common:wea.l.~h Government". We are really 
speaking in advance of something which 
has not yet happened and I do not: be­
lieve I should take any more time of 
the House in speaking to this 
recommendation. 

To conclude, I do support the moti9I1, 
most particularly paragraph (c), but I 
do not think it is definitive enough; 
it does not show clearly that local 
producers have to get together and find 
their own markets or they will be ig­
nored. 

Mr RYAN: I support the motion. I did 
listen with interest to the little 
comment the honourable member for 
Nightcliff made about the honourable 
member for Alice Springs ranging far 
and wide. I would like to point o~t 

that in the previous debate on the 
motion by the member for Port Darwin 
the honourable member for Nightcliff 
rose to speak and did not even mention 
the motion. It is interesting how she 
can change from one foot to the other, 
always finishing up on the left one 
though. 

This particular motion I find very 
important. The part of my portfolio 
which covers transport and industry, 
whilst certainly not encompassing p:-im­
ary industry, certainly has some rela­
tion to primary industry. When the 
rural industry is depressed, it gener­
ally follows that those indus tries 
which support rural industry become de_ 
pressed. I f eel sure that in the towns 

and I am absolutely sure in the 
smaller centres of the Northern Terri­
tory - the supporting industries have 
suffered badly over the past few years 
because of the depressed state of priin­
ary industry in the Northern Territory. 
Anything that this Assembly can do to 
bring to the notice of the Federal Gov­
ernment the plight of people in the 
Northern Territory in the area of prim­
ary industry must be supported, and 
supported by everybody concerned. 

I will not go into detail on each 
particular recommendation, I think they 
have been covered adequately. It is 
agreed that the financial area should 
be looked at so that money made avail-

able to primary industry can be used 
with the most benefit at the time when 
it would be most appreciated. I intend 
to attend the meeting that will be held 
next month in Alice Springs because I 
feel that it is closely associated with 
my portfolio. Roads are a very import­
an t part 0 f primary indu s try d eve lop­
ment in the Territory. If the cattle 
industry in the Northern Territory 
starts to regain its strength, we will 
find ourselves in a rather embarrassing 
situation with roads. There has been 
very little done on development roads 
over the past few years because of the 
depressed situation. When things go 
quiet, the tendency is to stop develop­
ment work. When things come good, they 

, invariably come good at a greater rate 
than they did before and it leaves you 
right behind the 8 ball. I am sure the 
cattle industry can recover but, when 
it does recover, we will want to have 
planning under way to ensure that the 
recovery is not inhibited because 
transport needs have not been taken 
care of. 
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I hope that the motion is successful 
in bringing to the attention of the 
Federal Government the plight of rural 
industries, and the cattle industry in 
particular, in the Northern Territory. 

Mr ROBERTSON: Bearing in mind that I 
will be basically confining l:!yself to 
paragraph (a) of the motion, the first 
point I would like to make is that I 
think the community as a whole - and in 
the community as a whole I include many 
members of parliaments throughout Aust­
ralia and the Federal Parliament in 
particular - has very little sympathy 
for the plight of the cattle industry 
and the pastoral industry throughout 
the country. People seem to have dev­
eloped over the years, and- in particu­
lar in the 1960s, the mental attitude 
that the pastoral sector has in the 
past been a very wealthy sector, that 
cattle producers have "ridden on the 
cow's back" and done it very well and 
lived very prosperously for many years. 
Now that times have become hard, they 
find that they have absolutely no 
sympathy for the pastoral industry. So 
you have the difficulty of lack of pub­
lic sympathy for toe industry. 

~~at people do not realise is that 
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the cattle industry is not isolated 
from the economy of the country. This 
is true throughout the country, more 
than true in the Northern Territory and 
even more significantly true in the 
centres of Katherine and Alice Springs. 
The wellbeing of the pastoral industry 
is integrally tied up with the wellbe­
ing of the economy as a whole. The fact 
that the pastoral industry is no longer 
able to spend as it used to in an 
economy that was geared to that sort of 
spending, creates repercussions right 
throughout the economic structure. The 
fact that pastoralists can no longer 
purchase motor vehicles depresses the 
viability of the business of local re­
tailers of those vehicles. The fact 
that they' no longer employ people who 
can buy goods and services again re­
flects itself right throughout the 
business community. That is the point I 
wanted to make particularly to those 
members who live in urban electorates: 
when primary industry goes down, so 
does your business viability in your 
city electorates. 

One point I wanted to take up was 
raised by the honourable member for 
Nightcliff. She mentioned that the 
benefits that should have resulted from 
devaluation have not flowed on to the 
primary sector. It is worth examining 
some possible reasons for that. I 
refer, Hr Speaker, to what you have 
raised in this House, the problem of 
the cartel. This is the system which 
seems to be operated by the meat 
exporter himself. The allegation was 
confi rmed by the honour able Mr Ka tter, 
that meat exporters seem to be buying 
up property while the market is at a 
low level and storing cattle on those 
properties - contingency cattle. The 
contingency against which they are 
working is an improvement in the price 
being paid to the producer and it seems 
to me that the moment the price in­
creases, the exporter, through his 
holdings, will flood the market. 

If this industry remains in its de­
pressed state for the next half a dozen 
years and this practice of holding con­
tingency stock continues. there is 
absolutely no prospect in the world of 
a recovery of the price to the produc­
er. Certainly, the consumer will see an 
increase in prices and export prices 

may increase, but it seems apparent 
that there is never going to, be an in­
crease in prices to the producer. And 
costs will go up at the same time. He 
will become less and less viable. The 
answer could well be a single marketing 
authority for the Northern Territory as 
mentioned by the honourable member for 
Alice Spri~s. 

My concern at this particular prac­
tice goes even further than the ques­
tion raised by the Queensland Cattle 
Union and it actually is being used in 
respect of the local market of Alice 
Springs. The new export abattoir is 
applying for quotas on the American and 
other export markets. I have been led 
to believe - and it is an ,allegation 
only - that the marketing interests in 
South Australia probably including 
SAMCOR, but that i~ a wild guess - are 

. lobbying the Meat Board to prevent 
export quotas being allocated to the 
new Alice Springs abattoir. Why would 
anyone want to do that? The reason is 
quite simple, the cattle which are 
trucked and railed from the Central 
Australian region to the South Austral­
ian market for the export section of 
that market are currently keeping the 
price of cattle in that market down in 
the State of South Australia. If we got 
an individual quota and we no longer 
trucked and railed those cattle to the 
South Australim market, the net result 
would have to be an improvement in the 
price to the South Australian producer 
at the Gepps Cross abattoir. 

There again, we have a lobby, in my 
viSY, of a major exporting organisation 
working against the interests of the 
Northern Territory and particularly 
against the interests of the cattle 
producer in the Northern Territory. I 
hope that does not come to pass and in 
fact I understand there is a fair pros­
pect now, due to the wisdom, I hope, of 
the board. that it will not come to 
pass. 

I point out again that the formation 
- and effective formation, that is the 
operative word - of a marketing author­
ity for the Northern Territory which 
could deal direct with the Meat Board, 
and which would have equal if not' 
greater statutory clout than those 
interests in the State of South Aust-
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ralia, would perhaps be the answer to 
this problem. While the question of a 
marketing authority ts not greatly 
emphasised in the motion of the honour­
able member for Stuart, I think it is 
probably the most important measure 
that honourable members should press 
for. 

Mr TUXWORTH: Because m¥ electorate 
involves some 60,000 square miles, most 
of which is under cattle production, I 
do believe I should give the motion my 
wholehearted support. I do this, not 
from the point of view of parish pump­
ing, but from the point of view of the 
contribution that the industry has made 
to the Northern Territory and Aust­
ralia. 

The honourable member for Gillen 
referred to the old Australian belief 
that the country has ridden on the 
sheep's back for many years. I believe 
that this country has ridden on the 
back of anybody who has produced any­
thing at any time, whether it be min­
eral, animal or whatever. The day our 
productivity in any of these areas dim­
inishes, so too will our standard of 
living diminish. The cattle industry 
has been through consecutive booms and 
busts for various reasons and the dev­
elopment of the industry in the North­
ern Territory goes back now nearly 100 
years. It is surprising to me that it 
has been able to survive all the prob­
lems that have confronted it in the 
last 100 -years. Here we are in 1977, 
with every modern technique man can 
think of to do anything we want to do, 
and We are finding it hard to keep our 
cattle industry alive. Our cattle 
industry is no different to our mining 
industry, our manufacturing industry, 
our ship-building industry and any 
other industry that is having diffi. 
culty. It needs time to readjust. It is 
trying to buy time so that it can get 
back on its feet. 

I have in my electorate some 30 or 40 
stations, many of them owned by the 
cartels - for want of a better express­
ion - but many of them are owned by 
battlers, very hard-working people. 
These people have absolutely no ambi­
tion to collect social security payment 
or a handout of any sort. All they want 
is to be able to produce and sell their 
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product and to do this with a little 
dignity. They find themselves in a 
situation not of their own making, and 

·a situation that they cannot cure them­
selves. It is a national and an inter-
national problem. What they are saying 
to the Government is not, "Give me a 
handout, give me poker money, give me 
any other sort of money"; they are say­
ing, "Give me the wherewithal to sur­
vive the crisis that this industry is 
in". They believe that if they get the 
cash they can survive and, in future 
years, contribute to the wealth of this 
Territory. I believe that the motion is 
most timely. It has my wholehearted 
support and I hope that some good 
results come from it and from the meet­
ing to be held in Alice Springs later 
in the month. 

Mr WITHNALL: I will not delay honour­
able members long on this motion but I 
think I should make some remarks about 
the strangulation which the Department 
of Primary Industry is applying in the 
Northern Territory. I refer to the 
limitation of the export of meat from 
the Northern Territory to such abat­
toirs as are licensed to export to the 
United States. Some time ago, the 
Department of Primry Industry respect­
ed the difference between the excess­
ively high standards which the United 
States required and the somewhat lower 
standards which were required by other 
countries to which meat could be 
exported. During those days the Depart­
ment of Primary Industry had an 
abattoir licence which they called a 
Form 8. That licence authorised persons 
to take buffalo and cattle in the 
field, to produce meat in accordance 
with hygienic conditions and to export 
that meat to parts of the world exclud­
ing the United States. We all know that 
the very high standards which are re­
quired for export to the United States 
have been put on as a result of the 
lobby for the meat industry in the 
United States. The people in the United 
States have said: "Well, if we cannot 
limit the importation of meat, at least 
we will put on conditions which will 
make it very difficult for people to 
export meat to the United States unless 
it is of the highest standard". I am 
informed, as a matter of fact, that 
most of the abattoirs in the United 
States could not stand up to the con-
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ditions which are required in Australia 
by DPI as a result of pressure from the 
United States for the killing of meat 
which is to be exported to the United 
States, 

In any event, we did have this sort 
of a middle licence. A licence in 
accordance with Form 8 permitted the 
export to other parts of the world, 
other than the United States, of meat 
which was killed in the Northern Terri­
tory and in parts of Australia not in 
accordance with the strict standards. 
For some reason or other, and I have 
not so far been able to find out why, 
that licence is not now available. It 
has been taken away from the meat 
export regulations and now, if you want 
to export, even to Timor or Singapore, 
you must have a fully licensed abattoir 
which means that you must comply with 
the standard applicable to the export 
o.f meat to the United States. Since 
that standard was artificially made, 
and made I suggest entirely to limit 
the amount of imports into the United 
States, I think that the abandonment of 
the Form 8 abattoir was canpletely 
wrong. 

I can speak from personal experience 
because I am concerned with an abattoir 
which kills buffaloes and provides 
buffalo meat for consumption in Aust­
ralia. It is killed in an abattoir and 
processed in an abattoir which the 
Chief Inspector of Abattoirs in Victor­
ia has stated is better than any 
abattoir in Victoria apart from the 
central municipal abattoir in Mel­
bourne. If that is the case and if 
people in Australia can be permitted to 
eat meat which is produced in that 
abattoir, why is it necessary that one 
should erect an abattoir to the stand­
ards of US export abattoirs in order to 
send meat to Singapore or to Indonesia 
or to any other of the Southeast Asian 
countries? 

It seems to me that what the Depart­
ment of Primary Industry is sayin~ is 
that the meat may be good enough for 
Australians to eat but it is not good 
enough for anybody else in the world to 
eat. Either that. is true or untrue, 
either the standard of production of 
the meat ought not to be accepted in 
Australia or the same standard ought to 
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be accepted overseas apart 
very special conditions which 
the United States market. 

from the 
apply to 

My remarks are directed entirely to 
paragraph Cc) of the motion which 
suggests that the Commonwealth Govern­
ment should stimulate the Meat Board to 
achieve more effective market promotion 
in Southeast Asia and Middle East 
countries. The abattoir at Meneling is 
very well run, it is completely hygien­
ic and the meat it produces is sold in 
Australia and accepted in Australia as 
being a first-class product of an 
abattoir. Why cannot it be accepted in 
Southeast Asia? Why cannot it be 
accepted in Indonesia, in Timor, in 
Hong Kong, in Singapore? Th~ . answer 
lies in the fact that the Department of 
Primary Industry - and I am not crit­
icising the Minister here as a 
department is entirely concerned to 
protect the department itself and the 
officers of that department. They are 
endeavouring to keep their job going 
and they see that the Form 8 abattoir 
did not give them enough say or the 
opportunity to create more and more 
jobs so that the department could be 
more and more powerful. 

I do support the motion, particularly 
paragraph Cc), and I hope that the 
Majority Leader, who is well aware of 
the problem and has done quite a bit to 
try to achieve results, will not dis­
continue his efforts and will endeavour 
very strongly to have the old style 
Form 8 abattoir reinstated. 

Mr POLLOCK: I rise to support the 
motion even thoUgh it demands of me 
quite a task. Nothing would give me 
greater joy or sense of achievement in 
the position that I have at the moment 
than to be able to do something con­
structive towards accomplishing every­
thing that the motion set out, to re­
vive the industry from the situation it 
is in at the moment. 

I would like to advise members of a 
couple of matters which have arisen in 
the last 24 hours or so as the result 
of a visit to Katherine yesterday 
afternoon in relation to the Katherine 
abattoir. There was a meeting there 
yesterday of the North Australia 
Cattlemen's Association executive and 
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the management of the Katherine abat­
toir and it has been advised that it is 
the full intention of the company, pro­
viding there are favourable weather 
conditions, availability of cattle and 
the availability of a part for the 
chain, that the abattoir will be in 
operation on Wednesday 6 April, with 
prices which are, I believe, an 
improvement on last year, not to the 
complete joy of the Cattlemen's Asso­
ciation or the producer but at least 
they do show some indication of 
improvement. 

Whilst the management is not prepared 
to say that the price for heavy bull­
ocks or for over 450 will be l8c or 
20c, it is hopeful that it will be in 
that range and possibly higher depend­
ing on what is presented for killing. 
The Alice Springs situation as far as 
the abattoir is concerned is that the 
principals there advise me that they 
are hopeful of having that abattoir in 
operation after 31 Hay. This of course 
d ep ends on the progress being made in 
relation to the installation of a new 
chain, blast freezer and chiller room 
there. This depends on the weather con­
ditions for the materials and that they 
can get to Alice Springs without inter­
ference or delay. If that is the case 
then, hopefully. the abattoir will be 
killing early in June. That abattoir 
will be killing for the local trade and 
for an e:..:port market. However, t hey a re 
having difficulties in obtaining an 
American quota. The principals at the 
Katherine abattoir told cattlemen yes­
terday that they want the opportunity 
to buy as many cattle as the company 
can purchase. They did not say at what 
price they want the opportunity to buy 
but they are prepared to buy whatever 
is brought. forward during the coming 
season and figures of upward of 30,000 
head were mentioned if those cattle can 
be presented to the abattoir. 

I have mentioned the prices and we do 
not have a lot of joy there. We must 
also consider transp@rt costs. Last 
year, we did have S(lme $400,000 provid­
ed from the Connnr .,we:... ~h Goverrnnent for 
freight subsidies-::- the transport to 
slaughter y-~~" '1''1is operated from 1 
June last yea. . • ..i ceased on 31 Decem­
ber. The 25% freight concession that 
was available for transporting cattle 
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more than 50 miles to abattoirs has 
been removed and it will be one of my 
moves to see if something can be done 
to reinstate that subsidy through the 
coming season. Costs are going up, The 
basic wage increase which is considered 
imminent, the applications to the 
Prices Justification Tribunal by the 
petrol companies for increases in fuel 
prices - costs such as those will add 
to the transport costs. A truck which 
10 years ago cost $30,000 now costs 
$70,000. The operator has to borrow so 
much more money at a much higher inter­
est rate and his overheads are going up 
and the cost of transporting cattle to 
market is increasing. 

Mention has been 'made of the carry-on 
finance and this is a problem area. 
Some ~600,OOO was provided during the 
1976 77 financial year and I am advised 
that money has either been spent or 
committed and there are no further 
funds available at the moment. There 
will be a new rural adjustment scheme 
operating from 1 July which incorpor­
ates all the present areas of rural 
assistance. By the time that is funded 
and the details sorted out at meetings 
which are being held between state and 
Commonwealth officers in the next fort­
night or so, it may be some time before 
funds become available again. That is 
just not good enough. I will be doing 
what I can to see if the Government can 
provide sane added assistance that is 
needed to allow the producer to get his 
stock mustered and get them to market. 

In relation to markets, there has 
been. some brightening on the horizon 
and people say that things look good 
with market prospects in the USSR, and 
other eastern European countries, 
Egypt, coming into the market a 
couple of other countries have been 
mentioned. But it has been pointed out 
to me that whilst an amount has been 
named so little beef has been actually 
sold to those markets at a price 
acceptable to everybody. Whilst there 
are many market opportunities and fig­
ures being quoted, none of those have 
by any means been fulfilled, except 
perhaps for the USSR market which has 
been by a special arrangement. There is 
a quota of 296,000 tonnes to the United 
States and, of course, they are waiting 
at the moment; they are not offering 
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the price to the exporters at the 
moment on forward selling beyond May 
because they are waiting to see what 
the price will be after the end of 
April when new shipments to the United 
States will commence. The best oppor­
tunity would be for the exporters to 
sell and get rid of beef to these other 
markets I mentioned, to Eastern Europe, 
Egypt and others, so that the amount 
that can go to the United States will 
in some way be difficult to fill and 
may force the price up. If there is an 
abundance of meat available, the im­
porters in the United States are not 
going to put the price up, in fact, it 
may tend to go down, which will be 
detrimental to our producers. 

I believe that there are, in areas 
close to Australia, in the Middle East 
and .1 the Asian area, opportunities 
for 2urther markets. I am becoming 
more convinced of that each week. If 
you go into an airport lounge and meet 
somebody who shows an interest, there 
must be something beyond an interest. 
If there is smoke, there is fi·re and 
there is an opportunity I believe in 
many parts for export markets. These 
must be developed. We seem to have some 
difficulty here of getting the message 
across to the big wheels in southern 
areas who have certain thoughts on the 
subject. I am not quite sure what we 
can do at the moment. but it is a 
maC1:er \,hicn must be examined and 
follo\"ed up. 

The live cattle export market does 
look a little brighter. There was a 
question asked as to how many cattle 
would be exported from Darwin this 
year. Unfortunately, I have been unable 
to get that information but I am told 
that there may be a feeling that the 
flurry of exports could be short term 
stimulation because of the depressed 
condition of the chilled or frozen 
supplies. If chilled or frozen beef 
prices went up, then the viability of 
the live export market may not be the 
same as it is today. Therefore, there 
may be some curtailment of the better 
conditions which are being experienced 
at least in the live export area. At 
the same time, every encouragement 
should be given to anybody who wants to 
export live cattle. The management -of 
the Ka therine and hTyndham works yester-
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day said their company has no opposi­
tion at all to the export of live 
cattle. If they cannot bU} :he cattle 
at the price that the live cattle ex­
porter is offering, that is their bad 
luck. I am not quite sure what the 
unions are going to say to that but it 
is a change of heart from what I have 
been being told in recent times about 
the attitude of the companies. 

We will be hearing a lot about the 
conference in Alice Springs. It is a 
matter of what comes from that talk. 
Action speaks louder than words. One 
would hope that some positive and firm 
action is taken to alleviate' the grave 
situation in our community. It affects 
not only the cattleman hinself but also 
the whole community of the Territory 
and the nation. Mention was made of the 
Government owning three quarters of the 
Katherine abattoir. Members should be 
acquainted with the fact that the abat­
toir is owned by a company although it 
does have a total of $1.4m on loan from 
the Government which is repayable over 
16 years and on an interest rate as 
from last December of 9.5%. This is a 
rise from 4% to 9.5% for some $900,000 
of that loan which in itself is a con­
siderably heavier overhead cost to the 
abattoir, and overhead costs must be 
recovered through trade and therefore 
passed on in lower prices to the pro­
ducer. I do not knD~ if there is a~y 

avenue that can be followed up to en­
deavour to gain a reduction of any sort 
in that interest rate which might pro­
vide increased returns to the producer, 
but that is yet another matter which I 
will be following up. 

With those remarks, I will let the 
matter stand and assure the House that 
I will do everything possible to imple­
ment the terms of the motion. 

Mr MacFARLANE: I was at the meeting 
at Katherine and I was quite impressed 
with the manager and what he said. I 
have been very impressed with the way 
they have taken over the meatworks and 
trimmed the overhead and made it much 
more efficient. But I am not at all 
convinced that the gains will be passed 
on to the producer until the producer 
demands them. 

We come right back to the matter of 
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markets. The producer cannot demand 
anything nCM because there is a glut of 
beef. Until we reduce that glut of 
beef, we will be in the same old posi­
tion, not only here in the Top End, but 
also in the Centre. The Centre has been 
saved by very good rains and it could 
not happen to nicer people. But, had 
those rains not come, the Centre people 
would have been in a powerless position 
too. It is not so long ago that the 
member for St uart was talking about 
shooting cattle dCMn there. I did not 
agree with the principle. Why should .re 
shoot cattle when there are starving 
millions .rithin a small radius to the 
north of us. 

Marketing is the main thing. Cattle­
men do not want carry-on finance. They 
do not want all these concessions; they 
have done without them through the 
.rorst economic structure in their his­
tory. The Whitlam Government stripped 
all these concessions and equalisers 
from them and they have not been re­
placed by the farmers' friends. We have 
got to do without them. If .re do with­
out them, .re must have markets and to 
find markets and to develop markets, .re 
mus t have money. 

Only this morning, I spoke to a chap 
.rhom I have mentioned in adjournment 
debates, an Egyptian agronomist in 
Katherine. He had inquiries for 200,000 
head of weaners to go to the Middle 
East. If .re had this single meat indus­
try authority, .re could do something 
about it. Ho.r can he or the cattlemen 
or the Department of Primary Industry 
or the Majority Party or anyone·do any­
thing about it .rhen .re are just not set 
up for it? This is the same man .rho 
gave us the tip about the Egyptian mar­
ket in 1975. I think the target there 
.ras 30,000 tonnes. It .ras obvious that 
the Northern Territory could not pro­
duce it. But.re .rere deserate; there 
.ras a market and .re could not even in­
vestigate it because .re had no exper­
tise. Expertise can be bought. Actu­
ally, under the charter of the Northern 
Territory, it should be available. 

I suggest that our problem is not 
carry-on finance b ut markets, and .re 
have got to find them soon. It is not 
much good finding them if .re cannot 
exploit them, and this is what the hon-
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ourable member for Port Darwin .ras 
talking about today. There is only one 
export licen~e in the Northern Terri­
tory nCM and that is Katherine. I have 
no daub t that Alice Springs .rhen it is 
brought up to US requirements .rill get 
an export licence. That is not up to 
the DPI, that is not up to Australians. 
that is up to Americans. The standard 
there will be unnecessarily high for 
anywhere else but the United States. 

Some years ago, the Australian Meat 
Board introduced a diversification pro­
gram, and .re protested strongly here; 
in fact.re had a select committee to 
inquire into the'effects of diversifi­
cation on the cattle industry of the 
Northern Territory. This is .rhat we 
really .rant, yet .re focus our .rhole 
attention on the United States. If .re 
could chop the United States back, if 
.re could find other markets and ins tead 
of trying to supply nearly 300,000 
tonnes to them, say.re just cannot make 
it, that there is going to be a short­
fall of 50,000 tonnes, that is .rhen the 
price .rill rise. 

Locating and developing markets is 
going to be the big thing and this .ras 
brought out yesterday by the manager of 
the Ka therine meatworks. I think .re are 
being pretty short sighted about all 
these things. The bulk of the cattle in 
the Northern Territory are on the Bark­
ly Tablelands. Where can they go? You 
have a bitumen road to Darwin and Kath­
erine, you have a bitumen road to Wynd­
ham, you could take them to Alice 
Springs when the meat.rorks opens or you 
could take them 2,000 miles to the 
eastern seaboard of Queensland. Why not 
have a service meatworks somewhere down 
towards Borroloola? You could shift it 
up to the member for Barkly's elector­
ate; it might be better up there around 
Mullapunyah. Whatever you do, put the 
meatworks where the cattle population 
is. Then, you have your outlet through 
the McArthur River. I do not think the 
McArthur River has been chartered so 
that it could be used by big vessels or 
cattle ships. 

We have not done mu::h about these 
things. We get back to the same old 
thing - have we got any authority, have 
we got any money, have we got any say? 
If you listen to the debate on land 
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rights, we have no say and we are not 
going to get it. This could be a diff­
erent thing where you could appeal to 
someone's common sens e and get some­
thing going. If you could appeal to 
someone's common sense and get some­
thing going. If you had a committee of 
producers locating markets, exploring 
them and exploiting them, you could get 
somewhere. Producers just do not have 
the expertise but you can buy that. It 
must be a producer body. Unless you can 
get an intermediate export licence or 
unless you can kill through a service 
abattoir which would also process the 
beef, you are really stumped and you 
might as well forget all about it and 
leave it to the people who are doing it 
now, and doing it not very successfully 
as far as the producer is concerned. 

There is a great need to be able to 
produce beef which is acceptable to 
markets close to Australia. One hundred 
and fifty tons of beef generally is the 
produce of 15,000 head of cattle. A 
prawn trawler could handle this quan­
tity of beef if you find the market. 
These are avenues we should be explor­
ing because no one else will do it. The 
Australian Meat Board did not even know 
that we were alive until they started 
talking about export licences for Alice 
Springs. I do not think they care and I 
think that the Minister for Primary 
Industry will bring back the same kind 
of Heat Board when he reorganises it. 
He has indicated- very clearly that it 
will not be revolutionary; it will not 
be the way the only progressive 
cattlemens' association in Australia, 
the Cattlemens' Union, wants it. 

The thing that could be looked after 
by this single meat industry authority 
are, firstly, an indicative price to 
cattlemen. You can get the expertise. 
If you talk to Tom Scanlan of Kath­
erine, he could tell you what meat is 
going to bring in2 months time in the 
United States but a cattleman does not 
know. He is out there chasing bulls or 
mustering bullocks. He has plenty of 
time to think but he does not have the 
information. This is where this exper­
tise must be brought in to put the 
producer on an equal footing with other 
people. 

The matter of devaluation was raised. 
I do not think that this really applies 
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to us at this stage. I am talking about 
people in the cattle industry. Devalua­
tion was brought in in November and 
there has not been any killing done 
since then or any export sales. Thus, 
you could not say that we have been 
"rooked" today but, if meatworks run 
true to form, and they have no reason 
to change. we will be in the future. 

Somebody mentioned modern technology. 
If we could supply beef capable of be­
ing stored without refrigeration, at a 
competitive price, we could help people 
who are primitive but who would eat 
beef. I do not think that we are doing 
very much about that. 

I would like to draw your attention 
to the fact that, with the slump in the 
beef industry, the people most affected 
after the actual owners are the Abor­
iginal employees. On Hodgson Downs, 
which is not very far from me, there 
,are 260 Aboriginals and they are being 
well looked after by social benefits 
but this is killing them. They have 
plenty of money, plenty of food but 
they have no motivation. I say once 
again that people do not want carry-on 
finance or the dole, they want work or 
a market, that is what it is about. The 
Majority Leader said yesterday that I 
was the greatest socialist ever seen. I 
have not examined his statement in 
depth but I suppose that if you say 
that some people do require assistance 
at various times, they are the people I 
am talking about. If that is socialism, 
I accept it, but I am not likely to 
join the ALP. 

At the meeting in Alice Springs on 23 
April, the agenda .was quite comprehen­
sive. It read: "The livestock popula­
tion situation" - this is overstocking 
I pres'ume "questions on carrying 
capacity and means of disposal". You 
see it is a very real problem, the 
problem of finding markets. You have 
people who must find markets; not 
people who must sell cattle because 
they have to earn a quid but people who 
must sell cattle because they are over­
stocked. "Markets available for meat 
and live cattle." "Meat works capacity 
and needs" - I think that would be a 
fairly lively one. "It is hoped that a 
representative of the BAE working group 
on this subject will be present." What 
he would add to it, I would not know 
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but there daes appear to. be at least 
100,000 head af cattle which wauld be 
available fram the Tablelands and that 
area if the price was attractive, if a 
meatwarks was es tablished somewhere 
down there. "Live cattle exparts" - I 
have tauched an that a bit. I think the 
McAr thur River cauld pravide an immed­
iate tur~aff. The Barkly Tablelands 
cattle might be a bit taa fat far them, 
a bit taa gaad far them; they might nat 
have enaugh maney to. pay far them. If 
the market is there, the Gavernment 
shauld assis t this instead af warrying 
abaut this paltI)' carry-an finance 
which no. ane really wants. "Marketing 
refarm" - that is a beauty far the 
Cattle Praducers Cauncil to. examine be­
cause we have been chasing them up far 
10 ar 12 years an this ane. "Australian 
Meat Baard rearganisatian" - I think it 
will be all aver by then and, as 1 
said, I think the same situatian will 
prevail. "Carcase classification" ~ yau 
must have carcase classificatian befare 
yau can intraduce the stabilisation 
scheme. "Cattle freight subsidy and 
transpart needs including raads" I 
understand the Cabinet Member far 
Transpart will be there but what he can 
do. abaut the raads, except to. nate the 
traubles, I do. nat know. "Source af 
finance" - this is very interesting. I 
do. nat knaw what the saurce af finance 
is likely to. be. Praducers awn packets, 
I think, and we get back ance again to. 
markets at a liveable price. "Rural 
r ecans tructian, financial as sistance 
and ather assistance required" - if we 
had reasanable markets, we wauld nat 
want these things. We might want them 
in the shart term and I am nat just 
talking abaut up here in the Tap End, I 
am talking 'a baut the Centre taa. 
"Disease cantral and prablems including 
mavement restrictians; educatian." I 
flew aver the Karmilda Abariginal Call­
ege taday. I wish we had something like 
that far ather autback children, far 
ather deprived children, particularly 
aralIDd Ka therine. I realise that a 
quarter af the Narthern Territary 
papulatian is Ab ariginal but there are 
a lat af deprived autback children 
lacking the same quality af educatian 
as these peaple. "Narthern Territary 
Cattle Industry Award and emplayment." 
These are impartant anes. "Abariginal 
land rights." "Coastal and telecammun­
icatians service including radio. and 
televisian." 
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I am ab aut aut af time but I wauld 
like to. stress that what we want is a 
fair market, a fair price far aur prad­
uct. If yau are a unian man, if yau are 
a warker, yau are laaked after; if yau 
are a primary praducer, a free enter­
prise man, you are an yaur awn. This is 
fair enaugh because this is the way it 
was in the first place, this is why yau 
started aut, this is why yau brake away 
fram traditional styles. But, in times 
like thase we have naw and we have had 
far the last few years, it is up to. the 
Gavernment to. seriausly cansider this 
matian and, having cansidered it, do. 
something abaut it. 

Dr LETTS: Mr Speaker, I had nat been 
listed to. speak an this matian but 
prabably I shauld say a few wards which 
reflect my lifetime af assaciatian with 
this industry in a prafessianal 
capacity as a gavernment and private 
veterinarian and in this Assembly as a 
member with sane respansibilities far 
the industry. The prablem af the beef 
industry in the Narthern Territary and 
thraughaut Australia has been with uS 
far aver 2 years. The baam year far the 
beef industry was 1974; 1975 and 1976 
were disastraus years. The indicatians 
are that there will nat be any dramatic 
change in 1977. Thus, we are gaing into. 
disaster far a third year and it is 
mare seriaus because it has gane an far 
that periad af time. This is prabably 
the greatest disaster that the beef 
industry in Australia has seen this 
century. It is the ane primary industry 
which has been relatively stable and 
which has been able to. stand an its awn 
feet even thaugh the Territary has 
prabably been the most impaverished 
area .within the industry. It has nat 
gane araund seeking gavernment handauts 
and assistance, but has finally gane 
the way af the ather industries, which 
have been subjected to more violent 
fluctuatians and have came to same sart 
of enfarced assistance lang b efare 
this. 

The difficulties are very deep, very 
real and very camp lex. If there were 
any easy salutians, they wauld have 
been faund and I presume implemented 
lang ago.. Every beef producer in Aust­
ralia, eve.ry branch af the cattlemens' 
organisatian, every state cauncil af 
that arganisation, the Australian Meat 
Board, state gavernments, Cammanwealth 
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governments throughout this land have 
been trying to seek solutions and they 
have been able to provide some partial 
relief and amelioration and pro bab ly 
some ground"'ork ",hich "'ill lead to a 
better situation "'ithin the next year 
or t"'o. It i_ ~mplex industry, the 
problem is c. ;[.01"'X: and the solutions 
are not easy. An, body :,'ho thinks it is 
simply a matter of com:u1g _up "'ith some 
ne", bright idea "'hich nobody has seen 
before, I "'ish him ",ell, but I do not 
think that is the ",ay it "'ill be done. 

A great deal of reference has been 
made to marketing. It is true that this 
industry is dependent very heavily on 
export marketing. More than 50% of all 
the beef produced in Australia is mar­
keted overseas. It h'as to be because 
the come consumption level is less than 
50%. This has not al",ays been the case 
but it has been increasingly the case 
in recent years. Australia has struggl­
ed and succeeded very "'ell to make it­
self the largest beef exporting nation 
in the world. When export markets are 
in some difficulty, our nation suffers 
to a greater degree than anybody else. 
The pattern of markets in beef is con­
stantly changing. We are not looking at 
a situation ",here the American market 
is and al",ays has been a dominant mar­
ket for Australia. Up until some 12 
years ago, the dominant market ",as the 
United Kingdom market and in 1963, 14 
years ago, the Ame rican ma rke t only 
absorbed about 3,000 tonnes of Austral­
ian beef as against over 200,000 tonnes 
today. That is a dramatic change "'hich 
occurred in the intervening period. 
Until fairly recent times, there ",as no 
Japanese market; no", it is our second 
biggest market. No", there are talks of 
the European Economic Community coming 
back into the Australian market for 
beef, and the Eastern European zone is 
starting to make inquiries and buying 
-beef. 

It is a constantly ch~~ging situation 
and markets overseas in particular are 
at the mercy of politics "'hich "'e in 
Australia, and certainly. the Australian 
producers, have no control over. They 
are very sensitive markets and there is 
a very big political influence on eve ry 
one of them - America, Japan, Russia, 
the European Economic community 
everyone without exception is subject 
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to p'olitical influences. This is true 
of international trade in general but 
it is no",here !lJJre true than in the 
beef industry. When one looks at other 
alternative markets which have been 
talked about, the smaller Southeast As­
ian countries and the Middle East, they 
are not only more subject to the polit­
ics of the day than the principal 
stable markets "'hich I have referred 
to, but t hey are subj ect to much more 
violent excesses and changes in polit­
ics ",hich makes the seller less confi­
dent of his market and creates greater 
difficulties. Some of these things I 
kno", about because I have been person­
ally engaged in this exercise and I 
just mention them because it is not an 
easy matter which people simply through 
sloth or neglect have failed to come to 
grips "'ith. 

The short-term problem "'hich "'e ate 
seeking to do something about in th~s 
motion is simply a matter of the sup­
ply-demand curve. That the supply-de­
mand curve ",ould get out of kilter ",as 
forecast, to my kno",ledge, at least 9 
years ago by the Bureau of Agricultural 
Economics. I attended sessions ",hich 
that bureau held, including one here 
publicly in Dar",in, at ",hich facts and 
figures ",ere produced ",hich sho",ed that 
the production curve in Australia ",as 
rising conSiderably faster than the 
kno"~ markets available to Australia 
internally and overseas and the likely 
rate of expanSion of those markets. The 
information provided ",as perfectly 
correct a~ has been sho~ tragically in 
the final essence, ·but the only thing 
that "'as not able to be predicted "'ith 
any certainty was "'hen the crash ",ould 
come. In fact, it came several years 
later than the BAE and various publica­
tions had suggested that it might. When 
it came, it ",as dramatic and it is 
still "'ith us. 

It "'as compounded by the fact that 
depressions in other primary industries 
in Australia, .particularly the ",heat 
industry and the "'001 industry, in­
creased "the production curve by turning 
producers throughout Australia into 
beef. Everybcdy do~ to the apple orch­
ard gro"'er ",ho ",as pulling his trees 
out, started getting a fe'" cO"'S and 
accentuated the difficulties. The in­
evitable happened. These things have a 
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way of taking care of themselves to 
some extent, and this will happen al­
though the intervention of man can in­
fluence the rate at which the correc­
tions take place. It is correcting it­
self in Australia to some extent be­
cause, with the return to profitability 
of other primary industries, people who 
diversified into beef are now going out 
of beef. A cettain amount of climatic 
influence in localised regional 
droughts and floods has brought the 
growth of the production curve down. 
Market development overseas is continu­
ing and markets are expanding and so 
the curves are coming back into a 
reasonable relationship and, in the 
long term, I believe there will be a 
very sound future for beef. What we are 
talking about are strategies to get us 
through the next year or so by which 
time there will be a much more stable 
situation. 

The honourable member for Port Darwin 
talked about meat inspection and export 
certification standards. Once again, 
the picture is not simple. In Austral­
ia, we have at least 4 different stand­
ards of quality at the production 
level, 3 o'f which are governed by 
statute and regulation. We have the ex­
port standard, which is certainly tied 
to the American market, and the metro­
politan or regional abattoir standard 
which does not have to come up to the 
full export standard; it can be some­
what below. Then you have, as in the 
Northern Territory in some cases, a 
town abattoir which in situations like 
Tennant Creek can be there as a li~ens­
ed abattoir, a small unit built .to a 
certain specification, even without "the 
services of meat inspection being a 
requirement to make it operate. The 
people in America have one standard, 
the people who live in Melbourne or 
Sydney or Darwin have another standard, 
the people in Tennant Creek have an­
other standard - those all laid down by 
law - and if you live on your own prop­
erty you have another standard again 
because nobody cares what you do; you 
can kill it in any way you like; you 
can eat it yourself and you can serve 
it to your friends if they come and 
visit vou. In Australia, we have at 
least - 4 different standards of meat 
hygiene right now. 
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There is a target and an objective of 
course in the long term to bring us all 
up to a standard which one eminent bac­
teriologist and virologist has suggest­
ed might be so high that we will all 
lose our resistance to every disease 
around the place. There is an objective 
in the community to get the meat to the 
same high standard but you cannot do it 
overnight because of difficulties of 
circumstances and places and we there­
fore tolerate these 4 levels at least 

.within Australia and the Northern 
Territory ... 

Mr Withna.!l: Why can't we export to 
Singapore? 

Dr LETTS: ... with the intention that 
we will eventually - if the honourable 
member wants to learn something from 
somebody who knows more about it than 
he does, then I suggest he might pay 
more attention. We have these 4 stand­
ards with an ultimate objective that 
they all get to the higher standard. 
Whether that will ever be practical or 
not, I do not know. 

The fact that we ever had a Form 8 
certificate'was in no small measure due 
to my own personal efforts and the fact 
that the Chief Veterinary Inspector in 
the Department of Primary Industry of 
those days was a personal friend of 
mine who was interested in the buffalo 
experiment and was prepared to make 
certain concessions and give things a 
try on the basis that we agreed. Un­
fortunately, he has now retired and 
other people have taken his place. 

Mr Withnall: What was wrong with it? 

Dr LETTS: I referred earlier, when 
the honourable member was not in the 
room, to the politics of the meat trade 
and I wish he would listen to the whole 
speech if he wants to come in and make 
these repeated interjections. If he is 
going to persist, I will have to sit 
down as I shall run out of time in a 
moment. 

It is true that meat which has been 
sent to America from Australia in 
recent years has given fuel for the 
fires of the political lobbyists in 
America. Kangaroo has reached America, 
buffalo meat has reached America, 
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salmonellosis has been found in those 
products and the American producer meat 
lobby was seized on these opportunities 
to try to kill the whole of the Aust­
ralian meat trade, over 200,000 tonnes 
that goes to America. We think we are 
badly off now, Stop that trade and see 
how you go; see if the honourable mem­
ber for Port Darwin can sell any of his 
second grade buffalo meat then. 

Mr Withnall: Talk about Singapore. 

Dr LETIS: I will talk about the Euro­
pean Economic Community where we have 
had the same problem again in particu­
lar with buffalo meat going into the 
EEC in recent years, originally killed 
for pet food, consigned to Adelaide 
then redirected towards Hong Kong, the 
labels changed on the passage, finish­
ing up in the EEC and an international 
political incident occurring because of 
the fact that low quality meat, highly 
contaminated bacteriologically finished 
up on a human consunption mari<.et 4 
destinations from where it originally 
started. 

I am in support of this motion but 
the provocation provided to me by the 
honourable member for Port Darwin leads 
me to bring out the unsavoury matters 
in which the trade with which he has 
been associated has been deeply involv­
ed. The buffalo meat trade has not got 
clean hands in this matter. 

Mr Withnall: Do you suggest that I do 
not have clean hands? 

Dr LETTS: I am talking about the 
trade with which you h.<~ve been asso­
ciated. 

Mr Withnall: It is as close to the 
wind, isn't it? 

Dr LETTS: Buffalo meat, if it has 
been kept too long, gets very close to 
the wind, Hr Speaker. 

Mr Withnall: So does bull meat and so 
does your intelligence. 

Dr LETTS: Heat which has been prepar­
ed for one market in this world does 
find its way 
times th rough 
This has been 

into other markets some­
at least 3 or ~ stages. 
a matter for concern for 
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the Australian Government. If any sort 
of meat that does not meet the full 
American _standards finds its way into 
that market and something that has sal­
monellosis turns up with an Australian 
stamp or brand on it, that can result 
in the complete suspension of imports 
over the whole market. I say all these 
things to illustrate how complicated it 
is and that there are no easy solu­
tions. 

In spite of that, I believe that, 
with proper controls, we should be able 
to establish on a country to country 
basis - countries like Sabah, parts of 
the Middle East and other countries in 
South East Asia on a government to 
government baSiS, an acceptable stand­
ard which perhaps falls a little below 
the American standard and will enable 
trade to continue from our area to 
their area. I have made representations 
to government, and I suggest many more 
representations than the honourable 
member for Port Darwin in this fi-eld, 
and I would like to see any that he has 
personally made on the subject. I can 
produce my file on it and I will con­
tinue to make representations because I 
think there is some scope for reason­
ableness in this area even though it 
has to be done with a great deal of 
caution so we do not prejudice the 
whole 0 f our industry. 

I do support this motion in all its 
terms but I would like to sound-a note 
of warning that the motion only deals 
witb the short-term problems of the 
industry and that the great long-term 
problem over the next 2 or 3 years will 
be the escalating costs due to the high 
labour inputs which go into meat pro­
cessing. Unless the beef industry in 
Australia can find some way to auto 
mate, to take the labour components out 
of it to a greater degree, then any 
alleviation we get of the problem in 
the next 2 years will only be a 
short-term one and the industry will 
find itself with grave long-term prob­
lems. We need to approach the problem 
in the same way as the wheat industry 
did some 30 years ago. We should look 
towards streamlining processing tech­
niques to remove the middle man as far 
as possible, to deal directly from the 
producer to the marketing situation and 
get the maxiuum benefit for the produc­
ers. 
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Mr STEELE: Following the Majority 
Leader is like riding a donkey in the 
Melbourne Cup behind Roy Riggins, but I 
thought he covered the subject very 
well. One matter I wish to talk about 
is the short-term live export of cattle 
or buffalo from the Northern Territory. 
We are in a glut situation which de­
mands that we should have a reasonable 
number of live cattle flowing out of 
the Northern Territory. I understand 
that there are people doing this, that 
live cattle are going out by ship and 
by air through the port of Darwin. I 
wanted to ensure that this is mentioned 
to the people to whom the motion is 
directed. With regard to part Cc) of 
the motion, I am concerned that, to the 
detriment of the Northern Territory, 
cartels and people like the Australian 
Meat Board treat us as being of very 
little significance. 

When it comes to marketing, I think 
the Northern Te rri tory should bet reat­
ed on an exclusive basis. It has been 
mentioned at different meetings that 
you a re aware of, Mr Speaker, t hat per­
haps the Northern Territory should take 
the initiative and pursue markets on 
its own behalf. This is one of the ways 
in which we might be able to do some 
good for ourselves. When ~.,e talk about 
things like moratoriums from interest 
charges and these sorts of things, we 
are bashing ou!" heads against a brick 
wall because we are immediately consid­
ered along with the rest of primary 
industry. We have to go it alone in 
these areas. We have to ensure that all 
the little people in the industry are 
taken into account. It would seem that, 
as a small man falls by the wayside, he 
is immediately swallowed up by a cor­
poration or a large company. This is 
not good. It is exactly the reverse of 
what should have been intended by gov­
ernment and by the industry over a long 
period of time in that the industry 
should have been broken up into smaller 
pieces so that more people could have 
participated. Then it would have been a 
better scheme all around. If it gets to 
the stage where it is just a monopoly 
situation, nobody is going to benefit, 
least of all the small producer or the 
worker; it will just be a monolithic 
meat monopoly and that is just ;not on. 
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In asking that all possible steps are 
taken to open the Katherine and Alice 
Springs export abattoirs as soon as 
possible, it worries me a little to 
think that we should be going to the 
Government in some of these situations. 
There does not seem to be enough local 
content in the management of these 
things. I think it does get back to 
marketing. I support the motion. 

Mr VALE: I take this opportunity to 
thank all honourable members for their 
contributions. Because of the wide area 
of topics raised, I will not attempt to 
reply to any of those, but I assure all 
members that I will take the opportun­
ity, when it is available, of forward­
ing the Hansard report of this debate 
to the Federal Cabinet Ministers res­
ponsible and certain industry leaders 
so that the concern and attitude of the 
Legislative Assembly for this depressed 
cattle industry is made known. 

Motion agreed to. 

PRIVIIEGE 

Mrs LAWRIE: Mr Speaker, I remind you 
of the debate which took place this 
morning when the honourable member for 
Millner made certain comments about my 
operation as a member, and my speech in 
which I may not have made it clear that 
I was asking you to direct that his 
c01lIDents be brought before the P!"iv­
ileges Committee. 01 reiterate that re­
quest and ask if you will act upon it. 

Mr SPEAKER: Following the honourable 
member's announcement this morning that 
she was considering complaining of a 
breach of privilege, I have studied the 
statement she has complained of and 
have taken notice of certain related 
precedents. The honourable member has 
now formally complained of a breach of 
privilege and, since the Assembly will 
not be sitting tomorrow, I advise the 
honourable member that I will refer the 
complaint to the Committee of Priv~ 
ileges. 

LEGAL ?RACTI'I'ICNERS BIT.J:.. 

(Serial 196) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 
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Miss ANDREW: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

The Legal Practitioners Ordinance at 
present provides for the setting up of 
a system of deposits of a: portion of 
the trust moneys held by legal prac­
titioners with the Master of the Sup­
reme Court. The ordinance provides for 
the creation of a legal practitioners' 
fidelity fund. In dealing with the 
investment of deposited trust money, 
the ordinance makes reference to the 
Audit Act and doubt has arisen as to 
whether interest on moneys dealt with 
in accordance with that act becomes 
part of consolidated revenue. 

The ordinance requires the Attor­
ney-General to fix a date for commence­
ment of the trust deposit scheme and of 
the fidelity fund. As interest on 
deposited trust moneys is anticipated 
to be the largest source of money for 
the fidelity fund, it was decided not 
to fix those dates until the problems 
of status of interest moneys was re­
solved and the provisions governing the 
administration of the trust deposit 
scheme and fidelity fund were reassess­
ed. 

The bill before members is a result 
of consultation between the Law :>ociety 
of the Northern Territory and the 
At torney-General r s Department with the 
o~jec: V~ ~ringinb int0 operat~oil an 
effective system of administration for 
both the trust deposit scheme and the 
fidelity fund as soon as possible. 
These meetings commenced in November 
1975 and have continued until now. 

The bill proposes to create a Legal 
Practitioners Trust Committee to ad­
minister the trust deposit rather than 
leaving the administration to the 
Master alone. The committee and the 
Legal Practitioners Fidelity Fund Comm­
ittee will each become a statutory body 
corporate and both committees will have 
the power to invest in authorised 
trustee investments. There will be an 
annual audit of the records of each 
commi ttee by a regis tered company 
auditor and each committee will be re­
quired to send a copy of the auditor's 
report to the Crown Law Office. 
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The bill prop6ses to require the 
trust committee to pay all interest re­
ceived into the fidelity fund whenever 
that fund has less than $125,000. Only 
after the fund reaches that figure will 
the trust committee be able to pay up 
to one half of the interest received 
for the purpose of legal aid and legal 
education. It is usual practice for 
these two committees to be simply comm­
ittees of the Law Society and not inde­
pendent corporate bodies. The Law 
Society of the Northern Territory has 
decided that, because of its limited 
size and the limited facilities avail­
able, the burden of administering the 
trust deposit scheme and fidelity fund 
would be beyond its resources. Indeed, 
the Law Society of the Northern Terri­
tory is at the moment in a fairly 
embryonic form compared to the states. 
The Master of the Supreme Court, as 
chairman of both committees, will be in 
a position to use the facilities avail­
able to him for more effective admini­
stration. 

As an ancillary matter, the regula­
tion-making power in section 141 is to 
be revised to provide in particular for 
the making of regulations as to legal 
practitioners' trust accounts and their 
audit. Following the consultations be­
tween the Law Society and the Attor­
ney-General's Department, several other 
amendments to the Legal Practitioners 
Ordir.aace were proposed. lllese are not 
contained in the present bill. Members 
will no doubt agree that it is in the 
interest of the public and of the legal 
profession for the trust deposit scheme 
and fidelity fund to come into opera­
tion as soon as possible. It is antici­
pated that they will commence on 1 July 
this year. Because of the limited time 
that was available to draft this bill, 
it was not possible for the other pro­
posed amendments to be covered fully. 

I intend to introduce a bill at the 
next sittings which will incorporate 
these amendments. It is proposed that 
that bill will cover the following 
matters amongst others that have been 
suggested: to provide for an increase 
in the membership of the Legal Prac­
titioners Admission Board; to enable 
the retrospective operation of the 
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approval of articles applied to it by 
the board; to provide for the Law 
Society to be consulted before the 
Master fixes the fee on practising cer­
tificates; to provide that part of the 
period of service as a judge's asso­
ciate will be counted towards the per­
iod of articles to be served; and to 
clarify the procedure for investigating 
a complaint agains t 1 egal pract it ion­
ers. 

I intend in committee to move amend­
ments to correct minor deficiencies in 
this bill. These will include an amend­
ment to the proposed section 84A con­
tained in clause 11 to remove the 
requirement that the trust committee 
hold all interest received in·a sep­
a rate bank account. I also in tend to 
move an amendment to give the Secretary 
of the Law Society the power to nomin­
ate members of the Law Society on the 2 
committees rather than requiring their 
appointment by the Law Society as a 
body. 

Debate adj ourned. 

LEAVE OF ABSENCE 

Dr LETTS: I move that leave be grant­
ed for today's sitting for the honour­
able member for Tiwi who has advised 
that he has had to seek medical atten­
tion. 

Motion agreed to. 

SOIL CONSERVATICN AND L.£\.l'-/D UTILISA­
TION BIIL 

(Seriat: 187) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

M.r POLLOCK: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

This b ill was originally int roduced 
by the honourab le member for Barkly on 
19 August 1976. Since its introduction, 
there has been time for discussion, 
particularly with pastoral and agri­
cultural organisations, and the bill I 
now present includes 2 important amend­
ments resulting from these discussions 
and a number of ti~'ing up amendments. 
I do not intend to speak at length on 
this bill since members can read the 
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original introductory speech in Han­
sard. The amendments are being intro­
duced both as a result of changes in 
soil conservation philosophy throughout 
Australia and because it is necessary 
to' have legislation in the Northern 
Territory which is suited to the par­
ticular circumstances prevailing in 
this region. Legislation must emphasise 
the need for prevention of soil erosion 
and the need for proper land use plan­
ning. 

In most areas of the Northern Terri­
tory, the value of the land at the 
present time is inadequate to justify 
the very high cost of surgical soil 
conservation works. Legislation must 
also recognise that soil erosion and 
land degradation can be caused by many 
other forms of land use than agric­
ultural and pastoral practices, Anyone 
who is familiar with the massive 
denudation of land that precedes the 
development of new suburbs in Northern 
Territory towns would have seen the 
accumulation of silt on roadways 
following sharp storms. Such accumula­
tions, which may represent a loss of 
more than 100 tons of topsoil from each 
acre, cause storm water drains to block 
and the new pavement and drain inlets 
to be undermined. The silt has to be 
scraped up and carted away and loads of 
topsoil have to be brought in from 
elseWhere at some not inconSiderable 
cost either co the hapless householder 
or more frequently the taxpayer. There 
is a growing awareness elsewhere in 
Australia that topsoil is worth saving 
and can be saved at very little extra 
cost by dint of forethought and plan­
ning. Remedial costs can be largely 
overcome and a better environment can 
be created at the same time. Legisla­
tion must go some way to protect the 
land of the Northern Territory from 
thoughtless exploitation by outside 
interests. The giant agricultural dev­
elopments which have hit the Northern 
Territory in recent years have achieved 
little but have ravaged vast areas of 
productive land. Much of this could 
have been avoided with proper planning 
and the projects would have succeeded 
to the benefit of the Northern Terri­
tory . 

The arid grazing lands of the North­
ern Territory pose a special problem. 
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These are a valuable but fragile re­
source, easily damaged but very diffi­
cult and very slow to recover. The run 
of good seasons in recent years, coupl­
ed with the beef market recession, have 
allowed the buildup of cattle numbers 
throughout our arid zone. This bill 
seeks to increase the power of the 
Commissioner for Soil Conservation to 
deal with this overstocking situation, 
should it become necessary to, by ord­
ering a landholder to reduce stock num­
bers. Such an order must first be 
approved by the Administrator in Coun­
cil. The bill clarifies the power of 
soil conservation officers to enter 
land. It stresses the need for an offi­
cer to obtain the permission of a land­
holder before going upon his land. This 
is in line with the general thrust of 
this bill that soil conservation can 
only succeed where there is coopera­
tion. Nevertheless, an officer still 
retains the right to enter property but 
only after notice has been served in 
the approved fashion, 28 days before­
hand. 

"The increasing popularity of offroad 
vehicles and trail bikes is creating 
problems here, as in the rest of Aust­
ralia. By recognising the legitimate 
needs and desires of the urban popula­
tion to get away from it all out in the 
bush, this bill seeks to ban or control 
the use of vehicles in areas which are 
paJ:~icularly subject tc s0il erosion. 

Finally, the bill seeks to widen the 
scope for provision of loans for soil 
conservation. It seeks to recognise 
that economic considerations are not 
necessarily the only or the most im­
portant criteria for a soil conserva­
tion loan. Instead it recognises that 
maintenance or i~rovement of land 
stability is the criterion of prime im­
portance. 

I commend this bill to honourable 
members as a piece of environmental 
legislation, progressive in outlook yet 
realistically tailored to the needs and 
aspirations of Territorians and to the 
state of development of the Northern 
Territory. 

Mr STEELE: I support this proposi­
tion. We had the same sort of proposi­
tion introduced last year, and I did 
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tell my constituents at the time that 
this bill would have the effect of 
looking after a certain area of land 
behind my electorate. Of course, it 
never materialised. The bill will have 
the effect, I think, tha.t if land is 
being knocked around and being damaged 
the Land Commissioner will be able to 
declare it a restricted area for 
vehicles and those sorts of things. I 
just thought I would get in early and 
commend the bill. 

De bate adj ourned. 

PUBLIC SERVI CE BJI.L 

(Serial 193) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Dr LETTS: I move that so much of 
standing orders be suspended as would 
prevent the passage of this bill during 
the current sitting. 

By way of explanation, Mr Speaker, I 
had seriously thought of approaching 
you for urgency on this bill, and I 
think that had I done so there would 
have been a very good chance that you 
would have granted it. But perhaps it 
is a little bit different from the 
ordinary urgency request based on hard­
ship. Two of the things contained in 
this bill deal with holidays for public 
ser~ants and are related to a holiday 
which is coming up next Monday. If it 
is not properly legalised, then some 
hardship might be caused for public 

. servants in the Northern Territory Pub­
lic Service. The other is another pro­
vision which relates to hardship which 
may be caused to people under the 
superannuation provisions. I have not 
sought to proceed through the standing 
orders urgency provisions. However, 
that is why I am moving for a suspen­
sion of standing orders. 

Motion agreed to. 

Dr LETTS: I move that the bill be now 
read a se"cond time. 

At the opening of this session of the 
Assembly, His Honour the Administrator 
informed us that the question of the 
Public Service Ordinance was being re­
viewed and that problems. associated 
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with its implementation would be 
corrected as they came to light. This 
particular bill results from such a re­
view and will correct some of the pres­
ent problems and ensure the rights of 
the Northern Territory public servants. 

The first amendment, to be made by 
clause 4 of the bill, empowers the 
Administrator in Council to make a 
temporary appointment to a position of 
Chief Executive Officer when a vacancy 
in that office is expected to arise 
when the incumbent will be temporarily 
absent from duty. The present provision 
in section 19(4) empowers the Admini­
strator in Council to act only when 
there is a vacancy. lve recognise that 
the offices of Chief Executive Officer 
are key positions in the administration 
of the Northern Territory Public Ser­
vice and it is desirable to have an 
anticipatory power in the Administra­
tor's Council to ensure continuity of 
the office rather than wait until it 
becomes vacant and then S1:art moves to 
fill it. 

The next amendment, inserted by 
clause 5, relates to the general princ­
iple of permanent employment of all 
Northern Territory public servants. The 
principal ordinance provides that all 
employees except for those specifically 
employed for a set period shall be 
permanent employees. l·!i th this. goes 
the requirement to enter into the 
superannuation scheme. Among some of 
the people already transferred in some 
industrial classes are persons who only 
wish to have temporary employment or 
who are not many years off retirement 
and who would gain no advantage - in 

. some cases, they would suffer a disad­
vantage and loss financially - by join­
ing the superannuation scheme. It is 
not desired to impose harsh conditions 
on such people nor to go through the 
administrative problems of admitting 
persons with no w~sn for permanent 
employment to such a scheme. The amend­
ment provides therefore that specified 
classes 0 f employees will be emp loyed 
in the first instance for a particular 
term. It will be necessary for the 
commissioner to make a declarat ion in 
respect to each of those employees as 
to whether his employment is on a 
permanent basis and so admitting him tc 
superannuation benefits or on a speci-
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fied term of appointment. This "'ill 
cater for those who only seek temporary 
employment in such fiel~s as parks and 
gardens, municipal gangs etc or those 
whose remaining years of service are so 
few that they would suffer financial 
loss by Jo~n~ng the superannuation 
scheme, while those who wish for perma­
nent employment or are in an age group 
that can benefit from it would be made 
permanent. Unless a provision such as 
this is insert ed, there is no option 
other than to commence superannuation 
deductions from all industrial employ­
ees, whether that is to their advantage 
or disadvantage and whether they wish 
it or not. 

Glause 6 as drafted empowers the Pub­
lic Service Commissioner to direct that 
certain appointments, promotions or 
transfers need not be advertised. The 
intention is to remove the need for 
advertising in respect of short-term 
temporary promotions during absences on 
leave etc. ~~ile I strongly support 
the principle of advertising vacancies, 
advertising of all such short-term 
appointments would create a tremendous 
problem with no real benefit. As clause 
6 is expressed at the moment in the 
bill before the Assembly, it seems to 
place an arbitrary power in the comm­
issioner to direct in respect of any 
such position; this could be construed 
as a means of protection of favoured 
officers. I foreshadow that I will 
move amendment to this clause to make 
the requirement to be for advertising 
of all pos itions except for those 
specified in determinations; this re­
moves any possibility of undesirable 
practice . 

The next provision as shown in clause 
7 provides appointments of chief execu­
tive officer be not subject to appeal. 
The position of chief executive officer 
includes a departmental head. Appoint­
ments to those positions are made by 
the Administrator in Council not merely 
by normal public service promotion. The 
Administrator in Council selects and 
appoints a particular person to admini­
ster one of the units of administration 
which comprise the Northern Territory 
Pu b lic Servi ce. It is propos ed that 
the' council's selection be final and 
not subject to appeal. This is consist­
ent I understand with the procedures 
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which are carried out in the Australian 
Public Service. 

The amendment proposed by clause 8 is 
formal. It ensures the validity of by­
laws and provides the requirements for 
evidentiary purposes, but removes the 
need for them to be numbered in the 
general regulations of the Territory. 

Fi nally, t he amendment propos ed by 
clause 9 empowers the declaration of 
holidays for Northern Territory public 
servants, a power which is miSSing from 
the principal ordinance. I am sure that 
most of our public servants will wel­
come the inclusion of such a power. The 
declared holidays follow the usual 
pattern, but there is a provision for 
the declaration of holidays to a total 
of 4 in addition to the listed holi­
days. This covers the declaration of a 
special holiday, for a particular 
reason such as the oncoming Queen's 
visit and f or a section 0 f the pub lic 
service to be required to work on a 
public holiday where necessary. Employ­
ees so required to work would be cover­
ed as to conditions relating to that 
employment in their general conditions 
of service. 

In corrnnending the bill to the Assem­
bly, I point out that it makes nece­
ssary amendments to conditions 6f ser­
vice. both as to rights of employees 
a.i.i............ the efiective oper&t.ion of che 
public service and covers matters which 
have come to light since we first put 
the bill through this Assembly. It is 
necessary to make these changes as soon 
as possible and that is the reason why 
I sought a suspension of standing ord­
ers. I corrnnend the bill. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time, 

In Commi ttee: 

Clauses 1 to 5 agreed to. 

Clause 6: 

Dr LETTS: I move an amendment to 
clause 6 as circulated in schedule 4.1. 

The reason for this small amendment 
is to remove any arbit!"ary power from 
the Public Service Commissioner to make 
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a personal direction which may be in­
fluenced by a personal opinion. It pro­
vides for it to be done by a determina­
tion, in which case it has to pass 
through the procedures of being exam­
ined by other responsible people before 
the appointment can be made or before 
the determination as to advertise or 
not is made. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 6, as amended, agreed to. 

Remainder of bill taken as a whole 
and agre ed to. 

Bill passed the remaining 
wi thout de bate. 

stages 

UNITING CHURCH OF AUSTRALIJl. B T[L 

(Serial 194) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I move that the bill 
be now read a second time. 

Before speaking to the heart of the 
bill, I would like to say briefly that 
the United Church of Northern Australia 
is the only one of its kind in Aust­
ralia. It was after the second world 
war that the decision was made to bring 
together the work of these 3 major 
denominational churches, namely the 
Congregational, Methodist, Presbyterian 
and, in association with the Church of 
Christ, to form the United Church of 
Australia in 1955-56. 

If you read some of the early history 
of the settlers in the Territory, it 
was during the movement of people to 
Pine Creek in 1871 that the Congrega­
tional Union of South Australia, in 
assembly, expressed concern that there 
should be some provision made for the 
spiritual needs of the people in the 
north. The first Ch ristian service was 
conducted by Mr Alexander Gore at the 
residency of Captain W. Bloom­
field-Douglas, the Administrator at 
Palmerston, in 1872, which was the 
first settlement on Australia's north 
coast established on the shores of Port 
Darwin. From that day on, over a cen­
tury ago> the 3 major denominations 
have established themselves in every 
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major city of the Northern Territory. 
The spiritual work and guidance from 
the early mist~."naries and the various 
ministers of the United Church in north 
Australia has been a comnitment by very 
dedicated people for which we must be 
truly thankful. That church is in fact 
a voluntary union which has proved to 
be a most successful venture in church 
cooperation and has enabled the church 
to act in a more effective manner than 
would have been the case had it been 
split into 3 distinct smaller congrega­
tions. 

The United Church is, so to speak, a 
de facto union. It is an amalgamation 
of convenience of the 3 constituent 
churches and is controlled by the Unit­
ed Church Board in Sydney, the board 
comprising representat ives of the 3 
churches. The United Church is not a 
separate legal identity in its own 
right and, as such, it has no power to 
acquire and hold property. This fact 
alone would support the need fo~ legis­
lation in the Northern Territory. How­
ever, more importantly, moves have been 
afoot for some years to form a single 
national church in place of the Pres­
byterian, Methodist and Congregational 
churches. Various meetings and assem­
blies have already been held and a 
basis of union has been agreed upon. It 
is proposed to formally establish the 
new national church at an assembly held 
in June of this year after which time 
the 3 constituent churches will cease 
to exist. In some states, small groups 
may wish to continue their separate 
existence and this has been agreed to 
but, in the main, most members and 
clergy of the 3 churches will Jo~n the 
new national church. It is to be called 
the Uniting Church in Australia. 

To facilitate the formation of this 
new church and to enable the partici­
pants to unite and adopt a constitution 
in accordance with the basis of union 
already agreed upon, it is proposed to 
pass legislation in each of the states 
and mainland territories. The bill now 
before members is designed to this end. 
The bill has the added purpose of 
establishing a separate Northern Terri­
tory property trust in which all church 
property will be vested and which will 
be controlled by the local synod. In 
this regard, the bill is similar to 2 
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similar or earlier items of legislation 
recently passed by the Assembly. The 
b ill has been prepared in close con­
sultation with the United Church in 
Northern Australia and its solicitors. 
It follows substantially a draft bill 
prepared by the state of New South 
Wales but with necessary adaptations 
for the Northern Territory situation. 
This bill will not only enable the 
Northern Territory congregation to join 
in with the new national church but 
will also place the United Church on a 
much fiImer legal footing. I commend 
the bill to honourable members. 

Debate adj ourned. 

FISHERIES BTIL 

(Serial 170) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Dr LETTS: I move that so much of 
standing orders be suspended as would 
prevent the passage of this bill during 
the course of this sitting. 

I 'have not examined the bill but the 
honourable member for Port Darwin has 
discus sed it with me and, from the 
information he has given me, I believe 
there could be the possibility of in­
justice to people engaged in the fish­
ing industry should correction to the 
exi sting 1 e gi slat ion not be made. 

Motion agreed to. 

Mr WITHNALL: I move that the b ill be 
now read a second time. 

In so moving, I desire to bring to 
the attention of the Assembly the 
difficulties which are presently to be 
found in the existing Fisheries Ordin­
ance. This provides for licences to be 
granted to quite a number of people for 
quite a number of diversified ac­
tivities within the fishing industry 
and one of the licences is that of an 
employee in the fishing industry. While 
I very willingly went along with this 
bill when it was introduced some years 
ago, it seems in practice that the 
result of the application of those 
prOVisions of the Fisheries Ordinance 
which relate to the forfeiture of 
licences has had a very unfortunate 
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effect. Somebody who goes fishing 
without a licence can have his right to 
obtain the licence denied for 3 years. 
He will not be able to obtain another 
licence under the Fisheries Ordinance. 
But the provisions of section 17 of the 
ordinance which relate to a licence to 
be engaged as an employee in the fish­
ing industry seem to have been perhaps 
inadvertently caught up within the net. 

I agree that persons who fish without 
a licence, or persons who do not 
observe the provisions of the Fisheries 
Ordinance, ought to be very heavily 
dealt with and their licences ought to 
be taken from them. I do not disagree 
with the provisions of the Fisheries 
Ordinance relating to the taking away 
of a licence fr'om some person who h'as 
not behaved in accordance with the 
ordinance. But it seems very difficult 
and very hard and, I think. socially 
undesirable that a person who has been 
working in the fishing industry all his 
life should, because he has not perhaps 
been able to obtain a licence - and I 
have one instance in which that was the 
fact - and has fished without a licence 
for a week, should be completely pro­
hibited from working in the fishing 
industry for 3 years. That is the 
result of the present ordinance. If you 
commit an offence against the Fisheries 
Ordinance, then you cannot obtain any 
sort of licence for 3 years. 

There is, generally speaking, a 
shortage of people who are skilled in 
the fishing industry in the Northern 
Territory and it seems to me that to 
say that somebody who loses a licence 
cannot be employed in the fishing 
industry for a following 3 years is not 
only a provision which works against 
the productivity of the fishing in­
dustry in the Northern Territory but is 
a provision which works very hard 
against a man whose life is bound up 
with fishing. The bill that I have 
introduced, therefore, seeks to obtain 
the effect that, notwithstanding the 
provisions of the ordinance relating to 
the inability of a person to obtain a 
licence, a person should still be able 
to be employed in the industry if 
certain conditions are satisfied. I 
direct honourable members' attention to 
the proposed subsection (3) of section 
17 that is contained in the bill. The 
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proposal is that a person who has lost 
a licence for some reason may be em­
ployed in the industry b·ut only subject 
to certain conditions. In effect, the 
new sub sect ion (3) put s the onus on the 
Chief Inspector to decide whether or 
not the person concerned ought to have 
an employee's licence. I have drafted 
the section in this way because, if 
somebody is deprived of a licence, he 
can easily go to his next door neigh­
bour and say, "You can take over the 
whole of my equipment and I will sign a 
document to that effect and I will be 
employed as your employee"; and there­
after a person who has flagrantly 
abused the Fisheries Ordinance may 
obtain an employee's licence which is 
entirely fictitious. 

I direct honourable members' atten­
tion to the terms of the proposed sub­
section (3) which will avert that poss­
ibility. The granting of an employee I s 
licence, notwithstanding that the 
person concerned has had another li­
cence forfeited. is entirely dependent 
upon the opinion of the Chief Inspector 
and paragraphs (a), (b) and Cc) set out 
the nature of the op~n~ons which the 
Chief Inspector may form. He must be 
satisfied that a hardship would be 
occasioned to the employee, that the 
person has been regularly employed in 
the fishing industry and that, for the 
period during which the person would 
have been debarred from applying for a 
licence by virtue of section lSA(7) , 
the person will be a bOna fide em­
ployee. This prevents the sort of abuse 
that could be available if the section 
merely had said that the Chief Ins­
pector may issue an employee's licence 
to a person who had another licence 
which had been cancelled. 

There are at least 5 or 6 persons, 
and I personally know of 2, who have 
worked in the fishing industry all 
their lives and who have inadvertently 
been deprived of a licence as a fisher­
man and who cannot obtain employment 
anywhere else except in the fishing 
industry and who do not want to obtain 
employment except in that industry. I 
suggest that the terms of the amendment 
are such that any evils which may be 
thought to follow from letting an em­
ployee whose licence has been cancelled 
come. back into the industry are 
completely foiled. 



DEBATES - Thursday 17 March 1977 

Dr LETTS: I rise not to question the 
drafting 0 f the b ill nor the intention 
of the bill but I wish to make a point 
with regard to the procedure which we 
are adopting in bringing this bill in 
today and treating it under suspension 
of standing orders as a matter of 
urgency. Although I have moved and the 
Majority Party has supported this 
course of action, neither the Cabinet 
Member for Resources nor the Fisheries 
Branch has actually seen the terms of 
the honourable member's bill. We know 
that he is highly qualified in legal 
matters and no doubt he has had expert 
drafting assistance but a question of 
policy is involved here. I believe it 
would only have been fair and reason­
able that both the Cabinet Member and 
the department concerned should h-ave 
had the opportunity to see the words 
used and examine their effect. I would 
suggest to the honourable member that, 
if he wishes to get urgency in future, 
that would be a reasonable course to 
follow. I do not propose to attempt to 
oppose the further passage of the bill 
on the basis of what I know of it but I 
suggest to him that the question of 
assent will be one which will be pro­
perly referred to the department and 
the time which may have been saved by 
the course of action which we are tak­
ing today could well be taken up and 
extended by the proper examination and 
consultation which the Administrator 
will feel obliged to make on the matter 
and in f act no time pro bab ly will have 
been saved at all. I commend that idea 
to him for his future consideration. 

Mr POLLOCK: I feel compelled to 
speak. I do not argue with the prin­
ciple of the bill, but I do express my 
disappointment that I have not been 
consulted on the matter when it is 
expected to be passed this afternoon. 

Mr Withnall: I do not expect anything 
in this Chamber. 

Mr POLLOCK: Notice was given of this 
bill more than a fortnight ago and I 
think that reasonable time has been 
afforded the honourable member to 
discuss the matters contained in the 
bill with me. I believe he has con­
tacted the department verbally and they 
do not have a great deal of opposi­
tion .. , 
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Mr Withnall: No, orally, 

Mr POLLOCK: Orally then, same differ­
ence. Although they have not seen it, 
they agree perhaps with the principle 
and I am not disagreeing with that 
either. The honourable member would be 
very quick on his feet if the situation 
arose on the other side of the House. 

Mr WITHNALL: I accept the admonish­
ment administered to me by the Majority 
Leader. If the honourable member thinks 
that further consideration of the bill 
ought to be necessary, then I am quite 
happy to have it adjourned. The remarks 
of the honourable Cabinet Member for 
Resources are not quite due because 
quite frequently I have been faced with 
a bill in this Chamber which was to 
pass in one sitting. If the honourable 
member had found it important or 
necessary to examine the terms of the 
bill, as one other Cabinet Member did, 
I would have been quite happy to pro­
vide it· to him. He has not sought a 
copy of the bill and, if he had, it 
would have been readily available. 

Mr Pollock: I asked a fortnight ago. 

Mr WITHNALL: The honourable member 
asked me a fortnight ago, Mr Speaker, 
what was contained in the bill and I 
told him that, if he had asked for a 
copy of it, he ,,'QuId have been supplied 
with it. At least, I am not guilty of 
,.hat I would call legislation by ambush 
and if honourable members opposite find 
that they need time to look at this 
bill, I will be quite happy to have it 
adjourned in spite of the motion moved 
by the honourable Majority Leader. I 
would not like to have it said that I 
tried to steer a bill through this 
Assembly without sufficient notice. If 
the honourable member wants to have a 
further look at it, I am quite happy to 
accept a motion for adjournment. 

. Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

Bill passed the remaining stages 
without debate. 

REPORl' OF SElEcr CO!vJ'I!I'ITEE ON REGIONAL 
COUNCILS FOR SOCIAL DEVELOPlVENT 

Continued from 16 March. 
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Mr TAMBLING: I would like to add a 
few brief comments on the report. In 
general, I accept the recommendations 
that the committee has put forward and 
I look forward to considering them in 
the c.oming months, particularly with 
regard to the budgetary implications 
which obviously will now have to be 
carefully weighed, as it will create a 
new policy in the Northern Territory if 
adopted by the Cabinet. Some time ago, 
the Government decided that, in future, 
if the regional councils system was to 
operate from 1 July this year, it would 
have to do so under the auspices of 
state governments. I would therefore 
assume that, in the Northern Territory, 
it will be necessary for the Cabinet to 
pick up the funding of these organisa­
tions if it is required. 

The one concern that I do have with 
regard to the committee's deliberations 
is the lack of what I would term really 
positive evidence in Darwin and Alice 
Springs. In appendix A, we see that 
only 9 people came forward in both Dar­
win and Alice Springs and I believe 
that at least 5 of those 9 in each of 
those centres were directly involved 
with the promotion of the regional 
council concept and the Australian 
Assistance Plan. What does concern me 
is that I thought the vast number of 
other community organisations who are 
affected by the activities of regional 
councils would have taken that oppor­
tunity to present to the committee 
views as to the effectiveness of either 
the Australian Assistance Plan or the 
·regional council policies as they have 
been adopted. Looking at the people 
who gave evidence in Darwin, I see that 
a further 2 represented local govern­
ment and I could anticipate what their 
contribution would have been. Another 
one represented the Education Depart­
ment which leaves only one person who 
represented the general community view­
point from many other organisations 
that carry out similar types of activ­
ity. 

This concerns me because I do think 
that those other organisations should 
have made a contribution to such a 
select committee, to have acquainted us 
either with their support or their 
criticism of the regional council con­
cept. I do not believe that we ought to 
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accept that, because the only groups 
giving major evidence were naturally in 
support, this therefore ought to be 
adopted as necessarily reflecting the 
total community output. My personal 
observation I outlined at the time the 
select committee was first mooted, and 
that was that I fully accepted Kath­
erine as a very necessary, a viable and 
worthwhile council in what it was 
achieving in that community. I did 
have reservations, and I still hold 
them, about the activities of the reg­
ional councils in both Darwin and Alice 
Springs, and I believe other members 
have alluded to areas where I hold 
these reservations. We do have 2 very 
good communities in Darwin and Alice 
Springs that have fantastic community 
organisations that work effectively and 
which I do not believe are looking for 
much support from the regional council. 

Mr POLLOCK: I rise as a member of the 
com:nittee. Unfortunately yesterday I 
was not able to hear all the remarks of 
other speakers in relation to the 
matter. The regional councils for soc­
ial development have been organised on 
a Territory-wide basis and, whilst 
there may be some failings in some 
areas, overall the committee considered 
that they were of value to the commun­
ity. 

As the Cab inet Member for Finance has 
said, with the transfer of functions, 
the funding for this operation, if it 
is to contime, will need to come from 
the Northern Territory government 
funds. Therefore, we might say that we 
are going into a new stage and perhaps 
it might not be a bad idea to start a­
fresh in some respects and to change 
the title 0 f these organisations.· I 
like the terminology used by the Ten­
nant Creek Community Development Coun­
cil and perhaps, if the organisations 
were to change their title to "Commun­
ity Development Councils", they might 
be able to get a fresh start and wipe 
the slate a little of some of the 
errors that they may have made to date. 
One would hope that those errors would 
not continue. 

The aspect that has concerned me has 
been the amount which has been expended 
purely on administration and somebody 
did allude to the fact that, if that 
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amount had been provided in administra­
tive assistance to members of this 
House, the whole community might have 
been better off. I would tend to agree 
that we could do with a bit more 
assistance here. However, the amount of 
funds that are allocated to each of the 
bodies is needed for them to operate 
effectively and one would hope that the 
funds would allow the continued funding 
at the current level. . 

I am disappointed that the Government 
has decided that the funds will have to 
come from state or territory coffers. 
This has caused some problems, particu­
larly in the states which will receive 
no additional allowance in their grants 
to cover these costs. We hope that, in 
our vote, we won't be put to any disad­
vantage for other areas which we may 
want to contribute to in the develop­
ment of the Territory .. I support the 
report. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: As a member of the 
committ'ee, I would like to speak brief­
lyon the report. First, I would like 
to thank the chairman of the committee, 
the honourable member for Port Darwin, 
and also the other member of the comm­
ittee, the Cabinet Member for Re­
sources. We approached the task with an 
open mind. There had been a lot of talk 
about regional councils and the Labor 
Government started this regional dev­
elopment. This dates back to the Ben 
Chifley days of getting more power for 
local government, taking away state 
powers and forming a centralist type of 
government. As the honourable member 
for Gillen said yesterday, there was 
certainly some trend towards that. 

When we looked into the councils and 
their operation, there were some mis-· 
givings. There were some people to whan 
we could give praise because they had 
done a lot of hard work. Particular 
praise has been given to Katherine 
where 19 people gave submissions. This 
shows the enthusiasm which has come out 
of their work. One thing that I did 
notice was that there were many women. 
It gave much pleasure to \vomen to set 
up these councils, particularly the 
formation of creches. At first, some of 
these women didn't know how to go about 
starting a creche, how to finance it, 
how to run it or how to get a building. 
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It was very satisfying to see that they 
did get ,some real satisfaction out of 
the'" work and that their work will 
continue on a voluntary basis. 

It is one of the aims that people 
have to approach the councils to tell 
the council what they want. The coun­
cils were not to go to the people and 
say, "This is what you want and this is 
what you are going to do". The main 
philosophy is that the people had to go 
to the councils. However, much of it 
wasn't done that way because there was 
some motivation towards other groups 
with similar ideas and similar aims. 

The main problem was that, when they 
first started out, they didn I t know 
what they had to do. There are so many 
fields that could he covered in social 
development and people didn I t know 
where to start. That was why there was 
some confUSion right from the start. In 
Darwin, they had a perfec): situation to 
set up a very good organisation. How­
ever, I was totally disappointed in the 
number of people who came forward from 
Da rwin and Al ice Springs. There were 9 
people from each place. Tennant Creek, 
which had only been going 3 months, 
supplied 11 representations from very 
enthusiastic people and Katherine had 
19. I would like to thank the chairman 
for the way in which he handled the 
select c onunittee. I had a lot of pleas­
ure in taking part in that committee. 

Mr WITHNA1L: Given the task set for 
this conunittee, it was inevitable that 
we would find some things that we did 
not approve of, but I am glad to report 
that we found very many things that we 
did approve of. In the task given to 
these regional councils, it is inevit­
able that, without firm guidelines, 
they would tend to develop in their own 
way. It is one of the values of the 
regional councils that they tended to 
find their own level within the commun­
ity. They tended to find the impetus 
which the community has towards its own 
social development and assisted in 
every way they could towards that dev­
elopment. 

Some honourable members have spoken 
about political allia.'"lces I about 
pOlitical tendencies, and indeed they 
were there. But when I think 0 f this 
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fairly new idea, I think that it is 
early days. Where political influences 
have intruded into these organisat;i:ons, 
the tend~ncy to dampen down those 
political efforts will undoubtedly be 
shown in following years. The concept 
is a good one. The concept really is 
that every community should be respon­
sible for finding out what is wrong 
with the social organisation of the 
community, what should be done about it 
and how it should be done. I regard 
that as a proposal which is wholly 
acceptable. I regard the idea that each 
community should work out its own 
salvation in this area to be probably 
the best idea that anybody could formu 
late. That is what I accept. 

In spite of the minor faults which 
have been found as a result of the 
select committee's investigation, the 
j ob that has been done is a first class 
one and ought to be continued. The job 
has been acceptable to each conmunity 
and has undoubtedly assisted each 
community. I say to honourable members 
who have criticised, particularly, the 
Darwin Regional Council, that their 
criticism ought to be tempered by 
regarding what that council has been 
able to achieve, and it has achieved 
quite a bit. The members who criticised 
the Alice Springs Regional Council 
ought to look at the other side of the 
coin too and think of what has been 
a.cf1ic:.veu, ana:' thinK a good deal has, 

Mr Robertson: I never denied that. 

Mr WITHNALL: I agree with the honour­
able member for Gillen that most mem­
bers have supported them and this 
Legislative Assembly ought to accept 
that the concept of the Regional Coun­
cils for Social Development is a con­
cept which has been successful to a 
large degree, which in the future will 
be successful to a greater degree, and 
that it is a concept that ought very 
well to be continued and ought to be 
taken under the wing of the achninistra;" 
tion which the honourable Majority 
Leader 1 eads. 

Motion agreed to. 

Mr TAMBLING: I move that the Assembly 
do now adjourn. 
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In yesterday's adjournment debate, 
the honourable member for Nightcliff 
raised the topic of the Darwin Cyclone 
Tracy Relief Trust Fund. She raised a 
number of questions for which she 
sought answers. I took note of the 
comments of the honourable member and 
contacted the office of the Minister 
for the Northern Territory. I have been 
provided with information which I will 
read in full: 

The ~eports fo~ July, August and 
Septembe~ 1976 were presented by the 
Minister to Parlicment on 22 February 
1977. It is regretted that copies 
were not sinrnltaneously provided to 
the Legislative Assenbly or the 
Co~o~ation of the City o.f Darwin. 

The funds ~eferred to in the mini­
sterial stat"errent have been repaid by 
the May~' s Trust Fund and the Darwin 
and District Spastic Paralysis Asso­
ciation and are' lodoed in the account 
maintained by th; Darwin Cyclone 
Traay Relief Trust Pund with the 
Commonwealth Bank of Australia. These 
monet's were repaid on 18 February 
1977. A cheque was received from the 
Queensland Premier's Department pay­
abZe to the Darwin Cyclone Tracy Re­
lief Trust F'und for $752. 05. The 
cheque was returned, advising that 
the Trust Fund had been dosed and, 
consistent u.,ith the decisions taken 
at ?;he meeting held on 30 Septemoer 
1976, the Premier's Department was 
informed that it was the trustees' 
wishes that any additional funds re­
ceived should be directed to the May­
or's Trust Pund. The chainnan was not 
advised. 

Eight claims have been received 
since the trust last met on 30 Sep­
tember 1976. These claims were re­
ceived on 14 December, 15 December, 
30 December, 8 February, 2 on 28 Feb­
~ua~y, 4 March and 7 March, and will 
be considered by the trustees at the 
next meeting. Certainly a further re_ 
port will need to be made to cover 
the fact that a further meeting win 
be held, p'l'Obably in April. The ques~ 
tion of subsequent rep~ts win 
depend on decisia1s at the next meet­
ing. 
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Mr STEELE: We have all seen reports 
that departmental execut ives in the 
public service are saying that they 
cannot do their work because of staff 
ceilings. Probably in much of the work 
that is being done in the public ser­
vice today, there is no proper dis­
tribution of priorities between one 
department or another in terms of over­
all efficiency and maximum benefit that 
flows from some of these departments. 
It has been highlighted also that, in 
our own local police force, for reasons 
of staff shortage and lack of money, 
certain jobs cannot be fulfilled. I 
have been a great advocate for the 
provision of 2 policemen at isolated 
bush stations and I wonder if perhaps a 
time and motion study could not be done 
on aspects of police administration. I 
am not talking about a full inquiry or 
report; I think the police do a fine 
job. However, I am concerned that, in 
some cases, it may need a murder or 
extreme violence to produce a result 
that might have been accommodated by a 
more thorough investigation of proced­
ures and management. 

Mr RYAN: Before I get onto my main 
subject, I would just like to make one 
comment. In the paper this afternoon. 
it is reported that 2 members of the 
police force were wounded today in 
apprehending a person who was giving 
forth with a few shots around the 
place. I think it is at times like 
these that we should bring to the 
attention of the citizens that this is 
what it is all about. We often see the 
police criticised for being too zealous 
in their approach to the enforcement of 
law but, when a situation arises where 
2 people placed their lives in jeopardy 
to arrest somebody and they were both 
wounded, I think p eop le tend to accept 
this. Maybe in a few month's time there 
might be some recommendations made for 
bravery, but it is all too often that 
the public just sit back. I think that 
a lot of people appreciate in private 
the action of the members of the police 
force but I do flOt think that it is 
really brought into the open. I am 
quite sure that I would not be at all 
happy about trying to apprehend some­
body who was firing bullets in my 
direction but these 2 men today had to 
do this and they were both wounded. I 
think that people in the Northern 
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Territory should have a little think 
about it and next time somebody sug­
gests that the law enforcement officers 
in the Territory might be a little bit 
rough with sane demonstrator etc, that 
when the chips are dOlm, these people 
are prepared to put their lives on the 
line, 

In yesteroay's adjournment debate, we 
heard another attack on the Darwin Cyc­
lone Tracy Relief Trust Fund trustees 
by the member for Nightcliff. That mem­
ber, in her attack on the trustees, 
concentrated on 2 areas. The first 
related to the non-presentation to this 
Assembly of the monthly reports of the 
trust for "the months of July, August 
and September,by the Assembly delegate 
on the trust, tHe menber for Jingili, 
who is not with us today.' The member 
tor Nightc1iff pursued this matter as 
though it were .a deliberate thing and 
cast it in a most s~n~ster light. I 
draw your attention, Mr Speaker, to the 
fact that, over the preceding 18 months 
of the trust's operation, all monthly 
reports had been tabled. Many of them 
were tabled late but, at the time, the 
menber for Nightcliff seemed to have no 
quarrel with this. Perhaps she then 
realised the difficulties under which 
the trust operated. The Executive Mem­
ber, Mr John McDonald, Ivho was respon­
sible for the preparation of the month­
ly reports, Ivas often months behind in 
doing so but the trustees and, one 
would have thought, members of this 
Assembly - seemed to appreciate the 
practical position. I understand that, 
before being tabled, the reports were 
sent to the Clerk of the Assembly by Mr 
MCDonald and given by the Clerk to the 
member for Jingili to be tabled. They 
were never given directly to the member 
for Jingili. I bitterly resent the 
innuendo contained in yesterday's com­
ment by the member for Nightcliff where 
it seemed to be implied that the member 
for J;i.ngili withheld monthly reports of 
the trust from this Assembly. I consid­
er that both his honour and his honesty 
were questioned by the member for 
Nightcliff. 

There are further grounds for com­
plaint in the other angles on which the 
member for Nightcliff based her criti­
cisms. She said that the delegate of 
the Assembly shculd have regard to 
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resolutions of the Assembly in relation 
to his conduct as a trus tee. There are 
no resolutions of the Assembly govern­
ing his conduct other than the resolu­
tion approving the trust and appointing 
the delegate.. The only complainant of 
the trustees' conduct in t~s Assembly 
to date has been the member for Night­
cliff. Whilst the member f"Or Jingili 
now believes that there may be other 
reports of the trust that have not been 
tabled, they have never, to the best of 
his knowledge, he assures me, been 
brought to his notice. The Executive 
Member, and I assume that he is refer­
ring to Mr McDonald, has never given 
them to him, and he ther~fore refutes 
the implications of withholding infor­
mation from this Assembly. 

I wonder what the honourable member 
for Nightcliff is about in her apparent 
campaign against the trustees. Is she 
attempting to drive people from accept­
ing positions such as these or is she 
attempting to discourage people from 
donating money to worthwhile causes? I 
did ask the honourable member for 
Jingili whether the honourable member 
for Nightcliff had approached him on 
any occasions asking whether he had any 
reports that needed to be tabled, and 
he assures me that she has never asked 
him about 'the 3' monthly reports which 
she says are missing. Once again, we 
have seen the honourable member for 
::ightcliff looking for a certain amount 
of limelight in placing before this 
Assembly and the press what she consid­
ers misdeeds of people who are working 
in the best interests of the majority 
of people living in Darwin. 

This attitude that she displays quite 
frequently could be distasteful to some 
people; it is to me. It annoys me that, 
in her attempts to gain publicity, she 
has in fact completely destroyed 2 pro­
j ects which I believe would have been 
of great benefit to the people of Dar­
win. The first was the project to have 
a connnunity centre built. The money 
that I.as put aside for that particular 
project would have only been a start 
because a lot more money would have 
been required to complete the project. 
But this connnunity centre would have 
contained meeting rooms for clubs and 
organisations, a library, a creche and 
facilities for the performing arts. How 
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often have we seen the honourable mem­
ber for Nightcliff stand up in this 
House to support any efforts that are 
being made in the Territory for per­
forming arts? The other area in which 
this money had been distributed was to 
a handicapped childrens' association. 
They had received a large grant which 
would have att racted a further subsidy, 
possibly even as great as 4 to 1. The 
honourable member for Nightcliff point­
ed out that the way this money was 
given was so terrible that it should be 
given back. It is my opinion that the 
honourable member for Nightcliff is 
sadly misdirected in her approach. I 
don't believe that she has gained any­
thing out of her activities and it 
would have been a lot better if she had 
sat down and quietly seen these bene­
fits given to the people of Darwin. 

I just wonder if the honourable mem­
ber for Nightcliff is as interested in 
a project in her own electorate? The 
Nightcliff Youth Club has been given a 
large amount of money which has not yet 
been used. Perhaps the honourable mem­
ber for Nightcliff could have used her 
activities and energies, instead of 
trying to destroy what I believe were 
good and proper projects, into looking 
after her own electorate, which she 
often tries to indicate to us is her 
main objective, and getting the Night­
cliff Youth Club off the ground. She 
may have some contacts on that particu­
lar committee looking after the youth 
club and she may be able to ensure that 
the money is spent and that her partic­
ular electorate receives some benefit 
from the money which she has sought to 
deny from other areas. 

Mrs LAWRIE: It is fortunate that this 
is an adjournment debate and I can rise 
to reply to the total misrepresentation 
which has just occurred. It is a pity 
that I do not have the transcript of 
the incredible speech of the honourable 
member for Millner but I shall try to 
recall it. 

First, if, as I believe, the honour­
able member for Millner was reading 
from a prepared statement by the hon­
ourable member for Jingili, it is a 
pity that the statement was prepared 
before the member for Jingi11 had time 
to read what I said the following day. 
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Had the honourable members had that 
opportunity before that incredible 
speech was made, they would have real­
ised that at no time did I imply, let 
alone say, that any member of this 
House had wilfully, maliciously or neg­
ligently withheld reports. Indeed, I 
was most careful to quote from the art­
icles of the trust deed, articles 14 
and 16, which show, if you care to look 
at page 34 of last night's Hansard, 
that the presentation of the monthly 
reports has to come from the chairman 
of the trust. It has to come through 
him to this Assembly. I was very care­
ful to point out the reasons for my 
concern about their non-presentation 
and I will repeat it. I am concerned 
because they have been presented in an­
other place. There was no suggestion of 
malice or ill-will but a very strong 
suggestion that this Assembly appears 
to be being ignored when the trust deed 
states clearly that the reports have to 
be presented in 3 places: the Federal 
House, which has been done; the Assem­
bly, where it has not been done; and 
the Corporation of the City of Darwin, 
where apparently it has not been done. 
I thank the honourable Cabinet Member 
forFinance and Local Government for 
his attention in securing those re­
plies. 

The honourable member for Mil1ner 
suggested that I had shown discourtesy 
by not approacn~ng the member for 
Jingili privately and asking him about 
the reports. They have obviously for­
gotten that at the last sittings of 
this Assembly another member - and I 
recall that it was the member for Cas­
uarina - asked where the reports of the 
Cyclone Tracy Relief Trust Fund were. 
He received a reply from the Cabinet 
Member for Finance and Local Government 
that they were not available. The reply 
intimated that they were in the course 
of preparation and that he expected 
them to be presented in this House 
early this year. I recall that answer 
clearly. Because of that undertaking, 
given in good faith by the Cabinet Mem­
ber responsible, I made no further in­
quiries of that Cabinet Member or of 
any other member, 

We had a sittings 2 weeks ago and 
there were no reports. We will rise 
until May - a fact of which I was well 
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aware - and I therefore asked the Cabi­
net Member why we hadn't received the 
reports and why the chairman of the 
trust hadn't shown this Assembly the 
courtesy due to it, and had not oper­
ated in terms of the trust deed. The 
honourable member in his answer this 
afternoon has shown that, although the 
reports were presented in the Federal 
House, it is regretted that they were 
not p resented here. That is a regret 
that I share. I would suggest to the 
honourable chairman of the trust - and 
I shall do so in writing that, until 
this Assembly has a chance to see the 
reports, the trust must not be wound 
up. 

The honourable member for Millner 
suggested that I saw something sinister 
in the late presentation of reports 
last year by the honourable member for 
Jingili. I don't know where he got that 
idea because neither here, nor to the 
press, nor in any other form have I 
ever sugges·ted such a thing. I am well 
aware that, as soon as the reports came 
to hand last year, they were presented 
in this House. My entire bone of con­
tention is that, while the reports are 
now available, they haven't been tabled 
here - through an oversight, a lack of 
courtesy, who knows what by the 
chairman of the trust because the trust 
deed is set up in such a way that re­
ports come through him. 

While listening to the emotional out­
pourings of the member for Millner on 
behalf of the member for Jingili, I 
have re-read my speech. I can see no 
part of· my speech which suggests 
malice, ill-will, lack of concern or 
lack of propriety by the trustees. In 
my announcements to the press, I have 
stressed every time that not for one 
minute do I entertain the suggestion 
that the trustees are dishonest. I re­
peat that now, It should not need repe­
tition. My speech last night gave no 
indication that I entertained such 
thoughts. I re-read my speech because I 
thought such an opinion might have been 
assumed from something I had said, even 
though I have been at pains constantly 
to deny it. On re-reading my speech, I 
find there are no grounds for that sus­
p~c~on. I hope I have laid that little 
bogey to rest once and for alL 
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The reason I had to speak in such 
terms last night to try to elicit 
information as to the operation of the 
trust was becaus e we have not had any 
reports since June of last year. That 
is incredible. At the very least, it 
is poor management and I would have 
expected every member of this House to 
back me, if on nothing else, on one 
point and that point is how improper it 
is for 3 subsequent reports to have 
been tabled in the Federal House last 
month and not tabled here and in the 
Corporation of the City of Darwin as 
required. How is it that members of 
this House, who are so jealous of their 
responsibilities to the people who 
elected them, have not seen fit to sup­
port me in this? How can they remain 
so silent while this As seubly is 
bypassed? It may be a simple forgetful­
ness on the part of the chairman, a 
lack of courtesy, but bypassed we have 
been. It would be more proper and more 
fitting for every member to support me 
in my concern over this point. 

The honourable member for Millner 
went on to say that, through some 
mysterious and malign influence, I had 
killed 2 projects. He mentioned the 
Mayor's community centre and the handi­
capped persons association. I repeat 
what I have said all along: until such 
time as the trustees have assured them­
selves that there are no people in 
special need, and I am not talking of 
across the board a dollar a head, I 
don't believe the money should be given 
to funding any such centre. When it 
can be shown that reasonable steps have 
been taken to ensure that there is no 
continuing need, that will be a diff­
erent matter. As for the handicapped 
persons centre, I had nothing to do 
with that. That decision was taken by 
the Minister following advice that he 
received. The first I knew about it was 
when I read it in the press. It is a 
little unfair to start bringing home on 
my head actions taken by the Minister 
for the Northern Territory. I reject 
and refute that particular little claim 
utterly and completely. 

The honourable member for Millner, in 
the third part of his incredible 
speech, then went on to mention a pro­
j ect "'ithin my electorate - the Night­
cliff Youth Centre. I am aware that 

185 

that organisation has received funds. 
As I said in a press release, which the 
papers saw fit to edit heavily, I am 
also aware that many other organisa­
tions were funded and I supported those 
fundings at the time. I have no quarrel 
with any of them, not simply the Night­
cliff Youth Centre that everybody seems 
to seize upon. When I gave this press 
release to the paper, they did not 
bother to pr?,.nt that part of it. The 
public perhaps are unaware of my feel­
ings. The honourable member for Millner 
is perhaps unaware of my feelings. How­
ever, he never bothered to ask either. 
He is very quick to claim that he was 
not consulted, the member for Jingili 
was not consulted and, according to 
him, no one was consulted about the 
funds, although the honourable member 
for Casuarina had asked questions in 
this House and the answers were a 
matter of public knowledge. The .honour­
able member for Millner has never asked 
me what I thought of the funding of the 
various organisations. I have said pub­
licly that there are a couple of others 
I feel should have been funded and were 
not - for example, the Council for the 
Aging. I hope we have put that little 
bit of nastiness in its proper perspec­
tive. 

To continue with the Nightcliff Youth 
Centre, he asked if the money was to be 
used. 1 am not a member of the comm­
ittee of that centre. Had he asked yes­
terday, I could have approached them 
and tabled a reply. ,1 undertake to do 
that at the next sittings of the Assem­
b ly. I have no time to do it now. 

To conclude, I will just repeat that, 
at no time her(i, to the press, or any­
where else, have I alleged impropriety 
on the part of the trustees. For the 
honourable member for Millner to sug­
gest that I am alleging that is im­
proper in itself and does him no 
credit. 

Mr VALE: I will be very brief. I can 
be very brief because the ,s taff are 
starting to look tired and wanting to 
go and some people would like to find 
out what is happening on the MCG. I 
asked some questions of the Cabinet 
Member for Transport concerning the in­
spection of scaffolding in Central 
Australia, and I just want to air my 
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concern at the answer supplied by the 
department. I do not think it is satis­
factory in any way that they are going 
to review the scale of fees. The 
actual fee for the inspection of 
scaffolding is not that great. The 
scaffolding inspectors show up in Cen­
tral Australia, visit building compan­
ies, inform them that they are going to 
take so much off them for the inspec­
tion fee, take that amount and then 
head back to Darwin. 

I quote from a copy of a letter which 
is addressed to Geoff Loveday, the reg­
ional co-ordinator in Central Aust­
ralia, from Sicoma Constructions. A 
copy was sent to me after discussions 
with the proprietor of that firm, Gino 
Marinucci. I quote from the letter: 
"The inspector called on us armed with 
the information that we were to erect a 
building on lot 4462 Elder Street, 
Alice Springs, for Rumball and Jury Pty 
Ltd which was quite correct. Then, on 
the basis of the value of the building 
a request for a fee of $16 was made 
which we paid. A receipt was issued to 
us which clearly read that the amount 
paid was for a scaffolding inspection 
fee". The letter goes on in part to 
point out the fact that the fees were 
paid and yet no scaffolding inspection 
took place. That is the basis of my 
argument. Until such time that a perma­
nent appointment is made in Central 
Australia, or until such time as an in­
spector is down there to actually carry 
out the inspection, I think the fees 
should be waived and any fees which 
have been paid should be refunded. At 
this stage, I think these fees have 
been collected under false pretences. 
Until we have inspectors down there and 
until inspections are carried out, the 
department has no right to collect any 
fees whatsoever. 

Mr WITHNALL: I ri set 0 make some r e­
marks about a statement made by the 
honourable member for Barkly - I forget 
his Cabinet hat a t the moment. I found 
his remarks in answering a question of 
mine yesterday somewhat offensive. The 
honourable member implied that my ques­
tion was not well founded when I asked 
about the failure of all departments in 
the Northern Territory to do something 
about the very offensive situation -that 
exists in the flats next door to the 
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Young Women's Christian Association 
building. The honourable member sug­
gested that the departments had done 
nothing about it but were doing some­
thing. The only information that he 
was able to give us was that it was 
with the Crown Law Office to decide 
what they were going to do. I take 
exception to what the honourable member 
said. I accept that he was reporting 

. only what was reported to him, but I 
take exception to the fact that the 
situation has existed for so long and 
that nothing has been done and that the 
honourable member can say that, over 
all the period of time when this s itua­
tion has been permitted to go on, the 
departments have been concerned in do­
ing something about it. If they had 
been concemed and if they had done 
something about it, it would have been 
obvious by now. 

I rise on this occasion to say to the 
honourable member that I trust that, 
day by day, week by week, he will in­
quire, as other people have been in­
qu~r~ng, what exactly has been done. 
The honourable member cannot say that 
my statements were wrong that no atten­
tion was being paid to it, when nothing 
has been done and nothing has been 
attempted to be done at all, and when 
the police have refused to intervene 
except when there is a breach of the 
peace on. the premises. The honourable 
member had better give this matter his 
closest attention during the next few 
weeks; 

In concluding, Mr Deputy Speaker, may 
I say that I hope the unknown disabil­
ity from which the honourable member 
for Tiwi suffers will be cured very 
soon because it seems to me that the 
honourable member's absences from this 
Chamber have reached the stage when 
perhaps successive claUns of ill health 
are not perhaps to be really accepted 
on their face value. 

Dr LETTS: Mr Deputy Speaker, I raise 
a point of order under standing order 
55. The concluding remarks of the hon­
ourable member for Port Darwin consti­
tute a personal reflection on the hon­
ourable member for Tiwi in his absence. 
They should therefore be considered 
disorderly. 
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Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: I call upon the 
honourable member for Port Darwin to 
reply if he so wishes. 

Mr WITHNALL: Mr Deputy Speaker, it is 
very difficult in .the circumstances to 
answer any such question because I do 
not want to disclose the information 
that I have. 

Dr LETTS: Mr Deputy Speaker, I put a 
point of order under standing order 55. 
I believe that you should rule as to 
whether the point of order is in order 
or not and that it is not a matter that 
is to be interpreted in terms of a per­
sonal explanation, I would like to get 
a ruling on whether my point of order 
is correct or not. 

Mr WITHNALL: Every member of the 
Chamber can speak to a point of order. 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: I thank the Major­
ity Leader for his advice. I do find 
that the honourable member for Port 
Darwin has reflected upon the honour­
able member for Tiwi and ask him to 
withdraw the remarks. 

Mr WITHNALL: Mr Deputy Speaker, could 
I know exactly what remarks I am 
expected to withdraw? 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: My understanding 
of the matter is that it was an imputa­
tion and that it is clearly covered by 
standing order 55. It is an imputation 
that the honourable member for Tiwi has 
misled the House and, for that reason, 
I rule in favour of the Maj ority Lead­
er's point of order. 

Mr WITHNALL: I had no such imputation 
in mind, Hr Deputy Speaker. If that was 
the imputation, I withdraw it. 

Dr LETTS: I rise tonight to speak 
briefly on a very important matter for 
the whole of the Northern Territory and 
that is the subject of the coverage 
through the Australian Broadcasting 
Commission of current affairs compared 
with what they had before. There is a 
position in Darwin of talks officer 
attached to the ABC and it has been 
capably filled by a nunber of people in 
recent years. With the limited coverage 
we now have, most of our programs come 
from Brisbane. We get a half hour cur-

187 

rent affairs session every night 
following t he news and we have a very 
short local 'current affairs program 
through the ABC Darwin. A combination 
of circumstances has now come about 
which will serve the people of the Top 
End and the whole Territory very disad­
vantageously. The position of talks 
officer in the ABC, Darwin is now 
vacant and, because of the establish­
ment restrictions, it has not been 
possible to recruit and fill this posi­
tion. Ot~er officers of the ABC have 
very competently provided some current 
affairs coverage on a part-time basis 
and these have been mostly officers 
drawn from the rural program section. 
However, these people have to go on 
leave and, during their leave, there 
will be nobody to undertake this work. 
I also understand that the current half 
hour segment we get from Brisbane is to 
be cut out and sone sort of local pro­
gram from Townsville is to be substi­
tuted in its place. 

This is quite intolerable. The posi~ 

tion that we find ourselves in in the 
Territory is that there are matters of 
major importance in the history of the 
Territory, developing from day to day, 
of which people need to be fully in­
formed. We have the transfer of powers, 
we have major matters of public inter­
est such as the uranium debate, we have 
matters of extreme local interest to 
the people of Darwin such as the elec­
tricity supply and the disputes asso­
ciated therewith. I could go on and on. 
There has never been a time in history 
when the people of this Territory and 
of this city have had so much to inter­
est them. Just at this time, one of 
the main channels of conmunication 
decides to shut up shop in Darwin. It 
is just not good enough. 

I have written in fairly strong terms 
to the chairman of the Australian 
Broadcasting Commission, Mr Du ckmant on , 
and I have aske:i him for a review of 
these decisions as a matter of urgency. 
I hope that Mr Duckmanton will see the 
point and be able to reply to me soon. 
We must get this program restored. If 
not, I am prepared to go to the highest 
levels possible in order to see that 
people get the communications which 
they pay for and are entitled to in 
this Territory. 
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Mr BAlLANTYNE: I know it is getting 
late in the day but I would like to say 
a few words in the adj ournment debate. 
I asked a question about the rebuilding 
of the Museum and Art Gallery. The 
Cabinet Member said that he had dis­
cussions with the DRC and he was advis­
ed that the matter had been looked at 
for the past 2 years. I do not know 
whether we know what the Museum and Art 
Gallery really means to this Territory. 
The Museum and Art Gallery is a statu­
tory body and it has a very fine direc-' 
tor, Dr Colin Jack-Hinton who is prob­
ably one of the most expert in his 
field in Australia. 

I have some information on the amount 
of moaey which has been spent on 
collections over the past years. They 
have spent $150,000 in the last 7 
years. Of traditional Aboriginal art 
and material culture, we have 1,713 
items; modern Ab original art, 258 
items; Indonesian collections, 171 
items; Pacific Island and New Guinea 
culture material, 214 items; Asian 
ceramics, 34 items; art collection, 150 
items. Then we have natural science 
collections. We have the reptiles and 
amphibians - 4,000 specimens; we have 
arachnids and insects, 3,000 specimens; 
mammals, 100 specimens; birds, 100 
specimens; shells, 2,000 specimens; in­
vertebrates, 2,000 specimens; geologi­
cal, 500 specimens "hich gives a 
total of 16,000 specimens in all. That 
is quite a remarkable collection of 
items which the board has here in Dar­
win stored away in boxes or stored away 
in places where nobody can see than. 

Mr Dondas: Shameful! 

Mr BALU.NTYNE: I do not know what the 
Darwin Reconstruction Commission is do­
ing, but I have been told that it is 
going to wind up by the end of this 
year. So far they have spent $284m on 
the rehabilitation of Darwin and yet 
they have not even given one cent to 
rebuilding or relocating a museum and 
art gallery building on a site which 
they are going to determine. I believe 
the present site of the muselltl is not 
quite big enough for future develop­
ment. There is a plan for 4 or 5 years 
to spend about $4m. I am sure that if 
the DRC 'spent one per cent of that 
amount of money, that would only 
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constitute about $850,000 in the first 
year and .•• 

Mr Dondas: What about a cultural 
centre? 

Mr BALLANTYNE: The honourable member 
for Casuarina asked, "What about a cul­
tural centre?" That is another thing. 
We are building all these houses but we 
are not building any places of interest 
for people to go and see. We talk about 
the social problems in the town. One of 
the biggest things we are lacking here 
is in the arts and the crat"ts and the 
culture in this town. I am appalled 
that the DRC have not seen fit to look 
at finding a site. You cannot tell me 
that it takes 2 years to find a site 
for a building. I could go out around 
this town and find 2 or 3 places in 
half a day. There are plenty of real 
estate' people around here who could 
point out a lot of places for you. I 
ask in all sincerity that the honour~ 
able Cabinet Member take up this cause 
to see if we can get scme definite ans­
wer for the future of the Museums and 
Art Galleries. They have a very con­
tented staff and how' they work in such 
conditions, I do not know. 

It is somewhat of an embarrassment 
because they have visitors who come to 
look at some of the arts that we have. 
There is an interchange of ideas and 
also there are collections taken else­
where to be shown. This is recognised 
by museums all over Australasia and it 
is considered that Darwin is a major 
source of reference. This collection of 
Aboriginal arts is one of the finest 
you could get anywhere in the world. I 
do not see why we cannot get these 
things out of mothballs. Some people 
have recently built a little, private 
gallery in Darwin at their own expense, 
and in very quick time. Why can't the 
DRC build a museum and gallery? 

I would ask the honourable Cabinet 
Member for Finance and Local Govern­
ment, in his capacity as a member of 
the DRC, to speak on behalf of the 
Museums and Art Galleries Board and put 
a case to the DRC for consideration to 
get on to the job now. I only hope 
that,whentheDRC winds up,wedon't 
have to get up here and canvass for 
funds because I will be really upset. 
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Mr TUXWORTH: I was asked by the mem­
ber for Nightcliff yesterday when the 
Health Department recruitment program 
for the Casuarina Hospital would start, 
The reply that I have received from the 
department is as follows: "The c01Illlliss­
ioning team is already being assembled 
from among the ranks of current depart­
mental s tafL Other staff will be 
transferred or new staff recruited as 
necessary to commission units such as 
the powerhouse, laundry, accommodation 
etc. Professional staff will be re­
cruited much closer to the time of 
commissioning the main ward block in 
late 1979 or early 1980." 

The member for Elsey asked yesterday 
when the 32 .... bed ward at Katherine Hos­
pital which was completed ahead of 
schedule would be opened and why it 
wasn't being used. The answer I have 
from the Department is as follows: "The 
commissioning of the 32-bed ward at the 
Katherine Hospital was completed ahead 
of schedule and was temporarily held up 
due to the requirement of an additional 
electrical transformer. This has now 
been provided and the suppliers of the 
machinery will test their equipment 
next week prior to putting the ward and 
other f acili ties in to use". 

The honourable member for Nhulunbuy 
raised a question yesterday in relation 
to the Ross River virus. The reply that 
I have for the series of questions is 
as follows: "The presence of the Ross 
River virus in the Northern Territory 
is well knONn and authenticated, Virus 
studies have been done in particular by 
Professor J • A. R. Miles and Dr Ralph 
Dogherty. The effects of the virus are 
noted from time to time but do not pre­
sent a serious problem." 

I ,,'ould just like to reply briefly to. 
the remarks made by the honourable mem­
ber for Port Darwin a few moments ago 
relating to replies I have tendered in 
this House to questions asked by him. I 
am conscious that often replies 
supplied by departments are not as 
thorough, detailed and well informed as 
one would like them to be. However, un­
til the Executive of this House re­
ceives authority in the areas for which 
it has nominal responsibility, there is 
very little that can be done to chall­
enge the replies or to improve them, 
other than to send them back, •• 
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Mr Dondas: Why not give them the 
sack? 

Mr TUXWORI'H: ,,' which becomes a 
rather onerous paper-shuffling exer­
cise. In reply to the comment just made 
by the honourable member for Casuarina, 
that is the whole essence of the 
matter: we have no relationship with 
any department su::h that we can give 
them the sack; we are not responsible 
for their actions and they are not res­
ponsible to us. 

Mr Dondas: But we are responsible to 
the public. 

Mr TUXWORTH: I would like to enlarge 
on the remarks made by the Majority 
Leader concerning the standard of ABC 
radio programs, and tele,,-ision in par­
ticular. I have been concerned in the 
past few weeks at the deteriorating 
standard of television broadcasting, 
not the material but the actual broad­
casting itsalf. We seem to hav"e many 
program delays, program interruptions, 
program breakdowns. I made an inquiry 
to Telecom - and it was not an official 
inquiry; it was purely an inquiry for 
my own infonnation - and it indicated 
that the problems come about because, 
straight after 6 o'clock at night, 
there is a heavy demand on all the 
telephone lines and the bearer that 
carries our television program is often 
overloaded and is required for the 
telephonic system. If we are finding 
that our system is so overloaded with 
telephone calls after 6 pm that it is 
interfering with the normal relay of 
television channels, it is time that 
Telecom and the ABC came to some 
arrangement to have a more reliable 
transmission of the system throughout 
the Territory. 

Mr Deputy Speaker, you come from an 
area where the television is canned and 
you do not appreciate the value of 
television to the community until you 
have had it and lost it, particularly 
current television. Television has made 
an ext raordinary difference to the 
lifestyle of people in Tennant Creek 
and in Katherine, and it would be a 
terrible pity for the system of trans­
mission to fall into su::h a state of 
disrepair that television was not worth 
watching. I feel that it is very quick­
ly getting to that stage and I would 
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support the Maj ori ty Leader's conments. 
The concept of having our current 
affairs programs transmitted from 
Townsville instead of Brisbane is to me 
abhorrent. Every citizen in Tennant 
Creek would watch the news from Bris­
bane and the TDT program from Brisbane 
and I believe they have followed them 
with great interest. There would be a 
very great disappointment in the 
community if those programs were to 
cease. 

Mr KENTISH: Whilst wandering abroad 
today at midday, I availed myself of 
the opportunity of buying one of these 
pape:-s, the Darwin Star. I notice 
there that one of the first electoral 
spears has been thrown by an anonymous 
spear thrower. It says: "Vocal poli­
tics. Things must be pretty quiet in 
the electorate of Arnhem represented in 
the Legislative Assembly by Mr Rupert 
Kentish. Just in case any of his con­
stituents are wondering what their mem­
ber is about, we are able to inform 
them that he had plenty to say in the 
adj ournment debate this week - 3 pages 
in Hansard - composed largely of criti­
cism of the people fighting for their 
independence in East Timor." 

That sounds wonderful. Yes, the day 
before yesterday I did perhaps criti­
cise the Fretilin movement and their 
radio which is b'roadcasting. we have 
more of this rubbish today. It is 
shocking stuff but we have got more of 
it on our desks. Fretilin tell us that 
they are fighting for independence for 
the country. Actually, what they are 
fighting for is to impose their commu­
nist dictatorship on the country; and 
the Indonesians are fighting apparently 
to impose their dictatorship or govern­
ment on the country - whichever way you 
like to look at it. But it' is overlook-
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ing the fact that the people of East 
Timor are a thi.rd party in this battle. 
Fretilin are now pretending to be the 
champions of the people they were 
massacring 2 years ago in Dili. Before 
the Indonesians arrived, there was 
great massacre and slaughter in Dili 
and throughout East TilIDr. Now Freti­
lin tell us that, having turned from 
massacring these people, they are now 
striving for their independence. That 
is one fot the left. It is all very 
back to front and I thought I would 
just remark a little further on that 
today. It amazes me that anyone in his 
right senses would want to live in a 
communist dictators hip. In fact it is 
very obvious that people do not want to 
live in such a place. But it surprises 
me also that the Darwin Star appears to 
be supporting this Fretilin communistic 
dictatorship in East Timor. 

It is very easy to tell the diff­
erence between a communistic dictator­
ship and a democracy. I don't know any 
communist country that could really 
claim to be independent Tibetans 
aren't and I don't think Czechoslovak­
ians,claim to be independent. The big 
difference is that in a democracy the 
problem of a government is how to keep 
people out of the country. We had free 
and easy visas a few years ago and they 
are still trying to round up many 
thousand people who flooded into the 
country under that system. The problem 
is to keep people out of a true delIDc­
racy or even a partial democracy; the 
problem in the communist country is how 
to keep them in and that is the big 
difference. 

Motion agreed to; the Asserrbly ad­
j ourned. 



DIDEX 'IQ MEMBERS' SPEECHES 

1 March 1977 - 17 March 1977 

ANDREW E.J. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Anu.la and Wulagi flooding 143 
Disasters Ordinance 143 
Rapid Creek flooding 142 

BILLS 

Disposal of Uncollected Goods (Serial 
179) 31 

Legal Practitioners (Serial 196) 170 
Police and Police Offences (Serial 

191) 105 
Prisons (Serial 169) 30 

MOTIONS 

Select Committee on Regional Councils 
for Social Development 131 

Technical and Further Education Coun­
cil 34 

PAPERS TABLED 

Constitution of NT Law Reform Com­
mittee 115 

BALLANTYNE M.J. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Aborigines and employment 21 
Assembly Chamber redecoration 19 
Government buildings., landscaping 20 
Government contracts, slow payment 

19 
Maintenance of schools 19 
Museum and Art Gallery 188 
Nhulunbuy -

Dhupuma College, repairs and main­
tenance 20 

police boat 20, 75 

BILLS 

Cemeteries (Serial 180) 139 
Legislative Assembly (Pbwers and Pri­

vileges) {Serial 195) 134 
Uniting Church in Australia (Serial 

194) 175 

MOTIONS 

Aborginal land, policy statement 150 

Law Reform Commission report on al­
cohol, drugs and driving 102 

Consultative Committee on Social Wel­
fare 32 

Select Committee on Regional Councils 
for Social Development 180 

Technical and Further Education Coun­
cil 35 

DONDAS N. 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 44 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Airconditioning in government offices 
17 

Commonwealth Parliamentary Associa-
tion, 14th regional conference 16 

Covenants on urban land 47 
Darwin water and power problems 16 
Day labour, housing demands 17 
Government homes electricity con-

nections 18 

BILLS 

Housing (Serial 183) 135 

MOTIONS 

Law Reform Commission report on al­
cohol, drugs and driving 100 

EVERINGHAM P.A.E. 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 41 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Alice Springs, railway complex 79 
Darwin Cyclone Tracy Relief Trust 

Fund 142 
East Timor 80 
Northumberland Insurance Company 80 

BILLS 

Legislative Assembly (Powers and Pri­
vileges) (Serial 195) 134 

Mining (Serial 181) 70 
Workmen's Compensation (Serial 171) 69 

MOTIONS 

Law Reform Commission report on 
alcohol, drugs and driving 97 



INDEX TO MEMBERS' SPEECHES 

Technical and Further Education Coun­
cil 35 

KENTISH R.J. 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 37 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Aborigines, education of children 73 
Berrimah crossroads lighting 73 
East Timor 112, 190 
Eisteddfod 141 
Pidgin English 74 
Umbakumba Road 140 
Whitewood Road, sealing 73 

MOTIONS 

Aboriginal land, policy statement 149 
Law Reform Commission report on al­

cohol, drugs and driving 104 

PETITIONS 

Roper Bar store liquor licence 55 

LAWRIE A.D. 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 91 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Darwin Cyclone Tracy Relief Trust 
Fund 139, 183 

East Timor 81 
Education 82 
Illiteracy 82 

BILLS 

Housing (Serial 183) 26 

DELEGATION FROM COMMONWEALTH PARLIA­
MENT 10 

MOTIONS 

Aboriginal land, policy statement 151 
Pastoral industry 156 
Select Committee on Regional Councils 

for Social Development 128 

PRIVILEGE 

Comments by Member for Millner 170 

LE'ITS G.A. 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 7, 92 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

ABC current affairs programs 187 
Proposed matter of public importance 

50 

ADMINISTRATOR 

Attendance at opening of session 5 

BILLS 

Aboriginal Lands and Sacred Sites 
(Serial 172) 56 

Crown Lands (Serial 174) 64 
Fisheries (Serial 170) 176 
Interpretation (Serial 190) 66 
Legislative Assembly (Powers and Pri-

vileges) (Serial 195) 134 
Public Service (Serial 193) 173 
Social Welfare (Serial 175) 63 

LEAVE OF ABSENCE 

Member for Tiwi 172 

MEMBER SUSPENDED 

Member for Jingili 142 

MOTIONS 

Pastoral industry 166 
Sittings of the Assembly 67 
Stuart Highway upgrading and sealing 

123 

POINT OF ORDER 

Member for Tiwi 187 

STATEMENTS 

Aboriginal land policy 147 

MacFARLANE J.L.S. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Assembly Chamber redecoration 21 
Communication deficiencies in outback 

75 
Darwin public servant population 74 
Darwin reconstruction expenditure 74 
Road deficiencies in country areas 75 



INDEX TO MEMBERS' SPEECHES 

ADMINISTRATOR 

Attendance at opening of session 5, 8 
Speech from the Chair 7 

BILLS 

Police and Police Offences (Serial 
191) 106 

DELEGATION FROM COMMONWEALTH PARLIA­
MENT 8, 10 

DISTINGUISHED VISITOR 

Hon. Dick Old 55 

LETTER FROM MINISTER 

Proposed site for new parliament 
house 55 

MATTER OF PUBLIC IMPORTANCE 

Home Finance Trustee and loan money 
23 

MINISTER FOR THE NORTHERN TERRITORY 

Attendance at opening of session 8 
Speech 10, 12 

MOTIONS 

Pastoral industry 163 

PRIVILEGE 

Comments by member for Millner 170 

MANUELL G. E. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Alice Springs -
abattoir 77 
economic conditions 78 

Beef export markets 77 
Wales Meat Exporters 77 

MOTIONS 

Aboriginal land, policy statement 
149 

Pastoral industry 154 
Select Committee on Regional Councils 

for Social Development 127 
Stuart Highwa~ upgrading and sealing 

119 

PERRON M.B. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Matriculation 46 
Unemployment statistics 106 

BILLS 

Workmen's Compensation (Serial 167) 
55, 86, 138 

Workmen's Compensation (Serial 171) 
27 

MOTIONS 

Consultative Committee on Social Wel­
fare 32 

Select Committee on Regional Councils 
for Social Development 126 

Technical and Further Education Coun­
cil 36 

POLLOCK D.L. 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 44 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

ABC services to NT 18 
Alice Springs -

airline services 109 
airconditioners, water discharge 109 
sewage farm 18 

Jay Creek Road 108 
Sunday Observer editorial 108 

BILLS 

Brands (Serial 168) 7, 46 
Fisheries (Serial 170) 178 
Mining (Serial 181) 28, 87, 126 
Mining (No. 2) (Serial 186) 115 
Mining (No. 3) (Serial 192) 65 
Seeds (Serial 184) 85 
Soil Conservation and Land Utilisa­

tion (Serial 187) 172 

MOTIONS 

Pastoral industry 161 
Select Committee on Regional,Councils 

for Social Development 37, 179 
Stuart Highway upgrading and sealing 

122 

ROBERTSON J.M. 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 67 



INDEX TO MEMBERS I SPEECHES 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Aborigines and alcohol 14 
Alice Springs -

economic conditions 14 
hotel and tour operators 14 
slow payment by government depart­

ment 13 
tourism 14 

BILLS 

Housing (Serial 183) 24 
Workmen's Compensation (Serial 167) 

86 

DELEGATION FROM COMMONWEALTH PARLIA­
MENT 9 

MEMBER SUSPENDED 

Member for Jingili 142 

MOTIONS 

Aboriginal land, policy statement 151 
Law Reform Commission report on al­

cohol, drugs and driving 124 
Consultative Committee on Social Wel­

fare 32 
Pastoral industry 158 
Select Committee on Regional Councils 

for Social Development 130 
Stuart Highway upgrading and sealing 

120 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

Member for Gillen 85 

POINT OF ORDER 

Member for Tiwi 187 

RYAN R. 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 42 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Aboriginal land legislation 111 
Darwin Cyclone Tracy Relief Trust 

Fund 182 
Police, arrest of gunman 182 
"Rules for Radicals" 112 
Sunday Observer editorial 110 
Wharf stoppages 110 

BILLS 

Housing (Serial 183) 26 

MOTIONS 

Aboriginal land, policy statement 150 
Law Reform Commission report on al­

cohol, drugs and driving 23, 93 
Pastoral industry 158 
Stuart Highway upgrading and sealing 

116 
Technical and Further Education Coun­

cil 35 

STEELE R.M. 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 7 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

'Aboriginal land claims 143 
'Commercial Fishermen's Association 144 
Police administration 182 
Timber Creek Police Station, construct­

tion 12 

BILLS 

Housing (Serial 183) 69 
Soil Conservation and Land Utilisa­

tion (Serial 187) 173 

MOTIONS 

Pastoral industry 170 

TAiViELING G. E • 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 88 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Darwin Cyclone Tracy Relief Trust 
Fund 181 

Housing loan interest rates 52 
Housing policies 52 

BILLS 

Cemeteries (No. 2) (Serial 176) 65 
Cemeteries (Serial 180) 28 
Housing (Serial 183) 23, 135 

MOTIONS 

Select Committee on Regional Councils 
for Social Development 179 

TUNGUTALT.JlI1 H. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Aborigines'-
land council for Bathurst and Mel-



INDEX TO MEMBE.RS I SPEECHES 

ville Islands 71 
fishing and mining on Aboriginal 

land 72 

TUX'l'iORTH I. L . 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 90 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

ABC services to NT 189 
Casuarina Hospital, staff recruit-

ment 189 
Katherine Hospital, new ward 189 
Mitchell Street flats, squatters 189 
Ross River virus 189 

BILLS 

Mining (Serial 181) 87 

MOTIONS 

Pastoral industry 160 
Stuart Highway upgrading and sealing 

117 

STATEMENTS 

Poisons and Drugs Bills 147 

VAlE R.W.S 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

Alice Springs -
economic conditions 13 
railway complex 78 
slow payment by government depart­

ments 13 
Scaffolding inspections 185 

MOTIONS 

Pastoral industry 152, 170 
Stuart Highway upgrading and sealing 

121 

WITHNALL R .• J . 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 7, 39 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

DRC -
Beagle Street flats 15 
town planning 14 

Home Finance Trustee 49 
Housing loan interest rates 49 
Mitchell Street flats, squatters 186 
Proposed matter of public importance 

48 
Tiwi, member for 186 
Town planning 14 

ADMINISTRATOR 

Speech from the Chair 7 

BILLS 

Aboriginal Lands and Sacred Sites 
(Serial 172) 62 

Fisheries (Serial 170) 176, 178 
Legislative Assembly (Powers and Pri­

vileges) (Serial 195) 132, 134 
Mining (Serial 181) 88 

MOTIONS 

Aboriginal land, policy statement 
148 

Pastoral industry 160 
Select Committee on Regional Councils 

f.or Social Development 85, 180 

POINT OF ORDER 

Member for Tiwi 187 



INDEX ro DEBA'IES 

1 March 1977 - 17 March 1977 

ADDRESS IN REPLY 7, 37, 67, 88 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATES 

ABC current affairs programs 187 
ABC services to NT 18, 189 
Aborigines -

alcohol 14 
education of children 73 
employment 21 
fishing and mining on Aboriginal 

land 72 
land claims 143 
land council for Bathurst and Mel­

ville Islands 71 
land legislation 111 

Airconditioning in government offices 
17 

Alice Springs -
abattoir 77 
airline services 109 
airconditioners, water discharge 

109 
~cohol and Aborigines 14 
economic conditions 13, 78 
hotel and tour operators 14 
railway complex 78, 79 
roads 79 
slow payment by government depart­
ments 13 
sewage farm 18 
tourism 14 

Anula and Wulagi flooding 143 
Assembly Chamber redecoration 19, 21 
Beef export markets 77 
Berrimah crossroads lighting 73 
Casuarina Hospital, staff recruitment 

189 
Commercial Fishermen's Association 

144 
Commonwealth Parliamentary Associa­

tion, 14th regional conference 16 
Communication deficiencies in out­

back 75 
Covenants on urban land 47 
Darwin cyclone Tracy Relief Trust 

Fund 139, 142, 181 
Darwin public servant population 74 
Darwin reconstruction expenditure 74 
Darwin water and power problems 16, 

17 
Day labour, housing demands 17 
Disasters Ordinance 143 
DRC -

Beagle Street flats 15 
town planning 14 

East Timor 80, 81, 112, 190 
Education 82 
Eisteddfod 141 
Government buildings, landscaping 20 
Government homes electricity connect-

ions 18 
Government contracts, slow payment 13, 

19 
Home Finance Trustee 49 
Housing loan interest rates 49, 52 
Housing policies 52 
Illiteracy 82 
Jay Creek Road 108 
Katherine Hospital, new ward 189 
Larapinta Drive 108 
Maintenance of schools 19 
Matriculation 46 
Mitchell Street flats, squatters 186, 

189 
Museum and Art Gallery 188 
Nhulunbuy -

Dhupuma College, repairs and main­
tenance 20 

police boat 20, 75 
Northumberland Insurance Company 80 
Pidgin English 74 
Police administration 182 
Police, arrest of gunman 182 
Proposed matter of public importance 

48 
Rapid Creek flooding 142 
Road deficiencies in country areas 75 
Ross River virus 189 
"Rules for Radicals" 112 
Scaffolding inspections 185 
Standley Chasm Road 109 
Sunday Observer editorial 108, 110 
Timber Creek Police Station, construct-

ion 12 
Tiwi Land Council 71 
Tiwi, member for 186 
Town planning 14 
Umbakumba Road 140 
Unemployment statistics 106 
Wales Meat Exporters 77 
Wharf stoppages 110 
Whitewood Road, sealing 73 

ADMINISTRATOR 

Attendance at opening of session 5 
Notice proroguing Assembly and commen­

cing session 5 
Speech from the Chair 5, 7 



INDEX 'ID DEBATES 

BILLS 

Aboriginal Lands and Sacred Sites 
(Serial 172) 56 

Brands (Serial 168) 7, 46 
Cemeteries (No. 2) (Serial 176) 65 
Cemeteries (Serial 180) 28, 139 
Crown Lands (Serial 174) 64 
Disposal of Uncollected Goods (Serial 

179) 31 
Fisheries (Serial 170) 176 
Housing (Serial 183) 23, 69, 135 
Interpretation (Serial 190) 66 
Legal Practitioners (Serial 196) 170 
Legislative Assembly (Powers and Pri-

vileges) (Serial 195) 132 
Mining (Serial 181) 28, 70, 87, 126 
Mining (No. 2) (Serial 186) 115 

-Mining (No. 3) (Serial 192) 65 
Police and Police Offences (Serial 

191) 105 
Prisons (Serial 169) 30 
Public Service (Serial 193) 173 
Seeds (Serial 184) 85 
Social Welfare (Serial 175) 63 
Soil Conservation and Land Utilisa­

tion (Serial 187) 172 
Uniting Church in Australia (Serial 

194) 175 
Workmen's Compensation (Serial 167) 

SS, 86, 138 
Workmen's Compensation (Serial 171) 

27, 69 

DELEGATION FROM COMMONWEALTH PARLIA­
MENT 8 

DISTINGUISHED VISITOR 

Hon. Dick Old SS 

LEAVE OF ABSENCE 

Member for Tiwi 172 

LETTER FROM MINISTER 

Proposed site of new parliament house 
SS 

MATTER OF PUBLIC IMPORTANCE 

Home Finance Trustee and loan money 
23 

MEMBER SUSPENDED 

Member for Jingili 142 

MINISTER FOR THE NORTHERN TERRITORY 

Attendance at opening of session 8 
Speech 10 

MOTIONS 

Aboriginal land, policy statement 148 
Consultative Committee on Social Wel­

fare 32 
Law Reform Commission report on al­

cohol, drugs and driving 23, 93, 
184 

Pastoral industry 152 
Select Committee on Regional Councils 

for Social Development 37, 85, 126, 
178 

Sittings of the Assembly 67 
Stuart Highway upgrading and sealing 

116 
Technical and Further Education Coun­

cil 34 

PAPERS TABLED 

Constitu.tion of NT Law Reform Com­
mittee 115 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

Member for Gillen 85 

PETITIONS 

Roper Bar store liquor licence SS 

POINT OF ORDER 

Member for Tiwi 187 

PRIVILEGE 

Comments by member for Millner 170 

STATEMENTS 

Aboriginal land policy 147 
Poisons and Drugs Bills 147 


	D_1977_03_01
	D_1977_03_02
	D_1977_03_03
	D_1977_03_15
	D_1977_03_16
	D_1977_03_17



